This is a miscellaneous collection of newspaper obituaries, funeral notices and death notices submitted by San Francisco researchers and volunteers. If an entry has a contact name, you may contact the researcher with questions about the families mentioned, but understand that *they have \*not\** volunteered to provide copies for people. Source information for each entry is provided for your convenience so that you can obtain a photocopy on your own.

"**EADES**--Jacob Russell **EADES**, a druggist, aged about 35 years, a native of New South Wales, came to the receiving hospital on Saturday to be treated for chronic alcoholism. He was a physical wreck and lingered until about 10 o'clock Tuesday morning, when he expired." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Bay Gleanings), 6 July 1887. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"**EAGER**--In San Francisco, March 1st, Albert **EAGER**, aged 45 years." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 Mar 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"EAGLESON--SUICIDE -- A stone cutter named T.R. EAGLESON committed suicide in San Francisco on Sunday evening by jumping from a 3rd-story window. Mr. EAGLESON was a native of the State of New York, and has several daughters residing in Hudson. When the act was committed he was laboring under the effects of 'delirium tremens.'" Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 18 Apr 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"**EAGLESTON**--April 16 [1860] - T.B. **EAGLESTON** jumped from a second story window in San Francisco and was killed." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**EAGEN**--In this city, March 5, Margaret **EAGEN**, a native of Ireland, age 47 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"EAGEN--In San Francisco, Cal., September 30, 1931, Thomas B. EAGEN, husband of Mary EAGEN, beloved father of Joseph, Thomas F., James P. EAGEN, Mrs. Catherine ROSS of San Francisco, Mrs. Mary YOUNGMAN of Vallejo; a native of Elphin, County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 75 years, 9 months and 7 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Saturday), October 3, 1931, at 9 o'clock a.m. from the funeral parlors of Thomas Monahan, 174 West San Carlos street, thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment Santa Clara Cemetery." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 2 Oct 1931, p. 34.

"EAGLESON--In this city, May 27, Margaret wife of J. G. EAGLESON and mother of Beecher COSGROVE, a native of New York. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend from the funeral services Wednesday, May 30, at 11 o'clock, and Cavalry Presbyterian Church, corner of Jackson and Fillmore streets. Cremation, Odd Fellows' Cemetery. " Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"EARLE--Asenath MASSEY - In Palo Alto, November 23, wife of the late Harry Herbert EARLE, loving mother of Mrs. Eleanor EARLE SALZ of Palo Alto, sister of Mrs. Mable MASSEY FLINT of Sacramento, grandmother of Clarence Earl SALZ, a native of San Francisco. Funeral Monday at Chapel of the Chimes, Oakland. Roller & Hapgood Service, Palo Alto." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"**EARLY**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 18 -- Wm. **EARLY**, a boy about 11 years of age, was shot by some other boys at Oakland yesterday and died his morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 19 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"EASLEY--In Healdsburg, Sonoma county, Sept. 22d, Mrs. Elizabeth EASLEY, aged 38 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner,* 7 Oct 1865. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"EASTHAM--December 14, William F. EASTHAM, a native of New Bedford, aged 34 years (Superintendent of the Lake County Quicksilver Mine, son of Captain H.F. EASTHAM, and brother fo Mrs. GWYNNETH and Mrs. GIFFORD of San Francisco.) (New Bedford papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from Howard Presbyterian Church, Mission street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 19 Dec 1873.

"**EASTMAN**--Frank **EASTMAN**, proprietor of Franklin Printing Office, San Francisco, died last week." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 13 July 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**EASTON**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 23 - A.J. **EASTON**, better known as "Poney" **EASTON**, one of the most prominent citizens of San Mateo county, died yesterday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 Aug 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"EATON--In this city, July 2, Agnes EATON, a native of California, aged 36 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 4 July 1901.

"**EATON**--In the City and County Hospital, June 18, Frederick M. **EATON**, a native of Louisiana, aged 27 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 19 June 1875.

"**EATON**--In this city, December 30, Mrs. Mary A. **EATON**, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 49 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Sunday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock from her late residence, No. [6 1/2 Her?]met street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 2 Jan 1870.

"EAYRS--In this city, July 1, 1895, Jennie W., beloved wife of the late H.P. EAYRS, and mother of Mrs. Ben LUNDY, Mrs. Joseph LEY and George A. EAYRS, a native of Massachusetts, aged 67 years and 9 months. (Massachusetts papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late

residence, 214 1/2 Fillmore street. Interment Masonic Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"EBBETS--In San Francisco, June 25th, Lottie W., wife of Arthur M. EBBETS, formerly of Baltimore, in the 33d years of her age." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 26 June 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"EBERHARDT--Eugene EBERHARDT - (Times County News Service) - San Bruno, Jan. 22. -Funeral services will be held here tomorrow afternoon for Eugene L. EBERHARDT, 46, of 516 Maple ave., who dropped dead on Market st., San Francisco late Monday afternoon as he was on his way home after work. A native of New York state, EBERHARDT had been employed by the Southern Pacific for the past 30 years at the time of his death as a car service adjustor. He is survived by his widow, Mrs. Genevieve EBERHARDT, and five children, Caroline, James, John, Marvin and Jaice, all of San Bruno. Services at 2 o'clock from the Nieri San Bruno funeral home followed by interment at Cypress Lawn." Source: *San Mateo Times*, 22 Jan 1947, p. 11.

"EBEY--In San Francisco, Sept. 15, 1939, Eugene Carlow, beloved husband of Ruth EBEY and father of Patsy EBEY; son of George EBEY and Emmaline DAVIES; a native of California. Friends are invited to attend services Monday morning, Sept. 18, at 10 o'clock at the Mausoleum Chapel, Mt. View Cemetery, Oakland. (Albert Brown Co.)" Source: *San Francsico Examiner*, 17 Sept 1939. Submitted by Diane Tesene.

"ECHEVERRIA--In this city, March 15, Dolores ECHEVERRIA, beloved daughter of Albert and Mamie ECHEVERRIA, and granddaughter of Mr. and Mrs. John MONACO and of the late Ellen O'NEIL, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years, 11 months and 9 days. Funeral private this day (Thursday), at 10 o'clock, from the residence of her parents, 1315 Kearny street. Internment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ECHEVERRIA--In this city, November 10, Francisco ECHEVERRIA, beloved husband of Ignacia ECHEVERRIA and father of Marie and Amanda ECHEVERRIA, a native of Uruguay, aged 38 years 1 months and 15 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 11 Nov 1904.

"ECHEVERRIA--In this city, March 11, John Albert ECHEVERRIA, beloved son of Albert and Mamie ECHEVERRIA, and grandson of Mr. and Mrs. John MONACO, and the late Ellen O'NEIL, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years, 2 months and 12 days. Funeral private this day (Sunday), at 10 o'clock, from the residence of his parents, 1315 Kearny street. Interment, Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ECKBURG--By the arrest of two men named **RILEY** and **McDONALD** last night, the police believe they have the murderers of Otto **ECKBURG**, the non-Union teamster who was foully murdered at Third and Townsend Streets, San Francisco, Saturday evening. **RILEY** answers

the description given of the murderer by Mrs. **MILLER**, who was the only eye-witness to the bloody crime. **McDONALD**, the police claim, was with **RILEY** when he struck the fatal blow." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 12 Nov 1901. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ECKMAN--July 5, 1874 - Dr. Julius ECKMAN, The first Jewish rabbi who came to California, died in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**ECKSTEIN**--SAN FRANCISCO, May 23. - The following deaths were on record yesterday in San Francisco...**ECKSTEIN**, Belle - 33 years." Source: *Oakland Tribune*, 23 May 1934, Page C 31. Transcribed by jch.

"**EDDY**--Died at Petaluma, 24th ult., Henry **EDDY**, late of Mass., a pioneer of 1846, and well known as the rescurer of the 'Donner Party'. Aged 43y. (S.F., St. Louis & Mass. copy)." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 6 Jan 1860. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"EDDY--In this city, November 18, Mrs. Olive S. EDDY, in the 80th year of her age. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral from the residence of D.W. HORSBURGH, 1517 Washington street, on Friday, the 20th instant, at 11:30 a.m. Interment private." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 20 Nov 1885.

"**EDDY**--William M. **EDDY**, late Surveyor General of the State died in San Francisco on the 9th inst." Source: *The Empire County Argus* (Coloma, El Dorado County, CA) 18 March 18, 1854. Transcribed by Marilyn Demans.

"EDELL--At rest, in this city, April 13, Sarah A., dearly beloved wife of Harry L. EDELL, loving mother of Mrs. May FRANCIS and Mrs. Laura BROWN, and devoted grandmother of Frank, Mildred and Herbert COOK, Mrs. Ethel DUNN and Mrs. Loretta FIELDS; a native of Missouri, aged 59 years and 4 months. Past president of James A. Garfield Relief Corps, G.A.R. Remains at the parlors of H.F. Suhr & Co., 2919 Mission street, between Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle,* 14 Apr 1911. Contact: Dee Sardoch CymCity@juno.com

"EDEN--In this city, May 20, Ed Brown, beloved son of Menno and Harriet EDEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 10 months and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, corner Eighteenth and Collingwood sts." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"EDGAR--Wm, 26 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"EDISON, Benjamin, 73 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"EDNE--In Mill Valley, January 6, 1937, Louise ENDE, dearly beloved wife of A.win R. ENDE, loving mother of Louise and Alwin ENDE, beloved sister of William FLEMER, Henrietta HANSON GEorge and Henry FLEMER and the late Annie GRAFFUL, a native of New York. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Saturday, January 9 at 11 a.m. at the chapel of H.F. Suhr Co., 2919 Mission st near 25th. Intermet Olivet Memorial Park. Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 Jan 1937.

"EDWARDS--In Manilla, P. I., April 7, Alexander, dearly beloved husband of Mary EDWARDS, a native of Edinburgh, Scotland, aged 45 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 May 1906. Transcribed by Pam.

"EDWARDS--"EDWARDS, Ann - 69 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"EDWARDS--In this city, September 22, 1923, Dollie TARPEY EDWARDS, beloved daughter of Mr. and Mrs. M. F. TARPEY, beloved mother of Sumner T. and J. P. EDWARDS, Jr., beloved sister of A. B. TARPEY, native of California. Funeral and interment, private. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 24 Sept 1923. Submitted by Paula Ward.

"EDWARDS--In this city, December 5, 1897, Genevieve A., beloved and only child of James and Kittie EDWARDS, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years 8 months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, THIS DAY (Tuesday), at 2:30 o'clock P.M., from the residence of her parents, 219 Harriet Street. Internment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 7 Dec 1897, page 13.

"EDWARDS--SUDDEN DEATH by PARALYSIS - Mud Springs, Aug. 11 - Dr. J.A. EDWARDS died yesterday at Sly Park, whither he and lady had gone to spend a few days. He was taken with paralysis on the 9th instant and on the 10th had another attack which proved fatal. He was an eminent physician of several years practice in this county. He leaves a wife and 4 children, one of whom, Captain EDWARDS, resides in San Francisco. He was buried today with Masonic honors." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 12 Aug 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"EDWARDS--In this city, May 11, at his late residence, 1833 San Carlo avenue, Justus Huff EDWARDS, a native of Vermont, aged 69 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle,* 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"EDWARDS--In San Francisco, Nov. 14, Margaret, wife of Edward EDWARDS." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee,* 15 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"EDWARDS--In East Las Vegas, N. M., March 9, William S. EDWARDS, formerly of Virginia, Nev., and San Francisco, Cal., a native of Massachusetts, aged 74 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"EGAN--At rest, in this city, May 20, at her late residence, 407 Twenty Ninth street, Annie, dearly beloved wife of Richard J. EGAN, and devoted mother of Frank J., John A., Edward D., Thomas A. and William D. EGAN, Mrs. W. HOLLIDAY, Mrs. D. F. CAMERON, Mrs. F. MONAHAN, Mrs. W.C. PARKER, Mrs. L.O.SWEETSER and the late Richard J. EGAN Jr., a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged 70 years, 9 months and 14 days." Source: *San Francisco [Chronicle? or Examiner?]* 21 May 1909. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"EGAN--In this city, June 9, 1959. Annie E., dearly beloved wife of the late William D. EGAN, loving mother of the late Dr. Raymond T. RYDER, devoted sister of Henry A. EGGERS and loving aunt of Mrs. Dorothy M. JENKINS; a native of San Francisco. Funeral Services Friday, 2:30 p.m., at Gantner Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market St. at Duboce Ave. Entombment, Woodlawn Memorial Park." Source: Newspaper clipping in possession of submitter. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"EGAN--In this city, January 16, 1953, Edward, dearly beloved husband of the late Margaret EGAN, devoted brother of Mrs. Ann BODEN and John EGAN; a native of San Francisco. A member of Castro Parlor, N.S.G.W. Funeral services were held Monday from Earl J Currivan's Chapel of the Sunset, thence to Holy Name Church, where a Requiem High Mass was offered with interment in Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 6 Jan 1953. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"**EGAN**--In this city, September 4, Edward **EGAN**, a native of Ireland, aged 56 years." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 5 Sept 1882.

**"EGAN**--In this city, December 3, Ellen Maud, youngest daughter of John W. and Kate **EGAN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 years, 1 month and 17 days. Friends and acquintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, at 10 a.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 1603 Golden Gate avenue." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 4 Dec 1885.

"EGAN--In this city, May 2, 1919. Frank J., beloved husband of Kate EGAN, devoted father of Mrs. C.T. WELLS and Edna and Richard EGAN, son of the late Richard and Annie EGAN, and loving brother of William, Thomas Edward and John EGAN, Mrs. Emily SWEETSER, Mrs. Kate PARKER, Mrs. Annie MONAHAN, Mrs. Mary CAMERON, Mrs. Fannie HOLLIDAY and the late Richard EGAN Jr., a native of San Francisco, aged 48 years, 8 months and 26 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, at 9 o'clock from the parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia st., bet. 25th and 26th; thence to St. Charles' Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, conmencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 May 1919, p. cc 4. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"EGAN--In this city, May 28, Henry T. EGAN, beloved son of Henry and Jane T. EGAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 28 years 3 months and 20 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31

May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"EGAN--In this city, Oct 30, John A., son of the late James EGAN and Mrs. B.A. BATTSE (?), aged 19 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Nov 1884. Tranascribed by Jim Schmitz.

"**EGAN**--In San Francisco, February 12, Mark M. **EGAN**, aged 16 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Feb 1873. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"EGAN--In this city, October 21, Patrick D. EGAN, husband fo the late Catherine EGAN (nee HANNAVAN), a native of Ballnasola, County Galaway, Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today at 2:30 o'clock PM from his late residnce, 1327 Harrison, Near Tenth." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 23, Oct 1884, p.4. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"EGAN--In Oakland, April 29, Richard, beloved husband of Mary EGAN, son of Richard J. and Annie EGAN, and brother of Frank, John, Edward, Thomas and William EGAN, Mrs. William HOLLIDAY, Mrs. D.F. CAMERON, Mrs. F. MONAHAN, Mrs. Walter PARKER and Mrs. L.O. SWEETSER, a native of San Francisco. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, May 2, at 8:30 o'clock, from the residence of his parents, 407 Twenty-ninth street; thence to St. Paul's Church, corner of Twenty-ninth and Church streets, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle,* 1 May 1907, p. 15. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"EGAN--In this city, Febuary 6, Richard, dearly beloved husband of the late Annie EGAN, and loving father of Frank, John Edward, Thomas and William EGAN, Mrs. William HOLLIDAY, Mrs. M. CAMERON, Mrs.. F. MONAHAN, Mrs. W. PARKER, Mrs. L. SWEETSER and the late Richard EGAN, a native of County Clare, Ireland, aged 73 years 11 months and 3 days. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at his late residence, 407 Twenty ninth street, near Sanchez." Source: Newspaper clipping in possession of submitter. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"EGAN--In this city, June 23, 1942, Thomas A., beloved husband of Genevieve EGAN, devoted father of Sister Janet Marie, Sisters of Notre Dame de Namur; Ensign William T. EGAN, U.S.Navy; Gertrude and Marian EGAN, loving brother of William, John, and Edward EGAN, Mrs. Mary CAMERON, Mrs. Fannie HOLLIDAY, Mrs. D. BODEN, the late Frank and Richard EGAN, Mrs. K. PARKER and Mrs. E. SWEETSER; a native of San Francisco. Funeral Friday, 9 a.m., from Jas. H. Reilly & Co., 29th and Dolores sts., thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a requiem high mass will be sung at 9:30 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 June 1942, p. 9. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"EGAN--In this city, July 2, 1950, William, beloved husband of Annie EGAN, devoted brother of Mrs. Ann BODEN, John and Edward EGAN, the late Mrs. Fannie HOLLIDAY, Mrs. Mary CAMERON, Mrs. Catherine PARKER, Mrs. Emily SWEETSER, Frank, Richard and Thomas

**EGAN**; a native of San Francisco. Funeral Wednesday, 8:30 a.m., from Reilly Co., 29th and Dolores sts., thence to St. Agnes' Church, where requirem High Mass will be sung at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: Newspaper clipping in possession of submitter. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"EGAN--In this city, January 6, 1937, William J., husband of the late Mary MOORE EGAN, father of George C.W. EGAN, a native of San Francisco. Funeral will be held Saturday, January 9 at 10:30 o'clock a.m, from the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter street, thence to St. Mary's (Paulists), 670 California st., where a requiem mass will be offered for the repose of his soul, commencing at 11 a.m. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 Jan 1937.

"EGGERS--In Oakland, November 30, Alice B.H., daughter of George and Bertha EGGERS, aged 8 years, 7 months and 21 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 2 Dec 1885.

"EGGLESO--In San Francisco, Cal., on Sunday May 6, of Panama fever, Mr. Arthur EGGLESO, in the 44th year of his age." Source: *New York Daily Times*, 4 Jun 1855. Transcribed by Jim Schmitz.

"**EGLIN**--In this city, November 30, Catherine **EGLIN**, wife of Eugene **EGLIN**, a native of France, aged 50 years and 1 month." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 Dec 1880. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"EHLERS--In this city, November 13, Charles G., dearly beloved son of Fred and Johnanna EHLERS and brother of William, Henry, Fritz, Alma and Walter EHLERS, a native of California, aged 9 years 1 month and 29 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 14 Nov 1904.

"EHLERS--In San Francisco, June 19th, Johanna Elizabeth, daughter of W. and Cathrena EHLERS, aged 1 year, 5 months and 20 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 22 June, 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"EHLERS--In this city, Nov. 18th, Henry W. EHLERS, only son of W. and Catherena EHLERS." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 20 Nov 1865.

"EHLINGER--In this city, January 7, 1937, Charles M., beloved husband of Josephine EHLINGER, loving father of Mrs. George C. SPILLER and the late Charles EHLINGER, idolized grandfather of William C. SPILLER; a native of Alsace, France. A member of Society Alsace and Lorraine and San Francisco Lodge No.1 Od. H.S. Friends are respectfully invited to attend funeral tomorrow (Saturday) at 9 a.m., from the parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia st near 26th st., thence to St. Charles' Church where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 Jan 1937.

"EHRET--In this city, May 14, 1936, Dorathea EHRET." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 18

May, 1936.

"EHRHARD--In this city, Nov. 1st, Durethi, wife of Adam EHRHARD, aged 22 years and 5 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 2 Nov 1865.

"EHRHORNE [sic.]--Catherine (BARRETT), [Submitter's note: aka. Kate]--In this city, May 4, Kate SINGLETONEHRHORN, beloved wife of Max EHRHORN, daughter of Patrick H. BARRETT and the late Elizabeth SINGLETON BARRETT; mother of Elizabeth B. LEWIS and sister of John S. and Ellen S. BARRETT, a native of Cork Ireland.??? Source: San Francisco Chronicle or San Francisco Examiner. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"EHRHORNE [sic.]--Catherine, b. 1864 in Ireland, d. May 4, 1917 in San Francisco. Wife of Max EHRHORNE[sic.] Father Patrick H. BARRETT, Mother Elizabeth SINGLETON.??? Source: Death Certificate. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"EHRLICH--Died in San Francisco, Dec. 24th, Otto, eldest son of Mr./Mrs. F. EHRLICH, native of Sonoma, aged 25y 7m 16d." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 11 Jan 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"EHRMAN, Gertrude, 74 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"EICHEL--In this city, January 31, John Charles, dearly and devoted husband of Hannah E. EICHEL, loving son of Maria and the late Christian EICHEL, and brother of William and Martin C. EICHEL, a native of San Francisco. A member of Golden Gate Parlor, No. 29, Native Sons of the Golden West, and Golden Gate Camp, No. 64, W.O.W. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, February 3, at 8:30 o'clock from his late residence, 1208 Hampshire street, near Twenty-fourth; thence to St. Peter's Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"EICKE--At Doty's Flat, July 26th, Henry EICKE, aged 48 years 2 months and 10 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 31 July 1865.

"EILLS--EILLS, Emma." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

"EINSTEIN--Zadoc, 76 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"EISELEN--In this city, November 9, Oscar, beloved son of the late Alfred EISELEN, husband of Mary EISELEN (nee GIBBONS), father of Lillie and Ruth EISSELEN [sic.] and brother of Mrs. N. ROEBLING, Mrs. T. DUANE and Alfred EISELEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 29 years and 19 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 11 Nov 1904.

"EISNER--[Dec 20th 1867] - J. EISNER shot Hermann ROBITSCHECK at San Francisco and then shot himself fatally. ROBITSCHECK was only slightly wounded." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union,* 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"EISNER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Sept. 29 - The last will of Joseph EISNER has been filed for probate. EISNER committed suicide about 10 months since, in the store of Mr. ROBETSHECK, and ROBETSHECK was arrested on suspicion of murder, but subsequently acquitted. EISNER leaves his property to his brothers, and not to ROBETSHECK as was supposed at the death." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 30 Sept 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"EITEL--In this city, October 29, Pauline Rosetta, only daughter of Henry and Lydia IETEL, aged 1 month and 15 days. Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday), at 11 o'clock a.m., from No. 1 Dikeman Place." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 30 Oct 1873.

"EKERS--Ennis E. - Jan. 3, 1967, Ennis E. EKERS, dearly beloved husband of Helen N. EKERS; loving father of Edward E. and the late William E. EKERS; idolized grandfather of Edward, Cynthia, Christine and Elena EKERS; loving father-in-law of Marian EKERS. A native of Kentucky, aged 70 years. Friends may call after 2 p.m. Saturday and are invited to attend the funeral Monday at 9 a.m. from the chapel of VALENTE, MARINI, PERATA & CO., 4840 MISSION ST. Interment Golden Gate National Cemetery. Visiting hours until 9 p.m." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 6 Jan 1967, p. 35. Transcribed by jch.

"**ELB**--On board sloop Caroline, on her passage from the Sacramento to this place, Frederick **ELB**, aged about 46 years, a native of Germany, who came to California as a member of the New York Volunteers." Source: *Californian*, 4 Nov 1848, p.3.

"ELDRIDGE--ELDRIDGE, C. M." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

"ELEOSSER--DEATH OF A LEADING HOP DEALER--Hudo ELOESSER Passed Away in San Francisco Last Night--The hop growers of this section of the State will learn with regret of the death of Hugo ELOESSER, head of the hop dealing firm of William UHLMAN & Co., which occurred in San Francisco at a late hour last night. The firm, with which Mr. ELOESSER was connected, is one of the largest of its kind in the country, and no man was better known than Mr. ELOESSER. He frequently made trips to the Sacramento hoplands. Deceased was about 45 years of age. It is said that several well known." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 21 Sept 1897. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**ELISKY**--Mrs. Ella **ELISKY**, aged 38 years, the divorced wife of a photographer of San Francisco, committed suicide last night by swallowing carbolic acid." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 13 July 1904, p. 3. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"ELIZARREY--In this city, August 29, 1942, Sophie, beloved wife of John E. ELIZARREY, loving mother of Genevieve, Daniel, Eusebia, Juanita, Thelma and John ELIZARREY. Funeral Monday, August 31, from San Francisco Memorial Chapels, 435 Valencia St., near 15th St., at 9 a.m., thence to All Hallows??? Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated at 9:30. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"ELKINGTON--NAPA PIONEER PASSES--NAPA (Napa Co.), December 12 - Mrs. Emma ELKINGTON, widow of the late James ELKINGTON, died at her home here following a long period of incapacitation due to old age. Mrs. ELKINGTON with her husband came to California by way of the Isthmus of Panama in 1865, settling first in San Francisco, later in 1867 coming to Napa and locating in Mt. Veeder where they resided for more than twenty years. Deceased is survived by five daughters and four sons; Mrs. Sarah **STONE** of Los Angeles, Mrs. Ellen **WILSON**, Mrs. Annie **SWITZER**, Mrs. Mattie **WALKER**, Mrs. Emma **DOUGHTY** and William **ELKINGTON** of Napa, and James E., Thomas H., and George J. **ELKINGTON** of San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 Dec 1919, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**ELKINS**--Died in Fairview District, Dec. 10th, Charles Ridgly, only son of C.W. and Mary E. **ELKINS**, aged 1 year, 5 months, 20 days. [San Francisco and Santa Cruz papers please copy]." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 12 Dec 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"ELLEAN--In the City and County Almshouse, August 7, John ELLEAN, a native of Frances, aged 40 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 8 Aug 1885.

"ELLEMAN--SUICIDE of a FIREMAN -- A young man by name of William ELLEMAN, Secretary Crescent Engine Company No. 10, of San Francisco, committed suicide on Wednesday last by taking strychnine. He was a native of Philadelphia, where he leaves a mother." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 3 July 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"ELLERY --In this city, March 9, 1938, William, beloved husband of May J. ELLERY. Brother of Christopher ELLERY and uncle of Mrs. Hazel SMITH, Ethel and John W. ELLERY..." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle,* Friday, 11 March 1938. Contact: Gayle Kaye Chelscolly@aol.com

"ELLIOT--In this city, March 10, Frank, beloved husband of Minnie ELLIOTT, beloved father of Lillian and son of the late John and Rosanna ELLIOTT, a native of San Francisco. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"ELLIOT--In this city, March 4, Lillian Viola, dearly beloved wife of Richard J. ELLIOT, and youngest and dearly beloved daughter of the late William and Margaret [unable to read clearly - could be \_\_\_tuds?], a native of San Francisco. The funeral will take place Friday, March 6, at 9

o'clock, from the family residence, 615 Fell street, thence to Sacred Heart Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, private, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"**ELLIOT**--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, June 29 -- The dead body of Richard **ELLIOT** was found last evening in an advanced state of decomposition, in a small shanty near Meiggs' wharf, where he had lived. Appearances indicated that he had been dead about 10 days. He was 70 years of age." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 30 June 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"ELLIOTT--In this city, January 21, Clarence H., son of H.C. and F.P. ELLIOTT, aged 4 years, 8 months and 11 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Saturday) afternoon at 2 o'clk, from the residence of the parents, corner of Tyler and Leavenworth streets, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 22 Jan 1870.

"ELLIOTT--In this city, March 31, 1946, Hilde Henrietta ELLIOTT, beloved wife of John Melvin ELLIOTT, devoted daughter of Martin and Hermine **MEYER**, loving sister of Fred D. and Martin A. **MEYER**. Funeral at Gray's, Divisadero Street." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"ELLIOTT--In Oroville, Dec 13th, J.T. ELLIOTT, aged 49 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 21 Dec 1865.

"ELLIOTT--In this city, Sept 30, 1947 Minnie Dora ELLIOTT, loving mohter of Mrs. Harry MARTIN, Fred, George, Thomas, Robert, Walter and Harold SUTTON; a native of California. A member of Holy Rosary Society of the Star of Sea Church. Funeral services Friday at 9 a.m. at Ashley & McMullen's 4200 Geary Blvd. at Sixth Ave; thence to Star of the Sea Church at Geary Blvd. and Eight Ave. where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Holy Rosary services at 8 o'clock Thursday evening." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 2 Oct 1947, page 19. Submitted by: Lee Neilsen, Rt 1 Box 1338, Roosevelt, Utah 84066. [Lee notes that Minnie's maiden name was LEE, and that her first husband was Thomas James SUTTON.]

"ELLIOTT--Dec. 24th, N. ELLIOTT, Toronto, Canada, of diarrhea." Source: *Alta California*, 5 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"ELLIS--In this city, January 14, Clement B. ELLIS, a native of Washington D.C., aged 41 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 Jan 1870.

"ELLIS--Died in Hollister, Sept. 26, Mrs. Elizabeth J. ELLIS, mother of W.P. ELLIS, a native of North Shields, England, aged 86 years. [???at the residence of Mr. ELLIS??? Mrs. ELLIS, who resides in San Francisco, was on a visit to her son at the time of her death. She was taken with

a hemorrhage of the lungs Friday and owing to her advanced age, 86 years, was unable to rally from the shock. The funeral was held Wednesday and was largely attended.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 30 Sept 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"ELLIS--In San Francisco, Dec. 1, Mrs. Joanna ELLIS, wife of W.R. ELLIS, aged 49 years, 3 months, 20 days. [W.R. ELLIS returned from San Francisco, Tuesday evening, with his dead wife, who was laid away to rest in the IOOF cemetery, yesterday afternoon.]" Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index,* 4 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Dee

"ELLIS--The funeral services over the remains of Joseph V. ELLIS, formerly Secretary to the State Board of Prison Directors at San Quentin, were held in the chapel at the Oddfellows Cemetery in San Francisco yesterday. The Rev. George C. ADAMS officiated. The eulogy was pronounced by former judge D.J.MURPHY, a life long friend of the deceased." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Nov 1900. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"ELLIS--In this city, on the 11th inst., after a long and painful illness, Mr. L.D. ELLIS, late of New York, in the 26th years of his age. New York papers please copy." Source: *Alta California*, 15 Nov 1849.

"**ELLIS**--At Point Lobos, Oct. 5th, Lizzie Newell **ELLIS**, infant daughter of Lieut. E. H. and Mary H. **ELLIS**, aged 17 months and 5 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 7 Oct 1865. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"ELLIS--In this city, January 3, 1899, Tillie, dearly beloved wife of Captain William ELLIS, a native of Dramm, Norway, aged 25 years and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, January 5, at 2 o'clock, from the undertaking parlors of Valente, Marini & Co., 1524 Stockton street. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

"**ELLISON**--In this city, March 12, Frederick **ELLISON**, a native of California, aged 40 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ELMER -- In this city, August 8, Evan Charles, dearly beloved husband of Kate Anna ELMER, a native of Massachusetts, aged 33 years 4 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the chapel of H.P. Petersen, 1342 Devisadero street, between Ellis and O'Farrell streets, Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 10 Aug 1911, p.4, col. 6. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"ELMORE--Mary ELMORE dies in San Francisco--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), October 12 - Mary ELMORE, who for many years was a prominent character in Yuba and Sutter Counties on account of the eccentric methods she was wont to employ to harass the executors of her brother's estate, is dead, having passed away in San Francisco early this week. When her

brother made his will years ago, he gave to Mary, who had shown a disposition for wild speculation, a monthly allowance sufficient to keep her comfortably during her lifetime, but with this she was not contented, and the result was she made life miserable for the Judge of the Probate Court, then Hon. Phil W. **KEYSER**, and the friends named by the brother as executors - J.C. **GRAY** and "Cap" **WILBUR**." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento ,Cal.), 12 Oct 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ELSASSER--In this city, November 22, William ELASSER, aged 30 years. Funeral to-day, at 10 a.m., from No. 957 Mission street. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Nov 1885.

"**ELVIRAS**--Dec. 13 [1860] - M. **ELVIRAS**, in San Francisco, sentenced to eighteen months' Imprisonment in the State Prison for assault with a deadly weapon, committed suicide by hanging, immediately after his sentence." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**ELWELL**--Lost at sea, with the steamship *Pacific*, November 4, Frank *ELWELL*, Jr., a native of New York City, aged 19 years, 5 months and 21 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"**ELWELL**--In this city, July 6, Lot **ELWELL**, a native of Vermont, aged 73 years. [Vermont papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintance are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday), at 3 1/2 o???clock, p.m. from Central Presbyterian Tabernacle, Tyler street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 7 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**EMANUEL** - April 4th 1870 - A boy, seven years old, named M. **EMANUEL**, was run over by a truck in San Francisco and fatally injured." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 2 Jan 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"EMERSON--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Mrs. Charles EMERSON. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: Alta California, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards

"EMERSON--In Santa Rita, August 23, Frank F. EMERSON, aged 36 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"EMERY--In this city, January 3, 1899, George T. EMERY, a native of Vermont, aged 64 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

"**EMHOFF**--In this city, November 30, Caspar, son of Frank and Katrina **EMHOFF**, aged 1 year...." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 2 Dec 1885.

"EMLER--In this city, January 31, Ida M., devoted wife of John EMLER and loving mother of Carl, Leo J. and Frances J. EMLER, a native of Indiana. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Monday, February 3, at 8:30 o'clock, at the chapel of the Truman Undertaking Company, 1919 Mission street, between Fifteenth and Sixteenth streets; thence to St. Michael's Church, Ocean View, where a mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by automobile." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"EMMAL--J.B. EMMAL DEAD--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), August 7 - At the advanced age of 91 years, Joseph B. EMMAL, formerly a prominent resident of Marysville, died in San Francisco Saturday. The surviving relatives besides the widow are two sons - Dr. Frank E. EMMAL of San Francisco and Will B. EMMAL of Alameda - and two daughters - Mrs. Charles PATTEN and Mrs. Osgood K. JONES, both of San Francisco. He was a native of New Jersey. EMMAL was interested in the first flourmill started in Marysville." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 7 August 1905, page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**EMMONDS**--Gilbert- In San Francisco, August 14tb, 1874, Gilbert W. **EMMONDS**, aged 33 years..." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"ENDERS--At North Bloomfield, Nevada county, Dec. 30th, John ENDERS, aged 28 years (c/b 26 years) formerly of Louisiana, and lately of this city. There are but few men who combined so many of the attributes of an upright, fearless, honest man as did the deceased. Death indeed loves a shining mark! 'May the Consoler have pity upon his sisters, and upon that aged mother to whom he was the prop and support, and 'wipe away their tears'." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 5 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

**???ENDERSON**--Louis **ENDERSON** passed from death unto life on July 22nd. He was the father of Mrs. Clifford **EDWARDS** and grandfather of little Alice **EDWARDS**. He was given Christian burial on July 24th at San Jose. While he was a member at St. Paulus a comparatively short time, he faithfully attended divine services.??? Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, Vol. 32 No. 12, August 1950. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"ENDICOTT--In this city, Aug. 28, 1942, Albert H. ENDICOTT, father of Jean ENDICOTT, brother of Jessie B. ENDICOTT. Friends are invited to attend the funeral at 1 p.m. Monday, Aug. 31, under the auspices of Jewell Lodge No. 374, F. & A. M. at Gray???s, Divisadero St. at Post. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"**ENGDAHL**--San Francisco, December 19---Selma **ENGDAHL**, 2 years and 11 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 21 Dec 1876, p.2. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"ENGEL--In this city, December 30, 1898, Bernard ENGEL, a native of Prussia, aged 64 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 Jan 1899.

"ENGELEKE--In this city, May 17, Theodore ENGELEKE, a native of Germany, aged 57 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 May 1875.

"ENGELSMAN--In this city, October 17, Henry ENGELSMAN, a native of Holland, aged 42 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 12 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the undertaking rooms of O'Connor & Sheehy, 1034 Market street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 19 Oct 1874, p.7.

"ENGLAND--In this city, Oct. 23, Thomas ENGLAND, Architect, a native of Ireland, aged 46 years. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Monday) morning, from St. Francis' Church, Vallejo street, immediately after 10 o'clock Mass." Source: *Daily Alta California* and *San Francisco Chronicle*, 24 Oct 1869. Transcribed by John Ireland. Contact: Carol PJones2536@aol.com

"ENGLAND--It is with heartfelt sorrow that we record the untimely death of a true-hearted Irishman, who may justly be considered the pioneer of ecclesiastical architecture in California -Thomas **ENGLAND**, who died in this city on the 23d inst. Mr. **ENGLAND** was a native of County Cork, Ireland, a county which has contributed so many illustrious names to the history of modern art, and though his career was necessarily a more restricted one, yet in it he showed himself no unworthy countryman of Macline and Barry. His family was one of the most respectable among the Catholics of Bandon, and is moreover distinguished for the talents of its members. His brother, Professor ENGLAND of Cork, was, until a late date, the only Catholic savant who made his way to a professorial chair in the Queens University, and the name of his uncle, Rt. Rev. Dr. ENGLAND, late Bishop of Charleston, is a synonym for all that is noble in the Episcopal character among American Catholics. The fine Arts were the favorite pursuit of Thomas **ENGLAND** from his boyhood, and he had made considerable progress in his artistic studies in Cork, when the Young Ireland agitation broke out in that city in 1848. Faithful to the spirit of his family, he flung himself heart and soul into the patriotic movement, and on its failure, he resolved to witness no longer the miseries which seemed hopeless of redress in his native land. In Philadelphia, whither he directed his course, he applied himself to the study of Architecture, in which his cultivated taste and art knowledge eminently fitted him for success. His residence in California dated back to 1851, thus making him one of the pioneers of his profession on the Pacific coast, and during the entire of his career, few have been so fortunate in winning the esteem and friendship of those with whom he came in contact. His works in this state are numerous, in almost every department of Architecture, but Gothic Art was his study of predilection, and to his talents and study are due almost all of Catholic Art that we possess in California. St Mary's Cathedral, the fine College now occupied by the Christian Brothers, Grass Valley Cathedral, Stockton Church, and St. Francis' Church in this City - the latter unquestionably the most beautiful Catholic Edifice on the coast - are a few of the buildings designed and executed by him; and considering the little knowledge of or relish for the true principles of ecclesiastical architecture that existed in this country when he commenced his career, and the difficulty of carrying them into practice in California a few years ago, the success which attended his efforts was something wonderful. In fact, Thomas ENGLAND may be said to

have been born both an Artist and an Architect, and the knowledge and correct taste which in another is generally the result of long years of training, seemed to come to him by a special gift of nature, seconded by an intense application to study. Had the circumstances of his life been more favorable to the proper development of his talents, he certainly would have ranked among the first Architects of the present century, either in Europe or America; or, as an Artist, he might have attained a foremost place in the Art world; and from what he effected with the limited resources at his command, it is no hard task to conjecture what he could have done under conditions more favorable to Art culture than the early history of California afforded. In private life his character was peculiarly engaging. Unassuming in his manners, generous to a fault, gentle and considerate in his dealings with others, the soul of honor, and a warm and constant friend, it is rarely indeed that we meet with a disposition possessing so much to attract and so little to repel the love of those around its possessor, as did that of Thomas ENGLAND. The lingering disease which for upwards of two years slowly sapped his life away, he bore with cheerful resignation and when the dread summons of death arrived, his gentle spirit, fortified by the life-giving Sacraments of Holy Church, passed calmly away to another and, we trust, a better world. Peace to his soul is, and will be the heartfelt prayer of many a friend, for rarely indeed has the earth closed over a brighter intellect or a more generous heart than when it fell on the coffin of Thomas ENGLAND. Funeral Service: On Monday of this week a solemn Mortuary Mass was celebrated in St. Francis' Church for the repose of the soul of Thomas **ENGLAND**, its Architect, who died on the Saturday preceding. The church was thronged by the friends of the deceased gentleman, including most of the members of the Architectural profession in San Francisco, who had assembled to render the last tribute of respect to the memory of their late confrere. At the conclusion of the Mass, the Rev. Father King, of Oakland, addressed the congregation, and in a few brief but touching words recounted the services of his lamented friend to the cause of Catholicity in California, and aptly compared his labors in behalf of Catholic Art on the Pacific coast to those of his illustrious uncle, Bishop ENGLAND, in building up the spiritual edifice of the Church on the shores of the Atlantic. When the Reverend gentleman had finished his discourse, the funeral procession moved from the sacred edifice -Messrs. Farguharson, Turnbull, Williams, Mooser, Gosling and Clinch (who was his student), as representatives of the Architects of San Francisco, and Dr. O'Brien, (his friend), Hon. Jasper O'Farrell and Messrs. Lyons, Doyle, Callaghan, Black and John Sullivan, as private friends of the deceased, acting as pall bearers and walking a considerable portion of the way to the cemetery. The length of the funeral cortege simply testified to the esteem in which Mr. **ENGLAND** was held by his numerous acquaintances in San Francisco, and rarely indeed is it the lot of anyone to leave behind so many friends, and so few, or rather, no enemies, as he has done. At the Cemetery the remains of the deceased were received with the appropriate funeral ceremonies by the Rev. Father Aerden, assisted by Fathers King and Byrne, and deposited in the elegant little mortuary chapel which he had himself designed, there to remain until they should be deposited in their last resting place." Source: San Francisco Monitor (Archdiocese of San Francisco), 30 Oct 1869. Transcribed by John Ireland. Contact: Carol PJones2536@aol.com

"ENGLE--In San Francisco, Feb. 6th, Emma Eugenie, daughter of J.P. and Mary ENGLE, aged

1 year, 1 month and 7 days." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 9 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ENGLISH--In this city, January 9, 1892, May, beloved daughter of R.W. and Mary E. ENGLISH, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years, 5 months and 21 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of her parents, 41 Gilbert street between Sixth and Seventh, Bryant and Brannan. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 Jan 1892.

"**ENGLISH**--In San Francisco, Feb. 11th, George A. **ENGLISH**, aged 36 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ENGLISH--W.P.ENGLISH, aged 31, a breakman employed by the Southern Pacific Company, fell from the freight train near Suisun Sunday morning, rolling under one of the cars, which crushed his right leg. He was removed to the Railroad Hospital in this city, where he died last night." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 Nov 1900. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"ENNIS--In this city, November 12, Annie ENNIS, a native of Ireland, aged 55 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"ENNIS--In this city, November 12, Annie ENNIS. Beloved aunt of Mrs. William SHEA, a native of County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 55 years. \*\*Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend funeral tomorrow (Saturday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, no. 1412 Lyon street between Post and Sutter, thence to St. Dominic's Church where a solemn (rest missing)." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 Nov 1981. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"ENOS--In this city, March 30, Mary, beloved wife of Joseph ENOS, a native of Portugal, aged 21 years 3 months and 2 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 1 Apr 1891.

"ENOS--In Oakland, March 5, Joseph L. ENOS, a native of Portugal, aged 64 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"ENRIGHT--In this city, January 29, at his late residence, 1120 Lombard street, between Hyde and Larkin. James ENRIGHT, of Lawrence's, Santa Clara county, Cal., beloved husband of Margaret ENRIGHT, a native of Ireland, aged 68 years. The funeral will leave S.P.R.H. depot, Third and Townsend street, to-morrow (Thursday), at 9 o'clock A.M. by special train for Santa Clara, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the respose of his soul, commencing at 10:30 o'clock A.M. Internment, Santa Clara Cemetery. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 January 1894, p. 4.

**"ENRIGHT**--In this city, January 29, 1894, at his residence, 1120 Lombard street, between Hyde and Larkin, James **ENRIGHT** of Lawrences, Santa Clara County, Cal, beloved husband of Margaret ENRIGHT, a native of Ireland, aged 68 years. The funeral will leave the Southern

Pacific Railroad depot, corner Third and Townsend streets, this day (Thursday) at 10:30 o'clock a.m., by special train for Santa Clara, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10:30 o'clock a.m. Interment Santa Clara Cemetery. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 1 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"ENRIGHT--In this city, Sept. 14, 1939, Joseph, beloved husband of Margaret ENRIGHT, devoted father of Robert J. and John M. ENRIGHT, beloved son of Robert and Ellen ENRIGHT, loving brother of Mrs. Viola GANDER, Mrs. Catherine WATERS and the late Mrs. Maryellyn COFFEE, a native of San Francisco, aged 34 years. A member of Ship Clerks' Assn., I.L.W.U. Local 1-34. Funeral Monday at 9 a.m. from the Memorial Chapel of Jas. H. Reilly & Co., 29th and Dolores Sts., thence to St. Michael's Church where a requiem high mass will be sung at 9:30 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Sept 1939. Submitted by Diane Tesene.

"ENRIGHT--In this city, December 5, 1897, Joseph, beloved husband of Elizabeth ENRIGHT, and father of J.G. and F.R. ENRIGHT, Mrs. G.W. McCARTHY and the late James W. ENRIGHT, a native of County Limerick, Ireland, aged 60 years 8 months and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Wednesday), from the broadgauge depot, San Jose, on the arrival of the train leaving San Francisco at 10:10 o'clock A.M., thence to St. Joseph's Church. Internment Calvary Cemetery, San Jose. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 7 Dec 1897, page 13.

"ENRIGHTS--In this city, June 14th, Mary Catherine, daughter of Patrick and Mary ENRIGHTS, aged 15 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 June 1875.

"ENSBURG--In this city, March 15, M. ENSBURG, aged 60 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 16 March, 1895.

"**ENSEY**--Died in San Francisco, June 13, 1869, Sarah Jane, daughter of A.F. **ENSEY** of Petaluma, aged 10y 7w." Source*: Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 1 July 1869. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**EPPER**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: A.L. **EPPER**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

**"ERB**--In this city, February 4, 1906, Willis Francis, youngest and dearly beloved son of Charles H. Jr. and Bertha **ERB**, brother of Charles and Evelyn **ERB**, and grandson of Mr. and Mrs. Charles **ERB** and Mr. and Mrs. E. **PLATZ**, a native of San Francisco, aged 9 months and 9 days. Funeral services will take place to-morrow (Wednesday) at 10 a.m. at the residence of his grandparents, 1850 Devisadero street, near Pine. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 6 Feb 1906.

"ERDMAN--At Watsonville, July 4, Mrs. Jennie ERDMAN, daughter of A.J. STANLEY. (Sonoma papers please copy)." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 9 July 1875.

"ERICKSON--In this city, May 13, 1936, Agnes ERICKSON." Source: *San Francisco Call Bulletin*, 16 May, 1936.

"ERICKSON--In this city, November 19, 1916, Anna ERICKSON, dearly beloved wife of John P. ERICKSON, a native of Sweden." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 20 Nov 1916, p. 14.

"ERICKSON--In this city, Jan 4, 1950, Ardella ERICKSON, beloved wife of the late Kenneth ERICKSON, dear friend of Michael and Della MEDINA and Annie MORAN, a native of Downey, Calif., aged 67 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Friday at 2:30 p.m. at the Chapel of H. F. Suhr Co, 2919 Mission St, nr 25th. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 6 Jan 1950.

"**ERIKSON**--SAN FRANCISCO, May 23. - The following deaths were on record yesterday in San Francisco...**ERIKSON**, Christie." Source: *Oakland Tribune*, 23 May 1934, Page C 31. Transcribed by jch.

"**ERLICH**--Died in San Francisco, Dec. 24, 1889, Otto, eldest son of Mr./Mrs. F. **EHRLICH**, native of Sonoma, aged 25y 7m 16d." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA) 4 Jan 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**ERNEST**--In this city, March 16, Jane, beloved wife of Sebastian **ERNEST**, a native of Liverpool, England, aged 47 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Saturday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from the residence of her daughter, 8 Ford street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 18 March 1887.

"**ERNST**--In this city, December 8, Peter **ERNST** (known as "Cariboo"), beloved husband of Victorine **ERNST**, a native of Munzesheim, Baden, aged 59 years, 8 months and 27 days. (Magnolia and Baltimore (Md.) papers please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 9 o'clock A. M., from the residence, Mission street, near Twenty-ninth; thence to St. Paul's Church, Twenty-ninth and Church streets, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 11 Dec 1885, page 4. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"ERRATT--In this city, March 15, May E., dearly beloved wife of Fred A. ERRATT, and mother of Myrtle L., May A., and the late Musette A. ERRATT, and dearly beloved daughter of George E. and Elizabeth H. BRANDT, a native of San Francisco, aged 33 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ERSKINE--DIES IN STOCKTON--NEVADA CITY (Nevada Co.), March 21 - Mrs. Rose E.

**ERSKINE**, a former resident of this city, is dead in Stockton, according to word received here. Deceased is a native of Cherokee, this county, and was 48 years of age. She is survived by a daughter, Miss Abbie **ERSKINE** of this city, and a sister, Mrs. Susie **O'CONOR**, of San Francisco." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 21 March 1916, Page 11. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**ERWIN**--June 3, 1869, Margaret Gilmore **ERWIN**, a native of Ireland, aged 35 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 4, June 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"**ESCHENBURG**--At San Marcial, Mexico, Oct. 3d, John **ESCHENBURG**, of San Francisco, a native of Lubec, Germany, in the 83d year of his age." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 21 Nov 1865.

"ESKALUND--In this city, May 19, H.A. ESKALUND, a native of Norway, aged 23 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 21 May 1887, p. 8.

"ESKILSON--In this city, July 4, 1937, Frances, beloved wife of the late Charles J. ESKILSON, and dear friend of Mr. and Mrs. S.H. KAIN; a native of Pittsburgh, Pa. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Wednesday, July 7, 1937) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from the Memorial Chapels of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate avenue, thence to Holy Cross Church, where a requiem high mass be offered for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 6 July 1937, p.9. Submitted by Ron Filion.

"ESNARD--In this city, September 8, Joseph, beloved husband of Sarah and father of Lottie, May, Gertie and Frank ESNARD, a native of South Carolina, aged 61 years. (South Carolina papers please copy.) --Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 9 o'clock A.M. from his late residence, 615 Birch Avenue, between Laguna and Buchanan, Grove and Fulton Streets; thence to Sacred Heart Church for services at 9:30 o'clock A.M. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Source: *San Francisco* ? 10 Sept 1893. Contact: Magee Smith MOCongrr@aol.com

"ESNARD--In this city, August 19, 1926, Sarah, dearly beloved wife of the late Joseph ESNARD, loving mother of Mrs. L. DOUGHERTY, Mrs. M. PALMER, Mrs. G. DALY and the late Frank ESNARD, and loving sister of Mrs. J. CALLAGHAN, a native of New York. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Saturday), at 9 a.m., from her late residence, 707 Capitol Avenue; thence to St. Michael's church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. (United Undertakers' service)" Contact: Magee Smith MOConqrr@aol.com

"ESPEL--In this city, January 31, Henry, beloved husband of Wilhelmina ESPEL, a native of Germany, aged 71 years and 2 months. (Cincinnati papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 9 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, 2120 Howard street; thence to St. Boniface's Church, Golden Gate

avenue, between Jones and Leavenworth streets, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 2 Feb 1886.

"**ESPY**--In this city, April 24, Elmer C., beloved son of William C. and Mary C. **ESPY**, and brother of Will C. **ESPY** Jr, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years, 6 months. The funeral will take place today, (Thursday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from the parent's residence, 324 Third ave, between Point Lobos Ave and and Clement st. Internment private, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 April 1906, p. 14. Transcribed by Phyllis Stengl.

"ESTACAILLE--Marie - At rest, beloved wife of Louis ESTACAILLE. Funeral Monday from Julius S. Godeau, Inc., Van Ness Ave. Mass at Notre Dame des Victoires Church." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"ESTELETA--In this city, May 9, Michael Antone ESTELETA, a native of Lisborn [sic], Portugal, aged 49 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectively invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow (Monday), at 2 o'clock P. M., from his late residence, #154 Natoma Street, between New Montgomery and Third." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 10 May 1885, p. 6 (at Sutro Library, San Francisco, reel 44). Contact: Gwen GGDGEN@aol.com

"ESTELITA--In this city, April 24, Annie, youngest child of Joseph and Constancia ESTELITA, aged 10 months. Put away those little dresses, Close those soft and beautiful eyes; See how like a broken lily, Calm in death my Annie lies. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 70 Tehema street, between First and Second." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 25 Apr 1886. Contact: Gwen GGDGEN@aol.com

"ESTELITA--In this city, May 19, 1911, Constance, beloved wife of the late Joseph ESTELITA and mother of Joseph, Alexander, Michael, William, Edward, Lizzie and Helen ESTELITA and Mrs. J. E. KILLEEN and sister of Mrs. Mary FERRY of Boston, Mass., a native of Portugal, aged 64 years 2 months and 12 days. (Boston papers please copy.) Friends and aquaintances are respectively invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday), at 9:30 o"clock a.m., from her late residence, 82 Ellert street, thence to St. John's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 21 May 1911, p. 78. Contact: Gwen GGDGEN@aol.com

"ESTELITA--In this city, Aug. 26, Hanna, beloved daughter of Miguel Antonie and Flyva ESTELITA, aged 3 years and 11 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, today (Wednesday), at 2:30 o'clock P. M., from the residence, No. 154 Natoma street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 27 Aug 1884, p. 4 (at Sutro Library, San Francisco, reel 41). Contact: Gwen GGDGEN@aol.com

"ESTELITA-- In this city, September 16, Joseph A., beloved husband of Constance ESTELITA

and father of Joseph, Alexander and Michael Estelita, Mrs. M. **KILLEEN** and William, Edward, Lizzie and Nellie **ESTELITA**, a native of Portugal, aged 64 years 5 months and 28 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 70 Tehama street; thence to St. Brendan's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 Sept 1902, p 6. Contact: Gwen GGDGEN@aol.com

**ESTELITA**--In this city, November 19, 1916, Michael, beloved husband of Helen **ESTELITA**, and father of May, Edward, William and Edna **ESTELITA**, and brother of Joseph, Alexander, William Edward and Nellie **ESTELITA**, Mrs. John **CALLEEN** and Mrs. D. **DUNN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 42 years. A member of Alcalde Parlor No. 154, N.S.G.W., and Cigar Makers' Union No. 228." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 20 Nov 1916, p. 14.

**ESTELTA**--In this city, July 8, George, child of Joseph and Constantia **ESTELETA**, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to the funeral tomorrow (Monday), at 2:30 o'clock P. M., from parents residence, No. 70 Tehema street. Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 9 July 1882, p. 7, (at Sutro Library, San Francisco, reel 35). Contact: Gwen GGDGEN@aol.com

"ESTELL--Gen. James M. ESTELL, whose name is so widely known in connection with our State prison affairs, died in San Francisco on the 26th." Source: *San Mateo County Gazette*, 30 April 1859, Vol. 1 No. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"**ESTILETE**--In this city, July 6, Antonio, son of Joseph and Constantia **ESTILETE**, a native of San Francisco aged 7 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 7 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"ESTILITA--In this city, Oct. 7, Francisco, child of Joseph and Constancia ESTILITA, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years and 10 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectively invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p. m., from the residence of parents, No. 25 Baldwin court, off Folsom and Fremont." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 8 Oct 1881, p. 4 (at Sutro Library, San Francisco, Reel 33.) Contact: Gwen GGDGEN@aol.com

**ESTLITA**--In this city, February 23, Mrs. Mary Ann **ESTLITA**, a native of the Western Islands, Portugal, aged 67 years. Friends and acquaintances, and those of her sons, Miguel and Joseph **ESTLITA**, are respectively invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock P. M., from the residence of Joseph **ESTLITA**, No. 25 Baldwin court, off Folsom street, between First and Fremont." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 24 Feb 1879, p. 4. (at Sutro Library, San Francisco, CA, reel 25). Contact: Gwen GGDGEN@aol.com

**"ESTILL**--General James M. **ESTILL** died at his residence in San Francisco at eleven o'clock last evening. He was ailing for some three months, and was confined to his bed for about two

weeks previous to his death. He was a prominent public man in California, a politician by nature, and always managed to make his politics pay. He emigrated in '49 or '50 from Missouri to this State, and became lessee for ten years of the State Prison, and, as such, was a source of great annovance to the several State administrations that have held office from that time until this. We cannot now remember the mutations in his connection with the Penitentiary, so numerous have the changes been, but he was never wholly unconnected with it, save for a very short period, and it is safe to say, that in them all, he came out uppermost. No man has received one tenth the money from the State that General Estill did; and no man made greater profit on what he received. In 1852 he was elected State Senator from Napa and Solano - his family then resided in Benicia - for the term of two years, and he worked wth a will to maintain the capital at Valleio. where it then was. He was interested with McDOUGAL, GREEN, VALLEJO, FRISBEE, and others in the lands in that vicinity; and was about that time engaged in the slaughtering business, having bargained with Vallejo for all his wild cattle, which he killed on the premises and shipped to San Francisco. He made much money at that. In fact he was a modern Midas, for almost every thing he touched turned, under his magic hand, into gold. In 1857 he was elected to the Assembly from Marin county, although residing in San Francisco, and made himself conspicuous as the assumed leader of the what was known as the law and order forces. He was a shrewd polititian but an unsafe legislator. Untiring in energy, with a will that would conquer if it could, a plasticity of character which could smile in defeat and an insinnating manner with which, when he found it for his benefit, he could make friends of his bitter foes; he was hard to overcome in any of his public undertakings. He guarreled in 1855 with Gov. BIGLER for voting one of his measures, a State prison bill, we believe, or an appropriations bill in which he was largely provided for, and in the campaign of that year, assumed the editorship of the State Tribune - Parker H. FRENCH's paper - then published in this city, and wrote some half dozen communications under the nom de plume of "Rube Roper." That was about the extent of his editorship, as both himself and French have informed us. He succeeded in electing Johnson having joined the Know Nothings for that purpose, and under his administration received one of the fattest State Prison contracts that he ever held. He was kind and patronizing to those he could control, and violently abusive of those who opposed him in any of his schemes. He was, however, a fearless man, and would as soon speak his thoughts before a man's face as behind his back, provided always that he might not thereby injure himself politically or pecuniarily. As a friend, he was acceptable; as a foe, to be feared, his disease was congestion of the bowels." Source: The Daily Bee (Sacramento, CA), 27 Apr 1859. Contact: Sean Ryan seanryan@houston.rr.com

"ESTILL--DEATH -- Gen. James M. ESTILL died in San Francisco on Wednesday morning, 27th inst." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 1 May 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"ESTUDILLO--Michael, 41 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"ESWELL--[Sept 9th 1867] - Eben GUPTILL, second mate of the ship Fearless, assaulted the third mate, John H. ESWELL, at San Francisco, and afterward followed him to his berth and shot and killed him." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty

Loose.

"ESWINE--In Santa Barbara, March 8, Anna ESWINE, a native of California, aged 28 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**ETGER**--DROWNED - A man named Charles **ETGER** was drowned in Carson river, between Dayton and Empire City. He was a native of Germany, and had a wife and five children in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 8 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**EULERT**--Death - Eliza A. **EULERT**." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 26 Oct 1889, p. 8. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"**EUSTACE**--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 11 -- Joseph **WILSON**, who killed **EUSTACE**, mate of the steamer California, went over to San Quentin today for 3 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 12 April 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"EUSTACE--EUSTACE, Paul - In San Francisco, July 18, 1874, Paul EUSTACE, aged 81 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 22 July 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"EVANS--The will of the late Albert S. EVANS was filed today, with Dr. **MURPHY** and W.H.L. **BARNES** as executors." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 Dec 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"EVANS--Edward K." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"EVANS--In San Francisco, Nov. 12, Frank M. EVANS, aged 34 years, 5 months and 5 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"EVANS--In this city, July 14, Peter J. EVANS, a native of Sweden aged 57 years." Source: *Alta California*, 17 July 1879. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"EVANS--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 15 -- Ike **BROCKAWAY** will be tried in the District Court on the 20th instant for the murder of Robert **EVANS** in February." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 16 Mar 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"EVANS--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 1st--Ike BROCKWAY, who shot Robert EVANS for alleged intimacy with his wife, will apply for bail, though under indictment for murder. His defense is that he shot EVANS in the leg not intending to kill him, and death ensued not as a necessary result, but through the carelessness of the surgeon called to attend him." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 2 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"EVANS--San Francisco, Nov., Thomas EVANS of Geyserville, aged 32y 9m 28d." Source: *Santa Rosa Times,* 9 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"EVANS--Victor H - In this city, November 23, Victor H., Ioving husband of Louise EVANS. A member of Chauffeurs Association of California, Inc. No. 1. Funeral Tuesday at the mortuary of Halsted & Co." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"**EVANS**--Oct 1 Wm **EVANS**, Penn, 41. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"EVARD--James EVARD, a pioneer actor and old resident of San Francisco died in Alameda on the 20th inst. He was the last living representative of the old Olympic (New York) Theater company, and made his debut on its stage in 1842." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"EVATT--In San Francisco, Feb. 21, 1893, Estella J. EVATT, wife of Edward EVATT, aged 33 years, 1 month, 11 days." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 23 Feb 1893. Transcribed by Dee.

"EVATT--Death of Mrs. Ed. EVATT--The telegraph brought the sad news to Salinas of the death of Mrs. Estella J. EVATT, wife of Edward EVATT, at her home in San Francisco Tuesday afternoon, in the 34th year of her age. She was the eldest daughter of Mr. & Mrs. William VANDERHURST of this city. Besides a husband, she leaves 5 little children, who will never again feel the velvet touch of her loving lips or the warm pressure of her gentle hand. With her spirit's flight vanished the sunshine of a happy home, leaving hearts bruised and broken. It is a withering blow to the loved ones left behind. On the 26th of September, 1883, with the world's brightest visions before her, she went out from her father's house a joyous, happy bride, taking with her the blessing of her parents, the love of brothers and sisters and the congratulations of friends. Last evening she was brought back to her old home, sleeping the peaceful sleep of death, all unconscious of the sorrow-laden hearts around her and the tears that fell like rain. The funeral services will take place at 2p.m. today in the United Presbyterian church, from the aisles of which the quiet sleeper will be borne to the "garden of slumbers." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 23 Feb 1893. Transcribed by Dee.

"EVATT--In this city, Jan. 20, Letitia, beloved wife of William T. EVATT, mother of George and Wilhham HASKELL, William EVATT and Mrs. J. MC GLENNON, sister of Mrs. J.J. Higgins and James and William SEXWITH, a native of California. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Friday), at 1 p.m., from the parlors of McAvoy, O'Hara & Co., 2051 Market st., near Church, where services will..." (please note: My copy of the paper cuts off here, obit continues on Column 6. Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 23 Jan 1920, p.4, col. 4 & 5. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"EVATT--In San Francisco, May 5th, Willie EVATT, son of Mr. & Mrs. Edward EVATT, and grand-son of Mr. & Mrs. Wm. VANDERHURST, of this city, aged 1 year, 8 months. [Mr. & Mrs.

**EVATT** brought their little dead darling home to Salinas and attended by a large concourse of sympathizing friends, laid him away to rest in the Odd Fellows' cemetery last Saturday afternoon.]" Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index,* 12 May 1887. Transcribed by Dee.

"EVELLETTE--In Oroville, Nov. 4th, James Mason EVELLETTE, aged about 30 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner,* 8 Nov 1865.

"EVERHART--On the 12th of November [1849], at his late residence in San Francisco, California, Lazarus EVERHART, formerly a resident of this place, aged 41 years." Source: *Western Chronicle*, (Three Rivers, MI), 26 Jan 1850, p.2, c.6. Transcribed by Susan Carney. [Transcriber's note: Lazarus EVERHART was elected as Alcalde of San Francisco in January 1849.] For further information on the Town Council election of January 15, 1849, see "Annals of San Francsico"

"EVERS--JULIUS EVERS' DEATH--Julius EVERS, son of Henry EVERS, the Washington street undertaker, died this afternoon at 1:30 o'clock at his late residence, 1448 Adeline street, after an illness of about a month. The deceased was a native of this city, having been born here 27 years ago. He was educated in the public schools of Oakland. In early life he worked in his father's business, then, for a short time, he resided in Honolulu, afterward returning home and becoming connected with the firm of Tillmann & Bendel of San Francisco and this city. Mr. EVERS was married three years ago to Miss SIEBE, a daughter of Captain SIEVE, proprietor of Shellmound Park. He leaves a widow with no children. No arrangements have as yet been made for the funeral." Source: *Oakland Tribune*, 9 Feb 1901, Front Page. Transcribed by jch.

"EVERSON--In this city, June 30, 1895, Herman, beloved son of Jens and Frena EVERSON, a native of San Francisco, aged 8 months and 15 days." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 1 July 1895, p. 11.

"EWING--San Francisco, August 6 - Charles Grey EWING, 12 years, 2 months and 10 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 9 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"EWING--In Washington county, O.T., on the 15th Dec. Henrietta EWING, aged 14 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 4 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"EXCEEN--In this city, December 4, Stephen EXCEEN, aged 48 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Dec 1885.

**"EXKORN**--In Berkeley, November 12, Pauline **EXKORN**, mother of George **WESLAR** and grandmother of W.H. **WESLAR** and Mrs. F.E. **HENTER**, a native of Germany, aged 75 years and 8 months." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 14 Nov 1904.

"EYERMAN--In this city, November 20, Bernard C., beloved husband of Sarah B.(BERRYESSA) EYERMAN and beloved father of Max, William, Minnie (PATRON) and

Frederick **EYERMAN**, a native of Germany, aged 62 years. A member of Schiller Stamm, No 278, U. O. R. M. (San Jose, Cal., papers please copy.) \*\*The funeral will take place Saturday, November 23, at 10:45 o'clock a.m., from the parlors of Gantner Bros., 3460 Sixteenth Street., between Church and Sanchez. Internment private at Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by 11:30 a.m. train from Twenty-fifth and Valencia streets." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 22 Nov 1907. Submitted by Connie Clay.

"**EYMANN**--In this city, October 17, Earl Friedrick **EYMANN**, a native of Osnabruck, Germany, aged 52 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 1 o'clock p.m., sharp, from the German Hospital, Fourteenth and Noe streets." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 19 Oct 1874, p.7.

"**EYRE**--In San Francisco, April 18, 1895, Manuel **EYRE**, a native of Philadelphia, aged 54 years and 2 months." Source: *Oakland Evening Daily Tribune*, 19 April 1895, page 2. Transcribed by jch.

**"FABIANAZ**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Apr. 5 - The body of Frederick **FABIANAZ** was found floating in the Bay. He is supposed to have committed suicide." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 6 April 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"FABIANO, Mary J., 80 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911

"**FABISH**--In this city, May 17, 1936, Hedwig **FABISH**." Source: *San Francisco Call Bulletin*, 18 May, 1936.

**"FADDEN**--In this city, February 10, Mary, wife of Edward **FADDEN**, a native of County Donegal, Ireland, aged 53 years..." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 12 Feb 1882.

"FADER--In San Francisco, August 27th, Allen CUMMINGS, only son of C. FADER, aged 13 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 30 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FAGAN**--In San Francisco, Jan. 30, Lucie Agnes, daughter of Tereance **FAGAN**, aged 1 year, 6 months and 17 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Feb 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FAGAN**--In San Francisco, April 29, Michael **FAGAN**, aged 40 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 May 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FAGAN--Patrick FAGAN, messenger for the National Bank of D.O. MILLS in this city for over twenty years, died in San Francisco yesterday after an illness of several months. When attacked with throat trouble that finally caried him off, "Pat" refused to take the advice of President MILLER of the bank, to leave his duties for awhile, and he worked to within a week of his death. He was a native of Ireland, aged 55 years, and leaves two sisters at 369 Jessie Street in San Francisco, where he died and where the funderal will take place tommorrow. Mr FAGAN had

accumulated considerable property as a result of years of labor and the economy, and it will go to his sisters." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 July 1893. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**FAGOT**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, June 21 - Yesterday afternoon the dead body of Emile **FAGOT** was found hanging to a tree in Laurel Hill Cemetery. He left letters stating that he been driven to suicide by poverty and misery." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 22 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**FAHEY**--In this city, March 31, Mary, [rellet?] of Lawrence **FAHEY**, a native of County Galway, Ireland, aged 60 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, today (Friday) at 8:30 o'clock am from St Mary's Hospital to St. Rose's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 April 1886, p. 4. Transcribed by Mary McInnes.

**"FAHEY**--April 7, 1874 - Eldridge M. **HOPKINS** arrested for the murder of Michael **FAHEY**, in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FAHRENKRUG**--In San Francisco, Nov. 3, Sophie, daughter of Christopher **FAHRENKRUG**, aged 7 weeks and 2 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

**"FAHY**--In Bay Point, January 31, 1919, Mrs Josephine **FAHY**, wife of William **FAHY** and mother of William G., Lester J., Howard and Clyde **FAHY** and Mrs. Viola **TORMEY** and Mrs. Gladys **MCDONALD**, a native of Berkeley, Cal., aged 49 years. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Monday), February 3, 1919, at 10 a.m. from St. Catherine's Church, at Martinez. Internment, Martinez. Remains at H.J. Curry's undertaking parlors, Martinez, Cal." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 2 Feb 1919, p 14w, col 7. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"**FAILY**--In this city, January 17, Mary Alice, daughter of Dennis and Alice **FAILY**, aged 2 years, 6 months and 20 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Tuesday) afternoon, at 2 1/2 o'clock from the residence of the parents, No. 227 Perry street, between Fourth and Fifth, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 18 Jan 1870.

"FAIR--SEVEN MILLIONS MORE--FAIR'S Heirs Receive the Balance of His Estate--SAN FRANCISCO, May 20 - The children of James G. FAIR are at last in possession of his estate. The final transfer was made to their representatives by the executors to-day, under the decree of distribution signed by Judge TROUTT. The property handed over was valued at about \$7,000,000. The whole estate was worth about \$18,000,000. The larger part of it was given to the children when the Supreme Court decided that the executors could not hold the realty under the trust clause in FAIR's will. By the final decree the property remaining in the hands of the executors was given to Charles L. FAIR, Mrs. Theresa A. OERICHS and Mrs. Virginia VANDERBILT." Source: Sacramento Record-Union, 21 May 1902. Transcribed by Betty Loose. "FAIRBANKS--FAIRBANKS, Bertha - 26 y." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"FAHRENKRUG--In this city, at the residence of her parents, corner of Nineteenth and Folsom streets, on Thursday, November 3, Sophia, only daughter of Cristopher and Sophia FAHRENKRUG, aged 7 weeks and 2 days. (Notice of funeral in Saturday's papers.)" Source: *San Francisco Call*, 4 November 1870, page 4.

"FAIRBANK--March 15, Charles H. FAIRBANK, 21, typhus fever, Maine." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"FAIRCHILD--DEATH of a PRINTER - Hiram FAIRCHILD, a pioneer printer of this State, died at the San Francisco Hospital of the Sisters of Mercy, on Thursday last. He arrived in California in the fall of 1849, and for 2 years preceeding his death worked in the '*Alta*' office. He was buried by the Eureka Typographical Union on Friday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 Nov 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

**"FAIRCHILD**--In this city, February 1, Wilhelmina FAIRCHILD, wife of the late Captain J.F. **FAIRCHILD**, and mother of Mrs. S.J. **MORE**. The funeral will take place Monday, February 3, at 10:30 o'clock, from the chapel of Julius S. Godeau, 41 Van Ness avenue. Interment private."Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"**FALCO**--San Francisco, July 28 - John **FALCO**." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 2 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FALEM**--January 27, 1874 - John **FALEM**, manager of the Atlantic & Pacific Telegraph Company, died in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FALGAR**--John **FALGAR** of Vallejo died in San Francisco last Wednesday, after being thrown from his buggy." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 31 Aug 1871. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"FALK--In this city, January 2, 1899, Edith D., dearly beloved wife of Hyman FALK, and sister of Mrs. I. LOWMAN of Los Angeles, and Victor D. SOLOMON, a native of Los Angeles, aged 25 years and 21 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday) at 10:15 o'clock a.m. from the residence of her father-in-law, S. FALK, 306 Van Ness avenue. Interment Hills of Eternity by 11:30 a.m. Train from Third and Townsend streets." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 3 Jan 1899, p. 11, and *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

"FALKENBURG--In this city, Jan. 31st, Capt. Chas. A. FALKEBURG, aged 31 years. New York

and New Bedford papers please copy." Source: Daily Alta California, 19 Feb 1856.

"**FALKENSTEIN**--In Mill Valley, Cal,. January 17, 1899, Henry, beloved husband of Cecelia and father of Monroe....(copy incomplete)." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 18 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**FALKNER**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, June 3 - **FALKNER**, who shot himself at the What Cheer House on the 24th of May, died this morning at the hospital." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

**"FALL**--In this city, September 10, Frank, son of George **FALL**, aged 6 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 75 Stevenson st." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 11 Sept 1873.

"FALL--In this city, September 10, Frank, son of George FALL, aged 6 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday) at 2 o???clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 75 Stevenson st." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 Sept 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"FALL--Died: In San Francisco, December 11th, John C. FALL, a native of Virginia, aged 84 years. The interment will be made at 2 o???clock this afternoon at the City cemetery. [Marysville City Cemetery, Yuba County]." Source: *Marysville Daily Appeal*, 14 Dec 1894, page 2. Transcribed by Kathy Sedlar.

"**FALLON**--In San Francisco, 15th inst., Christopher **FALLON**, aged 26 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 18 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FALLON--Died in San Francisco, Jan. 11, Edward Francis, beloved husband of Abbe FALLON and father of Lillie M. and Godfrey FALLON, a native of County Roscommon, Ireland. [???Deceased was on his way down Market street to the Oakland boat and being a little late ran several blocks to catch the same. Soon after stepping upon the deck of the boat he fell down exhausted and died while efforts were being made to revive him. His death is supposed to have been due to heart disease.FALLON was a resident of this county for several years???He owned a tract of several hundred acres of land north of town, on which he kept a band of race horses???He left here several years ago and at the time of his death, at the age of 58 years, was in straitened circumstances. He leaves a wife & 2 children.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 17 Jan 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

**"FALLON**--In this city, October 4, Edward J., beloved husband of Margaret **FALLON**, a native of County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 42 years and 10 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, at 9 a.m., from his late residence, No. 431 Duncan street; thence to St. Paul's Church, where a requiem mass will be elebrated for the

repose of his soul." Source: Daily Alta California, 6 Oct 1885.

"FALLON--In San Rafael, November 8, 1936, Minnie T. FALLON, beloved wife of the late Thomas J. FALLON, loving mother of Joseph W., George L. and Thomas J. FALLON, loving sister of Newell VANDERBILT and Mrs. John W. SCHLOSSER; a native of Tomales, Calif. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, November 10, 1936 at 20'clock p.m. at the mortuary of Keaton & Dusel, San Rafael. Mrs. FALLON will be at her late residence, 230 Bayview, until 12 o'clock noon Tuesday. Interment, Mr. Tamalpais Cemetery, San Rafael." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 9 Nov 1936. Transcribed by Martha.

**"FALLON**--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 2, 1850: Mrs. **FALLON**, 20, brain fever." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"FALVEY--In this city, Oct 30, Edward FALVEY, a native of Ireland, aged 36 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Nov 1884. Tranascribed by Jim Schmitz.

"FANNIAN--In this city, January 16, John FANNIAN, a native of the town of Menlough, County Galway, Ireland, aged 29 years. (Tuam Herald and Galway Vindicator, please copy.) Friends and acquaintances, and those of his brother, P.J. FANNIAN, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Tuesday) afternoon, at 2 oc'clock, from the residence of his brother, No. 411 Geary street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 18 Jan 1870.

"**FANNING**--In this city, May 5, at 4:30 o'clock a.m, John, beloved son of John and Margaret **FANNING**, a native of San Francisco, aged 16 years, 1 month and 15 days. Frineds and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of his parents, northwest corner of Mason and Green streets." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 7 May 1887, p. 8.

"**FARLEY**--At rest Jan 4, 1950, Bertha **FARLEY**. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Saturday, Jan 7, 1950, at 11 a.m. from the Mortuary of Jules S. Godeau, Inc., 41 Van Ness Av nr. Market St." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 6 Jan 1950.

**"FARLEY**--In this city, January 30, Elliott **FARLEY**, a native of Ireland, aged 70 years. (New York papers, please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Tuesday, February 4, at 10 o'clock, at his late residence, 524 Kirkham street, between Ninth and Tenth avenues. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by automobile. Remains at the chapel of the Truman Undertaking Company, 1919 Mission street, between Fifteenth and Sixteenth streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

**"FARLEY**--In the City and County Almshouse, March 4, James **FARLEY**, a native of Ireland, aged 71 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1896. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"FARLEY--Richard J. FARLEY of Belmont died Thursday at his home after a lengthy illness. He was 81. A native of San Francisco, he had lived in Belmont since 1940 and was retired from his job as a salesman for Rathjen Liquors. He was a veteran of World War II. Survivors include his wife Peggy; and sisters Marcella HALLING and Elsie BREGY, both of Redwood City. Friends may call from 2 to 4 p.m. Sunday at Duggan's Carlmont Chapel. The procession leaves there at 9 a.m. Monday for Skylawn Memorial Park near Half Moon Bay, where graveside blessings will be performed at 9:30." Source: *San Mateo Times*, 29 Oct 1988. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"**FARLEY**--In San Francisco, March 13, Thomas **FARLEY**, aged 65 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 16 March, 1875. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"FARLEY--At rest, July 4, 1937, Valentine FARLEY, beloved husband of Marie SPRECKELS FARLEY, loving father of Bobbie, Dick and Ray FARLEY. Friends may call at the chapel of H.F. Suhr Co., 2919 Mission, near 25th street. Notice of funeral later." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 6 July 1937, p.9.

"FARMAN--Died--In San Francisco, July 3rd, George P. FARMAN. His remains were brought to this city and interred under the auspices of the IOOF. He leaves a wife and 2 children to mourn his loss. The widow???s trial is a hard one. She is the daughter of **CUMMINGS** who is now awaiting his trial for the murder of **LAIRD???**" Source: *San Benito Advance* (Hollister, CA), 12 Jul 1877. Transcribed by Dee.

"FARMER--In Santa Rosa, October 20, E.T. FARMER, aged 52 years, 2 months and 20 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Oct 1885.

"FARMER--In San Francisco, Feb. 25th, Eben C. FARMER, aged 27 years." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 Mar 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FARMER**--In this city, May 8, John **FARMER**, a native of County Leitrim, Ireland, aged 51 years. Funeral from his late residence, California Street and thence to St. Mary's Cathedral." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 11 May 1869, p. 3. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"**FARMER**--LEGAL NOTICES: Notice of Probate: Marcellus **FARMER** hearing on admitting will to probate Jan 4 1858." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"FARMER--Melvin William FARMER Jr. died Sunday at his Sand City Home. He was 80. Born May 1, 1918 in San Francisco he had been a life long Monterey County resident. He served in the Army during World War II attaining the rank of Master Sergeant. Before his retirement in 1975, Mr. FARMER worked as a lineman for Pacific Gas and Electric for 15 years. In the early 1960's he was a member of the first Sand City Council. He is survived by two sons, Ron

**FARMER** of Seaside and Mel **FARMER** of Sand City; two sisters Dorothy **VASSAS** of Vallejo and Caroline **HADERMAN** of Benicia; and four grandchildren. His wife Arlene died in 1977. Graveside services will be private. Interment will take place at Mission Memorial Park. Funeral arrangements are under the direction of Chapel of Seaside. The family suggests that any memorial contributions be sent to the American Cancer Society, 220 Country Club Gate, Pacific Grove CA. 93950." Source: *Monterey Herald*, 6 May 6 1998. Transcribed by Dee.

"FARMER--Near Santa Rosa, Sept. 5th, Stephen H. FARMER, aged 19 years, 3 months and 21 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 15 Sept 1865.

"**FARNHAM**--Capt. Jerry, 75 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"FARNHAM--In this town, on Thursday morning, 13th inst., of intermittent fever, Thomas Jefferson FARNHAM, attorney at law, aged about 42 years. With much regret we record the death of Mr. FARNHAM, who was a native of the State of Maine, but had resided for some time in the state of New York, where he left a wife and three children. He emigrated to Oregon in the year 1837, thence to the Sandwich Islands, and from thence to California. He arrived here in 1840, at the time Messrs. GRAHAM and party, consisting of about thirty American residents, had been arrested and sent to Mexico for trial, charged with treason, by Alvarardo, then Governor. Mr. FARNHAM, not satisfied with seeing his fellow man bound in fetters and sacrificed, without good cause, immediately repaired to Mexico, and by his interposition, and at the expense of his private fortune, succeeded in liberating the party who would otherwise have been condemned to die. In his profession he ranked among the best. He returned to New York in 1842, and after publishing a work descriptive of California, came back again in 1844, and up to the time of his death presented many evidences of his usefulness and integrity of character. His name will long be remembered by a large circle of friends in this territory." Source: *Californian*, 16 Sept 1848, p.3.

"FARNSWORTH--April 15, 1874 - Dr. A.A. FARNSWORTH suicided at San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FARNSWORTH--In this city, July 1, 1895, Louis Annesley, infant son of Alfred and Frances FARNSWORTH." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"FARNSWORTH--Stephen." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Apr 1891.

"FARQUHARSON--In this city, Oct. 30th, Willie FARQUHARSON, youngest son of David and Jessie FARQUHARSON, aged 1 year, 5 months and 24 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner,* 31 Oct 1865.

**"FARR**--Entered into rest in this city November 18, 1916, David Kirkby **FARR**, dearly beloved husband of Elizabeth **FARR** and brother of Agnes E. **WRIGHT**, a native of Newport,

Monmonthshire, England." Source: Daily San Francisco Call & Post, 20 Nov 1916, p. 14.

"FARRADAY--[On 18 Nov 1873] At San Francisco Charles **DODGE** died suddenly and his friend Joseph FARRADAY, committed suicide, thinking he might be suspected of causing **DODGE**'s death; the latter died from natural causes." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FARRELL, Ann." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Dec 1903.

"FARRELL--In this city, October 10, Ellen M., daughter of James W. and Mary FARRELL, a native of San Francisco, aged 14 years, 6 mos. and 8 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 320 Sixth street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call,* 12 Oct 1873.

"**FARRELL**--In this city, January 16, 1899, Joseph P., beloved husband of Emma A. **FARRELL**, and father of Mabel and Ethel **FARRELL**, a native of Canada, aged 46 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 18 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"FARRELL--In this city, April 1, Michael, beloved husband of Margaret FARRELL, a native of Castle-reagh, County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 53 years..." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 3 Apr 1882.

"FARRELL--At Forest Hill, Aug. 3d, Mrs. P. FARRELL, aged about 28 years." Source: *Daily Alta California,* 16 Aug 1863, p. 6.

**"FARRELL**--In San Francisco, Jan. 25th, Phillip **FARRELL**, a native of Ireland, aged 30 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 27 Jan 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FARRELL**--In this city, November 19, Sarah M., wife of Thomas **FARRELL**, aged 69 years. Funeral to-day, at 9 a.m., from No. 2508 Post street; thence to the Dominican Church, Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 21 Nov 1885.

"FARRELL--Susje Anna." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

"FARRELL--San Francisco Council, No. 615; Knights of Columbus. Officers and members are requested to attend the requiem mass for our late brother, Thomas FARRELL, Friday, August 5, at 9 a.m. at St. Paul's Church. Church and Valley sts. H.T. ARMSTRONG, Grand Knight, J.B. McGAFFIGAN, Financial Sec." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Aug 1932, p.9. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

**"FARREN**--In this city, November 19, Bernard, beloved husband of Sarah **FARREN**, son of Mrs. Mary **FARREN** and brother of the late Mrs. Susan M. **FARRELL**, a native of Carndonagh,

County Donegal, Ireland, aged 40 years 6 months and 22 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Thursday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from the residence of his mother, 244 Perry street; thence to St. Rose's Church, Brannan street, near Fourth, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Internment, St. Mary's Cemetery, Oakland, by 11 a.m. creek boat." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 20 Nov 1895, p 7. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"FARRIA--Frank Dutra FARRIA drank carbolic acid yesterday morning at San Francisco and left a note saying that his death was his own fault, with several references to his sweetheart, Louisa ROSE of Niles, FARRIA died shortly after taking the poison in a room in an Italian hotel at 65 Jackson Street, at about 10 o'clock." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 July 1904, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"FARRIWELL--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: O.O. FARRIWELL." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"FARWELL--Near Saratoga, Santa Clara county, November 20, Mrs. Nancy M. FARWELL, aged 73 years and 8 days." Source: *Daily Alta California,* 26 Nov 1885.

"FASSHAUER--In Oakland, Nov. 18, Helena youngest daughter of J.C. and Amelia FASSHAUER, a native of Oakland, aged 6 months and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Tuesday) at 11 o'clock a.m. from the parents' residence 1154 1/2 Seventh street, Oakland." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 20 Nov 1888, p. 8. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"FASSLER--In this city, May 19, Mary FASSLER, beloved sister of Bernardin, John Xaver, Frank and Joseph FASSLER, and Mrs. J. ALBERT and Mrs. Elise KRUGER, a native of Switzerland, aged 21 years, 1 month and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, Monday, may 23, at 8 o'clock a.m. from the residence of her brother, Bernardin FASSLER, 301 East street, corner Sacramento; thence to St. Boniface's church, Golden Gate avenue, between Jones and Leavenworth streets, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul. Interment Calvary cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 21 May 1887, p. 8.

"FAUBEL--In this city, July 23, Henry FAUBEL, a native of Germany, aged 28 years." Source: *Alta California*, 26 July, 1879.

"FAULHABER--In this city, Frank FAULHABER, aged 40 years and 11 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Nov 1885.

"**FAULKNER**--J.M. **FAULKNER**, a physician by profession, who has a wife and family in San Francisco, died suddenly on the 30th ult." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 12 Dec 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"FAULKNER--In San Francisco, Sept. 30th, Sabina Ann, infant daughter of Patrick FAULKNER, aged 15 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 1 Oct 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FAURE--Martin." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"**FAUS**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: T. **FAUS**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**FAUSE**--In San Francisco, Nov. 2, Amelia **FAUSE**, aged 5 years and 9 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 6 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

**"FAUSS**--In San Francisco, Nov. 4, Carl, son of Henry **FAUSS**, aged 1 year, 4 months and 14 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

**"FAUTEN--** In this city, September 29, 1897, Fred **FAUTEN**, a native of Germany, aged 36 years. " Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 30 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"FAUZ--In San Francisco, March 2, Wilhemia FAUZ, daughter of William FAUZ, aged 3 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 March 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"FAWCETT--Amy Louise FAWCETT: Died December 6, 1856." Source: Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact Joan Schimmelman dingleydell@cox.net

"**FAY**--Edward P. **FAY** for many years the Chief Engineer of the Steamer 'Petaluma', died in San Francisco on Jan. 1, 1872." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 11 Jan 1872. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"FAY--Entered into eternal rest, October 15, 1905, Frank FAY, beloved husband of Sarah FAY, father of Mrs. George SELLINGER and Jennie FAY, aged 76 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Tuesday) October 17th, at 8 o'clock p.m., at his late residence, 2131 L Street, under the auspices of Capital Lodge, No., 87, I.O.O.F. Remains will be taken to San Francisco for cremation Wednesday morning. Friends may view the remains after 3 p.m. to-day." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 16 Oct 1905, Page 5. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FAY--In this city, July 6, John Emmett, only son of Bernard and Catherine FAY, a native of San

Francisco, aged 1 year and 1 month. [Brooklyn (N.Y.) papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintance are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday), the 7th; at 2 1/2 o???clock, p.m. from the residence of the parents, 19 Gilbert street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call,* 7 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**FEATHERLY**--A man named Henry **FEATHERLY** committed suicide by taking laudanum at San Francisco on Wednesday evening. He leaves a wife and children. No cause assigned for the rash deed." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 Apr 1864. Transcribed by Dee Sardoch.

"**FEATHERLY**--Died in San Francisco, Feb. 13, 1889, Mrs. Sarah **FEATHERLY**, native of N.Y., aged 73y." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 2 March 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"FEATHERSTONE--Estelle." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

**???FEDDERSEN**--William **FEDDERSEN** died on July 7th and was given Christian burial on July 10th. He was in his 89th year. Anna **FEDDERSEN** and Mrs. Peter **HINES**, daughters, mourn his departure.??? Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, Vol. 32 No. 12, August 1950. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"FEENEY--In this city, December 31, Catherine, wife of Michael FEENEY, and sister of Sarah KELLY, a native of Parish of Raharah, County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 43 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from her late residence, Scott street, near Geary. (No carriages required.)" Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 Jan 1879. Transcribed by Linda Zutlas.

"FEENEY--FEENEY, John C." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 April 1893. Transcribed by Joyce.

"FEENY--In this city, August -- [sic.], Mrs. Julia FEENY, a native of County Longford, Ireland, aged 70 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully inivited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Friday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from the residence of her son-in-law, Thomas O'MALLEY, Hayes street between Webster and Buchannan." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 13 Aug 1868, p.3.

"**FEHLMAN**--In San Francisco, January 29, Ed. **FEHLMAN**, aged 53 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Feb 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FELDMANN--In this city, May [23?], Frieda Sophia, youngest daughter of John D. and Christine FELDMANN, a native of Brooklyn, New York aged 5 years, 8 months and 25 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Friday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from the residence of her parents, ..." (copy incomplete). Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 26 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik. "FELEZ--FINDS BURIAL IN THE POTTER'S FIELD -- ROCKLIN (Placer Co.), June 15 - At the Coroner's inquest held over the remains of the section hand killed by the overland flyer, below Rocklin, several days ago, it was learned that the deceased was a Spaniard named E. FELEZ. According to the witnesses, it seems that he started to cross from one side of the track to the other. When about the center, between the rails, he became bewildered at the nearness of the train, and before he could get out of the way, was struck by the engine and thrown sixty feet ahead, off to one side. He had only been working for the Railroad Company but a few days at the time of the accident. The unfortunate man had a sister living in San Francisco, and a cousin working for the Iron Mountain Copper Company, as Keswick, Shasta County, both of whom have been notified. As nothing had been heard from them in regard to the disposition of the remains, they were buried in the potter's field at Rocklin this morning." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 15 June 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FELL**--ANOTHER PIONEER DEAD - William **FELL**, an old San Francisco pioneer and a member of the Pioneer's Society, died on Thursday last. He was a native of Denmark, aged 52 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 31 July 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"FELLERS--In Watsonville, Nov. 13th, James FELLERS, aged 38 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner,* 23 Nov 1865.

"FELTON--In this city, April 23d, Frank FELTON, aged 27 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 24 Apr 1875.

"**FENN**--Died Monday at Geyserville, Rev. Frederick**FENN** drowned in the river. The body was sent to San Francisco." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 6 July 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"FENNEL--In this city, May 10, Caroline FENNEL, widow of the late Henry FENNEL, and beloved mother of Henry T. and Jacob FENNEL, Mrs. C. HELLWIG, and Mrs. George C. WOOD, a member of San Francisco Frauen Verein, aged 63 years, 10 months and 4 days. (Los Angeles papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock, from the residence of C. HELLWIG, 1236 Guerrero street, near Twentyfifth. Internment Odd Fellows Cemetary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"**FENNEL**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Sept. 30 - A man named H.S. **FENNEL** died suddenly last evening at his room in the Adams House, Sacramento street. He had been sick a long time from an incurable disease. He was an apple-vender by occupation and kept a stand of Sacramento street near Leidesdorff. He was 43 years of age and supposed to be an American." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"FENNELL--Death of an Old Resident - Last evening's Bee had the following concerning Michael FENNELL, who died in San Francisco last Monday: "He came to Sacramento in 1850. The first contract for building a State Capitol building in this city was awarded to FENNELL & NOUGEN, and they dug the trenches for the foundations on the present plaza, Ninth and Tenth, I and J streets. Finding the location too circumscribed the authorities annulled the contract and settled with the contractors. Afterward the city purchased the four blocks upon which the present Capitol building stands, at an expense of \$60,000, and donated the land to the State. FENNELL also contracted for and laid the foundation on the original State Prison building at San Quentin." Source: *The Daily Union* (Sacramento, CA), 11 Nov 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FENNELLY**--In this city, June 30, Ann **FENNELLY**, sister-in-law of John **CARROLL**, a native of the city of Kilkenny, Ireland, aged 33 years. The funeral will take place to-day (Friday), from the residence of her brother-in-law, 263 Jessie street, at 2 o'clock p.m. without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 2 July 1875.

"FENNER--At Gold Run, September 20th, James D. FENNER, beloved husband of Mary BIDDLE FENNER, father of Flora FENNER, a native of Palatine Bridge, State of New York, aged 69 years, 9 months and 13 days. (San Francisco papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day ,at 3 p.m. from the parlors of Miller and McMullen, 905-907 K street.

Interment City Cemetery." Source: *Sacramento Record-Union*, 24 Sept 1901. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FENNO--Ed. FENNO, former well known Healdsburger, died at his home in San Francisco last Wednesday, and the funeral was held here last Saturday. Mr. FENNO was 58y old. Formerly he was employed in the Healdsburg printing offices as a printer and was for many years a member of D.C. SMITH'S band here, Mr. SMITH being his brother-in-law. Deceased was a native of Healdsburg and the son of a pioneer of this section. His father published one of the first newspapers in Healdsburg. Death was due to complicated causes, including heart trouble." Source: *The Sotoyome Scimitar* (Healdsburg, Sonoma Co., CA), 2 June 1922. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"FENTON--In this city, September 1st, Elizabeth, wife of Patrick FENTON, aged 53 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 3 Sept 1877, p. 3.

"**FENTON**--In San Francisco, on the 9th instant, Josiah **FENTON**, late of New York city, in the 43rd year of his age." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 12 Dec 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"**FENTON**--In this city, July 3, Maria T., wife of M.J. **FENTON**, a native of Ireland, aged 23 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Friday), at 3 o???clock p.m. from 221 Clara St." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 July, 1873.

Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**FENTON**--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, April 30 - Ormsby **FENTON**, working in the Eureka match factory of Wm. H. **JESSUP** & Co., corner of Market and Fifth streets, fell from the ways leading to the 2nd floor, at 7 minutes past 6 o'clock last evening, a distance of 12 feet, striking his head on the edge of a heavy plank. He survived the accident but 3 hours." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 May 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"FENTRESS--G.W. FENTRESS, a prominent member of the Methodist Church, South, died in San Francisco last Wednesday of heart disease. Mr. FENTRESS has been actively engaged in a scheme to build a home for the aged ministers of his church. He was a most excellent man and will be muched missed." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 30 Aug 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"FERGUSON--In this city, January 1, Mrs. Catherine L., wife of Henry FERGUSON, a native of Philadelphia, aged 41 years, 9 months and 27 days. [Philadelphia papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday) at 10 o???clock a.m. from residence, 1085 Market street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 3 Jan, 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**FERGUSON**--Charles A. **FERGUSON**, an electric lineman, was killed yesterday [4 Jan 1906] by falling from an electric power pole a short distance beyond Colma." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 Jan 1906. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**FERGUSON**--Josephine, 55 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 March 1915. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"**FERGUSON**--In San Francisco, December 14, 1899, Thomas Henry **FERGUSON**, beloved husband of Kitty **FERGUSON** and father of Alice, Thomas and the late James **FERGUSON**, a native of Albany New York, aged 42 years." Source: *San Jose Mercury*, 17 December 1899, p. 4. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**FERGUSON**--W.I. **FERGUSON** by G.P. **JOHNSTON** in 1858, killed in duels as reported in the San Francisco 'Telegram." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 7 Oct 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"FERGUSON--Death of Hon W.I. FERGUSON -- The Sacramento 'Mercury' is in mourning for the death of Hon. W.I. FERGUSON, from the effect of his wound received in his late duel with Geo. Pen JOHNSTON. A telegram to the 'Mercury,' dated San Francisco, Sept. 14th; 9 p.m. says: The Hon. W.I. FERGUSON died this afternoon at 10 minutes before 5 o'clock. His physician decided, at 2 o'clock, that amputation would have to be performed. Mr. FERGUSON was fully aware of the fact. He died immediately after the leg was taken off. The wound is represented to have been a very severe one. His numerous friends in this city are plunged into

mournfulness for his sudden and almost unexpected demise. FUNERAL -- The remains of the late Hon. W.I. FERGUSON were conveyed to the Sacramento boat Wednesday afternoon, says the S.F. 'Call,' by a procession numbering 150 gentlemen, among whom the Hon. D.C. BRODERICK, the late and present Representatives of San Francisco, in the Senate and Assembly, a delegation of the citizens of Sacramento and many of our prominent citizens. During the progress of the procession, the City Hall bell tolled a funeral knell in respect to the memory of one, who, during his official career, had ever been a warm advocate of the various organized Departments of the State. The remains were accompanied to Benicia by the following gentlemen: Hons. E.L. SULLIVAN, G.A. GRANT, S.B. BEEL, S. SOULE, S. JOHNSON, W. SHAW, D. MAHONEY, E.J. MOORE, and Gens. James A. McDOUGALL, J.M. ESTELL, Col. E.D. BAKER and Leonidas HASKELL, Esq. At Benicia, they were transferred to the pall-bearers from Sacramento. At the steamer, the wharf was crowded to excess, and as the mournful pageant proceeded its full length, the scene was impressive and solemn. The body was received by a Committee for Sacramento at Benicia, and conveyed to the Capital for burial. On the arrival of the boat at Sacramento, the remains were immediately taken to the Senate Chamber, where a guard of honor was placed over them. They were taken from there to the Rev. Mr. **BENTON**'s church, Thursday morning, where the services were held." Source: Weekly Stockton Democrat, 19 Sept 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"FERGUSON--DEAD -- It was announced by telegraph, on Tuesday evening last, that Hon. W.I. FERGUSON, who was shot recently in a duel with Geo. Pen. JOHSTON, of the S.F. 'National,' had died at San Francisco, from the effects of his wound. Since the fatal occurrence which has resulted in his death, Mr. FERGUSON had been lying in a very critical condition. The only hope of saving his life consisted in the amputation of the wounded limb, but the operation proved too much for his enfeebled system, and he expired a few minutes after it was performed." Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., CA), 18 Sept 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"FERGUSON---BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, Aug. 24 -- The dead body of Prince S. HUNT, a native of New Bedford, Massachusetts, was found floating in the bay under pier No. 1, Steuart street wharf this noon by William FERGUSON and taken to the Dead House. He was a painter by trade and leaves a family in the East. No other circumstances of his death are known." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 25 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"**FERN**--In this city, September 15, George N. **FERN**, a native of Massachusetts, aged 62 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"FERNANDEZ--In Stockton, September 15, 1909, Anthony P., dearly beloved son of the late Colonel J. L. and Christina FERNANDEZ, and beloved brother of Frank L. FERNANDEZ, a native of San Francisco, aged 31 years. A member of Walla Walla tribe No. 141, I.O.R.M. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Sun)....[incomplete]" Source: *San Francisco Call*, 18 Sept 1909, p. 15.

"FERNANDEZ--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, July 9 -- Captain Wm. P. HUMPHREY,

of the ship Hordue Harris, was examined today before United States Commissioner Sullivan, on a charge of having been guilty of the murder of Joseph **FERNANDEZ**, a boy 14 years of age, on board of his ship when off Cape Horn. After the testimony for the prosecution had been taken, both the acting United States District Attorney and the Commissioner stated that they were satisfied that the captain had not been guilty of any offense and the charge against him was dismissed." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 July 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"FERO--In this city, August 2, Edward FERO, aged 53 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 5 Aug 1884, p. 8.

"**FERQUAHSON**--In San Francisco, January 8, Robert Henry, son of John **FERQUAHSON**, aged 2 months and 17 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 January 1866. Transcribed by Sandy Bordelon.

"FERRALL--AGED LAWYER TAKES DOSE OF POISON AND ENDS WEARY LIFE--Walter FERRALL Found Dying in Vacant Lot at McCloud--McCLOUD (Siskiyou Co.), August 12 -Shortly after 6 o'clock this morning Walter FERRALL, brother of Assistant District Attorney FERRALL, of San Francisco, was found in a vacant lot next to the Methodist Church in a dying condition as the result of a dose of morphine taken during the night with suicidal intent. A physician was summoned at once, but he arrived too late to be of service, and the dead man was removed to a room and the body turned over to the undertaker to hold until the arrival of the Coroner from Yreka. FERRALL was 60 years of age. During the past three years he made his home here and at Sisson. By profession he was a lawyer. Despondency over ill-health and fortune is supposed to have prompted him to end his life. He was seen at 9 o'clock last night, and then appeared to be in his usual health and spirits." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 12 August 1905, Page 3. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FERRE**--In this city, Janaury 3, 1899, Horace R. **FERRE**, a native of Massachusetts, aged 78 years, 2 months and [9?] days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

"FERRIS--In this city, November 9, John E., beloved husband of Nellie FERRIS, loving son of David and Kate FERRIS and brother of T.A. FERRIS of New Mexico, a native of Wisconsin, aged 35 years. A member of Golden Gate Aerie, No. 61, F.O.E." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 10 Nov 1904.

"FERRITER--In Baden, San Mateo County, January 24, 1893, Johnnie, beloved son of Patrick and Mary FERRITER, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 years and 7 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Friday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of his parents, Grand Hotel, Baden, San Mateo County. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"FERRITER--Died, FERRITER, Johnnie." Source: The Morning Call (San Francisco), 26

January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"FERRITER--Leo Patrick FERRITER, died May 31, 1961, age 58, native of California." Source: Internment records, Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, CA. Contact: Bernadette Hoegerle-Ferriter ferriter1@yahoo.com

"FERRITER--Mary WALLACE FERRITER, born in Ireland 1862, died in San Francisco on July 19, 1893, interred on July 20 1893." Source: Records of Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, CA. Contact: Bernadette Hoegerle-Ferriter ferriter1@yahoo.com

"FERRITER--Patrick Joseph FERRITER, died October 15, 1903, age 47, native of Ireland." Source: Internment records, Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, CA. Contact: Bernadette Hoegerle-Ferriter ferriter1@yahoo.com

"FERRO--G.B. FERRO, an Italian employed at the CORROTO gardens near town, died suddenly Saturday morning. Coroner BLACK held an inquest Monday, the jury deciding that death was due to natural causes. FERRO was 62 years of age and had relatives in San Jose and San Francisco." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 6 Oct 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"FERRY.--In this city, December 12, 1887, Edward FERRY, beloved husband of Catherine FERRY, a native of the parish of Doe, County Donegal, Ireland, aged 43 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday) at 2:30 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 4 Frederick Street, between First and Second, Bryant and Brannan. Interment Mt. Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 14 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"FERRY--In this city, October 2, 1898, EMILY P. FERRY, beloved daughter of Josie FERRY WHITNEY, aged 11 years, 5 months, and 26 days. (Olympia and Seattle papers please copy.) Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 3 Oct 1898, page 7. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"**FERRY**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 8 - J.S. **ALLEN**, Secretary of the San Francisco Benevolent Association, last evening identified the body of a man who died suddenly at the Portsmouth House, as that of Henry **FERRY**, formerly a soldier." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 9 Aug 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"FERSENHEIM--In this city, April 1st, Leopold FERSENHEIM, aged 36 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 2 Apr 1875.

"**FETTES**--San Francisco, Feb. 3d. - several pistol shots in quick succession startled the neighthood of 5th St., between Mission and Howard, at 10:10 o'clock this morning. They came from 119 5th St., a saloon kept by Mrs. Catherine **FETTES**, and were fired by her husband,

Andrew **FETTES**. He killed his wife and then fatally shot himself. The neighbors who heard the shots and ran into the saloon to investigate were appalled at the sight. The saloon is a small place in the east side of the street. Back of it is a kitchen and over it bed-rooms. At the foot of the steep narrow stairway leading to the upper floor lay the body of a man -- Andrew **FETTES**. His feet were on the stairs and his head on the landing below in a pool of blood. A faint gasping showed that the man was still alive. Upstairs in the front bedroom, on her back on the floor with her feet toward the door, lay the woman. She was dead. Blood poured freely from a wound on her head out upon the carpet and there were spatters of the same outside on the landing, on the door and on the floor of a room adjoining. Charles JAMES, who owns the property and has an office in the rear, heard shots and was one of the first to run around and into the place. He saw the sight as above described." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 5 Feb 1887. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**FEUSIER**--In this city, May 16, Henry **FEUSIER**, Sr. a native of France, aged 65 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday), at 12 o'clock p.m., from the residence of his brother, Louis **FOUSIER**, 1027 Green street, corner of Leavenworth." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 May 1875.

"FEUTREN--In this city, March 16, Maggie A., beloved daughter of Gabriel and the late Margaret FEUTREN (nee CONWAY), a native of San Francisco, aged 20 years, 7 months and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY) at 8 o'clock A.M., from her late residence 2122 Jones street, thence to the San Rafael boat. Interment, San Rafael." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 18 March 1887.

"**FEUTREN**--In this city, November 28, Mrs. Margaret **FEUTREN**, aged 49 years and 2 months. Funeral to-day from the 9:20 a.m. boat to San Rafael." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 Nov 1885.

"**FIELD**--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 6 -- A stranger named **FIELD**, died suddenly at the Olympic lodging house last night." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (San Joaquin Co., CA), 7 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"FIELD--E.W. FIELD, a pioneer resident of Santa Cruz county, died in San Francisco last Friday and was buried in Santa Cruz Sunday." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 19 Apr 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"FIELD--In this city, November 4, 1906, at the residence of his sister, 2930 California street, Hampton S., husband of Mary Blanche FIELD, father of Sally FIELD, and brother of Dr. L. M. F. WANZER and Franklin F. FIELD. Funeral will take place Wednesday, November 7, 1906, at 11 a.m., from the residence of his sister, 2930 California street. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 6 Nov 1906. Contact: Kathie Marynik kkmarynik@hotmail.com "**FIELD**--In this city, February 9, John L. **FIELD**, a native of Portland, Me, aged 45 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 10 Feb 1880. Transcribed by jch.

"FIELD--In this city, June 12, Mary Blanche, wife of the late Hampton S. FIELD, and mother of Sally M. FIELD. Funeral services and interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 June 1914." Contact: Kathie Marynik kkmarynik@hotmail.com

"FIELD--At Alcatraz Island, October 2, Richard Stockton, youngest son of Captain Edward FIELD (U.S.A.) and Minna, his wife, aged 2 years and 1 month. Funeral service to-day (Friday), at 12 1/2 o'clock p.m., at Presidio Chapel." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 3 Oct 1873.

"FIELD--In this city, January 8, 1892, Warren B., brother of James E., A.R. and T.J. FIELD, and beloved son of Mrs. Amanda M. FIELD, a native of Albany, N.Y. aged 43 years and 3 months. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of his brother, James E. FIELD, 727 Hayes street. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 Jan 1892.

"FIELDING--In this city, January 10, at 926 McAllister street, Jennie Cecilia, wife of Samuel M. FIELDING, a native of Charlotte, Vermont, aged 48 years. Funeral will take place to-day (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence. Interment private, at Masonic Cemetery. No flowers. " Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 11 Jan 1886.

"FIES--Passed away in this city, November 15, John FIES, devoted father of Mrs. Tillie HAND and Mrs. Emma WINSTEDT, a native of Belgium, aged 81 years, 2 months, and 7 days. A member of Harmony Lodge No. 13 I.O.O.F., and S.F. Margarten Grove, No. 230, U.A.O.D. Funeral from the parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, where services will be held under the auspices of Harmony Lodge, No. 13, I.O.O.F. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"**FIKE**--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 28 -- Abraham **FIKE**, who was injured by being thrown from a buggy on the Cliff Hose road last night, died today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 29 Aug 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"FILBEN--In this city, October 13, Hanora, dearly beloved mother of Thomas and Miles J. FILBEN, Mrs. Josephine BERNARD and Mrs. Nellie FENNELLY, and grandmother of Mrs. Alice COREY, a native of Tuam, County Galway, Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, October 16, at 8:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 1019 Guerrero street, between Twenty-second and Twenty-third streets; thence to St. James' Church where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Oct 1907, p. 15. Contact: Tom Cronin gretchie@pacbell.net

"FILKINS--In this city, March 15, suddenly, George E. FILKINS, nephew of Mrs. H.A. DONHAM, a native of New York, aged 47 years. [Boston and Milwaukee papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Friday) at 2 o'clock P.M. from the Evart post of the G.A.R., Redwood City." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 18 March 1887.

**???FINCH**--Anna W. **FINCH** died on December 21st, 1958, in her 86th year and was given Christian buirial on December 23rd at Cypress Lawn Cemetery. She is survived by a sister, two brothers and twelve nephews and nieces. May God likewise comfort these with the hope of sweet reunion in heaven.??? Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, January 1959. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"**FINCH**--DIED, Friday, Aug. 20, Mr. John **FINCH**, many years resident of California. The funeral will take place on Sunday morning next at ten o'clock, from his late residence. Friends and acquaintancees are respectfully invited to attend." Source: *The California Star*, San Francisco, 21 August 1847, page 2.

"**FINCH**--In Oakland, January 14, William H., husband of Mary J. **FINCH**, a native of New York city, aged 62 years and 29 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Saturday) at 11 o'clock, from St. Andrew's Church, corner of Ninth and Cypress streets, Oakland..." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Jan 1892, p. 10.

**"FINCK**--In this city, May 26, Arnold, beloevd son of Henry and Caroline **FINCK**, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 2 months and 26 days. The funeral will take place this day (Monday), at 2 o'clock, from the residence of his parents, 300 Mason street, between O'Farrell and Geary. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 27 May 1889. Transcribed by Brian White.

"FINCK--In this city, October 7, Rebecca FINCK, a native of Hoissel, Hanover, aged 19 years and 8 months...." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 9 Oct 1873.

"**FINDLA**--In Nice, France, March 14, James **FINDLA** of this city, member of the Society of California Pioneers, aged 83 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 18 March, 1895.

"**FINDLEY**--In this city, January 14, Annie Jane, beloved wife of John **FINDLEY**, a native of Belfast, Ireland, aged 52 years. (Pittsburg, Pa., and Brooklyn, N.Y. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the undertaking parlors of Charles J.B. Metzler, 636 Washington street. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: *San Francsico Examiner*, 15 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"FINDLEY--Annie J., 52 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"FINDLEY--In this city, May 27, Celia, dearly beloved wife of William S. FINDLEY, beloved daughter of Mrs. Delia and the late Peter CUNNINGHAM, and sister of Hugh, Peter and Henry CUNNINGHAM and Mrs. Elwood BRYANT, a native of San Francisco. Remains at the Golden Gate Undertaking Parlors, 2645 Mission Street." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"FININGER--Mary Ellen FININGER died on February 23rd in her 93rd year and was given Christian burial in Cypress Lawn on February 26th. Mrs. FININGER was a neighbor of Mrs. and Mrs. William LANGE and was visited regularly by the pastor before and during her hospitalization.??? Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, March 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"FINE--Near Gilroy, August 9, Mrs. L.B. FINE, aged 60 years and 6 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 22 Aug 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"FINE--Near Santa Clara, July 17, Morgan FINE, aged 79 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 23 July 1879. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**FINEGAN**--James Bernard--died June 10, 1992, in San Rafael, CA. Native of San Francisco and graduate of Mission High School. Buried at Holy Cross Cemetary, Colma, CA." Source: *San Rafael Independent Journal*. Contact: Sandy sfmcnw@earthlink.net

"FINEGAN--Susan--In this city, died December 2, 1944. Native, of Co. Monaghan, Ireland. She is buried Holy Cross Cemetary, Colma, CA" Source: Internment records, Holy Cross Cemetary, Colma, CA. Contact: Sandy sfmcnw@earthlink.net

"**FINLEY**--In this city, May 15, 1936, Mike **FINLEY**." Source: *San Francisco Call Bulletin*, 16 May, 1936.

"FINLON--August 29, 1942, John S., dearly beloved husband of Effie FINLON, loving brother of Mrs. Winnie FITZGERALD, Mrs. Alice McLELLAN and Mrs. Theresa AKER of Colorado and Charles FINLON of Seattle, Wash.; a native of New York. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, September 1, at 8:30 a.m. from Duggan???s, 3434 17th St., thence to St. James??? Church, where a requiem high mass will be offered at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"**FINN**--In San Francisco, September 8 , Anne **FINN**, aged 37 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FINN--In this city, October 28, 1918, Ellen, dearly beloved wife of James FINN and loving mother of James Jr., Richard and Margaret FINN, Mrs. William GEDDES, Mrs. Mark POOLE, Mrs. Raymond GRIER, Sr. Columba, O.S.D. and Sr. Catherine of Sisters of Charity, Chicago; a native of the Parish of Keel, County Kerry, Ireland." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Oct

1918. Submitted by Paula Sherrin.

"FINN--In Stockton, May 8, 1925, James J. FINN, beloved husband of the late Ellen FINN, loving father of Sister COLUMBA, James FINN of San Francisco, Richard FINN of San Francisco, Sister CATHERINE of China, Mrs. Mark POOLE of Oakland, Mrs. Paul HAMMOND of San Francisco, Mrs. Raymond GRIER of Oakland and Miss Elizabeth FINN of San Francisco, and loving brother of Mrs. Ellen BALDWIN of San Francisco; a native of Ireland, aged 76 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Evening Record*, 9 May 1925. Submitted by Paula Sherrin.

"FINN--James J. FINN (1844/45-1925) - When the last chapter in the history of the Far West is finally written, the just chronicler will accord a preeminent place to the Irish. That history is indissolubly linked with the mining industry, and on that the adventurous Celt has left an indelible mark. The greatest mines, from the Rockies to the Sierras, have been discovered by Irishmen, and the greatest miners have been of the same race. DALY in Montana, MacKAY and FAIR in Nevada, KEARNS in Utah, Clark in Idaho, BARNS and WALSH in Colorado, are but a few of the names that suggest themselves in this connection. And, how many know that the great COMSTOCK Lode, named after a loudmouthed pretender really discovered by Peter O'RILEY and Patrick McLAUGHLIN?

One of that hardy race of pioneers who helped to develop the Far West, a miner who left the imprint of his personality on more that one of the great camps of his generation, passed away at St. Joseph's Hospital, Stockton, on Friday afternoon, May 8, when James FINN, weary of earthly wandering, set sail for the fort of final rest.Mr. FINN was a true Irishman, born in County Kerry, and imbued with a love of everything a patriotic Irishman should love. He was a Gaelic scholar, who wrote and recited in Gaelic and sang the songs of his native land in its Native tongue. He was in Virginia City and Gold Hill in the days when the Big Bonanza of the Comstock was pouring forth its cornucopia of gold and silver. He was in Bodie when the lynching of "Frenchy" helped to fasten on the memory of the West the immortal phrase, " a bad man from Bodie". He was in Grass Valley and Nevada City when the famous ALLISON Ranch Mine was still numbered among the producers of gold. And yet he spent more than forty years of his life in San Francisco, only leaving here when his health began to fail, about eighteen months ago, to spend his last days at St. Joseph's Hospital in Stockton, where one of his daughters, Sister M. COLUMBA, O. S. D., is stationed. There he passed many pleasant hours in the company of James CANIFFE, another Gaelic veteran well known to readers of The Leader. In addition to Sister M. COLUMBA, he left another daughter, Sister Catherine FINN, of the Sisters of Charity, now at Yaochow Ki, China. Of his other children, James, Richard and Elizabeth FINN and Mrs. Paul C. HAMANN reside in San Francisco, and Mrs. Mark POOLE and Mrs Ray GRIER in Oakland. His beloved wife, Ellen, died here in the Fall of 1918. A daughter, Mrs. William GEDDES, also preceded him to the tomb. A Sister, Mrs. Thomas BALDWIN survives him here.A solemn requiem high Mass for the repose of his soul was sung at St. Joseph's Church, San Francisco, on Monday morning, May 11, beginning at 10 o'clock, with the Rev. Henry O' Flynn as celebrant, the Rev. John F. Dunn as deacon, the Rev. Francis Mulvihill as sub-deacon, and the Rev. Father McCarthy of St. Patrick's Seminary, Menlo Park, master of ceremonies. The Rev. Father Martin, O. P., was present in the sanctuary. Interment was in Holy Cross Cemetery."

Source: '*The Leader*' (an Irish Newspaper published in San Francisco). Contact: Robert G. Wilson wilsonr@songs.sce.com

"**FINN**--In this city, April 4, Magie, beloved daughter of Edward and Mary **FINN**, a native of Cattaraugus, aged 26 years , 6 months and 26 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 April 1891. Transcribed by Carolyn Feroben.

"**FINN**--In this city, October 21, Theresa, beloved daughter of Timothy and Mary **FINN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from the residence of the parents, No. 2 Goodsell place, off First street, between Harrison and Bryant." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 22 Oct 1879, p. 4.

"**FINNEGAN**--In Santa Rosa, February 12, James Clinton **FINNEGAN**, a native of Ireland, aged 64 years. [Philadelphia papers please copy.] The funeral will take place this day (Sunday) at 1:30 o'clock, from the hall of the Exempt Firemen, Brenham place, between Clay and Washington streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*,17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

**FINNEGAN**--In this city, March 11, Josie C., beloved daughter of Joanna and the late Peter **FINNEGAN**, anative of San Francisco, Cal., aged 24 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 8:30 o'clock a. m., from her late residence, 27 Ford street; thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 March 1899, p.6. Transcribed by Lee Radigan.

"FINNEGAN--In this city, March 11, Josie C., beloved daughter of Joanna and the late Peter FINNEGAN. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday), at 8:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 27 Ford street; thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Mt. Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"FINNEGAN--In this city, March 11, Josie C., beloved daughter of Joanna and the late Peter FINNEGAN. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday), at 8:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 27 Ford street; hence to Mission Delores Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her sole, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

**"FINNEGAN-WISE**--In Chee Foo China, September 14, 1924, Lorraine dearly beloved wife on Lieutenant James F. **FINNEGAN**, U.S.N., and devoted daughter of Thomas F. and Elizabeth J.

**WISE**, and idolized sister of Dorothy E. **WISE**, a native of San Francisco. The funeral will take place today (Thursday) at 8:30 a.m. from the parlors of McBrearty & McCormick, 643-645 Valencia St., bet. 17th & 18th Sts; thence to the Star of the Sea Church, cor. of 8th Ave. and Geary St., where a requiem high mass will be offered for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 Oct 1924. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"FINNEN--Susan." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"**FINNERTY**--In this city, Dec 22d, Samuel Edward **FINNERTY**, infant son of Bridget and Thomas **FINNERTY**. The friends of the family are invited to attend the funeral on Sunday, the 24th inst., at 2 o'clock p.m. from 723 Vallejo street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 23 Dec 1865.

"**FINNIN**--In this city, December 2, Thomas F., son of Thomas and Maggie **FINNIN**, aged 4 years, 7 months and 13 days." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 3 Dec 1884.

"FIRESTONE--At rest, March 31, Edward W., beloved husband of Kay FIRESTONE, loving father of Edward W. FIRESTONE Jr., brother of the late Nathan M. and Max W. FIRESTONE. A member of Musicians Union, Local No. 6, AFL. Funeral from the mortuary of Julius S. Godeau." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"FIRNKAS--In this city, August 8, Anna Margarita, relict of the late S.B. FIRNKAS, a native of Saxe-Coburg, Germany, aged 60 years, 10 months and 17 days. [New York City papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Sunday), at 3:30 o'clock P.M., from the residence of Mr. Chas. PFLAUMBAUM, 788 Green street, northeast corner Mason. Interment I.O.O.F. cemetery, and private." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 9 Aug 1885.

"FISCHER--In Benicia, January 25, 1893, Catherine, widow of the late Joseph FISCHER, and mother of Martha and Joseph FISCHER and Mrs. John D. HANLON." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"FISCHER--In St. Helena, Oct. 15, 1959, Nellie J. FISCHER, beloved wife of the late Joseph J. FISCHER; loving mother of Mrs. Edna MILANI; devoted sister of George A. SAYLES; mother-in-law of A. F. MILANI; aged 82 years. Funeral Monday 10 a.m. from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave., thence to St. Anne's Church where a Requiem Masss will be celebrated at 10:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Sunday evening 8:30 p.m." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Oct 1959, section iii, page 15. (Submitter's notes: It appears that correct spelling of last name is FISHER. Nellie ESTELITA FISHER was daughter of Flavia SAYLES and (first husband) Miguel Antone ESTELITA, who together also raised Joseph Martin FURNANZ.) Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"FISH--In this city, May 27, Rev. Edith E. FISH, pastor of Eternal Truth and Natural Spiritual Church, dearly beloved mother of Wilson VAN DUSEN. A member of Skagit Rebekah Lodge No. 82, I.O.O. F., Mt. Vernon, Washington. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, June 1st, at 2 p.m. from Chapel of California Undertaking Co.. 100 Fillmore St." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 29 May 1936, p.13. Contact: Roberta Tuller tuller99@pacbell.net

"**FISH**--In this city, February 18, Mrs. Emma A. **FISH**, a native of California, aged 34 years, 6 months and 8 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 20 Feb 1895.

**"FISHBOURNE**--In this city, July 9th, Robert W. **FISHBOURNE**, formerly of New Orleans, in the 49th year of his age." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 10 July 1865.

"**FISHER**--In this city, February 16, Mrs. Honora **FISHER**, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 45 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday) at 3 o'clock p.m., from [3?]61 Mission street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 17 Feb 1874.

"FISHER--In Oakland. August 2, 1943. Philip M. FISHER, husband of the late Anna K. FISHER, loving father of Nelda Blanche, Philip M. Jr. and Charles W. FISHER and Mrs. Margery F. LAUGHLAND, a native of Pennsylvania. Friends are invited to attend services Thursday afternoon. August 4 at 2 o'clock at the residence, 431 Orange st. Oakland. (Albert BROWN Co.)." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Aug 1932, p.9. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"FITCH--In Fruitvale, Alameda County, January 24, 1895, Samuel S. FITCH, beloved father of Geroge W. FITCH and Mrs. John H. **MORRIS** of Medfield, Mass., a native of New York, aged years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TOMORROW (Wednesday) at 11 o'clock a.m. from the residence of George W. FITCH, Prospect avenue, Fruitvale. Interment Mountain View Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"FITZGERALD--In this city, January 22, Elizabeth, wife of Frank FITZGERALD, a native of Ireland, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from the undertaking parlors of O???Connor & Sheehy, 767 Mission street, opposite St. Patrick???s Church." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call,* 23 Jan 1886. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"FITZGERALD--In this city, September 1, 1883, Gerald FITZGERALD, beloved son of George and Ellen FITZGERALD, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 months and 21 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Monday) at 2:30 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, Wood Street, between Geary and Rosa." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco),* 3 Sept 1883, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"FITZGERALD (Fitz)--In this city, November 19, 1916, Henry G., dearly beloved husband of Jennie FITZGERALD (formerly LAWRENCE), a native of San Francisco, Cal. A member of Ignatian Council No. 35, Y.M.I." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 20 Nov 1916, p. 14.

"FITZGERALD--J.J. FITZGERALD DEAD--STOCKTON (San Joaquin Co.), December 11 - J.J. FITZGERALD, Deputy District Attorney of San Joaquin County, died yesterday after a lingering illness. He was 32 years of age and besides a widow and is parents, leaves the following brothers and sisters: W.A. FITZGERALD, city editor of the Fresno Republican; Miss Margaret A. FITZGERALD, of San Francisco; Miss Mary A. FITZGERALD, who is teaching school at Parlier, near Fresno City; John C. FITZGERALD, of Valley Springs, and Francis FITZGERALD, of San Francisco." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 11 Dec 1905, Page 10. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FITZGERALD**--At San Francisco, Sept. 8, 1874, of peritonitas, James **FITZGERALD**, of Santa Rosa, aged 18y, 9m, 16d." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 17 Sept 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"FITZGERALD--In this city, Nov. 10, 1946, Jacqueline, beloved daughter of Robert and Katherine FITZGERALD, beloved granddaughter of Patrick and Della KELLY and Mrs. Ethel FITZGERALD and the late Dennis FITZGERALD; a native of San Francisco. Remains at the mortuary of Barry-McDonald-Majoney, 766-770 Valencia St." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 11 Nov 1946, p.15. Transcribed by Gwen Drivon.

"FITZGERALD--In San Francisco, 15th inst., John S. FITZGERALD, aged 10 months and 21 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 18 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FITZGERALD--In this city, October 22, Mary FITZGERALD, a native of Nova Scotia, aged 15 years, 2 months and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of her mother, No. 262 Jessie street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 24 Oct 1879, p. 4.

"**FITZGERALD**--The jury in the case of Steve **MORI**, charged with killing W.H. FITZGERALD a San Francisco barber, failed to agree Saturday and were discharged by Judge **BUCK**. It is said that they stood 7 for conviction and 5 for acquittal." Source: *Colma Record*, 24 Feb 1911. Transcribed by jch.

"FITZGERALD, W.M., 1." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Dec 1903.

"FITZGERALD--In this city, May 16, William H. FITZGERALD, son of Mrs. H. KEAR, and brother of John W., Frances FITZGERALD and Mrs. T. H. KELLOG, aged 23 years 7 months and 3 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 May 1906. Transcribed by Pam.

"FITZHENRY--In this city, July 18, Michael FITZHENRY, a native of County Wexfor, Ireland,

aged 58 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the furenal to-morrow (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 519 Grove street. Interment at Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 20 July 1879.

"FITZPATRICK--FITZPATRICK, Annie." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 April 1893. Transcribed by Joyce.

"FITZPATRICK--At Willow Spring Hill, Sacramento county, Nov. 19th, Bridget, wife of Edward FITZPATRICK, aged 40 years and 6 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 28 Nov 1865.

"FITZPATRICK--In this city, October 1, Mrs. Mary FITZPATRICK, a native of Bail Tirbett, County Cavan, Ireland, aged 80 years. (New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Saturday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of her daughter, Mrs. THOMAS, 27 DeBoom street, between First and Second, Bryant and Brannan." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call,* 3 Oct 1873.

"FITZPATRICK--In this city, March 15, C.S., beloved husband of Mattie G. and father of William, Frank, and Guy FITZPATRICK, a native of Lexington, Ky, aged 59 years 5 months and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 1 o'clock p.m. from the family residence, 2414 Polk street. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 March 1892, p. 7.

"FITZPATRICK--At the City and County Hospital, March 9, Edward FITZPATRICK, a native of Connecticut, aged 32 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Mar 1899, p. 10. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"FITZPATRICK, Helena." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"FITZPATRICK--In this city, May 15, 1902, John J. FITZPATRICK, beloved father of John, Nellie and Alice FITZPATRICK, a native of London, England, aged 52 years of age. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today at 12.45 o'clock, from the parlors of J.C. O'Connor and Company, 767 Mission Street, thence to St. Patrick's Church for services. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 18 May 1902, page 39. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"FITZPATRICK--December 18, 1952, Joseph A., beloved husband of the late Elizabeth FITZPATRICK, loving father of Norma and Donald FITZPATRICK, loving brother of Mrs. Laura HRUBANIK, and loving grandfather of Donald FITZPATRICK, a native of San Francisco. A member of the Holy Name Society of St. John's Chruch and a life member of the Painters' Union Local No. 19. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Saturday December 20 at 8:30 a.m. from Duggan's, 3434 18th St. near Valencia; thence to St. John's Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be offered at 9 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Recitation of the Rosary Friday

evening at 8:30 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"FITZPATRICK--In San Francisco, Jan. 14th, John Charles, youngest son of Philip F. FITZPATRICK, aged 1 year and 5 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FITZPATRICK**--San Francisco, March 1 - Colonel William **FITZPATRICK**, 63 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 4 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FITZSIMMONS--In this city, July 5, Adolphus, youngest son of James and Mary FITZSIMMONS, a native of San Francisco aged 9 mos. and 21 days. [Boston and Calais (Maine) papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintance are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday), at 2 o???clock, p.m. from the residence of the parents, corner of Chestnut and Polk streets, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 7 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"FITZSIMMONS--There will be a Requiem High Mass at St. Francis' Church, Vallejo street, at 9 1/2 o'clock a.m. on Monday February 13th, being the month's mind of the late Miss Ellen FITZSIMMONS. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 12 Feb 1882.

"FITZSIMMONS--In this city, July 9, 1905, Peter, husband of the late Rose FITZSIMMONS, father of Mrs. R. JOHNSON of this city and Mrs. J. RILEY of San Francisco, a native of Ireland, aged 41 years and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday) at 9:45 o'clock form the mortuary parlors of W.F. Gormley, 914 8th Street, thence to the Cathedral, where funeral services will be held commencing at 10 o'clock. Friends may view the remains at mortuary parlors. Interment St. Joseph Cemetery." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.) 11 July 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FITZSIMMONS--In this city, July 9, 1905, Peter, husband of the late Rose FITZSIMMONS, father of Mrs. R. JOHNSON of this city and Mrs. J. RILEY of San Francisco, a native of Ireland, aged 61 years and 6 days. Funeral notice hereafter." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 10 July 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FITZSIMONS--Dispatch from San Francisco, Nov. 10 -- James FITZSIMONS, a native of Ireland, aged 35 years, dropped dead in the Franklin House, on Pacific street, this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA) 11 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"FLAGLOR--In San Francisco, Jan. 9, Emily, wife of Wm. G. FLAGLOR." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 12 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FLAHERTY--In Huntington Park, Los Angeles, August 1, 1932. James Joseph, dearly beloved

husband of Mary **FLAHERTY**, loving father of William, James and Frank **FLAHERTY**, Mrs. M. **BARRESE** of Sacramento, and the late Mrs. Catherine **CHRISTIAN** and Alice **FLAHERTY**. A native of San Francisco, aged 73 years. A member of Hesperian Circle. U.A.O.D. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Thursday at 8:30 a.m., from the parlors of Jas. H. REILLY & Co. 29th and Dolores." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Aug 1932, p.9. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"FLANAGAN--In this city, May 18, Daniel, son of William and Margaret FLANAGAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year and 7 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, Jessie street, near Tenth." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 May 1875.

"FLANAGAN--At Lewiston, Idaho, November 10th, Edna C., wife of James FLANAGAN, formerly of San Francisco." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 8 Dec 1865.

"FLANAGAN--In this city, March 17, James B., beloved husband of Catherine FLANAGAN, and father of Anna FLANAGAN, a native of Baltimore, Gunn county, N.Y., aged 48 years, 9 months and 19 days. Notice of funeral in to-morrows papers." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 18 March 1887.

"FLANAGAN--In this city, June 29, 1895, May, beloved daughter of Ellen, and sister of Joseph, William, Edward and Nellie FLANAGAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 18 years and 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Monday), at 1:30 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the mother, 318 Clementina street, thence to St. Patrick's Church, where services will be held for the repose of her soul, commencing at 2:00 o'clock p.m. Interment Mt. Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 July 1895, p. 11.

"FLANAGAN--In Alameda, November 26, Nellie, beloved wife of W. J. FLANAGAN and daughter of Dominick and the Late Catherine **COYNE**, and sister to Mrs. T. F. **WISE** and Mamie, Eddie, John, Alice and Clara **COYNE**, a native of San Francisco, aged 22 years, 2 months and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Sunday), at 8 o'clock, from her late residence, 1701 Willow Street, Alameda, thence to St. Joseph's Church, where at 8:30 o'clock requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, San Francisco." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 27 Nov 1897. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"FLANAGAN--In this city, December 4, Rose, daughter of John and the late Mary A. FLANAGAN, aged 4 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Dec 1885.

"FLANAGAN--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 26 -- Thomas FLANAGAN, a teamster, fell from his wagon at the corner of 22d and Folsom streets this afternoon and died from injuries received." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 July 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"FLANDERS--In this city, January 24, 2893, Mrs. A. J. FLANDERS, wife of Thomas FLANDERS, a native of Cornville, Me., aged 55 years and 5 months. Funeral services will be held THIS DAY (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M. at her late residence, 806 Haight street." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"FLANDERS, Henry M., 65." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"FLANETTA--In San Rafael, March 14, John FLANETTA, beloved hisband of Ulla FLANETTA, a native of Montenegro, aged 60 years, 11 months and 10 days. Funeral services at the residence of the deceased Sunday, March 17th, at 1 p.m. Interment Mount Tamalpais Cemetery, San Rafael." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 15 March, 1895.

"FLANIGAN--In this city, April 9, Patrick, beloved husband of Ellen FLANIGAN, and father of Joseph B., Mary E. and Francis M. FLANIGAN, a native of County Limerick, Ireland. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Wednesday), at 8:30 o???clock, from his late residence, 1120 Howard street; thence to St. Joseph???s Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o???clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Apr 1900, p. 10. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"FLANNAGAN--In this city, August 25, Ellen, beloved wife of John FLANNAGAN, daughter of Ellen and the late Thomas CONNORS, sister of Timothy, Norah, Annie, Katie and Julia CONNORS, Mrs. Daniel MCSWEENEY and Mrs. Thomas WELCH, and niece of Mrs. T. MCSWEENEY, a native of Steelton, Pa., aged 18 years and 8 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Sunday), at 9:45 o'clock a.m. from her late residence 1506 Army street; thence to St. Teresa's Church for services at 10:10 o'clock .m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 27 Aug 1904 p. 6. Contact: Pat Procida Irishnana01@yahoo.com

"FLANNELLY--In this city, March 31, Isabella, beloved daughter of Miles and the late Mary FLANNELLY, a native of San Francisco, aged 18 years and 9 months. Gone but not forgotten. Funeral from the residence of her father, 67 Minna Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 Apr 1882, p. 7. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"FLANNELLY--In this city, September 9, Julia, daughter of P.M. and Ann FLANNELLY, aged 6 months and 20 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from corner of Church and Nineteenth streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 Sept 1873.

"FLANNING--In this city, January 27, Margaret, beloved wife of the late John FLANNING, mother of Edward, John, Patrick and Nanna FLANNING, Mrs. KIRWIN, Mrs. CORCORAN and Mrs. FLEISHMAN and Sister Mary Bridget of Los Angeles, a native of the Parish of Inuries,

County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 85 years. Friends and acquaintance are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 9 o'clock, from her late residence, 1703 Mason street; thence St. Francis??? Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle,* 28 Jan 1895. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"FLATHMANN--In this city, November 6, 1936, Anna FLATHMANN, beloved wife of the late Heinrich FLATHMANN, loving mother of William and the late J. H. FLATHMANN, devoted grandmother of June, Katherine and John Stephen FLATHMANN; a native of Germany, aged 72 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services today (Monday, November 9) at the chapel of H.F. Suhr Co, 2919 Mission near 25th St. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 9 Nov 1936. Transcribed by Martha.

"FLATLY--In this city, March 13, John, beloved husband of the late Mary FLATLY, a native of County Mayo, Ireland, aged 62 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from his late residence 444 1/2 Clementina street, between Fifth and Sixth." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 15 March 1887.

"**FLATTERY**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Sept. 26 -- The trial of John **SHARON**, for the murder of Michel **FLATTERY**, in Sonoma county, about a year ago, is proceeding in the 15th District Court today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"FLEAR--In City and County Hospital, June 13, John FLEAR, a native of Ireland, aged 40 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 June 1875.

"FLECK--In Santa Cruz, July 23d, the infant son of Mr. and Mrs. John FLECK, aged 5 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"FLEESE--John FLEESE, 27, AUG. 17, 27, Hamburg." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"FLEISCHMAN--In San Rafael, Nov. 6, 1935, Louis E., devoted father of Ellen FLEISCHMAN, devoted father of May Ellen FLEISCHMAN, brother of Mrs. Emma HUBACHER and Mrs. Louise **GRIFFITTS**, a native of California, aged 67 years. A member of Mira Monte Camp No. 359, W. O. W.... Interment, Petaluma." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 8 Nov 1935. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"FLEISHMAN--In this city, November 9, Adelheid, beloved wife of Myer FLEISHMAN and mother of David and Jeannette FLEISHMAN, a native of Westphalia, Germany, aged 89 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 11 Nov 1904.

"FLEK--In the City and County Hospital, June 5th, Casimir FLEK, a native of Germany, aged 39 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 7 June 1875.

"FLEMING--In San Francisco, Cal., Mrs. C.J. FLEMING, beloved wife of C.J. FLEMING of 306 South Tenth street, San Jose, beloved daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Patrick HARRIGAN and loving sister of William McDERMOTT of Napa, California. Funeral services to be held from White's Funeral Parlors, Sutter and Pierce streets, San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral this (Saturday) morning at 10 o'clock at St. Mary's Cathedral, Van Ness near O'Farrell, San Francisco." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald, 23 June 1928, p. 22.

"FLEMING--In San Leandro, Oct. 8th, George FLEMING, aged 64 years and 10 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 9 Oct 1865.

"FLEMING--April 13, 1874 - James H. FLEMING stabbed and killed in San Francisco by John G. CORBETT." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FLEMING--Died in Hollister, Oct. 8, J.K. FLEMING, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 51 years. [J.K. FLEMING, proprietor of the Hotel Hollister, died yesterday morning after an illness extending over about 2 weeks. The immediate cause of his death was typhoid fever. Mr. FLEMING was almost a total stranger in our midst, he having taken charge of the hotel but a short time ago???He was a native of Pennsylvania, where his aged parents now reside. On the day of his death he was just 51 years of age. He leaves a widow at this place. His funeral will be in charge of the local lodge of Masons, but it???s not yet decided whether the body will be interred here or will be taken East for burial.] [from 16 Oct issue -- The funeral services of the late J.K. FLEMING were held in the parlors of Hotel Hollister last Sunday. The Masonic burial service was conducted by San Benito Lodge of Masons, assisted by Dr. MILLER of the Presbyterian Church, who is an old friend of the family. The body was taken on Monday morning??s train to San Francisco, where it will repose in the receiving vault of Cypress Lawn Cemetery for future disposition.] Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 9 Oct 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"FLEMING--In Oakland, Cal, at the Convent of Our Lady of the Sacred Heart, December 28, 1898, Jeanette K. (in religion Sister Mary LILIOSA), daughter of Catherine and the late David FLEMING, and sister of Martin W. FLEMING of San Francisco, a native of Spencer, Mass., aged 28 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"FLEMING--In Oakland, Cal., at the Convent of Our Lady of the Sacred Heart, December 2[8?], 1898, Jeanette K. (in religion Sister Mary Liliosa), daughter of Catherine and the late David FLEMING, and sister of Martin W. FLEMING of San Francisco, a native of Spencer, Mass., aged 28 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 29 Dec 1898.

"FLEMING--On Sherlock's Creek, Mariposa county, Dec 11th, John FLEMING, aged about 32 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 21 Dec 1865.

"FLEMING--In this city, December 28, 1898, John Knox, beloved son of W.J. and Bara E. FLEMING, and brother of Winnie, Mabel, Alice, Louise, Genevieve and Elsie FLEMING, a native of Portland, Or., aged 14 years, 10 months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday) at 1 o'clock, from the funeral parlors of H.C. Bunker & Co, 2866 Mission street, Mission Masonic Temple." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"FLEMING--In this city, December 28, 1898, John Knox, beloved son of W.J. and Bara E. FLEMING, and brother of Winnie, Mabel, Alice, Louise, Genevieve and Elsie FLEMING, a native of Portland, Or., aged 14 years 10 months and 7 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin,* 29 Dec 1898.

"FLEMING--San Francisco, July 24 - Mary FLEMING, 19 years and 3 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 2 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FLEMING--Thomas FLEMING, aged about 45, who has been working at odd jobs about Mayfield, for some years, was killed by a Southern Pacific train Mar. 4th. The accident was not seen by anyone, as far as is known, but the remains were found on the track near Mayfield shortly after daylight???It is supposed that FLEMING was walking along the track and was killed by the 5 o???clock train going to San Francisco. Deceased was a brother of Garrett FLEMING of this county." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 13 Mar 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"FLEMING--In San Francisco, Dec. 24th, William B. FLEMING, formerly of Carlise, Pennsylvania, aged 34 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FLENELLY--In this city, March 9th, Miles Francis, son of Miles and Mary FLENELLY, aged 8 years, 7 months and 9 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 10 Mar 1875.

"FLENNIKEN-- In this City, October 18, Robert P. FLENNIKEN, a native of Greens County, Pennsylvania, aged 77 years, 7 months and 18 days." Friend are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m. from the residence, No. 1522 Pacific street, between Larkin and Polk." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 19 Oct 1878, p.7.

"FLETCHER--In this city, October 8, 1893, Robert FLETCHER, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 51 years and 11 months." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 11 October 1893, page 10.

"FLETCHER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 18 - Robert FLETCHER was found dead in Mission Creek, back of the white house, this morning. He left his house last night for the purpose of getting some beer. A severe contusion on his temple leads to the supposition that he may have been the victim of foul play." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 18 Feb

1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"FLETCHER--FUNERAL OF AN EX-RESIDENT. ??? The funeral of Wm. FLETCHER, formerly of this city, took place in San Francisco on Sunday last, with Masonic honors. It was under the auspices of California Commandery, No. 1, and Occidental Lodge, F. & A.M. The procession was headed by the band of the Second Regiment. The pall-bearers were John NASH, C. E. SEXEY, C. G. BOCKINS, W. C. BELCHER, James MOORE and J. E. HOBSON ??? all old residents of this city." Source: *Marysville Daily Appeal*, 21 Mar 1882, page 3. Transcribed by Kathy Sedlar.

"FLETT--At. West Tualatin Plains, Oregon, on the 1wth ult., Lydia, daughter of Mr. John FLETT, and adopted daughter of Mrs. Tabitha **BROWN**, aged 6 years and 4 months." Source: *Alta California*, 12 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"FLICK--FLICK, Sergeant Carl W. -35 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"FLIEGELMAN--In this city, March 15, Hannah, beloved wife of David FLIEGELMAN, and sister of Mrs. S. STRAUSE, a native of Marburg, Germany, aged 48 years, 7 months and 18 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"FLINT--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: E. FLINT." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"FLINT--Dr. Thomas FLINT -- In the passing of Dr. Thomas FLINT, California has lost one of its foremost citizens. For over 50 years, he had been prominently identified with many of its largest interests???Born in New Vineyard in Maine on May 13, 1824, he had passed at the time of his death the age of 80 years?? His ancestors were amongst the earliest settlers of New England, the name appearing in the town records of Salem as early as 1650. They were among the builders of the Eastern commonwealths??? He received his literary education in the high school and academies of his

native State and thereafter attended the Jefferson Medical College, Philadelphia, where he graduated in 1849. Returning to Maine he practiced medicine until 1851, leaving in May of that year for California by way of Panama. Reaching San Francisco on July 7, 1851, he left that same evening for Sacramento, going thence to Volcano, Amador county???he engaged in mining, remaining until the winter of 1852, meanwhile incidentally practicing his profession. On Christmas Day, 1852, he left San Francisco for the East, making the journey via Panama, to visit his friends and relatives. In the spring of 1853 he started again for California, this time coming by the overland route. At Terre Haute, Indiana, the most westerly point that could then be reached by rail, was formed the firm of **FLINT**, **BIXBY** & Company??? composed of Dr. **FLINT**, his brother Benjamin and Llewellyn **BIXBY**, a cousin. At Quincy, Illinois, a band of 2400 sheep

was purchased, which were driven across the plains, and to which at Salt Lake were added 100 head of cattle. On the Platte river one of the party was killed by Indians???At Provo, Utah, they fell in with Colonel **HOLLISTER**???after whom the town of Hollister was named. In January, 1854, having come leisurely by the Fremont route, they reached the Mission San Gabriel, and in July, 1855, they came to the San Juan valley, and in Oct. of that year purchased the San Justo rancho??? [many more details of business career]??? In 1857 Dr. **FLINT** was married to Miss Mary A. **MITCHELL**, who survives him. The surviving children of this marriage are Senator Thomas **FLINT** and Richard H. **FLINT**??" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 24 June 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"FLINT--Dr. FLINT???s Will -- ???property valued at about \$578,000...The following bequests are made: To his widow, Mary A. FLINT, ?? of all the property?? Thos. FLINT, Jr., \$10,000; Thos. FLINT, Jr., in trust for R.H. FLINT, \$10,000; Sarah F. FLETCHER, a sister, \$500; Annie F. NICHOLS, a sister, of Pittsburg, Me., \$500; Geo. FLINT, brother, of Anson, Me., \$500; Ruphelle F. RITTENHOUSE, sister, of Larkersburg, West Virginia, \$500. To the children of Maria F. MORRILL, a sister, of Madison, Me., \$500. B.P. FLINT, brother, of San Francisco, \$500. The rest and residue of the estate to his son, Thos. FLINT, Jr. ??? Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 1 July 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"FLINT--DEATH of WILSON FLINT -- Our exchanges bring us the sorrowful intelligence of the death of Hon. Wilson FLINT, of Sacramento -- a gentleman who has perhaps done more, by his pen and by his individual influence and example, to advocate the agricultural interests of California than any other citizen of the State. Mr. FLINT died at San Francisco on the 4th inst., of congestive chills. The 'Bulletin' of the same date furnished the following sketch of the deceased. We are necessarily compelled to abbreviate it somewhat: Wilson FLINT was born in New Hampshire in 1825. In 1842 he went from New York, where he had engaged in mercantile pursuits, to Galveston, Texas. While in Texas, his reflective and sagacious mind became strongly convinced of the moral and economical evil of slavery, and he left that State in 1849, as he told the writer of this, because he was unwilling to have his children grow up under its vicious influence, and did not feel at home under it himself. He believed, moreover; that the struggle for its extension and perpetuation would result in civil war. Mr. FLINT made his first home in our State at San Francisco, where he built the large warehouse which still stands at North Point. and was very prosperous until the overdoing of the warehouse business caused a sudden reaction that involved him in heavy losses. In 1856, he was elected to the State Senate from this county on the American or Know Nothings mainly because he thought their organization could be used to break down the pro-slavery Democratic influence which then ruled the State. During his term, Henry S. FOOTE, late Confederate Senator, who had just come to California on a political venture from Mississippi, was the Know Nothing candidate for United States Senator. Mr. FLINT, together with ASHLEY, of Monterey, (now Congressman from Nevada), and WAITE, of Nevada county, and perhaps 1 or 2 others, concluded that FOOTE was an unfit man, who, if elected, would serve the slavery aggressionists. He was the caucus nominee, however, and could only be defeated by preventing a joint convention. It was found that a single vote would suffice to prevent a convention, and Mr. FLINT cast that vote day after day. The service he did

the State by defeating **FOOTE** can be estimated now when we reflect that had FOOTE been elected he would have been representing California during the exciting session of Congress which preceded the rebellion, and until the 2nd year of the war, and would doubtless have ranked himself among the opponents of **LINCOLN**'s policy if he had not resigned with others to assist in organizing the rebel government. Mr. **FLINT** served 1 term in the State Senate, and retiring to private life lent the valuable aid of his influence and example to the support of the Republican party. Among the 1st to counsel the consolidation of the Union vote, he was to the last a supporter of the more advanced principles of that party. We regret that lack of space prevents us from paying a worthier tribute to his memory. The best compliment that could be paid him, now that he is gone, would be the collection and publication in book form of his agricultural writings. The act would at the same time be a service to the State." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Jan 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"FLITNER--In this city, November 7, Frank William, beloved husband of Mary FLITNER, a native of Maine, aged 57 years and 1 month." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 14 Nov 1904.

"FLOCKS--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 6 -- Mortimer FLOCKS was accidentally drowned on the trip here from New York." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 April 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"**FLOHS**--In San Pablo, May 17 beloved husband of Mary **FLOHS**, and father of Ida, Margaret, Oto, Valentine, Annie, Frances and Alfred **FLOHS**, a native of Germany, aged 59 years and 12 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 May 1906. Transcribed by Pam.

"FLOOD--In this city, February 26, Ann FLOOD, a native of Ireland, aged 75 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 27 Feb 1895.

"FLOOD--Entered into rest San Jose, Nov. 8, 1972, Bryant J. (Barney) FLOOD of San Jose; loving father of George FLOOD of Campbell; dearest grandfather of Robert FLOOD of Chicago, III, Bill FLOOD and George FLOOD Jr., both of Campbell. A native of San Francisco, age 81. A member of the Musicians Union, Local No 153 and Railroad Clerks Union. Friends are invited to attend memorial services Saturday, Nov. 11, 1972 at 3 p.m. at the Unity Chursh of San Jose, 1540 Hicks Ave., San Jose, Arrangements by Lima Family - Salmon-Erickson Memorial Chapel, 710 Willow St., at Delmas Ave." Source: *San Jose Mercury News*, 11 Nov 1972. Contact: Margie Hinton marhinton@earthlink.net

"FLOOD--In this city, July 14, Isabella FLOOD, beloved daughter of Robert and Laura FLOOD, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 month and 11 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 16 Jul 1892, p.8, c.7. Contact: Margie Hinton marhinton@earthlink.net

"FLOOD--In this city, July 14, Isabella FLOOD, beloved daughter of Robert and Laura FLOOD, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 month and 11 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Jul 1891, page 8/7. Contact: Margie Hinton marhinton@earthlink.net

"FLOOD--In this city, August 9, John FLOOD, a native of Ireland, aged 85 years and 7 months. Funeral will take place to-morrow (Tuesday) at 9 o'clock a.m. from St. Patrick's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 11 Aug. 1884.

"FLOOD--Joseph C. FLOOD, spouse L. [Lydia], age 72, died San Francisco, June 6, 1927." Source: California Death Index, State File Number 32050. Contact: Margie Hinton marhinton@earthlink.net

"FLOOD--Joseph Collis FLOOD, husband to Lydia, father to Romla and William, a member of the Castro Parlor N.S.G.W. [Native Sons of the Golden West], funeral from Julius Goodeau." Source: *San Francisco Examiner.* Contact: Margie Hinton marhinton@earthlink.net

"FLOOD--Joseph Collis FLOOD died in this city, June 6, a native of California." Source: San Francisco Chronicle. Contact: Margie Hinton marhinton@earthlink.net

"FLOOD--'Skippers???s Daughter Dies at 90'--Mrs. Mabel TRASK FLOOD, born on the clippers ship Bohemia, and frequent fellow companion with her seafaring father in the adventurous days of the China trade, died in San Francisco today at the age of 90. She had lived in the City from early childhood, attended Denman School for Girls, the first girls school in San Francisco. She was the widow of shipping executive James FLOOD, co-owner of the old FLOOD Brothers Steamship Line. Mr. FLOOD died in 1932. Mrs. FLOOD lived at 2601 Filbert Street. She was the daughter of Captain Gardner Gove TRASK of Edgecomb, Maine, one of the youngest masters of the clipper ships that sailed in the China trade. It was the custom of that era for ship???s masters to take their wives with them on their voyages. It was on such a voyage that Mrs. Adele TRASK gave birth to a daughter on board the clipper ship Bohemia off the coast of Chile on Sept 12, 1876. Mrs. TRASK and her daughter were settled in San Francisco as were many other wives and children of clipper ship skippers. The little girl made several voyages to the Orient with her father on the Bohemia. Mrs. FLOOD was married in the early 1890???s. She is survived by two sons, Dr. Randolph G. FLOOD, prominent San Francisco pediatrician, and Raymond FLOOD, agent for Trans-Marine Corporation of San Francisco and grandchildren Peter FLOOD, Paul FLOOD of San Francisco and Mrs. Ramona MACK of Los Angeles. Services will be at 10 am tomorrow at N. Gray." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 Oct 1966. Contact: Debbie Flood dflood1@cox.net

"FLOOD--FLOOD, Dr. Randolph Gove - Died in San Francisco Oct. 9, 1989; beloved husband of the late Laura **de VIOSCA FLOOD**; survived by his son Peter H. FLOOD of Ketchum, Id.; and his brother Raymond Oliver FLOOD of San Francisco. Randolph FLOOD was born in Kobe, Japan, his father, James FLOOD was owner of the FLOOD Shipping Line out of San Francisco, November 21, 1895; he returned to San Francisco shortly thereafter and was present during the great earthquake and fire. He attended Grant School and Lowell High School of this city; going on to Stanford University and Medical School; after an Internship at Davies Hospital in New

York, he entered into private practice in this city; he became Professor of Pediatrics at Stanford Hospital and Chief of Pediatrics at St. Mary???s Hospital; he was best known for his work in treating Meningitis; after retiring from active practice he spent many years studying crib death. Friends are invited to the Mass of Christian Burial at St. Vincent de Paul Church, Steiner and Green Sts., San Francisco 9:15 am Friday Oct 13. A Rosary will be held at Halsted N. Gray-Carew & English, 1123 Sutter St, San Francisco at 7:30 pm Oct. 12, 1989." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle,* Oct 12, 1989. Contact: Debbie Flood dflood1@cox.net

"FLOOD--In Alameda, Robert FLOOD, the father of B.J. and Isabella FLOOD, brother of Joseph FLOOD of San Francisco, died on January 31, 1919 and buried at Mt. View Cemetery, Oakland." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Feb 1919. Submitter's note: I would be happy to supply anyone interested with more information on the FLOOD Family. Robert was a Stone Carver for monumental stones in the Bay Area, lived for many years in San Francisco. Contact: Margie Hinton marhinton@earthlink.net

"FLOOD, Sr. Mary ITS." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"FLOOD-- In Oakland, April 23, William A. FLOOD, a native of Connecticut, aged 50 years. Friends and acquaintences are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TODAY (Tuesday) at 1 o'clock P.M. from the German Methodist Church, Seventeenth Street, near San Pablo Avenue, Oakland. The I.O.G.T. will attend a special meeting of Fountain Lodge, No. 193, I.O.G.T. at their hall, corner Eighth and Broadway, Oakland, on Tuesday at 12 PM." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 25 Apr 1876, p. 6. [Researcher's note: William FLOOD is buried at Mountain View Cemetery, Piedmont, CA. Cause of death was Ascitis. William FLOOD was my great-grandfather.] Contact: Margie Hinton marhinton@earthlink.net

"FLORES--In this city, June 8, 1942, Alexander FLORES, a native of Mexico. A member of Alaska Cannery Union No. 5. Funeral - The San Francisco Memorial Chapel." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"FLOTT--In this city, March 2, Wilhelm FLOTT, a native of Denmark, aged 41 years and 4 months. His friends, those of his brother, George FLOTT, and all Scandanavians, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Thursday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, No. 36 Clay street, between Drumm and East." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 March 1869.

"FLOURNOY--In San Francisco, Cal., May 13, 1916, at her late residence, 2299 Sacramento street, Nellie S., beloved wife of the late John FLOURNOY, loving sister of George S., Mary O., and Belle S. McMURTRY and Mrs. James A. DICK of El Paso Texas, a native of California. Funeral private. Interment Los Gatos." Source: *San Jose Mercury*, 15 May 1916, p. 10. Transcribed by jch.

"FLOWERS--[Apr 14th 1866] - Charles FLOWERS, engineer of the steamer Alameda, was

crushed to death in San Francisco while in the air drum of the steamer, by the wheels suddenly revolving." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FLOYD**--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 3, 1850: James P. **FLOYD**, 31, New Jersey, cholera." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"FLOYD--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 7 -- Nathan FLOYD, late of Leavenworth, and one of the pioneers of Colorado and Montana, has been killed, together with 7 of his companions, by Indians, near the Dry Fork of the Cheyenne, on the Boseman cut-off, while en route to Montana with a train of goods." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"**FLOYD**--Sept 27 Wm. **FLOYD**, N.W. 22 years. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"FLURSHUTZ--In Virginia city, Aug. 2d, Caroline, wife of J.M. FLURSHUTZ, in the 42nd year of her age." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"FLYNN--In this city, December 31, 1898, Anthony, husband of the late Elizabeth FLYNN, a native of County Mayo, Ireland, aged 76 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 9:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 29 Pleasant street, thence to St. Mary's Church (Paulist), where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call,* 1 Jan 1899.

"FLYNN--In this city, April 11, Catherine B., beloved wife of John O. M. FLYNN and mother of Thomas B., John T., William A., Patrick F., Katie C., Cornelius A., Maggie G. and Joseph M. FLYNN, a native of County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 47 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday), at 10:30 o'clock a. m., from her late residence, 19 Calhoun street, between Green and Union; thence to St. Francis' Church for services at 11 o'clock a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 12 April 1900, page 6.

"**FLYNN**--In this city, January 24, Elizabeth, wife of Peter **FLYNN**, a native of Tyrone, Ireland, aged 42 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Tuesday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, 816 Folsom street, between Fourth and Fifth, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 25 Jan 1870.

**"FLYNN**--In this city, November 23, Ellen, wife of Wm. **FLYNN**, a native of Ireland, aged 47 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday,

November 25, at 2 p.m., from her late residence, No. 20 Hunt street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Nov 1885.

"FLYNN--In this city (San Francisco), April 1, 1918, Eugene FLYNN, dearly beloved husband of Grace FLYNN and devoted brother of Daniel and Morris FLYNN, Mrs. Kate SILVA and Mrs. Ellie RAVANI, a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged 48 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday) april 3, 1918, at 1:30 pm from the parlors of Ferrari and Alison. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examner*, 2 Apr 1918. Contact: Jacqui Marcella JMarcela@calwisp.com

"FLYNN--In this city (San Francisco), July 20, 1947, Grace FLYNN, dearly beloved wife of the late Eugene FLYNN, loving sister of the late Hannah BELL, Mrs. Ellen WEBB and John RIORDAN; a native of Ireland. Funeral took place Tuesday at St. Dominic's Church, where a requiem mass was celebrated. Interment: Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco News*, 23 July 1947. Contact: Jacqui Marcella JMarcela@calwisp.com

"FLYNN--In Veterans' Home, Napa County, February 5, 1919, Henry FLYNN, father of Thomas FLYNN of the San Francisco police force, a native of Ireland, aged 82 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 6 Feb 1919. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FLYNN--In this city, June 27, Honora, beloved wife of the late Patrick FLYNN, loving mother of James T. and Joseph L. FLYNN and Mrs. Charles LIEBHARDT, grandmother of Walter J. FLYNN and Clarence F. LIEBHARDT, sister of Sister Alphonsus Marie of London, England, a native of Dublin, Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday), at 9 a.m., from the parlors of Leary Bros., 2917 24th st., between Harrison and Bryant sts.; thence to St. Paul's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:45 a.m. Remains will be forwarded to Rockville, Connecticut, for interment." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"FLYNN--In Shasta, Jan 4th, Isabella Frances, infant daughter of Thos. J. FLYNN." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 18 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"FLYNN--In San Francisco, March 3, 1875, John FLYNN, aged 63 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 March 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"FLYNN--In San Francisco, March 3, John FLYNN, aged 63 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 5 March 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FLYNN--April 24, 1958, John (Jack) beloved husband of Jeanette FLYNN, loving father of Mrs. Betty Lee CLAIR, Mrs. Margaret SLATTERY, John J. and William FLYNN beloved brother of Martin FLYNN. Survived by nine grandchildren: a native of Brooklyn, NY. A charter member of Teamsters No. 85, Retired and Old Timese Baseball Players Assn. Friends are invited to attend

the Funderal Saturday, April 26 at 8:45 am from Duggan's 3434 17th st. near Valencia, thence to St. Anne's Church where Requiem High Mass will be offered at 9:30 am Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, (spiritual bouquette or contributions to Cancer Fund preferred.) Visiting hours until 9:00 pm." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 April 1958. Submitted by Gail Cargile.

"FLYNN--Former Marysville Resident Died In San Francisco - Mrs. Nora FLYNN, a former resident of this city, died at her home in San Francisco yesterday, and the body will arrive here this evening and be taken in charge by Kelly Bros. The deceased was the beloved wife of Miles FLYNN and mother of Mrs. M. WINSLOW, James E. FLYNN and the late Frank FLYNN and Margaret RYAN, and was a native of County Longford, Ireland. The husband Miles FLYNN, at one time conducted a business in this city, on C street. - The funeral will be held tomorrow morning at 9 o'clock from Kelly Bros. mortuary chapel, thence to St. Joseph's church where requiem mass will be said for the resopse [sic] of the sole [sic]. Interment will be made at the family plot in the Catholic Cemetery." Source: *Marysville Evening Democrat*, 12 Jul 1911, page 5. Transcribed by Kathy Sedlar.

"**FLYNN**--In this city, December 29, 1868, William **FLYNN**, a native of Cork, Ireland, aged 29 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 Jan 1869, p.1. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"**FOARD**--In this city, January 15, John McDonough **FOARD**, a native of Maryland, aged 66 years, 3 months and 25 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the funeral parlors of Atkins Massey, 651 Sacramento street." Source: *San Francsico Examiner*, 15 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"FOARD--John McD., 66 ys." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"**FOGARTY**--Died in this city [Stockton], June 17th, Mary Josephine, youngest daughter of William and M.T. **FOGARTY**, aged 1 year, 10 months. [San Francisco papers please copy.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 20 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"FOGARTY--A solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of the soul of the late Patrick FOGARTY to-morrow (Tuesday) at 8 o'clock a.m. at St. Patrick's Church." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 11 Aug. 1884.

"FOGARTY--In San Francisco, January 23, 1882, William J. FOGARTY, son of James and Margaret FOGARTY, aged 19 years, 11 months and 22 days." Source: *The Pioneer* (San Jose, CA),28 Jan 1882.

"FOGARTY--DIED -- in this city, Aug. 23d, Willie J.B., son of W. and M.T. FOGARTY, aged 10 years, 2 months, 18 days. San Francisco and Dublin papers please copy. [Funeral today (Saturday), from the residence of the parents, Commerce street, at 2 o'clock p.m. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 Aug 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

**"FOGEL**--Tina." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

**"FOGERTY**--In this city, October 18, Margaret, beloved wife of John **FOGERTY**, a native of the Parish of Galmoy, County Kilkenny, Ireland, aged 57 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, No. 13[25?] Broadway." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 20 Oct 1874, p.4.

"FOGERTY--In this city, October 2, William FOGERTY, a native of the Parish of Clo??mnel, County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 65 years and 3 days. [Irish papers please copy]. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from his late residence, No. 2 Stockton Alley, off Dupont street, between Sutter and Post." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 Oct 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"FOGERTY--In this city, October 2, William FOGERTY, a native of the Parish of Clommel, County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 65 years and 3 days. (Irish papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully ... [cut off, can't read]." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 3 Oct 1873.

"FOLEY--In Redwood City, Nov. 10,1946, Augusta M., beloved wife of the late Frank J. FOLEY of San Francisco, devoted mother of Mrs. Anita **BURNS**, Mrs. Francis M. **BERGST**, Mrs. Josephine **SCHULBA**, Mrs. Grace **HAMMONDS** of Redwood City, loving sister of Mrs. Esther **SCHNALL** of San Francisco, Mrs. Sadie **NORTHRIDGE** of Redwood City and Mrs. Mabel **HARRIS** of Vancouver, B.C.; a native of San Francisco. Friends may call at the Chapel of the United Undertakers, 1096 So. Van Ness Ave. At 22nd St. Notice of funeral later." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 11 Nov 1946, p.15. Transcribed by Gwen Drivon.

"FOLEY, Joseph D., 28." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Dec 1903.

"FOLEY--In this city, June 4, Joseph F., dearly beloved husband of the late Elizabeth FOLEY, beloved son of the late Edmund and Mary FOLEY, and loving brother of Mrs. Mary E. BURKE and the late William E., Edward J., and Daniel FOLEY, a native of San Francisco, aged 39 years 3 months and 17 days. A member of Web Pressmen???s Union, No. 4." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin,* 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

**"FOLEY**--In this city, May 27, Julia Francis, beloved daughter of Thomas and Mary **FOLEY**, and sister of Josie, Mamie and Thomas **FOLEY**, a native of San Francisco, aged 21 years and 10 months." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

**"FOLEY**--In this city, July 18, Lawrence Leonard, youngest and beloved son of Timothey and Anna **FOLEY**, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 month and 1 day. Funeral will take place to-day

(Saturday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 2324 Folsom street, near Twentieth." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 20 July 1879.

"FOLEY--In this city, August 4, Nora, beloved daughter of Timothy and Johanna FOLEY, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years and 11 days. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday) at 2:30 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 426 Hickory avenue, between Oak and Fell, Buchanan and Laguna streets." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 5 Aug. 1884, p. 8.

"FOLEY--In this city, Patrick FOLEY, a native of Lismore, County Waterford, Ireland, aged 30 years. (Waterford and New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of his brother, No. 468 Jessie street, between Fifth and Sixth." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 Oct 1873.

"FOLEY, William, 71 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"**FOLGER**--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Oct. 27 - The following are the casualties by the *Sophie McLane* explosion: **FOLGER**, pilot..." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 Oct 1864. Transcribed by Dee

"FOLGER--November 7, 1936, Ernest R. FOLGER, husband of Elizabeth M. FOLGER, father of Mrs. Robert W. MILLER and Mrs. Cyril McNEAR, and brother of Mrs. LeGrand Cannon TIBBITS. Private funeral service will be held at 10:30 am today (Monday, November 9) at his home, 2004 Forest View Road, Burlingame...." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 9 Nov 1936. Transcribed by Martha.

"**FOLGER**--In San Francisco, July 25th, Susan M., relict of the late Robert C. **FOLGER** of New York, aged 72 years and 6 days. Her remains were placed in a receiving vault prior to removal to this city." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 28 July 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FOLGER--In San Francisco, Cal., Sept. 22, 1939, Walter A., devoted husband of Sara NORTH FOLGER, beloved father of William S., Robert A., Frederick W., and Eleanor Ann FOLGER; loving brother of Mrs. Philippa KERR, Modesto and Willis FOLGER, Jackson, Calif., nephew of George W. BROWN, Jackson, Calif., a native of Jackson, Calif., aged 56 years, 6 months, 1 day. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday, September 25, 1939 at 10:30 o'clock a.m. from the Chapel of Amos O. Williams Co., East Santa Clara street at Eighth. Interment private." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 24 Sept 1939, p. 24. Transcribed by jch.

**"FOLK**--Edith D. **FOLK**, 25 years of age, the wife of Perry **FOLK**, proprieter of a restaurant on Fourth Street, San Francisco, Comitted suicide Monday [2 Feb 1899] by hanging herself to the bannister at her former home on Jackson Street. Insanity, which is hereditary in her family, is

given as the cause of her act." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 3 Feb 1899. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**FOLSOM**--On board the steamship Winfield Scott, Dec. 21st, Charles **FOLSOM** of Jefferson, Maine." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Jan 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"**FOLSOM**--In this city, January 13, Walter H., son of Albert and Rachael A. **FOLSOM**, aged 6 years and 5 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 Jan 1870.

"**FONTANA**--In this city, March 6, Frank **FONTANA**, a native of Italy, aged 43 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Mar 1899, p. 10. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

**"FOO-**-BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, July 1 - AH **FOO**, a Chinese servant on board the ship 'Rattler,' committed suicide yesterday morning by hanging himself with a rope, both ends of which were fastened to a barber pole suspended over his bunk. No cause is known for the commission of the act." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 2 July 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

**"FOOTMAN**--In this city, June 29, Catherine **FOOTMAN**, a native of Ireland, aged 36 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 July 1873.

"**FORBES**--Death: In Oakland, March 12, Anna Maria, relict of the James Alex. **FORBES**, aged 69 years. Funeral from St. Patrick's Church." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15 March 1884. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"FORBES--[On 20 Jan 1873] Four sudden deaths in San Francisco in one day, T.J. CHUBBS, John FORBES, L.L. ROURKE, and an unknown man..." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FORBES--In this city, July 13th, Maggie A., daughter of John and Margaret FORBES, a native of San Francisco, aged 11 years, 1 month and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Tuesday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from Calvary Presbyterian Church, corner of Geary and Powell streets, Friends will leave the residence, 1021 Battery street, corner of Union, at 3 1/2 o???clock." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 15 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"FORCE--In Stockton, Sept. 10th, Mary FORCE, aged 3 years, 2 months and 1 day." Source: *Daily Alta California,* 13 Sept 1863, p. 6.

**"FORD**--Dispatch from San Francisco 24 Aug -- SUICIDE -- ???Bulletin??? 24th instant --Daniel **FORD**, a shoemaker, 21 years of age, went into a drug store yesterday and purchased 25 cents worth of arsenic. He then went to his room and put the poison in a cup of water, which he drank. Immediately afterward he told his friends what he had done. A physician was called in

and every effort made to save the young man, but without success. The Coroner will hold an inquest." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 Aug 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"**FORD**--In this city, August 2, Edward **FORD**, a native of New York, aged 50 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 5 Aug. 1884, p. 8.

"**FORD**--In San Francisco, 14th inst., Elizabeth B. **FORD**, aged 4 months and 6 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 18 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FORD--In this city, June 8, 1942, Ellen N., beloved wife of the late Patrick FORD, devoted mother of Catherine E. FORD and Mrs. Paul G. **O???CONNOR**, loving sister of Nora and Thomas **KEANE**. Funeral - Memorial Chapels of Carew & English and St. Monica???s Church (requiem high mass). Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"FORD--Death - Jerome B. FORD." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 26 Oct 1889, p. 8. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"FORD--In this city, March 13, John FORD, late of Virginia, Nev., beloved husband of Ellen FORD, and father of Mrs. M. F. JOY and Mrs. W. H. PEARSON, a native of County Galway, Ireland, aged 66 years. The funeral will take place this day (Tuesday), at 10:30 o'clock, from the parlors of Carew & English, 41 Van Ness avenue; thence to St. Ignatius Church, Hayes street, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 11 o'clock. Interment private, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"FORD--In this city, December 20, 1918, John J., beloved husband of Elizabeth FORD and loving father of John J.Jr, William H., Charles A. and George W. FORD and brother of Mrs. Margaret SULLIVAN and Mrs. A. CONROY, a native of San Francisco, aged 67 years and 4 months. A member of Veteran Firemen's Assn, South San Francisco Parlor, No 137 [157?], N.S.G.W., and Court Live Oak No. 67 F. of A. The funeral will take place Monday, at 9 o'clock, from the parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia st bet. 25th and 26th, then to All Hallows' Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment private. Please omit flowers. The officers and members of the Veteran Firemen's Association of S.F. Inc., are hereby notified to attend the funeral of our [can't read] John J. FORD, for time and place of funeral see daily papers. A large attendance is earnestly requested." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Dec 1918.

"**FORD**--[In San Francisco Jan 4] Jos. **FORD**, dysentery." Source: *Sacramento Transcript*, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FORD**--In San Francisco, Nov. 12, Mary **FORD**, aged 3 years, 10 months and 3 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FORD--A solemn high mass will be offered for the repose of the soul of Mary Elizabeth, wife of Joseph P. FORD of New Orleans, and niece of Mr. and Mrs J.P. LYSETT, at Mission Dolores Church, this day (Monday), at 9 o'clock a.m. Friends are respectfully invited." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 July 1895, p. 11. "FORDE--Contractor E. A. FORDE Dies At 70--E. A. FORDE, pioneer Northern California road builder and president of the firm which bears his name, died vesterday after a long illness at a local hospital. He was 70. His Corte Madera general contracting firm had been active in heavy construction in Northern California for 34 years. Among its projects were the spillway at Peters Dam in Marin County, pavement and drainage at the Ford Motor Co. assembly plant at Milpitas and the Panoramic highway in Marin County. The firm is currently working on realignment of Sir Francis Drake highway at Woodacre. FORDE is survived by his wife, Lucille E. FORDE; three sons, Edward A. FORDE Jr. of Terra Linda, William R. FORDE of San Rafael Meadows, and John E. FORDE of Greenbrae, and 11 grandchildren. His home was at 117 Morningside drive, San Anselmo. He was a native of San Francisco. FORDE was a veteran of World War 1 and a member of the San Anselmo post of the American Legion. For years he was active on the board of directors of the Marin County Catholic Social Service. High Requiem Mass is scheduled for 10 a.m. Friday at St. Anselmo's Church, San Anselmo. Burial will be at Golden Gate National Cemetery, San Bruno. The Rosary is to be recited tomorrow evening at 8 o'clock at the Chapel of the Hills, San Anselmo." A Death Notice in the same papers adds that he was the brother of Dr. John R. FORDE of San Francisco, Mrs. Genevieve ADAMS of Oakland, Mrs. May CAROLAN of San Francisco and Mrs. Eileen ENGLISH of San Francisco. He was a native of San Francisco." Source: Independent Journal (Marin County, CA) 15 Jan 1958, Page 4. Transcribed by CL Gowdy.

**"FORDYCE**--On board steamer Yosemite, February 25 on the passage from Rio Vista to San Francisco, J.G. **FORDYCE**, a native of Fayette county, Pennsylvania, in the 64th year of age. Deceased was formerly of Nevada County, having settled here in 1850." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 1 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"FOREMAN--Near Newville, August 29, Sarah FOREMAN, aged 72 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 6 Sept 1873.

"FORET--In this city, December 31, 1898, Armand FORET, beloved son of Mr. and Mrs. Auguste LACROIX, and brother of Emile FORET, a native of San Francisco, aged 28 years and 28 days. Friends and acquaintances are repsectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday January 3, at 11 o'clock, from the residence of his parents, 3012 Steiner street, near Union, thence to French Church of Notre Dame des Victoires, Bush street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 Jan 1899.

"**FORMES**--An anniversary solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of the soul of the late Karl **FORMES** TO-MORROW (Monday), at 8 o clock A.M., at St. Boniface's Church, Golden Gate avenue, between Jones and Leavenworth street. Friends are invited to attend." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 14 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"FORREST--San Francisco, July 24 - Charles FORREST, 49 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 2 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FORREST**--In San Francisco, on the 17th of September, of scurvy, Mr. James **FORREST**, formerly of Illinois, about 34 years of age." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"**FORRESTER**--DIED-In San Francisco, May 11, 1868, John Daniel, infant son of P. A. and M. J. **FORRESTER**, ages 1 year, 3 months and 14 days." Source: *San Luis Obispo Pioneer*, 16 May 1868, Vol. 1 #20. Transcribed by Jackie Lamorie.

"**FORSTER**--In San Francisco, Jan. 12th, Calara Anna, eldest daughter of Peter B. **FORSTER**, aged 2 years, 11 months and 21 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FORSTER--In Oakland, May 8, Ida J., eldest daughter of the late P.B. FORSTER, aged 20 years, 5 months and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday) at 2 o???clock p.m. from the residence of Chas. Nauman, No 620 Shotwell street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call,* 11 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"FORSYTH--In this city, September 9th, Mary Elizabeth, daughter of F.A. and Emma E. FORSYTH, aged 6 weeks." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 Sept 1873.

"FORSYTHE--Brigid." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"FORTIER--In this city, January 27, Filiciti, beloved daughter of Pierre A. and Elizabeth FORTIER, a native of Martinsville, N.J., aged 24 years and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 3 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 1906 Eddy street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1886.

"**FORTUNE**--In San Francisco, September 8, Thomas **FORTUNE**, aged 62 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FOSHAY**--In San Francisco, Nov. 9, Frank Washington **FOSHAY**, aged 13 years, 3 months and 11 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FOSTER--The '*Bulletin*' of yesterday says: A.S. FOSTER, a banker of New York City, died suddenly yesterday at the Lick House [San Francisco]. Mr. FOSTER and his family had been on a visit to this coast, and were preparing to go overland this morning, when he was so suddenly stricken down. Mr. FOSTER was about 60 years of age." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"**FOSTER**--Sacramento, July 1 - Ida, wife of John B. **FOSTER**, a native of San Francisco, 32 years, 5 months and 10 days." Source: *The Daily Record-Union*, (Sacramento, CA), 2 July 1886. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FOSTER--In this city, August 3, Margarat, sister of the late Robert FOSTER, late of Boston, Mass., aged 83 years. (Boston, Massachusetts papers please copy.) Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of Mrs. S. AITKEN, northwest corner of Capp and Twenty-fifth streets." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 5 Aug. 1884, p. 8.

"FOSTER--In this city, October 23, Mary Catharine, daughter of John and Mary FOSTER, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 month and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday) at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, No. 443 First street, between Bryant and Harrison." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 26 Oct 1879, p. 7.

"**FOSTER**--Sasa, 30 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 March 1915. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"FOULERTON--In this city, January 24, 1894, Jane CORCORAN, beloved wife of William A. FOULERTON, a native of Ballina, County Silgo, Ireland, aged 37 years. Friends and acquaintances are notified that the funeral will take place from the parlors of Craig, Cochran & Co, 26 Mint avenue, this day (Sunday) at 12 o'clock , thence to St. Bridget's Church, Van Ness avenue and Broadway, where prayers will be said. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

**"FOULK**--In this city, January 4, 1899, Harry Edward **FOULK**, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 6 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Jan 1899, p. 3.

"FOURGEAUD--Dr. Victor J. FOURGEAUD died yesterday. He had been aresident of California since 1847 and had always occupied a high place among his acquaintances for his mental amd moral worth. In the Spring of 1847 he wrote the forst long essay on resources and attractions in California, for a newspaper, and it was published in the *California Star*. This eesay showed research and ability and has been admired by all who have the occasion to study the early history of the State. It appearedthe first day of April, at which time not more thatn a few dozen men were mining for gold at Colima, and a few dozen specimens received at San Francisco were regarded with suspision, most people suspecting the lumps were pieces of base mental. Dr. FOURGEAUD was a zealous pioneer; attended the meetings for his organization of the Sociery, was the sixth to sign the Constitution, and has been a valued member ever since. He was a native of South Carolina and had reached the age of 57." Source: *San Francisco Daily Alta California*, 8 Jan 1875, p.22. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"FOURGIAUD--Dr. John F. MORSE and Dr. Victor J. FOURGIAUD, two distinguished physicians and William BARRY, the well known comedian of San Francisco, were all buried last Sunday." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 7 Jan 1875. Transcribed by: Jeanne Taylor.

**"FOWLER**--In this city, March 9, Colonel D.D. **FOWLER**, a native of Missouri, age 60 years. Notice of funeral to follow." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Mar 1899, p. 10. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

???**FOWLER**--Mr. Edward **FOWLER** died on December 26 in his 69th year and was given Christian burial on December 31st at Cypress Lawn Memorial Park. He leaves to mourn him his wife, a daughter and a grandson.??? Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, January 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"FOWLER--In this city, March 2, Hazel E., beloved daughter of C.E. and Elizabeth A. FOWLER, sister of Vivian, Lester, Vina, and Eddie FOWLER, and granddaughter of the late C.E. FOWLER of Watsonville, a native of Watsonville, aged 22 years, 4 months and 4 days. (Watsonville papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, march 5, at 11 o'clock, from her late residence, 42 Alvarado street; thence to Cypress lawn Cemetery, where services will be held at the chapel upon the arrival of the electric funeral car from Thirtieth street and San Jose avenue." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"FOWLER--In San Francisco, Feb. 7th, Mrs. Julia Ann, wife of John FOWLER, in the 27th year of her age." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 11 Feb 1856. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FOWLER--In Oakland, July 8, T. Sewell FOWLER, a native of New York; aged 49 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"FOX--In this city, September 14, Andrew FOX, a native of New Brunswick, aged 57 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Sept 1897, p. 10.

"FOX--At Gold Hill, N.T., Oct. 6th, Anna, daughter of Philip and Mary FOX, aged 2 years, 6 months and 26 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Alta California*, 16 Oct 1863, p. 6.

"FOX--At Dutch Flat, Sept. 24th, James FOX, aged about 45 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 3 Oct 1865.

"FOX--FOX, John J." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

**"FOX**--In this city, Oct. 8th, Mary C., wife of Horatio **FOX**, a native of Lowell, Mass, aged 43 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 10 Oct 1865.

"FOX--In this city, Nov. 28th, Nelly, eldest daughter of Wm. C. and Mary FOX, aged 11 months and 19 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 29 Nov 1865.

"**FOX**--Died in San Rafael, Mar. 8, 1889, Patrick **FOX**, native of Ire., aged 63y." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 16 March 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"FOX--In this city, September 2, 1883, Sarah FOX, beloved wife of Henry A. FOX." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 3 Sept 1883, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

**"FOY**--In this city, February 20, John B., son of John B. and Catherine A. **FOY**, aged 4 years, 3 months and 12 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin,* 21 Feb 1895.

**"FOY**--In this city, July 8, Michael **FOY**, a native of County Galway, Ireland, aged 60 years. Friends and acquaintances are respetfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday), July 10, at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, No. 7 Lick street, off First." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 July 1881.

"**FRAHM**--In this city, January 27, Peter **FRAHM**, a native of Denmark, aged 31 years and 8 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Saturday) afternoon at 1 o'clk, from 711 Lombard street, between Mason and Taylor." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1870.

"FRAINS--In this city, February 20, Isaac FRAINS, aged 28 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 21 Feb 1895.

"FRANCIS--In Oakland, March March [sic] 15, Abbie B. FRANCIS, aged 57 years and 15 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 16 March, 1895.

"FRANCIS--In this city, February 23, Bertie F., only son of George H. and Maggie FRANCIS, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 years, [?] months and 23 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 212 Green street between Sansome and Montgomery, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 Feb 1874.

"FRANCIS--Dispatch from San Francisco, Oct. 3 -- Mrs. Jane FRANCIS was found dead in her room at the corner of Hyde and California streets today. A dead child was found with her. She had been dead some days. There will be an inquest tonight. Cause of death is unknown. The parties were in good circumstances. [Later -- Mrs. Jane FRANCIS' death was caused by hemorrage from miscarriage.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 Oct 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"FRANCIS--John FRANCIS, a teamster at 606 Hampshire Street San Francisco, suicided

Monday [12 Jan 1899] by taking strychnine." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 16 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**FRANCIS**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Second Cabin passengers] the lost are: S. **FRANCIS**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"FRANCIS--Tyler H." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 3 Apr 1891.

"FRANCISCO--DISASTROUS FIRE at SAN FRANCISCO -- Loss of Life -- On Thursday morning at 3 o'clock a fire broke out in San Francisco, on Commercial street between Kearney and Montgomery streets, said to have had its origin in the Barnum Restaurant. The buildings in the vicinity being mostly of wood, the flames spread rapidly, and destroyed some 7 or 8 houses, including the Diana Saloon, Collins & Tiffany's hat manufacturing establishment, Barnum's Restaurant, and several small buildings adjoining. An Italian, by name of FRANCISCO, was burned to death. He is said to have first discovered the fire and given the alarm, and is supposed to have been endeavoring to save property or extinguish the flames, when he was either suffocated, struck down, or fell and was killed. His body, perfectly charred, with the legs and arms burned off, was discovered among the coals and cinders in the rear portion of Barnum's Restaurant. A German servant girl occupying a room in the 3rd story of Barnum's Restaurant, was observed at her window, and was called to by the crowd to jump into a blanket which was held to receive her. She got out of the window, hung on the sill for a moment with her hands and then fell. In her descent she struck a sign, was thrown against a window, which broke, cutting her severely in the leg, and fell head foremost upon the blanket. A disturbance occurred between the members of 2 engine companies, resulting in a general fight. A young lad by name of **HAUGHTON**, returning from a ball, was just in time to save from Collins & Co.'s hat store, the wife & 2 children of Mr. COLLINS. Having placed them beyond the reach of danger, he immediately returned, and, knowing where there was a trunk containing valuable, endeavored to obtain it, but was prevented by firemen, who, fearful of his being suffocated, opposed his entrance." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 30 May 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"FRANCO--In San Francisco, Calif., September 23, 1935, Lena, dearly beloved wife of Henry FRANCO, loving daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Edward MARCHESE, loving sister of Alice and Albert MARCHESE; a native of San Jose. Friends are invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday), September 25, 1935, at 9 o'clock a.m. from the chapel of Amos O. Williams Co., East Santa Clara street at Eighth, thence to St. Patrick's church, where requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Santa Clara Catholic Cemetery." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 25 Sept 1935.

"**FRANCOEUR**--In this city, February 5, 1906, Irma, beloved daughter of Emily and the late David **FRANCOEUR**, a native of San Francisco, Cal, aged 12 years and 9 months..." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 6 Feb 1906.

"FRANK--The S.F. ???Globe??? says a young man named Atto FRANK, who formerly kept a cigar stand at No. 108 Montgomery street, committed suicide last night by taking poison, at his boarding house, No. 22 Trinity Place. He was found dead at 11 o???clock. No reason is assigned for the suicide. He had been out of business for several months." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 7 Feb 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

**"FRANK**--In this city, February 9, Eliza, wife of C. **FRANK**, a native of Denmark, aged 37 years. Friends and acquaintences are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Tuesday) at 9 1/2 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, No. 906 Filbert street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 10 Feb 1880. Transcribed by jch.

**"FRANK**--In San Francisco, Jan. 23d, Emil **FRANK**, aged 23 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 25 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FRANK--In Hamburg, Germany, September 7th, Emily, wife of J. FRANK, a native of Germany, aged 48 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Thursday), at two o'clock pm from the residence of her brother, M. **ROSENBAUM**, 127 Eddy St. " Source: *Alta California*, 5 Oct 1876. Contact: Darres Cook darres@sbcglobal.net

"FRANK--J. FRANK, the capitalist, died Sunday afternoon, having been in failing health for quite a while. Born in Warsaw, Poland in 1816, he came to this coast in the spring of 1850 and until 1856 he was engaged in mining and mercantile pursuits in Calaveras County. He then came to San Francisco and established the well-known house of J. FRANK & Co. In 1864 he retired from business. He leaves 7 sons and 2 daughters." Source: *The San Francisco Morning Call*, 25 Nov 1884, p.1. Contact: Darres Cook darres@sbcglobal.net

"**FRANK**--This morning John **FRANK** fell from the top of the mainmast of the British brig 'Herman' to the deck and was instantly killed." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 Oct 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"FRANK--"Another Old Californian Gone"--Joseph FRANK, who for thirty-four years has lived in our midst, after an active business career in California, died on the afternoon of the 23rd of November. Mr. FRANK arrived in this state during the spring of 1850, engaged in business in Calaveras Co., and after six years came to this city and engaged in the tobacco business, founding the well-known house of J. Frank & Co. He retired from active business in 1864, and has since invested in real estate in this city. The loss of his wife in 1876, while in Hamburg, Germany, proved a sad blow, for since that time he has been gradually failing in health. He leaves a family of seven sons and two daughters. As a devoted father, a true friend and an upright citizen he will long be remembered among us." Source: *Alta California*, 25 Nov 1884, p.1, c.5. Contact: Darres Cook darres@sbcglobal.net

"FRANK--In this city, November 23, Joseph FRANK, a native of Poland, aged 68 years and 11

months. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, today, (Tuesday), at 2:00 p.m. from the residence, No. 1214 Geary St." Source: *The San Francisco Morning Call,* 25 Nov 1884, p.5, c.2. Contact: Darres Cook darres@sbcglobal.net

"**FRANK**--San Francisco--This morning, John **FRANK** fell from the top of the mainmast of the British brig 'Herman' to the deck and was instantly killed." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, CA), 23 Oct 1868. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"FRANK--In Alameda, March 10, Mrs. Kate FRANK, nee SCHULER, beloved wife of Andrew A. FRANK, a native of Germany, aged 43 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend funeral services this day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock, at her late residence, corner of Park street and Encinal avenue. Interment, Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"FRANK--DEATH OF A PROMINENT REDWOOD CITY TANNER--Louis J. FRANK Succumbs to Injuries Resulting From a Fall in Boston--Redwood City, October 25--The Manager of the Frank Tanning Company yesterday received a telegram from Boston announcing the death of Louis J. FRANK, which took place at 1 o'clock, FRANK was the head of the local tannery and went East for men when the local employees went out on strike. He slipped on the street in Boston a few weeks ago, injuring his kneecap. A few days ago blood poisoning set in and this was the immediate cause of his death. **FRANK** was a native of California and aged 44 years. He was educated as a civil engineer, but only followed that profession a few years and entered the management of the Frank Tanning Company. He is a director and largest stockholder of the corporation. He took an active part in politics and was a Democrat. In 1884, he was elected to the Assembly, although the county went Republican. He was defeated two years ago in a three-cornered fight for Supervisor, the Independent candidate winning by sixty majority, with FRANK a close second. He was past president of the local parlor. Native Sons of the Golden West and took a deep interest in the welfare of the organization. Some thirteen years ago FRANK married Miss HYMAN, daughter of H. HYMAN of San Francisco, then a prominent young lady in Jewish circles. The wedding was a big social event. The body will be brought to California for interment." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 26 Oct 1902, p.3,c.4. Contact: Darres Cook darres@sbcglobal.net

**"FRANK**--Louis J. **FRANK** died at Boston, Oct. 24, 1902." Source: **STODOLE** Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"FRANK--In this city, Nov. 6, 1935, Mose, beloved brother of Maud FRANK and Mrs. Etta FEINTUCH and the late Frederick and Nathan H. FRANK....Interment private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Nov 1935. Transcribed by John Ireland.

**"FRANK**--In this city, May 8, 1887, Samuel H. **FRANK**, beloved husband of Amelia **FRANK**, and brother to Geo. W., Louis J., Martin, William, Albert, Alexander, and Cecilia **FRANK**, and Mrs. Alfred J. **MARCUSE**, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 31 ye4ars and 5 months. Friends

and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the fuenral to-morrow (May 10), at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 1521 Scott street. No flowers." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 May 1887, p.8.

"FRANK--"HEAD OF REDWOOD TANNERY IS DEAD"--William FRANK Succumbs to Sickness Induced by Work During the Recent Strike--Redwood City, April 28 -- William FRANK, president of the Frank Tanning Company, died at his residence in Menlo Park early this morning. FRANK was taken down with a severe cold last week and steadily grew worse. Pneumonia finally set in and yesterday he began sinking and died shortly after midnight. During the recent strike at the tannery in this city. FRANK was obliged to do a good deal of extra work, and this, it is said, has caused his death. During the early part of the strike his brother, Louis, went east to secure men and met with an accident which resulted in his death. The men went back to work only a short time ago. Within a period of fifteen months three members of the **FRANK** family have died. There now survive one brother, Albert, and two sisters, Mrs. A.J. MARCUS and Mrs. I. TAUSSIG. William FRANK was the largest owner of the Frank Tanning Company and leaves an estate worth nearly a million dollars. He recently purchased a beautiful site at Menlo Park and built a handsome residence. A widow survives him. He was born at San Francisco 41 years ago and educated in this State. He was a prominent Mason. The funeral arrangements have not as yet been made." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 Apr 1903, p.3, c.4. Contact: Darres Cook darres@sbcglobal.net

"FRANK--"MANY FRIENDS PAY FINAL HONOR TO WILLIAM FRANK"--The Body of the Late Redwood City Tanner Laid to Rest--Redwood City, April 30 -- The funeral of the late William FRANK took place today from his residence at Menlo Park. The services were conducted with the Jewish rites. Rabbi VOORSANGER of San Francisco officiated and spoke feelingly of the deceased, eloquently eulogizing his manly traits. Some of the most prominent Jewish people of the State were present. The floral offerings were abundant and beautiful. The noon train leaving Menlo Park conveyed the remains to the Home of Peace Cemetery near Colma, where the body was laid beside his brothers and parents. A procession was formed at the headquarters of the Tanners' Union of this city by the employees of the Frank Tanning Company, of which the deceased was the head, and marched to the depot, where the funeral train was met. They all accompanied the remains to the cemetery. The pallbearers were P.P. CHAMBERLAIN, L.P. BEHRENS and John McBAIN, representing the Masonic order of this city; William BUNEMANN, representing the Royal Arcanum and Henry STEINBERGER, L. WORDER, A. FRAZER, R. MELDIC, T. and L. GENOCHIO and Thomas STOTT, representing the employees of the Frank Tanning Company. " Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 May 1903, p.13, c.4. Contact: Darres Cook darres@sbcglobal.net

"FRANKE--In South San Francisco January 28, 1895, Florence J., beloved wife of Fred H. FRANKE, daughter of Mrs. Mary GRANT and sister of Mrs. A. **MULIS** and the late Mrs. P. SHANAHAN and Lawrence **BYRON**, a native of San Francisco, aged 23 years, 9 months and 28 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TOMORROW (Wednesday) at 11 o'clock from the residence of her mother, corner Minna and fifteenth streets.

Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*,29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"FRANKE--John." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Apr 1891.

**"FRANKLIN**--In San Francisco, May 7th, Eliza Hallam **BROWN**, wife of Stephen **FRANKLIN**, in her 56th year." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 10 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FRANKLIN**--John **FRANKLIN** dropped dead in a house on Ohio street this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

**"FRANKLIN**--In San Francisco, Jan 31, wife of John **FRANKLIN**." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Feb 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FRANKLIN**--John H. **FRANKLIN**, a recluse and a victim of a drug habit, killed himself Friday night in San Francisco by cutting his throat with a razor." Source: Sacramento Bee, 8 Jan 1906. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**FRANKLIN**--Ends a Miserable Life ?? John H. **FRANKLIN**, a recluse and the victim of the drug habit, killed himself on Friday night in San Francisco by cutting his throat with a razor." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 January 1906, p.6. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"FRANKLIN--In this city, May 15, 1902, Joseph FRANKILIN, beloved husband of Annie FRANKLIN, father of Mrs. Max SALOMON. Mrs. Jules ARON and Dr. Milton W. and Dr. M. FRANKLIN, a native of Prussia, aged 63 years, 3 months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today at 10 o'clock from his late residence, 1202 McAllister, coroner of Fillmore. Interment, I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 18 May 1902, page 39. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"FRANKLIN--In this city, on the 25th inst., Walter F. FRANKLIN, of New York, aged 28 years." Source: *Daily Alta California,* 27 Sept 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"FRANKS--In San Francisco, Dec. 13, the infant son of Mr. & Mrs. C.J. FRANKS, aged 2 mos., 3 days. [United States Marshal FRANKS and wife came down from San Francisco Sunday to lay away their little daughter in the IOOF cemetery here. Having performed their sad mission, they returned home Monday.]" Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 19 Dec 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"FRANKS--[On 21 Sept 1873] Wm. PACKER and Hinnan FRANKS drowned in San Francisco Bay while going to wreck of Costa Rica in a boat." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FRASER--Alfred P." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"**FRASER**--In this city, January 3, 1899, Robina Gordon, beloved wife of James. O. **FRASER**, a native of Scotland, aged 50 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

**"FRASER**--At San Francisco, Jan. 5, James P. **FRASER** of Green Valley, Bath Co. Va." Source: *New York Weekly Tribune*, 16 March 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"FREDERICK--In Berkeley, April 13, at the family residence, 3036 College avenue, Ardell Jarvis FREDERICK, dearly beloved daughter of Dr. and Mrs. Clarence FREDERICK, and sister of Delight Flemming FREDERICK; a native of Berkeley, Cal., aged 7 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 Apr 1911. Transcribed by Dee.

**"FREDERICK**--In this city, October 22, Edgar, son of W. and M. J. **FREDERICK**, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 months and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, No. 1426 Mission street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 23 Oct 1879, p. 4.

**FREDERICKS**--In this city, Nov. 6, 1935, Millie **MARX FREDERICKS**, mother of Mrs. Myra **FREDENRICH** and Edyth **FREDERICKS**, grandmother of Ellina Marx **JACOBS**, native of San Francisco, aged 76 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 8 Nov 1935. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"**FREEMAN**--In this city, February 15, Miss Addie **FREEMAN**, a native of New York, aged 27 years. Remains will be buried by H. Traube...." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 16 Feb 1883, p. 4. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"**FREEMAN**--In this city, April 11, A.C., dearly beloved husband of Josephine B. **FREEMAN**, and loving father of Mabel **FREEMAN**; a native of Illinois, aged 67 years, 10 months and 26 days. Funeral, strictly private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 Apr 1911. Transcribed by Dee.

"FREEMAN--BY THIS MORNING'S BOAT--Sacramento, March 4; 5p.m. -- A drover named Josiah FREEMAN, formerly of Jefferson, Missouri, accidently shot himself this morning, just below Fremont. His body will be taken to San Francisco for interment." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus,* 6 March 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"FREEMAN--In this city, December 28, 1898, Laura E. FREEMAN, daughter of Mrs. C. CORNELIUS, a native of Oregon." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"FREEMAN--In this city, December 28, 1898, Laura E. FREEMAN, daughter of Mrs. C. CORNELIUS, a native of Oregon." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 29 Dec 1898.

"FREEMAN--In this city, September 14, Michael FREEMAN, a native of Ireland, aged 70 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Sept 1897, p. 10.

"FREEMAN--[On 29 July 1873] S.D. FREEMAN, of Merced, found dead sitting in a chair at the Chicago Hotel, San Francisco, with his two little boys playing in bed unconscious of his condition." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FREESE--At North Branch, Nellie, daughter of D.D. and Liza FREESE, aged 6 years, 6 months and 9 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 20 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"FREI--In San Francisco, December 31, 1865, John FREI, a native of Germany, aged 66 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 Jan 1866. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"FREILING--In this city, October 31, Catherine, beloved wife of Peter FREILING, a native of Ballintoy, County Antrim, Ireland, aged 33 years and 8 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Friday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, 235 Perry Street, between Fourth and Fifth." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 2 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"FREITAS--MOTHER OF TWELVE CHILDREN DEAD--WEAVERVILLE, May 5 - Mrs. Mary FREITAS died at her home on Indian creek Wednesday from consumption, from which she had been a sufferer for a long time. The deceased was born in this county about forty-one years ago and has always lived here. Her father was Manuel **GRANT**, who now lives in San Francisco. About twenty years ago she married John FREITAS, who survives her. As a result of the union twelve children are now living to mourn the loss of a devoted mother." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 6 May 1907. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

**FRENCH**--FUNERAL of Mr. **FRENCH** - The funeral of Mr. Arthur **FRENCH**, late chief officer of the ill-fated steamship Northerner, took place yesterday afternoon. The remains were taken from the rooms of the Golden Gate Lodge of the Masonic Fraternity, of which deceased was a member, and conveyed to Trinity Church in the following order: American Brass Band; The Hearse, {On each side of which were pall-bearers, twelve to number, consisting of six Masons, including Capt. Wm. L. **DALL** and Mensrs, A.B. **FORBES**, Wm. F. **BABCOCK**, Capt. **WATKINS**, Capt. **WITTING**, Capt. **COX**, and Judge **CAMPBELL**, of Oregon;} Golden Gate Lodge, No. 30; Family, relatives and Friends in Carriages. After the ceremonies, which were performed by the Rev. Dr. S.C. **THRALL**, Rector of Trinity Church and Chaplain of the Lodge, the procession formed again in the above mentioned order and proceeded, with solemn music, as far as Taylor street, on Bush, where a number of omnibuses, carriages, etc., were waiting to convey those who wished to go to the cemetery, where the usual Masonic burial ceremonies were performed." Source: *Alta California*, 20 Feb 1860, "City Items" column. [Submitter's notes: It was some time before Arthur **FRENCH**'s body washed up on shore. The Shipwreck was on the 5th of January

1860 and was not even located until after the 20th of that month. It was then taken to San Francisco for burial. When his body was found, the death notice was printed in the *Weekly Oregonian*.] Contact: Dona & Warren Windfeldt windydona@saber.net

"FRENCH--San Francisco, January 4, 1889 - Frank J. FRENCH, an attorney, was found dead in a room in the Lick House today. The rrom was filed with gas, explaining the cause of death. FRENCH had a good law practice, but has complaine lately of poor collections and this and poor health are suppose to have caused him to take his own life. FRENCH was 62 years of age and a prominent Mason and Knight Templar." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Jan 1889. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"FRENCH--In this city, August 26, John Gessner, dearly beloved son of Joseph and Frances Ann FRENCH, a native of Minnesota, aged 14 years and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Sunday), at 1:30 o???clock p.m. from the residence of his parents, 1000 Capp street, corner of Twenty-fifth. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery by electric funeral car." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 27 Aug 1904 p. 6. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"FRENCH--TELEGRAPHIC -- San Francisco, Feb. 15 -- By the brig Aeolus which arrived here this forenoon from Humboldt Bay, we have information that the body of William FRENCH, 1st officer of the ill fated steamer Northerner, had been found near the scene of the late shipwreck. It will be brought to San Francisco by the steamer Columbia on her return here from the Northern coast. It is stated that proceedings will soon be commenced against Michael REESE and Miguel CASTRO, the bondsmen of Jose y LIMUNTOUR for the forfeiture of bail." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 16 Feb 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"**FRENCH**--TELEGRAPHIC -- San Francisco, Feb. 17 -- The funeral of the lamented **FRENCH** was largely attended today by the Masonic Fraternity; also by the officers of the P.M.S.S. Co., in this city [San Francisco], and many personal friends, preceded by a large band of music." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 20 Feb 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"FRESCHI--Marie Louise FRESCHI, nativity Italy. Value of estate \$2463.00. Residence of heirs Italy." Source: *1863/64 San Francisco Municipal Report*, Public Administrator's Report of August 1, 1864, p. 245.

"FRESCHI--Maria Louisa FRESCHI alias Julia, an Italian courtesan, residing alone at No. 9 Pike street, was murdered in her room between 12 & 5 o?clock this morning, by some unknown person. She was found in a horrible state of mutilation -- had been beaten to death with a chair, stabbed 19 times in the head and neck, and a carpenter's chisel left sticking in her throat. Her skull had evidently been crushed by repeated blows from a boot heel. The motive was probably revenge, as money and jewelry in the room were untouched. She was quite wealthy. A young man named **PINKHAM**, who slept in the basement, has been arrested, but no particular suspicion is attached to him. He gave the alarm and saw the murderer as he left the premises."

Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 16 June 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"FRETELLAIRE--In this city, March 8, John FRETELLAIRE (FLETCHER), beloved husband of Mary J. FRETELLAIRE, a native of Tuolumne County, Cal., aged 35 years and 4 months. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 11 Mar 1892, p. 7.

"**FRICK**--[Feb 9th 1866] - Dominique **FRICK**. LL.D., aged 78 years, and Rev. Dr. Isaac **OWEN**, a pioneer Methodist clergyman, died in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union,* 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FRIEDEL**--Alice. Mortician, Halsted & Co." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"FRIEDEL--In this city, November 1, 1872, Charlotte Bertha FRIEDEL, daughter of Frederick and Wilhelmine FRIEDEL, aged 2 years, 4 months, and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Sunday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, Dolores Street, third house from Twenty Second Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"FREIDERCHSON--March 28, 1874 - Wm. FREIDERCHSON, an artist, committed suicide near the Cliff House, San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FRIEDHOFFER--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 29 -- Augustus FRIEDHOFFER, a native of Wurtemburg, aged 38 years, who had been suffering fearfully from dyspepsia for years, suicided near Broderick's monument at Lone Mountain today by shooting himself through the heart with a revolver. He lived long enough to say that he suffering had made life miserable, and his recovery being hopeless he had determined to put an end to his existence. He was a cooper by trade and unmarried." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 30 Apr 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"**FRIEDLANDER**--In this city, October 4, Anna **FRIEDLANDER**, aged 56 years, 7 months and 12 days. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m. from No. 819 1/2 Larkin street. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Oct 1885.

"FRIEDLANDER--Clara, 87 ys." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"FRIEDRICHS--In Monrovia, Los Angeles, county, 12 May, Eda dearly beloved wife of Henry B. FRIEDRICHS, mother of Marie and Alma and daughter of Mrs. S CRAEMER, a native of Zanesville, Ohio, aged 35 years 1 month, and 11 days. Funeral services will be held in chapel Mt. Olivet cemetary Sunday, May 20 at 3:30 pm." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 May 1906. Transcribed by Pam. "FRIEL--In this city, July 18, at his residence, No. 69 Fourth street, William FRIEL, a native of New York State, aged 58 years. Funeral notice hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 21 July 1875.

**FRIEND**--The funeral of the late Captain John I. **FRIEND**, which took place yesterday afternoon, was largely attended, many friends of the family from San Francisco being present." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 30 Sept 1878. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FRIERMUTH--A month's mind requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of the soul of the late Mamie FRIERMUTH (nee COFFEY), Wednesday, January 24, at 9 o'clock, at St. Paul's Church. Friends invited." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"FRIESEN--In this city, January 3, 1899, John C. FRIESEN, a native of New Jersey, aged 2 years and 3 months." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Jan 1899, p. 3.

"**FRINK**--Caroline **FRINK**, a girl 5 years of age, scalded herself to death by drinking hot tea, in San Francisco, on Monday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 19 Feb 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"FRISCH--In this city, Dec 26th, John G. FRISCH, aged 63 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 27 Dec 1865.

"FRISIUS--In this city, March 13, Frederick A., beloved husband of Minna FRISIUS, a native of Ovelgoenne, Oldenburg, Germany, aged 49 years, 8 months and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services, TO-DAY (Tuesday), at 1:30 o'clock P.M. at his late residence, 2609 Folsom street, between Twenty-second and Twenty-third. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 15 March 1887.

"FRITTS--In the City and County Hospital, March 31, Thomas G. FRITTS, a native of New Jersey, aged 88 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 2 Apr 1891.

"FRITZ--"THE DEAD CAPTAIN"--Imposing Obsequies of the Late Alfred J. FRITZ--A Vast Throng Views the Remains at the New Montgomery Street Armory Scenes at the Cemetary. The funeral of Captain A.J. FRITZ, the mysterous circumstances attending whose death have recently caused much surprise in this community, took place yesterday afternoon from the Armory at the corner of New Montgomery and Minua Streets, where the body has lain in military state since Saturday. The last watch was kept by members of the Gatling Battery, of which the deceased was commander. In the centre of the spacious drill hall, upon a dais, laid the metal casket containg the remains, which was covered with dense masses of immortelles, roses, and other floral offerings---the final tributes of mourning friends and relatives. Some of the designs were appropriate and beautiful. The Americus Club contributed and elegant cross, composed of

white pinks, tuberoses and pansies, the whole surmounted by A PURE WHITE DOVE IN FLOWERS. The Elite Club furnished a stand of white flowers, on which was the name of "A.J. FRITZ," the letters of which were in heliotrope and pansies, and ex-State Senator, John BOYSTON, a brother-in-law of the deceased, bestowed a floral pillow of white roses and white pinks, which contained the simple word "Rest," in violets. Bouquets in sufficient quantities to entirely obliterate from view the casket, were also donated by kind friends of the deceased. From nine o'clock until noon a steady stream of visitors filed past the remains, taking a last look at the face many of them knew so well. Long before the hour announced for the services, the streets in the immediate vicinity were thronged with spectators, and the capacity of the hall was inadequate to contain those who came to view the remains. Although it was announced that the procession would move at 2 o'clock p.m., sharp, the pressure of the crowd was so great that it was nearly 3 o'clock before THE ADVANCE COLUMN started. The time for moving of the procession having long since passed, and there being no diminution of the immense throng seeking admission, guards were stationed at the door and none were allowed to enter. The following were the pall-bearers: Major John MASON, Captain George BIGLEY, Captain Frank O'GRADY, Captain M. GREANY, Captain H.P. BUSH, Captain H.S. TEMPLETON, Captain Henry LEVY and Captain H.P. FILGATE for the military, Peter QUINN, M.C. CONROY, and James **GANNON**, from the Bohemian Council of the Chosen Friends, and Joseph **JOURDAN**. J.R. BRODIE, J.H. COLBERT and John J. DUN of the Americus Club, who at 3:30 assumed their duties, and the procession started in the following order: Union Gatling Band, thirty-seven pieces and drum corps; the San Francisco Jussars, Company B, First Battalion Cavalry, Captain C.C. KEENE: Company H, Second Regiment Infantry, Lieutenant William D. WATERS; the Oakland Guard, Captain Henry LEVY; Company H, first Regiment Infantry, Captain H.P. BUSH. The the hearse bearing the remains, the casket being enwrapped in the Stars and Stripes, and THE RIDERLESS HORSE, With empty saddle and boots reversed, following. Next came the commissioned officers for the National Guard of California, headed by Adjutant-General S.W. BACKUS, General John McCOMB, and Colonels WASON and SMEDBERG, the delegation Bohemian Council, Order of Chosen Friends, the Americus and Elite Clubs, and a long line of carriages containing friends of the deceased. It is estimated that nearly 2,000 persons were in the procession, and, with but one exception, on the occasion of the assassination of President Lincoln, it was the largest funeral cortege ever had in San Francisco. The line of march was from New Montgomery to Market, to Golden Gate Avenue, and thence direct to Calvary Cemetery. The streets along the line fo march were crowded with spectators, and many who came simply to look on, joined the crowd and walked to the cemetery. A large crowd had gathered at the last resting place for the dead, and after the casket had been PLACED IN THE RECEIVING VAULT, the scene was of the most heartrending description. Owing to the immense crowd that blocked around the Armory many of the intimate friends had been unable to view the remains, and at the vault the lid was unscrewed and taken off to allow them to do so. The Venerable Mother of the deceased clasped her boy around the neck and pressed kiss after kiss upon his brow, and it was necessary to remove her by force. The widow was overwhelmed with grief, and with shrieks declared that she should be the last to kiss her boy. The Union Gatling Battery, commanded by Lieutenant J.G. **NOONAN**, formerly commanded by the deceased, acted as an escort of honor to the remains, and fired three volleys in front of the receiving vault.

During the day the flags over the Americus and Elite Club rooms wee at half mast, and the fact that it was the largest military and civic funeral procession that ever marched through the city, showed the popular estimation in the deceased was held." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 30 May 1881. Submitted by Ann Dailey.

"FRONTIN--In this city, September 1st, Joseph George FRONTIN, aged 49 years, 7 months and 24 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 3 Sept 1877, p. 3.

"**FROTHINGHAM**--In San Francisco, June 27th, Caroline, youngest daughter of George and Julia **FROTHINGHAM**, aged 21 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 29 June 1859. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**FROUTIN**--In this city, December 6, Emily Beatrice, daughter of Mary and the late J.G. **FROUTIN**, aged 16 years and 2 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Dec 1885.

"FRURY--At Shingle Springs, November 27th, Frank FRURY, aged 41 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 11 Dec 1865.

"**FRY**--[On 5 Mar 1873] Brigadier-General Cary H. **FRY**, U.S.A., died at San Francisco." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FRY--In this city, December 21, 1918, Emma T., widow of the late George W. FRY and beloved mother of George W., William T., Delosse and Jack C. FRY, Mrs. W. H. GALLAGHER, Mrs. Julian W. DRESSER, Mrs. Edward McPHUN, and Mrs. Robert BARRY, a native of England, aged 72 years. Funeral and interment private. Monday friends may call. Remains at the residence of her daughter, Mrs. Robert BARRY, 2906 21st St." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Dec 1918. Contact: Pamela Storm

**"FRY**--In San Francisco, August 13, 1874, Gertrude M. **FRY**, infant daughter of T.J. and Hannah **FRY**." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**FRY**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: J. **FRY**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"FRY--Ned FRY a son-in-law of Nicholas LUNING, and well known in San Francisco, died on Monday night." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 21 Oct 1884. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

**"FRYE**--In Franklin, Sacramento County, January 3, 1906, William H. **FRYE**, father of Edward W., Charles, T., Eugene H. and J. Henry **FRYE**, a native of Bourbon County, Kentucky, aged 92 years, 7 months and 6 days. (San Francisco papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances

are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday) from his late residence near Franklin. Interment Franklin Cemetery." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 Jan 1906, p. 5. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"**FUCHS**--In this city, November 28, Elizabeth, wife of Nicolaus **FUCHS**, aged 23 years and 10 months. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 125 Fell street; thence to St. Boniface's Church." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 Nov 1885.

"**FULDA**--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Jan. 20 - Simon **FULDA**, of South Park Hose Company, dropped dead at a fire last evening." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 20 Jan 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"FULLER--In this city, February 6, Jennie, beloved wife of George FULLER, a native of Missouri, aged 82 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 7 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"FULLERTON--In San Francisco, Nov. 14th, Samuel FULLERTON, a native of Baltimore; accidentally drowned." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 26 Nov 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FULLUM--In this city, November 24, Mary Ellen, wife of Edward A. FULLUM, a native of Ireland, aged 47 years, 1 month and 4 days. (Boston, Mass. papers please copy.) Funeral Thursday, at 2 p.m., from her late residence, No. 545 Howard street, between First and Second." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 Nov 1885.

"FULTON--In this city, January 13, Ellen Agnes, beloved wife of Theodore FULTON, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 30 years. [Denver and Los Angeles papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from her late residence 128 Locust avenue, between Polk street and Van Ness avenue." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 15 Jan 1886. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**FULTON**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Second Cabin passengers] the lost are: E.H. **FULTON** and three children." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"FULTON--In this city, December 21, 1918, John M. FULTON, son of the late John B. and Jane P. FULTON and brother of Mrs. I.J. INGRAHAM, Mrs. Hugh DUFF, Mrs. John DUFF and Nellie W., Waldron H. and Alfred C. FULTON, a native of San Francisco, aged 54 years and 28 days. A member of George Washington Lodge, No 195, A.F. and A.M. San Luis Potosi, Mex.; Texas Consistory, No. 1, A. & A. S.R., Galveston, Tex, and El Mina Temple, A.A.O.N.M.S., Galveston, Tex. (Galveston, El Paso and Guantanamo, Cuba papers please copy.) Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Tuesday, December 24, 1918, at 1:30 o'clock, at the Maonic Temple,

Van Ness ave, corner of Oak st, under the auspices of Oriental Lodge, No 144, F. and A.M. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Dec 1918.

"FULTON--FORMER R. R. MAN PASSES--John M. FULTON, 85, former railroad man, well known in Modoc County as one of the early engineers on the Nevada-California railway passed away in San Francisco one day last week. He was locomotive engineer on the N. C. O. for some years and later became freight and passenger agent with the Southern Pacific and in that capacity became well acquainted with the people of Modoc County. Several years ago he retired and has since been living in San Francisco." Source: *Surprise Valley Record* (Cedarville, Modoc County, CA), 28 Nov 1934. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"FULTON--November 27, Mathew Butler, only child of Theresa and Jos. M. FULTON, aged 1 month and 10 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 29 Nov 1885.

"FUNDENBERG--One month post-Earthquake Headline: Nine More Are Reported Dead and Total is 392...The other four victims were Theodore P. HANSEN, 102 First Street; Margaret E. FUNDENBERG and her fourteen-year-old son, Eugene G. FUNDENBERG, OF 172 Seventh Street, and Fred C. ORNDORFF, a former newspaperman. E. T. JOHNSON of 42 Prospect Avenue recovered the remains of HANSEN from the ruins of 102 First Street, where Hansen had kept a restaurant. (Theodore P. HANSEN perished in the April 18, 1906 earthquake in San Francisco. Resident of Fruitvale. Born March 28, 1864 in Ballum, Denmark. Married to Thea EYSTAD from Trogstad, Norway)." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 May 1906, page 2. Contact: Lianne Anderson Ithomsonanderson@aol.com

"**FUREY**--In this city, March 3, James S., beloved brother of Daniel J., John F., and Patrick J. **FUREY**, a native of County Clare, Ireland, aged 36 years and 2 months. The funeral will take place from the residence of his uncle, 2721 Hyde street, at 8:30 o'clock, Thursday march 5; thence to St. Brigid's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"FURLEY--Jack FURLEY, an employee at the Rialto refinery, was run over and instantly killed by a passing train near Sargents early Monday morning. It is supposed that FURLEY, who was returning to work from a visit with friends in Gilroy, stepped aside to let the train pass but the space being narrow he was dragged under the wheels and there met his death. He was a native of San Francisco and had been working at the refinery about 4 months." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 14 July 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"FURLONG--In this city, March 15, Annie Moriah, beloved wife of Patrick FURLONG, a native of Ratchcale, County Limerick, Ireland, aged 50 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 18 March 1887.

"FURLONG--In this city, August 9, Patrick FURLONG, a native of Ireland, aged 68 years."

Source: Alta California, 11 Aug 1887.

"FURNANZ--In this city, Dec. 14, 1947, George A., dearly beloved husband of Dorothy A. FURNANZ, beloved son of Mary and the late Joseph FURNANZ, loving brother of Joseph R., William, Francis and David FURNANZ, Mrs. May LACHLER, Mrs. Catherine HOUX, Mrs. Gertrude DUNDON, Mrs. Madeline SMITH, Mrs. Irene BORO and the late James L. and Thomas P. FURNANZ; a native of San Francisco. A member of the Bartenders' Union No. 41. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, at 8:30 a.m., from the Chapel of the United Undertakers, 1096 So. Van Ness Ave. at 22nd St.; thence to St. Peter's Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 December 1947, page 17. Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"FURNANZ -- In this city, July 3, 1936, James (Les), dearly beloved husband of Mary FURNANZ, loving father of James, Robert, Anne and Joan FURNANZ, beloved son of Mary and the late Joseph FURNANZ, loving brother of Joseph, Catherine, George, William, Madeline, Thomas, Francis and David FURNANZ, Mrs. May LACHLER, Mrs. Gertrude DUNDON and Mrs. Irene BORO; a native of San Francisco, Calif. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Monday) at 10 a.m. from the Chapel of the United Undertakers, 1096 Van Ness ave. So. at 23rd st.; thence to St. Paul's Church, 29th and Church sts., where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 5 July 1936, section 1, page 23. Transcribed by Dave Furnanz

"FURNANZ -- In this city, Dec. 8, 1929, Joseph M. FURNANZ, beloved husband of Mary E. FURNANZ and beloved father of James L., Joseph R., George A., Catherine A., William J., Gertrude L., Madeline H., Thomas P, Francis M., Irene V., and David L. FURNANZ and Mrs. C. H. LACHLER; a native of San Francisco, Calif. A member of machinists union. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Wednesday), at 9 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, 321 Bocana st.; thence to St. Kevin's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. (Barry McDonnell service)" Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 Dec 1929, page 19. Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"FURNANZ--In this city, Dec, 21, 1960, Joseph (R.) FURNANZ, dearly beloved husband of Eva FURNANZ, loving father of George FURNANZ, Evelyn FLAHERTY, Dolores DeVORE and Alice SKANDERSON, dear brother of May LACHLER, William, Francis, and David FURNANZ, Gertrude DUNDON, Catherine HOUX, Madeline SMITH, Irene BORO and the late James L., George and Thomas FURNANZ, loving grandfather of nine grandchildren; a native of San Francisco. A member of the American Legion. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, 8:30 a.m., from the chapel of H. F. Suhr Co., 2819 Mission St., near 25th, thence to Church of Epiphany, Amazon ave and Vienna st., where a requiem high mass will be offered for the repose of his soul commencing at 9 a.m. Recitation of the Rosary Monday, 8 p.m.

Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery. Visiting hours until 9 p.m." Source: *San Francisco News-Call Bulletin*, 22 December 1960. Transcribed by Dave Furnanz

"FURNANZ--In this city, November 9, 1919, Joseph R. FURNANZ (Jr.), dearly beloved son of Joseph and Eva FURNANZ, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 1 year 1 month 13 days. Friends and acquaintences are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday) at 2:30 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 215 Cortland avenue. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Conducted by Barry & McDonnell." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 11 Nov 1919, page 4. Transcribed by Dave Furnanz

"FURNANZ--In this city, Sept. 14, 1948, Mary, dearly beloved wife of the late Joseph FURNANZ, loving mother of Joseph R., William, Francis and David FURNANZ, Mrs. May LACHLER. Mrs. Catherine HOUX. Mrs. Gertrude DUNDON, Mrs. Madeline SMITH, Mrs. Irene BORO and the late James L., Thomas P. and George A. FURNANZ, loving sister of the late Thomas, William, Peter, James, John and Joseph ATTRIDGE; a native of Waterford, Ireland. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Saturday at 9:30 a,m, from the Chapel of the United Undertakers, 1096 So. Van Ness Ave. at 22nd St.; thence to St. Kevin's Church,where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated at 10 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Recitation of the Rosary Friday everning at 8:30 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 September 1948, page 19. Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"FURNANZ--In this City, Jan 31, 1937, Thomas P., dearly beloved son of Mary and the late Joseph FURNANZ, loving brother of Joseph, George, William, Madeline, Francis and David FURNANZ, Mrs. May LACHLER, Mrs. Catherine HOUX, Mrs. Gertrude DUNDON, Mrs. Irene BORO, and the late James (Les) FURNANZ; a native of San Francisco, Calif., aged 29 years. Friends are invited to attend the furneral, Wednesday, at 9 a.m. from the Chapel of the United Undertakers, 1096 Van Ness Ave. So., at 22nd st., thence to St. Kevin's Church, Cortland ave. and Ellsworth st., where a requiem high mass will be celebrated at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 2 Feb 1937, page 13 Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"FURNANZ--William J.--In San Jose, July 10, 1970, William J. FURNANZ, beloved husband of Leola FURNANZ of Campbell, loving father of Sister Lisa Marie FURNANZ, O.P. of Los Angeles, and Barbara VENEZIA of San Jose, grandfather of Michael, Lisa, and Damien VENEZIA of San Jose, dear brother of Francis and David FURNANZ, Mrs. May LACHLER and Mrs. Irene BORO of San Francisco, Mrs. Catherine HOUX of Willits, and Mrs. Gertrude DUNDON of New Jersey, uncle of many nieces and nephews, loving friend of Mrs Azalea SHAW and family of Campbell, son of the late Mary and Joseph FURNANZ, brother of the late James (Les), Joseph, George and Thomas FURNANZ and Madeline SMITH; a native of San Francisco; aged 68 years; a member of the Bottlers Union Local 896 San Francisco. Services Monday, July 13, at 1:30 p.m. at the Campbell Memorial Chapel, 1031 E. Campbell Ave., thence to St. Lucy's Church where a Requiem Mass will be said at 2 p.m. Rosary Sunday evening, 8:30 p.m." Source: San Francisco Sunday Examiner & Chronicle, 12 July 1970. Transcribed

## by Dave Furnanz

"FURRIOUGH--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: O. FURRIOUGH." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"FUSELIER--In this city, February 13, John R., infant son of John and Sophie FUSELIER, and brother of Mary Ellen FUSELIER, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 25 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 15 Feb 1895.

"**FUSELIER**--In this city, Nov. 20th, John James Francis, only son of John and Sarah Ann **FUSELIER**, aged 11 months and 22 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 22 Nov 1865. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"FUSILIER--Committed Suicide ?? John FUSILIER, a furniture polisher, committed suicide in San Francisco Saturday night by means of gas, owing to money troubles." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 January 1906, p.6. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"FUSELIER--In San Francisco, April 1st, William FUSELIER, aged 38 years and 2 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 6 Apr 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"FUSTINI--In this city, March 26, Louis, beloved son of P. and Mary FUSTINI, aged 3 years, 1 month and 7 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 1 Apr 1891.

"**FYFE**--Died in San Francisco, Jan. 28, 1890, Pauline D., daughter of Mrs. J.C. **FYFE**, aged 17y." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 8 Feb 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"GADDI--In this city, Nov. 7, 1935, Peter J., beloved husband of Brudda GADDI, loving brother of Mrs., J. ANSALDI and Mrs. L. LUCHETTI, a native of Broncholi, Italy....Interment, Italian Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 8 Nov 1935. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"GA[?]ERO--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 25, San Francisco, 15, mos." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"**GAETJEN**--In this city, March 9, Hermann **GAETJEN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 18 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**GAFFAGAN**--In this city, June 22, Thomas E. **GAFFAGAN**, a native of New York, aged 34 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 June 1902, page 6.

"GAFFNEY--Anita GAFFNEY--Mrs. Anita GAFFNEY of Napa died today at the Hy-Lond Convalescent Hospital. She was born in San Francisco and graduated from Lowell High School. She was a nursing student a Hahneman Hospital. In 1910, she was married to William GAFFNEY. During WW11 she worked as a volunteer for the Allied War Relief. She was active in the American Red Cross and was awarded her 55-year pin in 1972. She was one of the founders of the St. John the Baptist Mother's Club and organized the school's first Traffic Patrol unit. She was a charter member of the St. Apollinaris Ladies Guild and president of the Lake-Solano and Napa County Deanery of National Council of Catholic Women. In 1967 she was the recipient of the Papal appointment and medal "Pro Ecclesia Et Pontiface." She was a charter member of the Napa Valley Social Service Auxiliary. Survivors include her husband. William GAFFNEY of Napa; two daughters, Mrs. William WALKER of Sacramento and Mrs. Alfred HUNTSINGER of San Jose; two sisters. Mrs. George FRANCARD of Santa Rosa and Mrs. Genevieve WHITLEY of San Rafael and one brother, Charles KEARNS of Cambria, 15 grandchildren and 20 great-grandchildren. Friends are invited to meet at the Claffey and Rota Funeral Home Wednesday at 9:45 a.m. thence to St. Apollinaris Catholic Church where a Mass of Resurrection will be celebrated at 10 a.m. The rosary will be recited at the funeral home Tuesday evening at 8:00. Entombment will be in the Tulocay Mausoleum." Source: The Register (Napa, CA), 12 Feb 1973, p. 10A. Transcribed by Evalou.

"GAFFNEY, Catherine--In Menlo Park, Oct 12, 1967, Catherine GAFFNEY, beloved aunt of Mrs. Irene VAN ZANDT, a native of San Francisco, aged 95 years. Friends may call after 1 p.m. and are invited to attend the funeral Saturday at 9:30 a.m. from the Evergreen Mortuary of McAvoy, O'Hara Co., Geary Blvd at Tenth Ave., thence to Star of the Sea Church where a Requiem Mass will be offered at 10 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemtery. Rosary Friday at 8:15 p.m." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 October 1967, p. 46.

"**GAFFNEY**--In Columbia, Tuolumne County, August 9, James **GAFFNEY**, aged 40 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 22 Aug 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"GAFFNEY--In this city, Nov. 8, 1946, John Patrick, beloved son of the late Patrick M. and Elizabeth CUDDAHY GAFFNEY, loving brother of Michael J. GAFFNEY, Mrs. Anne DISBROW, the James P. GAFFNEY and Mrs. Catherine HIGGINS; aged 73 years. A member of Stanford Parlor No. 76, N. S. G. W.; Richter McKinnon Camp No. 2, U. S. W. V; First Regiment Calif., United States Volunteer's Infantry Assoc., and Park-Presidio Civic Club. Funeral will be held Tuesday morning at 8:30 o'clock from the mortuary of Halstad & Co., 1123 Sutter St. thence to St. Mary's Paulist Church (California St. & Grant Ave.) where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Stanford Parlor No. 76, N. S. G. W. - Officers and members are requested to attend the funeral of our late brother, John P. GAFFNEY, on Tuesday morning, from Halsted & Co. Charles Elmer COLLETT, Pres., Charles T. O'KANE, Secty., Richter-McKinnon Camp No. 2 U. S. W. V. -Officers and members are requested to attend services for our late comrade, John P. GAFFNEY, Monday evening at 8 o'clock, at the mortuary of Halsted & Co. Frank PRATT, Cmdr., John P. HARKINS, Adj." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 11 Nov 1946, p.15.

Transcribed by Gwen Drivon.

"**GAFFNEY**--In San Francisco, Aug. 25th, Rose **GAFFNEY**, a native of England, aged 31 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 28 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GAFFNEY**--In this city, June 24, Thomas, son of William and Mary **GAFFNEY**, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years, 6 months and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, today (Monday), at 2:30 o'clock p.m., from the parents' residence, 246 Clementina street, between Third and Fourth." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 27 June 1881.

"**GAFFNEY**--In this city, May 6, Thomas F., son of Jas. J. and Mary **GAFFNEY**, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years, 2 months and 19 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 May 1887, p.8.

"**GAFFNEY**--In this city, May 5, Thomas F., beloved son of James J. and Mary **GAFFNEY**, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years, 2 months and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Sunday) at 2:30 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 2410 Bust street, between Pierce and Scott." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 7 May 1887, p. 8.

"GAGE--In this city, April 6, of typhoid fever, Miss Caroline GAGE, of Boston, aged 41 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 April 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"**GAGE**--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Oct. 27 - The following are the casualties by the *Sophie McLane* explosion: Charles **GAGE**, 2nd engineer..." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 Oct 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GAGER**--In this city, March 18, James H. **GAGER**, in this 71st years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from Grace Church, corner Stockton and California streets. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 20 Mar 1882.

"GAGE--In San Francisco, Jan. 6, John E., infant son of Capt. J.W. and A.E. GAGE." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GAGEN--In this city, March 9, John T., beloved son of Thomas and Annie GAGEN and husband of the late Carrie V. GAGEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 27 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from the residence of the parents, 1206 Folsom street; thence to St. Joseph's Church, Tenth street, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commenching at 9 o'clock a.m..." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 11 Mar 1892, p. 7.

"GAHAGAN--In this city, June 3, James M. GAHAGAN, beloved husband of Mary GAHAGAN,

and loving uncle of Mrs. Hannah **BARRY** and Mrs. May **BARRY**, a native of Ireland....[unable to read remainder of item]." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"GAILLARD--In this city, November 12, Zoelina M., wife of Albert GAILLARD, a native of New Orleans. (New Orleans papers please copy.)" Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 14 Nov 1904.

"GAINDEN--On board of ship Charles Ward, Nov. 27th, Mr. S.H. GAINDEN, of Newcastle, Ms." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"GAINER--In this city, Sept. 17, 1964, Josephine L. GAINER, dearly beloved wife of the late Roland GAINER, loving mother of Lillian MOHOROVICH, Audrey SANDERSON, Delilah FEIL and Roland GAINER Jr.; also survived by ten grand children and three great-grandchildren. Aged 71 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral on Monday, Sept. 21, at 10:15 a.m., from the Chapel of VALENTE, MARINI, PERATA & Co., 649 GREEN ST.; thence to SS. Peter and Paul's Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated, commencing at 10:45 a.m. Entombment, Holy Cross Mausoleum. Rosary Sunday evening at 8 o'clock. Visiting hours until 9p.m." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Sept 1964, p.15. Contact: Jo Ann ellievader@yahoo.com

"GALBRAITH--In this city, March 4, James GALBRAITH, aged 81 years, 11 months and 21 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"GALE--Tuesday night L.L. GALE, one of this city's pioneer business men, long since retired, died at his home on Matheson St. Mr. GALE had lived in Healdsburg for 55y, and had been a resident of Ca. for 62y. He was born in New York and was 83y 11m 19d old. He is survived by a widow, Mrs. Mary GALE, and by 3 children, Lester GALE of San Francisco; Fred GALE of Sacramento; and Mrs. C.O. SCOTT of Santa Rosa. The funeral will be held Friday afternoon with interment in Oak Mound Cemetery." Source: *The Sotoyome Scimitar* (Healdsburg, Sonoma Co., CA), 24 March 1922. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**GALE**--In this city, May 11, at her late residence, 1015 Pacific street, Roxana **GALE**, beloved mother of James E. **CURRIN**, and grandmother of James A. **CURRIN**, a native of Virginia, aged 71 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"GALEN--SUICIDE IN SAN FRANCISCO - A girl, about nineteen years of age, named Mary GALEN, died in San Francisco, June 13th, from the effects of an overdose of laudanum taken to destroy life. She and her love had disagreed, hence the poisoning. Medical assistance was called too late." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 15 June 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GALEY--In this city, March 13, Paul GALEY, aged 26 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 14 March, 1895.

"GALINDO--In this city, May 14, 1902, Lydia GALINDO, beloved sister of Mrs. POLEMANN, a

native of Mexico, aged 29 years, 9 months and 11 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services today at 10 o'clock at the parlors of Castagnetto and Co., 643 - 45 Vallejo, thence, to Cypress Lawn Cemetery for cremation." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 18 May 1902, page 39. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"GALINDO--Margaret GALINDO, Birth April 18th 1885 -- October 11,1936 AGE-51 Place of death San Francisco. Residence 3261B-21th Street. Cause of death: Shock and hemorrhage following fracture of skull. Accident, from eveidnce at hand aare unable to place responsibilty. Struck by auto -Monterey Blvd & San Jose, San Francisco California. Specimen to toxicologist. Inquest pending." Source: Death certificate no.3801 36-062309 36-062371. Contact: Margaret Ann GALINDO Shearer Durkin mdurkin222@gmail.com (Submitter's notes: Husband -Augustine F. GALINDO; Sons Alfred, Norman and Raymond GALINDO; Daughter Margaret GALINDO; Father was James O'LEARY; Mother was Margaret O'LEARY; Sister was Grace O'LEARY; Brothers were Joseph and Arthur O'LEARY.)

"**GALL**--Mortality Report for the week ending October 9, 1868, compiled from the records of the Health Officer: Died 4th- Morris H. **GALL**, 33 years, Prussia, scrofula." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 10 Oct 1868. Submitted by Marie/Mark Fletcher.

"GALLAFENI, Bernard." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Dec 1903.

"GALLAGHER--In this city, April 18, 1921, Abraham L. GALLAGHER, most devoted husband of Mamie BAKER GALLAGHER, and loving father of Gertrude M. and John Mervyn GALLAGHER, and loving son of the late John and Amelia GALLAGHER, and loving brother of John, Henry, Edward, and Grace GALLAGHER, a native of San Jose, Cal. A member of South San Francisco Parlor No 157 N.S.G.W. Friends are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday) at 9:30 a.m. from the chapel of H.F. Suhr & Co., 2919 Mission St. between 25th and 26th; thence to St. Theresa's Church, 19th and Tennesse sts. where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Officers and Members of South San Francisco Palor, No 157 N.S.G.W - You are hereby notified to attend the funeral of our late brother A.L. GALLAGHER, Wednesday morning, April 20, at 9 o'clock from the palors of H.F. Suhr & Co, 2919 Mission St., bet. 25th and 26th. Vincent LOVETT, Pres." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 19 April 1921. Contact: Chris Havnar jchavnar@sbcglobal.net

"GALLAGHER--In this city, April 12, Charles Gallagher, aged 43 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 April 1878. Contact: Brian White sfwhites@netzero.com

"GALLAGHER--September13th [1863] - In San Francisco, Edward GALLAGHER, a fireman, was shot and mortally wounded by officer FORNER." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GALLAGHER--GALLAGHER, Edward M." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1892.

Transcribed by Joyce.

"**GALLAGHER**--In this city, Gertrude Estella, daughter of John and Amelia **GALLAGHER**, aged 4 months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Tuesday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 439 First street." Source: *The San Francisco Morning Call*, 10 Feb 1880. Transcribed by jch.

"GALLAGHER--In this city, April 12, James GALLAGHER, a native of Ireland, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TOMORROW (Sunday), between 2 and 3 o'clock P.M. from his late residence, No. 17 Twenty-second street, corner of Hampshire." Source: San Francisco Call, 14 April 1878. Contact: Brian White sfwhites@netzero.com

"GALLAGHER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 22 -- The schooner 'Dia,' employed in freighting lumber for the Government from this city [San Francisco] to Vallejo, was capsized in a squall, between Red Rock and Point San Quentin, and Captain James GALLAGHER and a seaman, name unknown, were drowned. The cries of the survivors were heard by Mr. WILSON, who lives at Red Ranch, near California City, and his son, Captain WILSON, of the sloop 'Anna Harley,' immediately put off in a small boat and rescued them from their perilous situation. Captain GALLAGHER was a resident of Vallejo, where he leaves a family." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 Feb 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"GALLAGHER--In this city, June 19, 1899, John, beloved husband of Amelia GALLAGHER and father of John M., Henry A.L. Edward S., and Grace B. GALLAGHER, a native of New York, aged 71 years, 3 months, and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Wednesday) at 1:30 o'clock from 655 1/2 Harrison Street, where services will be held. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery. The San Francisco Call, Wednesday, June 21, 1899. Contact: Chris Havnar jchavnar@sbcglobal.net

"GALLAGHER--[On 3 Sept 1873] John GALLAGHER shot and killed at San Francisco by F. JONES." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GALLAGHER--In this city, February 8, beloved wife of the late John Martin GALLAGHER, and loving mother of John M., Henry P., Abe L., Edward S., and Grace B., GALLAGHER, a native of California, aged 77." Source: The Bulletin (San Francisco), 9 Feb 1915. Contact: Chris Havnar jchavnar@sbcglobal.net

"GALLAGHER--In this city, November 19, Katie, daughter of Ellen and the late James GALLAGHER, aged 16 years, 11 months and 20 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 21 Nov 1885.

"GALLAGHER--DEATH of MARTIN GALLAGHER -- Martin GALLAGHER, known in former

time, in San Francisco, as one of the "expateriated," died in that city on Wednesday from the effect of a wound inflicted with a knife by Thomas **ROACH**, with whom he had a personal difficulty the day previous to his death. **ROACH** was arrested on the charge of murder." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 19 June 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GALLAGHER**--In this city, May 10, Michael R. **GALLAGHER**, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 49 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"GALLAGHER--San Francisco, July 30 - Mrs. Susan GALLAGHER." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 2 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GALLAGHER--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 23 -- A terrible accident occurred on Sacramento street between Jones and Leavenworth streets, this afternoon. A party of laborers were cutting away a high bank when it commenced to cave and the men ran. A boy named Thomas GALLAGHER was buried beneath the bank, and the men were returning to dig him out when a 2nd cave occurred and 2 of the men were buried. Within 10 minutes they were all dug out but the boy, and John COYNE, a teamster, was found to be dead, and Michael CURRY, a laborer, was badly injured internally and had 1 leg broken." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 July 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"GALLAHER, George, born May 1, 1879; died-September 24, 1951; age at last birthday - 72; Name of Father - John Thomas GALLAHER, b. Ireland; Name of Mother - Jane GRAHAM, b. Ireland; Name of Spouse - Edith Mary GALLAHER; Address - 526 21st Avenue San Francisco; Length of stay in this place - 45 years; Cause of Death - coronary thrombosis with myocardial infarct and rupture of heart; Was deceased ever in U. S. Armed forces? - no; Usual Occupation -Carpenter; Kind of business or industry - building; Birthplace - Ireland; Citizen of what country -USA" Source - Death Certificate. Submitted by Julie Gallaher.

"GALLAND--In this city, Sept. 15, 1939, Barney B., devoted husband of the late Flora GALLAND, beloved brother of the late Edward R. GALLAND, loving uncle of Mrs. Walter A. GLASER and Mrs. Fred G. ZELINSKY. A member of Islam Temple, A.A.O.N.M.S.; Concordia Club, and Laundry Men's Assn. Funeral services will be held Sunday, Sept. 17, at 11 o'clock a.m. from the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter St., near Polk. Interment, Home of [Peuco?] Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Sept 1939. Submitted by Diane Tesene.

"**GALLE**--In this city, May 27, Jacob **GALLE**, a native of Idar, Oldenburg, Germany, aged 46 years 8 months and 4 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

**"GALLEY**--ASSASSINATION of L. GALLEY -- L. **GALLEY**, of the firm of Le Cacheux, Galley & Co., liquor merchants at 28 Commercial street, between Front and Davis streets, San Francisco, was stabbed says the ???Bulletin??? at 11 ?? a.m. Wednesday, and mortally wounded, by a

French woman named Melantine **GIRAULT**. It appears that the woman, who is unmarried but enciente, went into the store this morning and she and GALLEY went into the private office to have a talk. They were alone for some time, when the persons about the establishment heard a cry in the office, and rushing in, found Mr. **GALLEY** lying upon the floor, having been stabbed in the left side with a bowie knife, by the woman. The knife passed through a part of the left lung and stomach, and is said to fatal beyond a doubt. The woman stood there with vengeance in her eye. Information was carried to the police and soon after the woman was arrested by Chief **CURTIS**, conducted to the station-house, and subsequently taken to the county jail, where she now lies. After her arrest, she still continues furious, and said that if GALLEY would not died, she would stab him again???She is rather a fine looking woman and tolerably young, MORE of the CASE of ASSASSINATION -- The various reports circulated on the streets Wednesday evening and this morning of the death of Mons. L. **GALLEY**, who was stabbed Wednesday by Melantine **GIRAULT**, says the S.F. ???Bulletin??? of Thursday, are incorrect. It is hardly possible that he will recover, but he is still living and doing much better than could be expected. He is under the care of Dr. D???OLIVIERA, assisted by Drs. PIGNE-DUPUYTREN and CELLE; from the former of whom we learn that the knife passed into Mons. GALLEY???s left side, between the 8th and 9th ribs; and being thrust in an oblique direction, penetrated the stomach, lung and diaphragm. The wound was immediately pronounced mortal, and it was supposed that the sufferer would live but a short time. It is now thought he may possibly recover, but it can hardly be expected. The woman, Melantine **GIRAULT**, as she writes her name, still remains in the County Jail, and appears to be in a calm condition of mind. She is 23 years of age, and comes from Paris, though she appears to be a native of Burgundy. It is said that she came to this county a few years ago in a ship doing business for the firm of LeCacheux, Galley & Co., and brought a letter of introduction and recommendation to Mons. GALLEY. When she arrived, it appears that Mons. GALLEY took her to ... "[Transcriber's Note: rest cut off]. Source: Weekly Stockton Democrat, 16 May 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"GALLICK--In this city, October 8, Henry, son of Rachel and the late Henry GALLICK." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 11 Oct 1885.

"**GALLO**--DIED - in this city, Feb. 15th, Francisco **GALLO**, youngest son of Tranquilino and Guadalupe **GALLO**, aged 4 years, 5 months, 6 days." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"GALLOT--March 2, L. D. GALLOT, of New London, aged 39." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"**GALLOWAY**--In this city, November 3, Hattie K., daughter of Captain Wm. and Martha **GALLOWAY**, aged 11 years, 6 months and 11 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 4 November 1870, page 4.

"**GALLOWAY**--In San Francisco, Nov. 3, Hattie K., daughter of Captain Wm. **GALLOWAY**, aged 11 years, 9 months and 11 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty

Loose.

"**GALLWAY**--In San Francisco, April 29, Philip **GALLWAY**, aged 44 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 May 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GALT**--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 24, Edwin **GALT**, New York, 34." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"GALVIN--In this city, December 14, Margaret, beloved wife of Dennis I. GALVIN, mother of Willie, Ethel and Jeannette GALVIN, daughter of the late Jeannette MACKELL, a native of Ireland. Aged 38 years. \*\* Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the parlors of MCAVOY & Co., 1239 Market street, between Eighth and Ninth. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"GALVIN--In this city, June 17, Peter F., beloved son of John and Annie GALVIN, and brother of Patrick, Joseph, John, Timothy and Mary Ellen GALVIN, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday), at 1 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 26 Natoma street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 June 1901, p.6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"**GALVIN**--In this city, July 1, 1895, Michael, beloved son of Michael and Catherine **GALVIN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 11 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"GAMBA--In this city, December 27, 1898, Frances GAMBA, a native of Ireland, aged 58 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday) at 9 o'clock, from her late residence, 608 Eddy street, thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"GANNEN--In Sacramento, Aug. 6th, Bartlett GANNEN, a native of Ireland, late of Belfast, Me., aged 21 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"GANNON--In this city, Dec 28th, Thomas GANNON, aged 32 years, 4 months and 6 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 29 Dec 1865.

"**GANNON**--In this city, June 8, 1942, William J. dearly beloved husband of Mary J. "Dot" **GANNON**; a native of County Galway, Ireland. A member of San Francisco Council No. 615 K. of C. Funeral - Memorial Chapels of Carew & English." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"GANSBERGER--In this city, March 11, J. C. GANSBURGER, [sic.] beloved brother of Henry and HARTMAN, Mrs. MAST, Mrs. MARATREE, Mrs. BAKER and Mrs. SHUAN, a native of Germany, aged 42 years. Funeral from the residence of his brother at Mount Eden. Interment, Mount Eden Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"GANTNER--In this city, October 17, George H., youngest son of Bernhart and Catherine GANTNER, a native of San Francxisco, aged 5 months and 28 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the fueral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 1236 York street, near Twenty-fifth." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 19 Oct 1874, p.7.

"GANTT--In Grand Island, Sacramento county, October 6, Mrs. Jane E. GANTT, aged 64 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Oct 1885.

"GARCIA--In this city, November 21st, Thomas GARCIA, aged 21 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Nov 1873.

"GARDINER--In this city, Oct. 3d, A.D. GARDINER, a native of New York, aged 33 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 5 Oct 1865.

"GARDINER--In this city, March 16, Francisco S. GARDINER, beloved brother of John H., Henry, and Charles GARDINER and Mrs. Maggie INGERSOLL, a native of New Jersey, aged 35 years 11 months and 23 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Mar 1901, p.18. [Submitter's note: Francisco was the brother in law of my gggrandfather's first cousin.] Contact: Linda McDowell limcd@cox.net

"GARDNER--In San Francisco, March 10th, Annie E. GARDNER, aged 47 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 18 March 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GARDNER, Feliciana, 56 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"**GARDNER**--In Mariposa, Jan 9th, Pauline, infant daughter of Mr. and Mrs. G. E. **GARDNER**." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 17 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"**GARDNER**--In Sacramento, Aug. 16th, John Albert, son of the late Z. and Mary E. **GARDNER**, aged 2 years, 6 monhts and 15 days." Source: *Daily Alta California,* 19 August 1863, p. 6.

"**GARDNER**--In this city, December 6, Warren K. **GARDNER**, aged 31 years, 2 months and 10 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Dec 1885.

"GARESCHE--In San Francisco, Sept. 9th, Frank, son of Francis GARESCHE, aged 3 years and 3 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GARLAND--In San Francisco, Nov. 27th, Franklin A. GARLAND, a native of Maine, aged 44 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 3 April 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GARNEAU**--In this city, February 24, Ella T., daughter of Gaspard and Ellen **GARNEAU**, a native of San Francisco, aged 19 years, 1 month and 13 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 25 Feb 1895.

"**GARNETT**--In this city, January 24, Marion Lee, son of Louis A. and Maria C. **GARNETT**, aged 3 years, 5 months and 24 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 25 Jan 1870.

"**GARNETT**--In San Francisco, June 25th, Robert Selden, youngest son of Louis A. **GARNETT**, aged 1 year, 6 months and 25 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 26 June 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GARNICA**--In this city, at the City and County Hospital, 24th inst., Andrew **GARNICA**, aged 30 years, a native of New Granada." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 March 1869, page 4.

"**GARNOT**--In San Jose, March 13, Mrs. R.P. **GARNOT**, a native of California, aged 33 years and 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Tuesday), at 10:30 o'clock A.M. from the undertaking parlors of James McGinn, 39 Eddy street, near Mason. Interment Mount Calvary cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 15 March 1887.

"GARRELL--J.B. GARRELL SHOOTS HIMSELF--SAN FRANCISCO, Oct. 28 - J.B. GARRELL committed suicide some time last night by shooting himself through the head on Third Street. His body was found this morning, with a revolver clasped in the right hand. He left a note giving no reason for his act, but saying that he was born in Cincinnati, in 1857; that his father was Christ GARRELL, of Terra Haute, Indiana, and that he leaves three brothers and two sisters. Among his effects was found a certificate of deposit for over \$6000. Other papers showed that he formerly had been a mining man, but that ill-health compelled his abandonment of that occupation. Later, it seems, he engaged in the commission business at Sacramento, Spokane and Portland." Source: *The Saturday Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 28 Oct 1905, Page 9. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GARRETT**--In this city, July 15, James W., son of Frank and Eliza **GARRETT**, aged 12 years and 11 months." Source: *Alta California*, 17 July 1879. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**GARRETT**--In this city, July 15, James Walter, son of Frank and Eliza **GARRETT**, aged 12 years and 11 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 312 Pacific street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 17 July 1879.

"GARRIGAN--In this city, June 26, Frank GARRIGAN, a native of Lowell, Massachusetts, aged 36 years. (Lowell, Mass. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from 717 Market street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 27 June 1875.

"GARSEY--In Sacramento, Aug. 9th, Casandrew, daughter of Lewis and Mary Ann GARSEY, aged 4 years, 10 mos. and 28 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 11 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"GARSEY--In Sacramento, Aug. 17th, Orlando T., son of Lewis and Mary W. GARSEY, aged 9 years and [3?] months." Source: *Daily Alta California,* 19 August 1863, p. 6.

"**GARZEE**--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 23, Rosali **GARZEE**, Buenos Ayres, 25." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"GASPARI--January 4, Louis GASPARI, a native of France, aged 56 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 5 Jan 1870.

"GASPAROVICH--Mike (Milan) - In S.F., Nov. 21, 1980, dearly beloved friend of Milena (GLEGE) GASPAROVICH; loving brother of Steve GASPAROVICH of Sonoma and Franzia PAPEZ of Australia; dear uncle of Helen BARAZOTO, Stephanie WILLIS, Steve PAPEZ, Michael and Steve GASPAR; also survived by dear cousins, Joe URBAN and Louis PASTRELL. Friends are invited to attend a Mass of Christian Burial Tuesday, Nov. 25 at 9 a.m. at St. Anthony's Church. Rosary Monday 7:30 p.m. at Claifornia Funeral Service, Chapels of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia St., nr. 26th St. Interment, Holy Cross. 431-4227." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 November 1980, p. 11. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"GASS--In this city, Dec 3d, Mrs. Elizabeth GASS, a native of England, aged 70 years, 11 months and 3 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 4 Dec 1865.

"**GASSETT**--Dispatch from San Francisco, Dec. 6 - Leon **GASSETT**, a native of France, died on the steamer Ajax as she was coming into port this morning from Portland." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 7 Dec 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"GATELY--Mrs. Emily H. GATELY - Funeral services will be held tomorrow morning at 10 o'clock from the Crosby-N. Gray chapel, 23 California drive, Burlingame, for Mrs. Emily HERNANDEZGATELY, 83, of San Francisco. Mrs. GATELY was a native and life long resident of San Francisco. Only surviving relative is a nephew, Francis A. RAYMOND of Burlingame. Interment will be at Holy Cross cemetery." Source: *San Mateo Times*, 22 Jan 1947, p. 11.

"**GATELY**--[Dec 4th 1867] - The wife of John **GATELY**, proprietor of the Brooklyn Hotel, at San Francisco, was fatally burned by her dress being ignited in the flames of a lamp." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GATELY, Michael." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

"GATES--In this city, March 3, Edwin F. GATES, beloved son of James H. and Kate S. GATES, and brother of the late Emery P. and Harry J. GATES, a native of California, aged 26 years, 6 months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, March 5, at 11 o'clock from his late residence, 2267 Post street. Incineration private, I.O.O.F. Crematory." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"GATES--In Mill Valley, August 28, 1942, Ernest O., dearly beloved husband of Clara Fay GATES, loving father of Chester B., Ernest H., Irene and Larry GATES, stepfather of Dorothy RUSTAD, grandfather of Joan, Ernest and Larry GATES; a native of Michigan, aged 65 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday, August 31, at 10:30 a.m. from the Robert F. Russell Chapel, 45 Lovell Ave., Mill Valley. Interment, Mt. Tamalpais Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"**GATES**--Once a Famous Singer--Harry **GATES**, a score of years ago San Francisco's favorite operatic tenor, died yesterday in the County Hospital, to which he was admitted a fortnight ago suffering with cirrhosis of the liver." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 January 1906, p. 3. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"**GATES**--In San Jose, September 7, Martha E., daughted of Mrs. A. M. **GATES**, aged 18 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"**GATES**--In this city, Oct. 23, H. Minerva, daughter of H. and J. W. **GATES**. New York and Boston papers please copy. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday), at 12 o'clock M., from the residence of the parents, No. 223 Seventh street." Source: *Daily Alta California* and *San Francisco Chronicle*, 24 Oct 1869. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"GATTO--October 5, 1958, Andrew GATTO, beloved husband of Ynez GATTO, devoted father of Barbara GATTO; loved brother of Mrs. Albina MOE, Mrs. Chelestini BRUSCHINI and the late Emilia CHELINI and John GATTO. A mass of Requiem will be offered Wednesday morning, 9:30 o'clock, at St. Vincent de Paul Church, Green and Steiner Sts. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery. Friends may call at Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter St. Rosary Tuesday evening, 8 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 6 Oct 1958, Sec. 11, p.19. Contact: Jo Ann ellievader@yahoo.com

"GATTO--In this city, Jan 5, 1950, George F. GATTO, Sr., dealy beloved husband of Henrietta GATTO, idolized father of Barbara and George GATTO, Jr., brother of Mrs. Mary L. WILLIS and the late Antone GATTO, a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Saturday at 8:30 a.m. from the Evergreen Mortuary of McAvoy O'Hara Co, Geary Bl. at Tenth Av, thence to Star of the Sea Church where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated at 9 a.m. Interment, Italian Cemtery. Contributions may be made to the American Cancer Society."

Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 6 Jan 1950. Contact: Lee Neilsen, Rt 1 Box 1338, Roosevelt, Utah 84066 lloydi@ubtanet.com

"GATTO--In San Rafael, Jan.27,1973, Henrietta GATTO, loving mother of Barbara CHAPMAN and George GATTO; devoted aunt of Rene MURPHY; loving grandmother of Greg, Marsha and Patrice GATTO. Rosary Monday 8 p.m., Services Tuesday 10 a.m. Daphne Funerals Marin, 601 Tamalpais Dr., Corte Madera, Star of the Sea Church, San Francisco 11 a.m. Entombment Italian Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 Jan 1973. Contact: Lee Neilsen, Rt 1 Box 1338, Roosevelt, Utah 84066 lloydi@ubtanet.com

"GATTO--In this city, May 10, 1900, Maria GATTO, beloved mother of Celestina, Alvina, John and Andrew GATTO and Mrs. A. CHELINI, a native of Italy, aged 46 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 11 May 1900, page 11. Contact: Jo Ann ellievader@yahoo.com

"GATTO--In this city, Jan. 10, 1945, Rose GATTO, dearly beloved wife of Frank GATTO, loving mother of Albina CHELINI, idolized grandmother of Rosalie, Edward and Caroline CHELINI, sister of Narciso and America CHELINI and Josephine GAINER; a native of Italy, aged 61 years 2 months 9 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral on Sat., Jan. 13 at 9:45 a.m. from the chapel of Valente, Marini, Perata & Co. 649 Green St., thence to SS. Peter and Paul's Church, where a requiem mass will be said for the repose of her sould commencing at 10:15 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 12 Jan 1945, p. 11. Contact: Jo Ann ellievader@yahoo.com

"**GAUDE**--In this city, February 25, Edward A. **GAUDE**, a native of Chicago, aged 26 years and 3 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 26 Feb 1895.

"**GAULEY**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: J. **GAULEY**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"GAVEN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, April 8 -- Dominick GAVEN, an old resident of this city [San Francisco] and for several years Supervisor of the 3rd Ward, died at the Occidental Hotel last evening, in the 47th year of his age. He was a native of Ireland and emigrated to this country in his youth. His disease was an affection of the liver. Mr. GAVEN was highly esteemed as an upright and honorable citizens and public servant." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 9 April March 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**GAVIN**--In this city, July 14, Simon **GAVIN**, a native of the Parish of Kilkenney, County Galway, Ireland, aged 50 years. (New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, Lombard street, between Fillmore and Steiner." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 16 July 1873.

"GAVIN--In this city, July 14, Simon GAVIN, a native of the Parish of Killcluney?, County Galway, Ireland, aged 50 years. [New York papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Wednesday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from his late residence, Lombard street, between Fillmore and Steiner." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 15 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**GAWLEY**--In this city, January 13, Lydia H., widow of the late W.H. **GAWLEY**, a native of Sag Harbor, L.I., aged 70 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services this day (Friday), at 10:30 o'clock, at her late residence, 417 Harrison street. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Jan 1892, p. 10.

"**GAY**--At Pacific Railroad Camp, Sacramento county, April 24th, Alfred B. **GAY**, infant son of A.L. and S.L. **GAY**, aged 16 months and 20 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 25 April 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GAY--In this city, October 31, 1918, Charles H., beloved son of Ellen and the late Charles, loving brother of Bessie and Charles GAY and Mrs. Maude ROOS. A member of San Francisco Lodge No. 3, B.P.O Elks. (Boston and New York papers please copy.)" Source: *San Francisco Call & Post*, 1 Nov 1918.

"**GAY**--D.C. **GAY**, a detective formerly in the employ of the Central Pacific Railroad and lately engaged on the Wheatland outrage case, committed suicide at his residence in San Francisco on the 21st. inst., cause, strong drink." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 9 Oct 1879. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"GAYLORD--Nellie GAYLORD, a woman of the town, died here last Saturday, and on Sunday was taken to San Francisco for burial." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 24 Nov 1887. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GAZLAY**--In this city, Nov. 3d, Alexander **GAZLAY**, formerly of New Berlin, Chenango county, N.Y., aged 46 years and 7 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner,* 6 Nov 1865.

"GEANEY--In this city, November 9, Jeremiah GEANEY, Jr., dearly beloved son of Jeremiah and Maria GEANEY, beloved brother of Francis J., David P., and Mary E. GEANEY and nephew of Mrs. Arthur LEARY, Mrs. Delia KELLY and Sarg. Daniel HONAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years 10 months and 27 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 10 Nov 1904.

"GEARY--Charles L." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"**GEARY**--In San Francisco, Oct. 2d, infant son of Wm. **GEARY**." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 3 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GEARY**--In this city, December 27, 1898, at her residence, 306 Guerrero street, Mary S., dearly beloved wife of Jeremiah **GEARY**, aged 65 yers. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"**GEATLY**--In San Francisco, Sept. 10th, Wm. **GEATLY**, a native of New York, aged 23 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GEBHARDT**--In this city, May 10, Frederick, eldest son of the late Teresa and Frederick **GEBHARDT**, and beloved brother of Mary, Charles and George **GEBHARDT**, a native of San Francisco, aged 34 years, 5 months and 28 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday), at 1 o'clock, from the family residence, 25 1/2 Hardy street, between Sixteenth and Seventeenth. Internment, Calvary Cemetary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"**GEBLAR**--A BOY DROWNED -- The 'Union' of Friday says: A few minutes after 2 o'clock yesterday afternoon, Antonia **SERDA** found afloat in the river, near the foot of N street, the body of a small boy, which proved to be that of Gustave **GEBLAR**, the missing boy from San Francisco, whose disappearance has been heretofore referred to. The deceased came up to Sacramento on Saturday last, along with the returning Sacramento firemen, without the knowledge of his parents." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 June 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GEDDES**--In San Francisco, April 24th, Ann J., wife of John S. **GEDDES**, aged 27 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 25 April 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GEDDES**--In San Francisco, Nov. 5, William W.M., son of Charles **GEDDES**, aged 5 years and 10 months." Source: *The Daily Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 6 Dec 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GEHERTY**--In this city, December 31, 1898, Julia, dearly beloved wife of John **GEHERTY**, dearly beloved mother of Mrs. J. **SULLIVAN**, and Mrs. L.A. **SMITH**, and sister of Thomas **RYAN**, a native of Kileshandrn, County Cavan, Ireland, aged 56 years. (New York papers please copy.)" Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 Jan 1899.

"**GEHRIG**--In this city, May 16, Ferdinand **GEHRIG**, a native of Iowa, aged 60 years." Source: "*San Francisco Chronicle*, 18 May 1899, p. 10. Contact: Mike Birkett charcs@mwci.net

"GEHRIG--In this city, July 31, 1956, Ferdinand L. GEHRIG, beloved brother of Frank GEHRIG and Mrs. Eleanor L. MORGAN. Funeral Friday at 9:15 a.m., from Gantner, Feider, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market st. at Duboce ave., thence to St. Emydiak Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated at 10 a.m. interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Thursday evening at 8 p.m. (Donations to the University of S. F. Building Fund, preferred.)" Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Aug 1956. Contact: Mike Birkett charcs@mwci.net

"GEHRIG--A telegram received by relatives in this city announces that Ferdinand GEHRIG died at his home in San Francisco on Tuesday last, aged 65 years. He left Dubuque in 1861 with Ferdinand JENKEL, a former well known jeweler, who, with three others, was drowned many years ago some miles below the city, while returning from a hunting excursion. He is survived by his wife, two daughters and one son, who reside in San Francisco, and by four sisters, Mrs. A. HEEB, Mrs. John MOSER, Mrs. Mary ZUMHOFF, of Chicago, and Mrs. Charles ROSE. He was the nephew of Mr. Andrew GEHRIG, of this city. Mr. GEHRIG is well remembered by the earlier residents as a man who enjoyed the respect of all who knew him and whose record as a man and a citizen was above reproach." Source: *Dubuque Daily Times* (Dubuque, IA) 19 May 1899. Contact: Mike Birkett charcs@mwci.net

"GEIMANN--In this city, January 24, 1893, Mrs. H. M. GEIMANN, beloved mother of William F., George M., August H. and Walter J. GEIMANN and Mrs. F. C. FESLER and Mrs. H. H. MCGOWAN, a native of Bandon, County Cork, Ireland, aged 50 years and 7 months. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Thursday), at 8:30 o clock A.M., from the residence, 828 Greenwich street, thence to St. Francis Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 clock A.M. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant. \

"**GELSTON**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 7 - Captain Poland **GELSTON** died last night. He was a pioneer and sailed the 1st square rigged craft upon the Sacramento river in April, 1849." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 Aug 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**GELYWICK**--San Francisco, June 12 -- A man named Wm. **GELYWICK** committed suicide at Greytown while under the influence of drink." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 13 June 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GEN**--In this city, February 15, Amable **GEN**." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"**GENDOTTI**--In this city, April 1, 1891, Philomene, beloved wife of Louis **GENDOTTI** and daughter of **BERLOGI** of St. Helena, Napa County, Cal., a native of Canton, Tecchino, Switzerland, aged 37 years, 1 months and 4 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 2 Apr 1891.

"GENEVE--In this city, July 24, Mrs. [P?] GENEVE, a native of Paris, aged 54 years." Source: *Alta California*, 26 July, 1879.

"GENTOSO--Charles Joseph, died: June 17, 1957, San Francisco." Source: Death certificate in possession of submitter. [Submitter's notes: born: December 16, 1895, SF, to James GENTOSO (b Feb 2, 1873, SF) & Camille NICHOLAS SANTRY (Dec 31, 1876, SF); married: Alice Mae GENTOSO, after 1940.] Contact: Donna Madrid DonnaSF47@attbi.com

"GENTOSO--Hattie Frances, died: August 1, 1948, San Francisco." Source: Death certificate in possession of submitter. [Submitter's notes: born: November 2, 1898, SF, to William Lewis ALLEN (b July 22, 1869 New Jersey) & Henrietta Frances (Hattie) BRACKEN (b Jan 27, 1875, SF); married: Charles Joseph GENTOSO, April 22, 1917.] Contact: Donna Madrid DonnaSF47@comcast.net

"**GENTOSO**--James, died: Mar 23, 1926, Berkeley." Source: Death certificate in possession of submitter. [Submitter's notes: born: Feb 2, 1873 SF to Luigi (Louis) **GENTOSO** (b Feb 22, 1847 Tasso, Italy) & Maria **FERREA** (b May 24, 1847, Tasso, Italy); married: Elizabeth **WILDE**, after 1900.] Contact: Donna Madrid DonnaSF47@comcast.net

"GENTOZA--In Oakland, February 15, 1951, Frank GENTOZA, beloved husbnad of Hilda A.GENTOZA, loving brother of Mrs. Rose WINTER of San Francisco, uncle of Mrs. Edith PETERSEN of Alameda; a native of San Francisco, Calif.; age 70 ears. A member of Foresters of America Court. U.S. Funeral Services were held Friday, February 16, 1951, at 2:30 o'clock p.m. at Trumans' Chapel, Telegraph Avenue at 30th Street, Oakland. The Rev. W.R.H. Hodgkin D.D. officiating." Source: *Oakland Tribune*, Feb 1951. [Submitter's note: (Frank GENTOZA born in San Francisco November 21, 1881 to Luigi [Louis] GENTOZA and Maria FERREA.] Contact: Donna Madrid DonnaSF47@comcast.net

"**GENTOZO**--Louis (Luigi), died: May 25, 1916, San Francisco." Source: Death certificate in possession of submitter. [Submitter's notes: born: Feb 22, 1847, Italy; married: Maria Maurisia **FERREA**, Italy.] Contact: Donna Madrid DonnaSF47@comcast.net

"**GENTY**--In this city, March 14, John **GENTY**, a native of Ireland, aged 72 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 15 March, 1895.

"GEOGHEGAN, James Patrick, native of Co Monaghan, Ireland, died." Source: Internment records, Holy Cross Cemetary, Colma, CA. Contact: Sandy sfmcnw@earthlink.net

"**GEOGHEGAN**, Mary, native of Ireland, wife of James Patrick, died April 13, 1884 in San Francisco. Funeral held at St. Joseph's Catholic Church. Buried at Mount Cavalry Catholic Church then moved to Holy Cross Catholic Cemetary, Colma, CA." Source: Internment records, Holy Cross Cemetary, Colma, CA. Contact: Sandy sfmcnw@earthlink.net

"GEORGE--In San Francisco, May 16, 1909, Frank GEORGE, beloved husband of Mrs. Frances GEORGE, father of Frank, Antonio, Joseph and Mary GEORGE, a native of Portugal, aged 53 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday), may 19, 1909, at 8:30 a.m. from the family residence on the Mount Hamilton road, near the Clayton Tract, thence to St. Patrick's Church, where requiem mass will be said at 10 a.m. Interment Calvary." Source: *San Jose Daily Mercury*, 18 May 1909. Transcribed by jch. "GEORGE--Heinrich W." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr and 2 Apr 1891

"**GERAGHTY**--In this city, December 28, 1898, John J., beloved son of Catherine **GERAGHTY**, and brother of Mary, Michael, Katie and William **GERAGHTY**, a native of Huddersfield, England, aged 33 years and 9 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 29 Dec 1898.

"**GERAGTHY**--In this city, November 29(?), Mary **LOGAN**, wife of the late Patrick **GERAGTHY**, a native of Ballygar, County Galway, Ireland, aged 53 years and 6 months. (Boston Papers please copy)." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"GERARDIN--Sunday night, about 9 o'clock, a French woman, named Marie GERARDIN, committed suicide in her rooms in a small alley leading off Broadway, near Dupont, by taking laudanum. About 6 years ago, the deceased was employed in the capacity of a waiter-girl in what was then known as the "Thunderbolt" saloon on Kearny street, near Pacific. A farmer from Los Angeles saw her in this saloon and offered to marry and give her a good home in the lower country. She favored his proposition, and in the course of a few weeks, managed to get from him the sum of \$1,900, which was all the money he had. When his money was gone, she gave him the cold shoulder, and refused to marry him. One night the farmer visited her in the saloon, sat down beside her and told her he had come for a final answer on the guestion of marriage. She flatly refused him, when he drew a Colt's 5-shooter and fired at her, the ball entered her head in front of and a little above the right ear. The man then turned the weapon to his own head, and before any one could prevent him, fired it, the ball entering at the back of the right ear, penetrating the brain, and causing death in a few minutes. The woman did not die, but when she recovered, her hearing was impaired. Ever since that occurrence she was known as "Deaf Mary." On several occasions she has attempted to take her life, but was unsuccessful until Sunday night." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 4 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"GERBERDING--Freda L. GERBERDING, died on July 26th in her 50th year and was given Christian burial at Golden Gate National Cemetery on July 29th. She leaves to mourn her death a husband, two daughters and two sons. Mrs. GERBERDING was an active member of the School Auxiliary.??? Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, August 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"GERDES--In this city, February 1, Evelyn Sarah GERDES, youngest and dearly beloved daughter of Fred and Helena M. GERDES, sister of Helen May GERDES and granddaughter of Mrs. Sarah GERDES and Mrs. Margaret WILSON, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 10 months and 12 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral at the home of her parents, 2273 Mission streets. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"**GERE**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a

crew of 96. [Among the Second Cabin passengers] the lost are: Mrs. G.W. **GERE** and infant." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**GERETY**--In this city, December 22, Margaret Elizabeth, daughter of Patrick and Mary Ann **GERETY**, a native of this city, aged 1 year, 9 months and 13 days. (New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 242 Fifth street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 23 Dec 1873.

"**GERHARD**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 24 - P. **GERHARD** and J. **NAGLEE** were found dead in their beds last night." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GERING**--In this city, November 15, Catherine **GERING**, a native of Ireland. A member of Laundry Workers' Union. Funeral tomorrow at 8:30 from the resident parlors of Barry & McDonnall, Valencia Street, thence to St. Joseph Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"GERKE--Deaths Harvest--The death of Henry GERKE is announced as having taken place in San Francisco. Mr GERKE is well known to a large number of Sacramentans. He was the owner of the famed GERKE Ranch of Tehema County, which is now the property of ex Governor STANFORD, and was a pioneer wine maker in California. On Friday last he was taken from Lake County to San Francisco, where he died soon after arriving at his destination." Source: Sacramento Bee, 24 April 1882.

Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"**GERKE**--The body of Richard **GERKE**, was found at a room on Mission street, Wednesday morning, where it had lain since Monday last. The deceased committed suicide." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 May 1893, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"**GERKIN**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Sept. 14 -- Peter **GERKIN**, proprietor of a grocery store on the NW corner of Mission and Main streets, fell down while walking on Stewart street and died in a few minutes after. Cause, heart disease." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GERLACH**--In this city, December 17, Clara B., wife of George E. **GERLACH**, aged 20 years, 11 months and 21days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 11 o'clock a.m., from the First Presbyterian Church, Stockton street, between Clay and Washington." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 Dec 1873.

"**GERLOFF**--In this city, November 10, Franz A.G., youngest and beloved son of Gustave and Amelia **GERLOFF** and brother of Martha, Louise, Paula and the late Fritz **GERLOFF**, a native of

San Francisco, aged 8 months and 4 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 11 Nov 1904.

"**GERMAIN**--In this city, August 11, Forfer **GERMAIN**, a native of Germany, aged 68 years." Source: *Alta California*, 13 Aug 1887.

"**GERMON**--In this city, August 10, Adolphus **GERMON**, a native of Masssachusetts, aged 75 years." Source: *Alta California*, 12 Aug 1887.

"**GERNICH**--In this city, July 7, at his late residence, 1013 1/2 Market street, August **GERNICH**, a native of Germany, aged 56 years and 5 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday), July 10, at 10 o'clock a.m., from the B'nai B'rith Hall, 121 Eddy street, between Mason and Taylor." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 July 1881.

"GERSTLE--Woodley B. SMITH, G.H. UMBSEN and John A. WERTON, appraisers of the estate of the late Lewis GERSTLE, filed their report yesterday in San Francisco with the Probate Court. The total value of the estate is stated as \$1,343,648.50." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 8 Jan 1903. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GERSTMAYR**--In this city, August 26, Bertha, beloved wife of the later Albert **GERSTMAYR** and devoted mother of Mrs. R. **OEHLMAN**, a native of Germany, aged 77 years 7 months and 22 days. Remains at the parlors of H. F. Suhr & Co., 1137 Mission street, between Seventh and Eighth, until 8 o???clock a.m. tomorrow (Sunday). Interment, Oak Hill Cemetery, San Jose." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 27 Aug 1904 p. 6. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"GERSTRUNG---The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: Henry GERSTRUNG." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"GERTRIDGE--In this city, December 10, 1890, John H. GERTRIDGE, a native of Nova Scotia, aged 29 years. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at the undertaking parlors of J. Hagan, 525 Valencia street, near Sixteenth." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 11 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"**GETTY**--In this city, December 5th, James, younest son of James and Maggie **GETTY**, aged 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 1 o'clock p.m. from Pine street, between Van Ness avenue and Franklin st." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 7 Dec 1873.

"**GETZLER**--In San Francisco, January 30, Chas. H. **GETZLER**." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Feb 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GHERARDIHL--In San Francisco, January 31, Paola GHERARDIHL." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Feb 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GHEZZI--RETIRED GONZALES DAIRYMAN DIES--Marco GHEZZI, 54, retired Gonzales dairyman, who has lived in Gonzales for the last 30 years, died Monday in San Francisco. He was a native of Switzerland. He is survived by his wife, Rena, and a son, Elmer, in the army, and a brother and sister in Switzerland." Source: *Soledad Bee*, 10 Nov 1944, p.1. Transcribed by Mary Beth Michaels.

"GIANNINI--In this city, May 18, John GIANNINI, beloved husband of Julia M. GIANNINI, father of Emiele, Edward, Raymond, and Vincent GIANNINI, and brother of Andrea GIANNINI; a native of Switzerland, aged 45 years 2 months and 2 days. (Placerville papers please copy.) \* \* Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 2122 Filbert Street, thence to Odd Fellows' Hall, corner Market and Seventh Streets, where services will be held under the auspices of Ophir Lodge, No. 171, I.O.O.F. commencing at 2 o'clock. A member of Cooks' Association of the Pacific Coast and Swiss Benevolent Ticonese. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 20 May 1901, pp. 6 and 7. Contact: Jennifer Crismon crismontrees@cox.net

"GIANNINI--A Woman in the Case - Vincenzio GIANINNI, a cooper, was shot and killed yesterday by Alfred ANGELL, a butcher, at Sansome and Pacific Streets, San Francisco. The wife of the dead man was, before her marriage, a belle of the local Sicilian colony, and both men were suitors for her hand." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 14 July 1905, page 2. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GIBNEY--In this city, January 22, 1893, Mary GIBNEY, aged 71 years." Source: The Morning Call (San Francisco), 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"GHIDOSSI--In Forest Knolls, Marin County, Nov. 8, 1946, Antonio GHIDOSSI, dearly beloved husband of the late Caterina GHIDOSSI, loving father of Everett GHIDOSSI of San Francisco, brother of Teresa GISLETTA of Woodbridge, Calif; a native of Switzerland, aged 72 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, Nov. 13, 1946, at 7:30 p.m., from chapel of Valente, Marini, Perata & Co., 649 Green St. Internment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 11 Nov 1946, p.15. Transcribed by Gwen Drivon.

"GIBB--In Glasgow, Scotland, Dec. 17th, Daniel GIBB, of the House of Daniel GIBB & Co., of San Francisco, and of FORBES, GIBB & Co., of Glasgow, aged 35 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GIBBONS--In Oakland, December 28, 1898, Cathearine, beloved wife of Patrick GIBBONS, and sister of John CLOONAN and Mary SHEEHAN, a native of County Galway, Ireland, aged 58 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 29 Dec 1898.

"GIBBONS--DEATH of a VENERABLE MATRON -- Mrs. Rebecca D. GIBBONS died on the 30th of January at Wilmington, Delaware, at the advanced age of 84 years. She was the mother of Dr. Henry GIBBONS of San Francisco; Dr. Wm. P. GIBBONS of Alameda; Dr. Edward GIBBONS of Oakland; and Rodmond GIBBONS of San Francisco. She reared to adult age 13 children, of whom 11 survive her, together with 35 grand-children and 7 great-grand-children." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 3 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"GIBBONS--In this city, November 20, Thomas Ignatius, son of Alexander and Margaret A. GIBBONS, aged 1 year and 9 months. Funeral to-day, at 2:30 p.m., from Broderick street, between Pine and California." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 22 Nov 1885.

"GIEGES--In this city, December 1, William GIEGES." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 3 Dec 1884.

"GIBLIN--In this city, February 19, Timothy I. GIBLIN, a native of Ireland, aged 73 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 20 Feb 1895.

"GIBNEY--In San Francisco, Jan. 1st, Ellen, wife of Michael GIBNEY, aged 29 years." Source: *Daily Sacramento Bee*, 3 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GIBNEY**--In San Francisco, December 28, 1866, James **GIBNEY**, a native of Ireland." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Jan 1866. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"GIBNEY--In this city, January 22, 1893, Mary GIBNEY, aged 71 years." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"GIBSON--FORMER CEDARVILLE PHYSICIAN PASSES AT ALTURAS FRIDAY NITE--Dr. A. **GIBSON**, pioneer physician of Alturas and prominent in the development of Modoc County for the past forty years, passed away suddenly at 8:35 last evening (Friday) following only five or six minutes illness. The doctor, who had been in his usual health, had an appointment with a patient in his office, when he became ill. Dr. W. J. VERLING of the Home Drug Store, was notified and rushed to his aid. Dr. P. W. MCKENNEY, who was associated with Dr. GIBSON in business, was hastily summoned from the 20-30 dinner in progress at the Niles and with the assistance of Dr. VERLING carried him into his office to the couch, where he expired in a very few seconds. The doctor was sitting on the steps at the head of the stairway, leading into the office. He was gasping for breath and told those who came to aid him that he was near the end and was going soon. The doctors' death is a shock to the entire community as he was perhaps the most widely known of any residents to all of Modoc County. He came to Alturas in 1887 direct from College and was associated with his brother, Dr. Sam GIBSON. At first, he settled in Surprise Valley where he met his wife, Miss Lillie STEVENS. Later they moved to Alturas, where Dr. and Mrs. **GIBSON** and their daughter, Pearl have since resided. A nephew, Thomas R. **GIBSON**, accompanied by M. E. **DAY** arrived here from Reno this morning to assist Mrs.

**GIBSON** with the funeral arrangements. Mrs. Thomas **GIBSON** went to San Francisco to accompany Mrs. Pearl **SEPULVEDA** to Alturas to attend the funeral. The remains were shipped to Reno last Sunday, accompanied by his wife and daughter and a number of friends and business associates. The burial was held at that place Monday. Dr. **GIBSON** was aged 54 years and was one of the wealthiest men of Alturas." Source: *Surprise Valley Record-Alturas Plaindealer* (Cedarville, Modoc Co., Cal), 14 June 1932. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"GIBSON--In Sacramento, November 28, Amy Evaline, daughter of Thomas B. and the late Nellie GIBSON, a native of San Francisco, aged 8 years and 8 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Dec 1885.

"GIBSON--In Centreville, Alameda County, March 29th, Grace Lillie, dauhgter [sic.] of Weston and Lillie GIBSON, aged 2 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 2 Apr 1875.

"GIBSON--In this city, November 15, Maxwell L, dearly beloved husband of Mary A. GIBSON and loving father of Maxwell I. GIBSON, Jr. and brother-in-law of Rev. James HAMILTON of Washington, D.C. A native of Ireland. A member of Allegheny Lodge No. 23, F. and A.M., of Pennsylvania, and Phoenix Lodge No. 4, K of P. Funeral service Thursday at the Chapel of Halsted Bros. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"GIBSON--WILLIAM GIBSON--LOMITA PARK, October 15, - William GIBSON, 76, 140 San Marco drive, Lomita Park, a carpenter and long-time resident here, died yesterday at Community hospital after a short illness. He was a native of Scotland and had lived in Lomita Park since 1907. He is survived by two daughters, Mrs. Fred HILL, 161 Acacia avenue, San Bruno, and Mrs. Nancy KING, 140 San Marco drive, Lomita Park; a son, Matthew GIBSON of San Francisco, and three grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Funeral services will be Saturday from Chapel of the Highlands, Millbrae, at 2 p.m. Interment will follow in Cypress Lawn Memorial Park, Colma." Source: *San Mateo Times*, 15 Oct 1953, p.29. Transcribed by jch.

"GIESCHEN--In Oakland, December 15th, John Marten, youngest son of John and Catharena GIESCHEN, aged 3 months and 4 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 16 Dec 1865.

"GIESE--in this city, January 7, 1892, John Henry, beloved brother of Jurgon H., Catharine and Claus GIESE, a native of St. Magarethen, Hollstein, Germany, aged 33 years, 3 months and 19 days. A member of Norddeutschen Verein. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from Washington Hall, 39 Eddy street, between Powell and Mason. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 Jan 1892.

"**GIGNET**--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 12 -- Mrs. **GIGNET** died yesterday from the effects of a dose of Spanish flies given her after confinement, instead of eigot, by mistake of a drug clerk." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 13 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"GILBERT--January 1, 1874 - Alonzo GILBERT, "Punch.," died in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GILBERT**--In this city, March 12, Caroline, relict of Ferdinand **GILBERT** and beloved mother of Ferdinand and Caroline **GILBERT** and the late Eugenia **KELLY**, a native of Germany, aged 65 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, 1406 Sixteenth street, between DeHare and Caroline. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 March 1899, p. 6. Transcribed by Lee Radigan.

"GILBERT--In this city, March 12, Caroline, relict of Ferdinand GILBERT, and beloved mother of Ferdinand and Caroline GILBERT and the late Eugenia KELLY, a native of Germany, aged 65 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, 1408 Sixteenth street, between De Hare and Caroline streets. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**GILBERT**--In this city, March 12, Caroline, relic of Ferdinand **GILBERT**, and beloved mother of Ferdinand and Caroline and the late Eugenia **KELLY**, a native of Germany, aged 65 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, 1408 Sixteenth street, between Deharo and Caroline streets. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"GILBERT--E.C.Gilbert died from an apparent suicide 9 Nov 1876 at San Francisco, Calif." Source: Newspaper at Boise,Ada, Idaho Newspaper extracts 1863-1918 from volume 17, no. 1, Vol. 11 No. 51, Nov. 17, 1876 Vol. 2, No. 69 Nov. 17, 1876, from the Idaho Genealogical Society Quarterly, Book No. 1 January Page 38. Contact: Sheryl Braun SherBra5@aol.com

"**GILBERT**--Edward **GILBERT** by **DENVER** in 1852, killed in duels as reported in the San Francisco 'Telegram." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 7 Oct 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**GILBERT**--Mr. Levi **GILBERT**, of Brooklyn, was instantly killed on the 28th of October, by the accidental discharge of the contents of his own gun through his breast, whilst on a gunning excussion (sic) in the Bay of San Francisco." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 7 Dec 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"**GILBERT**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: S. **GILBERT**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor. "GILDEA--In this city, January 31, Patrick, beloved son of the late William and Ellen GILDEA and loving brother of Edward, Charles, Connell, John, Willie, Annie and James GILDEA, a native of Glentis, County Donegal, Ireland, aged 34 years. A member of Unity Alliance, St. Patrick's Alliance of America. (Philadelphia papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, February 3, at 8:15 o'clock, from the parlors of McAvoy, O'Hara & Co., 2224 Market street; thence to St. Rose's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"GILER--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Mar. 9 - J.G. GILER, carpenter, fell dead last evening. His death is supposed to have been caused by heart disease." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 Mar 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"GILES--Edward B. GILES, born and reared in Healdsburg, died of consumption at the home of his father in Petaluma, last Friday. The remains were interred at Oak Mound. He was born July 22, 1870. Three years ago he removed from here and pursued the trade of barbering in Sacramento and San Francisco. From the time of his return to Healdsburg, to the time of his death, he was interested in the tonsorial business with Edward **OWENS**, on West Street." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 3 Aug 1893. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"GILFETHER--In this city, November 12, Owen, dearly beloved husband of Julia GILFETHER and dearly beloved father of Frank J. and Gus J. GILFETHER and Mrs. J. CALLAGHAN and brother of Frank, Daniel, Thomas and Margaret GILFETHER, a native of Boston, Mass, aged 64 years 11 months and 15 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 14 Nov 1904.

"GILL--In this city, December 15, John GILL, a native of the Parish of Tenode, County Westmeath, Ireland, aged 38 years. (Boston and Randolph papers please copy.)...." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 16 Dec 1873.

"GIBB--In San Francisco, May 15th, William GIBB, of the firm of Daniel GIBB & Co., aged 35 years. " Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 18 May 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GILES--In San Francisco, March 9, Jabez G. GILES of Rockport, Mass." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"GILLEN--In this city, July 8, Charles, youngest son of Bernard and Bridget M. GILLEN, a native of this city, aged 1 year, 4 months and 28 days (Virginia papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this Friday at 2 o'clock from the residence of the parents, 727 Broadway." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 10, July, 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**GILLEN**--[On 15 Oct 1973] Lloyd **BED** killed Oren **GILLEN** by chopping off his head with an ax at San Francisco." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GILLEN--In this city, September 16, Ruth, dearly beloved daughter of Joseph F. and Isabelle GILLIN, and sister of Mary GILLIN, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years, 7 months and 3 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Sept 1897, p. 10.

"GILLESPIE--In this city, July 9, Arin GILLESPIE, wife of Lawrence GILLESPIE, a native of England, aged 47 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow afternoon from her late residence, 664 Minna Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 10, July, 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"GILLESPIE--A requiem mass will be celebrated in St. Francis Church, Vallejo street, TO-MORROW (Friday), at 10 o clock A.M., for the repose of the souls of James GILLESPIE and Annie E. GILLESPIE. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to be present." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 11 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"**GILLILAND**--In this city, March 12, William, husband of the late Ann **GILLILAND**, a native of Belfast, Ireland, aged 60 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from the undertaking parlors of James McGinn, 39 Eddy street, near Mason." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 14 March 1887.

"**GILLINGHAM**--Charles **GILLINGHAM**, aged about 60 years, committed suicide yesterday afternoon by taking an overdose of morphine. He had no relatives here, was in destitute circumstances and afflicted by rheumatism." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 July 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"GILLIO--In this city, October 30, 1918, Mamie GILLIO, beloved wife of William GILLIO and loving mother of Bartholow and John GILLIO and loving daughter of John and the late Lizzie BURNS and loving sister of John E. and Thomas F. BURNS, Lizzie and Bella BURNS, Josephine GARRIGAN, Alice CONIGLIO, Elestine BURNS, a native of San Francisco, Cal, aged 32 years." Source: San Francisco Call & Post, 1 Nov 1918.

"GILLIS--San Francisco, February 2, 1900 - Major GILLIS, the last of the old guard of lobbyists, died on Wednesday at his home, 2218 Jackson Street in this city. Major GILLIS was the most trusted lieutenant of the late W.W. STOW, and when the latter was making his last campaign to elect Stanford to the Senate, GILLIS handled most of the money. Major GILLIS came to California in 1849 and from that time on, he never missed a session of the Legislature until present. While STOW ruled the lobby GILLIS had important work, but in later years, although he was still on the railroad payroll, matters of less conseqence were entrusted on him. On his arrival in California, Major GILLIS settled in Sacramento, where he lived until the early 1860's, when he went to Virginia City. In 1871 he returned to California and became a stockbroker in

this city. In 1881, W.W. **STOW** engaged him as his clerk and agent, although he still kept up his business as a stockbroker. Three years ago, he was taken with a bad case of pneumonia, and he had been failing ever since. He was a veteran of the Mexican War and a native of Washington, D.C. In his youth and before he came to this Coast, he was a great friend of President BUCHANAN. Interment was at Masonic Cemetery." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Feb 1900. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"GILLIWAY--In this city, March 16, John G. GILLIWAY, beloved brother of Mrs. J. F. SULLIVAN, a native of Londonberry, Ireland. (Boston, Mass paper please copy). Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday), at 9 o'clock a. m., from his late residence, 613 Post street, thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Mt. Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Mar 1901, p.18. Transcribed by Linda McDowell.

"**GILMOR**--In this city, December 31, 1898, Harry C. **GILMOR**, a native of San Francisco, aged 39 years. Remains at the parlors of James McMenomy & Son, 1057 Mission street, near Seventh." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 Jan 1899.

"**GILMORE**--SUICIDE--H. **GILMORE** committed suicide in San Francisco yesterday morning. He died, apparently, from the effects of strychnine." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 3 Oct 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"GILMORE--San Francisco, May 10 -- John GILMORE, an Irishman, while on board the schooner *Bartlett Allen*, bound for Cache creek last Friday, was knocked overboard by the main sheet of the vessel, when 10 miles from Benicia, and drowned. The body was not recovered." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 May 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GILMOUR**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, June 22 - John W.A. **GILMOUR**, a prominent merchandise broker, died last night. He had \$40,000 insurance on his life." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"GILSTRAP--In Oakland, March 11, Susan M. GILSTRAP, mother of Lundsford L., Maud Elizabeth **POSER**, Edna, Lillie and Lucy **GILSTRAP**, daughter of Mrs. Temple C. **HOLT** and sister of Isaac and the late Newton A. **HOLT**, a native of Tennessee, aged 50 years and 6 months. Friends and acquiaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, 703 Campbell street. Interment, Mountain View Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 March 1899, p. 6. Transcribed by Lee Radigan.

"GILSTRAP--In Oakland, March 11, Susan M. GILSTRAP, mother of Lundsford L. MAUD, Elizabeth, Poser, Edna, Lillie and Lucy GILSTRAP, and daughter of Mrs. Temple C. HOLT, and sister of Isaac and the late Newton A. HOLT, a native of Tennessee, aged 50 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow

(Tuesday), at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, 703 Campbell street. Interment, Mountain View Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"GIMBEL--In this city January 30, 1931, Elise, beloved wife of Karl GIMBEL, loving mother of William, Charles, and George GIMBEL, devoted sister of Balzar [Balthasar], Karl and William HUTH, Mrs. L. WICKSTROM and Mrs. A. DORN and the late Mrs. P. HOFFMAN; a native of Germany. A member of Eintracht Frauen Verein 6, F. Frauen Verein, St. John's Evangelical Church and Frauen Verein and Seneca Council No. 44, Degree of Pocahontas. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Monday at 2 p.m. at the funeral home of Arthur J. Sullivan & Co., 2254 Market St. bet. 15th and 16th Sts. Internment Cypress Lawn Cemetary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1 Feb 1931, p. 10. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"GIMBEL--In this city, Nov. 22, 1937, Karl, beloved husband of the late Elise GIMBEL, loving stepfather of William, Charles and George GIMBEL; a native of Germany. A member of Court Eureka No. 6146 A. O. F. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Wednesday at 2 p.m. at the funeral home of Arthur J. Sullivan & Co. 2254 Market st. bet. 15th and 16th. Internment Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 24 Nov 1937, p. 11. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"GIMBEL--In this city March 8, William beloved husband of Lizzie GIMBEL and father of William, Karl and George GIMBEL, a native of Langgoen Hessen-Darmstadt, Germany, age 41 years and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Sunday, March 12th at 1 o'clock, from his late residence, 9 Graham Place; thence to Eintracht Hall, corner Twelfth and Folsom streets, where the services will be held under the auspices of the Verein Eintracht and San Francisco Hessen Unterstutzungs Verein, Internment Odd Fellows' Cemetary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 March 1899. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"GIMBLE--In this city, March 8, William, beloved husband of Lizzie GIMBLE, and father of Willie, Karl and George GIMBLE, and brother Karl GIMBLE, a native of Langgoens, Hessen-Darmstadt, Germany, aged 41 years and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday), at 1 o'clock, from his late residence, 9 Graham place; hence to Eintracht Hall, corner Twelfth and Folsom streets, where the services will be held under the auspices of the Verein Eintracht and San Francisco Hessen Unterstutzungs Verein. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"GIMBOL--In Stockton, December [5?]th, Eugene GIMBOL, aged 11 years and [?] months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Dec 1865.

"GIMNICHER--In this city April 15, 1959, Salli GIMNICHER, beloved father of Ewald and Eva GIMNICHER and Siegfried and Gertrude GIMNICHER, devoted grandfather of Steven

**GIMNICHER**. Services Friday, 9:30 a.m. Sinai Memrial chapel, Divisadero st., at Geary. Interment, Salem Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 April 1959. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"**GIORDANO**--In this city, November 4, Nicolas J., beloved son of Luca and Annie **GIORDANO**, and beloved brother of Peter L. **GIORDANO**, a native of San Francisco, aged 15 years and 18 days. (New Orleans papers please copy.)" Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Nov 1904.

"GIORGI--The sudden death of Archille GIORGI Saturday night at 10 o'clock came as a shock to relatives and friends here. Mr. GIORGI was born in Luca, Italy and at his death was 40y 18d. He came to this city six years ago, establishing a gent's furnishings business in the Kruse building, later moving to the corner of West and Matheson. His death was caused by inflammation of the brain and so swiftly did its work that a few hours sufficed for its ravages. Leaving his place of business at 6:30p.m., his death occurred that night. The funeral was held Monday afternoon under the auspices of Healdsburg Lodge #123, F. & A.M., of which Mr. GIORGI was a member. Healdsburg Lodge and Healdsburg Encampment I.O.O.F were also represented at t he ceremony. Mr. GIORGI held the office of treasurer in the Encampment. After the services the body was taken to San Francisco and interment made in the family vault in the Italian Cemetery. Mr. GIORGI was highly respected and many friends sympathize with the bereaved family. He was formerly engaged in the butcher business." Source: *The Sotoyome Scimitar* (Healdsburg, Sonoma Co., CA), 10 Sept 1920. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**GIOVANNI**--Louis **GIOVANNI**, a 5 year old boy living at 4 Hingle Place, San Francisco, fell into the bay Saturday from Lombard Street wharf and was drowned before help could reach him. The boy was playing on the wharf with some companinons when attempting to drop a stomne through a hole in the wharf, he lost his balance and fell into the water." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 April 1902, p.7. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"GIRBONY--Elizabeth GIRBONY failed by six days to attain her 76th birthday, died suddenly on July 16th on her way to church. She was a devout Christian, a faithful member of St. Paulus, and a beloved mother and grandmother. She never missed divine services and attendance at the Lord???s Table. She leaves to await reunion in heaven two sons, Winfred and Joseph, and two daughters, Mrs. Walter **KRUEGER** and Mrs. Gottfried **STONITSCH**, grandchildren and a host of friends. Interment was at Olivet Cemetery.??? Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, Vol. 32 No. 12, August 1950. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"GIRDLESTONE--In this city, November 28, Edward GIRDLESTONE, aged 55 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Dec 1885.

"**GITCHELL**--In San Francisco, March 13th, Elizabeth **GITCHELL**, aged 77 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 March 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GIUSTO--In this city, February 20, Frank GIUSTO, a native of Genoa, Italy, aged 62 years and

2 months. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 22 Feb 1895. Contact: Carolyn J. Nash carolynjnash@compuserve.com

"**GIUSTO**--In this city, February 6, 1931, Gregory, beloved brother of Frank, James, Philip, Francis (Frances) and Jennie **GIUSTO**, a native of San Francisco, aged 72 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 Feb 1931. Contact: Carolyn J. Nash carolynjnash@compuserve.com

"GLADDING--Superior California News--DEATH OF MRS. GLADDING--LINCOLN (Placer Co.), July 14 - After a prolonged illness, Mrs. Chas. GLADDING died at San Jose last Wednesday night. The deceased was the relict of the late Chas. GLADDING, who, in 1875, laid the foundation for the great Lincoln terra cotta and pottery works that now stands as a monument to his name. His death occurred in Italy about twelve years ago. Mrs. GLADDING resided in Lincoln for awhile, after her arrival in this State in the early seventies, and was well known among the older inhabitants of the town. For many years past she has lived in a palatial home in a fashionable part of San Francisco. After her husband's death she retained an interest in the firm of GLADDING, McBEAN & Company. She was a native of Ohio and past 75 years of age. A daughter, Miss Flora, and a son, A.J. GLADDING, who is the present General Superintendent of the manufacturing branch of the pottery, survive her." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.) 14 July 1905, p. 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GLAROS--Funeral services are pending at the Richard Pierce Funeral Service for Steve S. GLAROS, 81, of 360 Silverado Trail, who died Sunday in San Francisco. A Native of Greece, Mr. GLAROS came to the United States at the age of 14, living first in New York City and then in San Francisco. He learned the electrician's trade in San Francisco and worked as an electrician in Marysville and at the U.S. Naval Shipyard at Mare Island. Later in his career, Mr. GLAROS became a tool and diemaker at Mare Island. He transferred to the Hunters Point Naval Shipyard and became a planner and estimator until his retirement in 1949. Mr. GLAROS became an American citizen in 1923 and married the former Helen George LOIZOS, in Pittsburgh, Pa, in 1935. In 1941 Mr. and Mrs. GLAROS moved to Napa where he had managed his rental properties since his retirement. Mr. GLAROS was a member of St. Helena's and Constantine's Greek Orthodox Church in Vallejp [sic.]; a member of Vallejo Naval Lodge 82 for over 50 years and a member of the Ikarian Brotherhood of Greece. He is survived by his wife, Helen, and a daughter, Dorothy G. GLAROS, both of Napa; a son, Stanley S. GLAROS of Pleasanton; a sister, Mary GLAROS and a brother, Alex GLAROS, both of Lodi, and numerous nieces and nephews. The time of the funeral services will appear in Tuesday's Register." Source: Napa Register, 20 Aug 1973. Transcribed by Evalou. [Transcriber's note: "Vallejp" is as spelled in article and not a typing error.]

"GLASGOW--In this city, March 11, James GLASGOW, a native of Scotland, aged 84." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"GLASS--The death of Miss Jennie GLASS occurred last Monday, in San Francisco. She was the niece of Mr./Mrs. M. JACOBS, of Healdsburg." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* 

(Healdsburg, CA), 11 May 1893. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"GLASS--In Oakland, March 10, Nellie E., wife of Hamilton GLASS, a native of San Francisco, aged 29 years, 3 months and 15 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 11 March 1895.

"GLAVIN--In Sacramento, September 7, John GLAVIN, a native of Ireland, aged 75 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 11 Sept 1873.

"GLEASON--In this city, March 21, 1882, Catherine GLEASON, beloved wife of Patrick GLEASON, a native of the Parish of Killarney, County Kerry, Ireland, aged 21 years and 3 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Thursday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, No. 621 Howard Street." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"GLEASON--In San Francisco, May 6, Catherine M., wife of W.H. GLEASON and daughter of the late P. McMANUS of Sacramento, a native of New York City, aged 40 years, 11, months and 20 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 May 1886. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GLEASON--In San Francisco, May 5th, Daniel GLEASON, aged 83 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 8 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GLEASON--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 23, E.W. GLEASON, Boston, 40." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"GLEASON--In San Francisco, January 10, Mrs. Johanna GLEASON, aged 42 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 12 Jan 1875. Transcribed by Dee.

"GLEASON--About 4 o'clock yesterday afternoon a laborer named Martin GLEASON, who was excavating the bank on Pacific street, was instantly killed by the falling of about 2 tons of dirt upon him." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 July 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"GLEASON--In this city, Dec 20th, Mary Felicia, daughter of W.H. and Sarah A. GLEASON, aged 3 years, 10 months and 2 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 22 Dec 1865.

"GLEDDON--In this city, August 8, Nellie GLEDDON, a native of New Hampshire, aged 37 years." Source: *Alta California,* 10 Aug 1887.

"GLENDENNING--DEATH OF SCENIC ARTIST--WOODLAND (Yolo Co.), November 11 - Word was received from New York yesterday of the death of Harry H. GLENDENNING, son of E. GLENDENNING, of Woodland. Death was due to an attack of appendicitis. Deceased was a native of Ohio, 34 years of age. He came to California in 1879. He was a scenic artist, and was for a time manager of properties at the Tivoli in San Francisco." Source: *The Saturday Bee* 

(Sacramento, CA), 11 Nov 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GLENN--Mrs. Nancy H. GLENN, relict of the late Dr. H.J. GLENN, died at the residence of her daughter, Mrs. Ella FRENCH, at San Francisco, Sunday, October 18th." Source: *Napa Register*, 23 Oct 1891. Transcribed by Evalou.

"GLIDDON--In this city, December 21, 1918, Louise GLIDDON, wife of the late Charles GLIDDON, and loving grandmother of Dollie EMERSON, Eldrid WALSH, Gertrude AUREGUY, Willa ZEIS, and Edward and Harriet GLIDDON, a native of Cincinnati, Oh. The funeral will take place today (Monday) December 23, 1918, at 2:30 o'clock, from the parlors of Carew & English, 1618 Geary st. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle,* 23 Dec 1918.

"**GLINDON**--In San Francisco, Aug 24th, Jane, youngest daughter of James **GLINDON**, aged 11 months and 24 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 26 Aug 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GLINNON--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 16 -- Patrick GLINNON or GLIMDEN committed suicide this evening at 357 Jessie street, by swallowing 6 bits worth of poison. He had been drinking to excess of late and was on the verge of delirium tremens." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 16 Apr 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"GLOCKER--Albert Edward GLOCKER--Resident of Orinda Albert Edward GLOCKER passed away peacefully December 5, 2008 in Walnut Creek, California. He was born September 2, 1919 to Rudy and Ellen **GLOCKER** in San Francisco. He graduated from Polytechnic High School in 1937. Al entered World War II in 1945 with the U.S. Army Signal Corp., Technical 3rd Grade, 4026th Signal Photographic Battalion. He served in the Asiatic Pacific Theater as a Motion Picture Cameraman. He was proud of not only the photos and movies he took, but also the men he worked closely with in Combat Photo Unit 10 and many meetings with famous and not-so-famous people. It was in San Francisco, while working for Hirsch and Kave Supply, that Al met his future wife, Janet TAUBE. They married in 1950. He worked for Coffin Reddington in pharmaceutical sales and later became the Northern California Regional Vice President of Sales at Bergen Brunswig Drug Company. In 1971, he purchased Diablo Rapid Print in Lafavette which he operated with his wife and daughters until his retirement in 1993. Family and friends knew of his talent and creative spirit that lead him to build just about anything. He loved to tinker in his garage and work in his darkroom. Al will be fondly remembered as a generous man with a big heart, a keen sense of humor and wit. He will be dearly missed. He was a member of the Orinda Masonic Lodge, Lafayette Rotary, Lafayette Kiwanis, Sons in Retirement and served on the board of Lake Mont Pines HOA. Al is survived by his daughters Carol SAYLOR (Steve) of Corvallis, Montana, Lynn Ellen GLOCKER of Orinda; grandchildren W. Jas CONDLEY of Santa Cruz and Anna SAYLOR of Lolo, Montana. He was preceded in death by his wife Janet in 1998. A celebration of Al's life will be held at 10:30 AM on Thursday, January 29, 2009 at the Veterans Memorial Building, 3780 Mt. Diablo Blvd., Lafayette, CA. In lieu of flowers, donations in his memory may be made to Hospice of the East Bay, American Diabetes Association or, as AI was

a lover of all kinds of animals, to any Animal Rescue Foundation." Source: *Contra Costa Times* from 25 Jan to 27 Jan 2009. Contact: Lynn Ellen Glocker lynnglocker@yahoo.com

"GLOCKER, Rudolph F. (Rudy)--In Rheem, Calif,. Dec. 2, 1971. Rudolph F. (Rudy) GLOCKER, beloved husband of the late Ellen SCHAFER GLOCKER, loving father of Albert E. GLOCKER: devoted father-in-law of Janet M. TAUBE GLOCKER: loving grandfather of Carolanne and Lynn Ellen GLOCKER. a native of San Francisco: aged 77 years: a 50 year member of Richmond Lodge No. 375 F & A.M. a member of California Consistory A & A.S.R., Islam Temple AAONMS, Sons in Retirement Inc. Branch NO. 4. and life member of Allied DrugTravelers of California. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services at 1 p.m. Monday Dec. 6 under auspices of Richomond Lodge No. 375 F & AM at N. Gray & Co. 4000 Nineteenth Ave. at Sargent. Memorials may be made to San Francisco Shriners Hospital for Crippled Children. (Visitation after 6 p.m. Saturday)." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*. Contact: Lynn Glocker lynnglocker@yahoo.com

"GLODOWSKI--In this city, December 29, 1898, August GLODOWSKI, brother of Martin GLODOWSKI, a native of Poland, aged 45 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 1 Jan 1899.

"GLODOWSKI--In this city, December 29, 1898, August GLODOWSKI, brother of Martin GLODOWSKI, a native of Poland, aged 45 years. The funeral will take place this day (Sunday), at 1 o'clock, from the parlors of Carew & English, 41 Van Ness avenue, thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, Van Ness avenue, for services. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 Jan 1899.

"GLOOZ--In this city, May 29, Auguste GLOOZ, beloved wife of John GLOOZ and mother of Amalia, Adolph and Ernest GLOOZ, native of Hanover, Germany, aged 37 years 8 months and 20 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from her late residence, 1116 ?? Larkin street, between Bush and Sutter. Interment, Masonic Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"GLOTZBACH--In San Francisco, Jan. 21, Mrs. Beatriz GLOTZBACH, late of Monterey, a native of Mexico, aged 52 years." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 24 Feb 1887. Transcribed by Dee.

"GLOVER--On the 13th instant, in the mines at Georgetown, Aquilla GLOVER, a resident of this city." Source: *Alta California,* 29 Nov 1849.

"**GLOVER**--In this city, March 12, Hannah **GLOVER**, a native of San Francisco, aged 32 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"GLOVER--Child - The 3 year old daughter of Mrs. J. GLOVER, residing at 312 Nineteenth Street, San Francisco, died last night [10 Jan 1900] as a result of injuries received on Monday

when she fell into a tub filled with boiling water." Source: *Sacramento Bee,* 11 Jan 1900. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"GLOVER--In this city, March 12, at her late residence, 11 Glen Park avenue, Hannah, beloved wife of Robert O. GLOVER and daughter of John MURRAY, a native of San Francisco, aged 32 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 March 1899, p. 6. Transcribed by Lee Radigan.

"GLUCKMAN--At San Francisco, Jan. 30th, Jacob, infant son of Mr. & Mrs. D. GLUCKMAN, of Hollister." Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 7 Feb 1890. Transcribed by Dee.

"GLYNN--In this city, February 15, Mrs. Mary GLYNN, a native of Ireland, aged 76 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"GOBAR--N.F. GOBAR has applied for letters of administration on the estate of his father, Frederick GOBAR, who died Sept. 23, 1903. The estate consists of certain property near San Juan, valued at \$300 and certain lots in San Jose of the value of \$100. The widow, Mrs. Kathryn GOBAR, and 2 children, N.F. GOBAR and Mrs. F.A. LATHROP of San Francisco are the only heirs???" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 5 May 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"GODAIR--In this city, June 3, Berneice [Bernice] L., dearly beloved and only daughter of William E. and Lillian E. GODAIR, loving sister of Eugene GODAIR and beloved granddaughter of Louis A. and Louisiana GODAIR, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 17 years 4 months and 22 days. \*\*The funeral services will take place to-morrow (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m., at the residence of her parents, 1172 Haight street, between Lyon and Baker streets. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 05 June 1912, page 04. [Note: Bernice Lillian Godair was a Girls' High School student, and murdered by a spurned suitor.]

"**GODBERSON**--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 1 -- The body of a man dressed in coarse clothes was found on the beach, near Hunter's point, today. There was a gold ring on his finger, marked "E. **GODBERGSON**" on the inside. Hogs had devoured all the flesh from the waist downward. It is supposed that it may be the body of a sailor knocked overboard from a schooner near that place some weeks since." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 2 July 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"GODDARD--HUSBAND'S DISGRACE BROKE WIFE'S HEART. Mrs. B. G. GODDARD Succumbs to Grief and Weakness, Leaving Three Young Children Worse Than Orphans. OAKLAND, December 14. -- After pleading in vain from her deathbed with her prisoner husband to cease drinking, Mrs. B. G. GODDARD gave up the struggle to-day. With her three little babes, her sister and her brother-in-law gathered about the bed, the woman died of a broken heart. But a few hours before the wife's death the husband was brought from his cell in the jail to his wife's home at 1963 Webster street. GODDARD was overcome and on bended knees swore in the

presence of his dying wife never begin to touch liquor, but in thirty minutes he was pleading with his keeper as they passed a saloon to allow him a last drink. A highly respected citizen, **GODDARD** sometime ago forged the name of W. M. **WATSON**, his employer, to a check for \$45. He was held to answer before the Superior Court upon a charge of forgery by Police Judge Mortimer **SMITH**. The disgrace, with all that had gone before, was too much for the wife. Mrs. **GODDARD** was thirty-five years of age and was born in San Francisco. She was well educated and used to comfortable circumstances. Her parents are both dead. The only surviving member of her own family is her sister, Mrs. **RINLEY**. To-night Mrs. **RINLEY** said: "The death of my sister is extremely pathetic, and I don't know what we will do with the little ones. My sister grieved over her husband's trouble and I fear it caused her death. The tots do not know that their mother is dead yet, and I cannot bear to tell them. There is little money in the house; we have little, and much has been spent on Mr. **GODDARD**'s defense. I think this will break his heart." When informed of his wife's death by the prison keeper at the County Jail to-night **GODDARD** broke down and cried like a child." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December 1902, p. 9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**GODDARD**--In this city, December 13th, Riley M. **GODDARD**, a native of New York, aged 38 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 14 Dec 1865.

"GODDARD--In Oakland, entered into rest, December 14. Theresa S., beloved wife of B. G. GODDARD, mother of B. G. GODDARD Jr., George P. and Harold V. GODDARD and dear sister of Mrs. C. S. HINSLEY, a native of California, aged 35 years and 3 months." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**GODDEN**--Interment in San Francisco, April 17, Thos. B. **GODDEN**, Patterson, N.J., 26." Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"**GODENS**--In this city, March 17, John D. **GODENS**, a native of Hollard, aged 63 years, 10 months and 7 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 18 March, 1895.

"**GODFREY**--THE LATEST-San Francisco suicide was that of Capt. **GODFREY**, formerly of the steamer Ajax." Source: *San Luis Obispo Tribune*, 28 May 1870." Transcribed by Jackie Lamorie.

"**GODFREY**--In this city, Dec 18th, Mrs. Fidie Sephia, wife of Wm. H. **GODFREY**, aged 27 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 19 Dec 1865.

"**GODING**---In this city, April 29, at the City and County Hospital, William **GODING**, a native England, age 80 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1 May 1906, page 9. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"GODOY--SUDDEN DEATH OF SENOR JOSE GODOY, THE MEXICAN CONSUL.-Senor Jose A. GODOY, the Mexican Consul died very suddenly in San Francisco on the evening of

September 28th, while in attendance on a reception given to Hon. W. H. **SEWARD**. The Chronicle of the 30th ult. Has the following: While Mr. **SEWARD** was sitting down, Senor Jose **GODOY**, the Mexican Consul, approched him and entered into conversation. He had spoken probably a minute, when he was suddenly observed to straighten up and fall backward on the floor.-Every one thought it was a fainting fit and called out to give him air.-A medical man, who was present stepped forward and, after examining Mr. **GODOY**, who was breathing heavily and in short gasps ordered his removal to another room. He was at once carried into another apartment, where he expired in a few minutes in spite of all that medical aid could do. A messenger was dispatched for Mrs. **GODOY**, who arrived just in time to find her husband dead. Her agony and anguish were distressing in the extreme, and it was with difficulty that she could be removed from the scene. Mayor **McCOPPIN** and some kind friends surrounded her and did all in their power to comfort the unfortunate lady." Source: *San Luis Obispo Pioneer*, 5 Oct 1869, Vol. 2 # 39. Transcribed by Jackie Lamorie.

"**GOEPEL**--In Sacramento, October 7, Henrietta, wife of Hermann **GEOPEL**, aged 46 years, 9 mos and 27 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 Oct 1873.

"GOEPFERT--In this city, September 4, at her late residence 582 Linden avenue, Mary beloved wife of the late Michael GOEPFERT, and devoted mother of Mrs. J. PROVENSAL, Mrs. John SHARP and Michael, Luis, Edward and the late Frank and George GOEPFERT, a native of Baden, Germany, aged 69 years. (Cincinnati papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, September 7, at 9:30 o'clock from her late residence, 582 Linden avenue, between Laguna and Buchanan street. Interment, Cypress Lawn, by electric funeral car from Thirtieth and Mission streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"**GOETSCHINS**--Near Sacramento, January 27 - John M. **GOETSCHINS**, a native of Ohio, 76 years, 4 months and 17 days. [Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, which will take place from the Hall of the American River Grange, Sunday afternoon, January 20th, at 2:30 o'clock.]" Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 28 Jan 1887.

"GOGLIANDOLO--In Folsom, Oct. 4th, Frank GOGLIANDOLO, aged 46 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 10 Oct 1865.

"GOLDBERG--In this city, June 18, Isaac GOLDBERG, beloved husband of Amelia GOLDBERG, father of Annie, Aaron and Arthur GOLDBERG and Mrs. A. ASHER, a native of Poland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Thursday), at 11:30 a.m., from his late residence, 1252 Eddy street, by train from Third and Townsend streets." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 June 1901, p.6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"**GOLDEN**--Christopher Mark. Mortician, H. F. Suhr Co." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast. "GOLDEN--In this city, October 29, 1917, Mary E., dearly beloved wife of William M. GOLDEN, devoted daughter of Mrs. Newton WILLIAMS of Doe Run, Mo., and loving sister of Mrs. Amanda K. MOLSER of San Francisco, and Cora and Walter WILLIAMS of Flat River, Mo., a native of Missouri, aged 32 years, 7 months and 12 days. A member of the Laundry Workers' Union, Local 26. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday), at 1:30 o'clock, from the new funeral home of Monahan & Co., 16th and Dolores sts. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery, by automobile." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"**GOLDEN**--In this city, April 8, Thomas E. **GOLDEN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 31 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Apr 1900, p. 10. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**GOLDRATH**--In this city, January 25, 1893, Roman, beloved husband of Rosa **GOLDRATH**, a native of Lotch, Poland, aged 38 years." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"GOLDSMITH--In this city, November 18, 1916, Elizabeth GOLDSMITH, beloved mother of Anna E., John N., Oliver and Thomas S. GOLDSMITH, Mrs. Rebecca JENNINGS, Mrs. Harriot M. FORREST, Mrs. Laura PATTERSON and Mrs. Clara DOWDELL, a native of London, England, aged 91 years and 9 months." Source: *Daily San Francsico Call & Post*, 20 Nov 1916, p. 14.

"**GOLDSTEIN**--Abe **GOLDSTEIN** died Tuesday of cancer, the funeral was in San Francisco." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 4 Aug 1888. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"GOLDSTEIN--D. GOLDSTEIN, brother of H. GOLDSTEIN, died in San Francisco this week." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 5 May 1881. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"GOLDSTEIN--BARTENDER HELD FOR KILLING OF GOLDSTEIN--NAPA (Napa Co.), April 24 - As a result of an investigation at an inquest into the shooting of Morris GOLDSTEIN, a San Francisco jewelry salesman, by Sol FRANK, a bartender of San Francisco, the jury rendered a verdict that the "deceased came to his death from a shotgun wound inflicted by Sol Frank. Harry WHITE, Robert WHITE, Isidor PHILLIPS and Samuel DINNEY were in the GOLDSTEIN party, which drove over to Hack and GOLDSTEIN'S Rosedale summer resort from Sonoma County Friday afternoon, and were present at the quarrel. Frank admitted that he and GOLDSTEIN had been unfriendly for some time as a result of some previous misunderstanding." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 24 Apr 1916. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GOLDSTEIN--N.GOLDSTEIN PIONEER OF COUNTY, DIES. Was perhaps oldest surviving merchant in Butte County. Death Unexpected and casts gloom over Oroville friends. Nathan GOLDSTEIN, perhaps the oldest surviving merchant in the country, one of its foremost citizens

and property owners and a director since 1892 of the First National Bank of this city, suddenly passed away at the home of his daughter, Mrs. Sidney SHIREK at San Anselmo, Marin county last night, according to a message received here this morning. Mrs. GOLDSTEIN and the one daughter were present at the bedside when the end came. Death Unexpected. Yesterday Henry W.GOLDSTEIN received a letter from his mother telling him that his father was ill, but that the usual remedies were being used and this complete recovery was expected. He was dumbfounded this morning when he received a telegram announcing the demise. Nathan GOLDSTEIN was a resident of Oroville since 1856, when he opened a store in this city and since that item he has been actively identified with the city s business. He amassed a fortune and at the time of death was a heavy owner of property in Butte county and in San Francisco. The first interests of the land of his choice have always been his and he was prominently identified with the growth of the county. He enjoyed a wide acquaintance in the county and the new of his sudden death received here this morning cast a gloom over those with whom he was acquainted. Nathan **GOLDSTEIN** was a native of Kempen, Germany where he was born seventy-eight years ago. In 1851 he came to this country and reached New York in November of that year. In the following year he came to San Francisco. For several years he travelled through Butte, Sierra and Plumas counties selling merchandise. Site of first store, In March, 1856, **GOLDSTEIN** opened up a store on the site now occupied by the Union Hotel Annex. Since that time he has continued in business in this city. The family resided in this city until about two year ago at the handsome home opposite the courthouse at the corner of Bird and Lincoln streets. At that time the family removed to San Francisco, where they have since made their home. Deceased is survived by his widow an seven children, all of whom are grown. The children are Mrs. J.W. RAPHAEL, Mrs. R.B. MOORE, Mrs. Lulu DAVIS, H.W. GOLDSTEIN, Mrs. Sidney SHIREK, Alfred E. GOLDSTEIN, and Mrs. Murray KATZ, all of San Francisco. Alfred **GOLDSTEIN**, who has been in charge of the local store, left on the Western Pacific train this forenoon for San Anselmo. The funeral arrangements have not yet been completed." Source: Oroville Mercury, 23 July 1913 . Contact: Arnold Chamove ArnoldChamove@Ynnovate.co.nz

"**GOLLY**--In this city, May 26, Maria Anna **GOLLY**, beloved wife of Johan **GOLLY**, and mother of Ambroise, Jean, Baptiste, Joseph, Auguste, Leon and Mrs. P. **SCHWERDT**, a native of Alsace, aged [70?] years and 5 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday), at 2:30 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 520 Filbert street; thence to St. Boniface's Church, Golden Gate avenue." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 28 May, 1886.

"**GOLLY**--In this city, may 2, Oscar, beloved son of Joseph and Minnie **GOLLY**, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 month and 17 days. The funeral will take place to-day (Tuesday) at 1:30 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 1619 1/2 Dupont street. Interment, private." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 3 May, 1887, p. 8.

"**GOM**--KILLED FOR THREE HUNDRED DOLLARS. SAN FRANCISCO, Dec. 17. -- Wong Chang **GOM**, a non-union tailor, was murdered to-day in the hallway of a Chinese

lodging-house on Dupont street. Two bullets lodged in his head, one passed through his body and another through the left hand. The assassins, supposed to be two, who are unknown, escaped. Two revolvers, out of which three shots had been fired, were found by the police in a garbage can near the scene of the tragedy. Chinese labor troubles are asserted to have caused the killing, as it is asserted the petty price of \$300 has been placed on the heads of a non union men." Source: *San Jose Mercury*, 18 Dec 1899, p.8. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**GOMES**--Aged Portuguese Killed by Train--AUBURN (Placer Co.), March 26 - C. **GOMES**, an aged Portuguese, was struck by passenger train No. 1 Saturday afternoon and killed. The accident occurred at Bernhard's crossing in this city, and the victim was thrown a great distance from the track, his bones being broken and his body badly crushed. **GOMES** was well known here, having lived in this city over forty years. The inquest was held yesterday. The deceased left a wife, brother and two grown children, who reside in San Francisco. He was 84 years of age." Source: *The Evening Bee*, (Sacramento, CA) 26 March 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GOMES--Died at San Francisco, Sept. 24, Joseph P. GOMES, native of Azores Islands, aged 46 years, 11 months. [Joseph GOMEZ [spelled 2 ways], a farmer from this county, was found unconscious from asphyxiation last Saturday morning in his room at 8 Grove street, San Francisco. One of the gas jets was open and the man, clad in his nightrobe, was lying on the floor when discovered. He was taken to the Receiving Hospital, where he died Wednesday. The remains were brought here for interment. The funeral will take place to-day from the residence of J. HARVEY, thence to the Catholic Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated. The funeral will be under the auspices of the U.P.E.C. and I.D.E.S., of which orders deceased was a member.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 26 Sept 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GOMES**--At San Francisco, May 20, Manuel G. **GOMES**, a native of Azores, aged 33 years." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 24 May 1901. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GOMEZ**--In this city, December 4, Henry **GOMEZ**, aged 28 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Dec 1885.

"**GOMEZ** --At Monterey, March 22nd, Don Joaquin **GOMEZ**, aged 60, a native of Guadalajara, Mexico, for many years a resident of Monterey." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 5 April 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"GOMEZ--At rest, April 13, 1948, Louis GOMEZ, dearly beloved husband of Gregoria GOMEZ, loving grandfather of Charles MESINA Jr., Dolores GILBERT, Mernice FRANK, Estelle RUTH and Robert MESINA; a native of Mexico, aged 63 years. A memeber of the Ship Scalers and Painters' Union, Local No. 2. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Saturday at 8:30 a/m/ from the Chapel of H.F. Surh Co., 2919 Mission St near 25th; thence to St. Patrick's Chruch, Mission

St, near Third, where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 a.m. Interment, Italian Cemetery. Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 Apr 1948.

"GOMEZ--In San Francisco: Rafaele GOMEZ. Date of death: April 8, 1902. Race: white. Age: 62 years, 5 months, 15 days. Place of birth: Spain. Occupation unknown. Married. Addresss: 19 1/2 Church Place, San Francisco. Cause of death, aneurism. Physician: D. Trevi??o. Undertakers: Valente Marini & Co. [No informant listed.] Son of Francisco GOMEZ and Anna MONTERO. Born in Malaga, Spain. Occupation: seaman. Widower in first marriage, wife's name unknown. Husband in second marriage to Teresa FLORES. Burial: 1902, Laurel Heights Cemetery, Lone Mountain Hill, San Francisco. Reburial: 05 Oct 1946, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, Colma, California. Source: San Francisco Book of Deaths: certified copy. Contact: Gloria Delgado

"GOMEZ--At Pinole, December 13, John Henry GOMEZ, beloved son of Mrs. W. J. LUMSDEN and the late J. H. GOMEZ and beloved brother of Arthur M. GOMEZ and the late Georgina CHATTLETON, a native of Pinole, Cal., age 21 years and 9 months. A member of I.D.E.S. Society, I.O.R.M., and Sunrise Parlor, N.S.G.W. \*\* Funeral to-day (Monday). Services at St. Joseph's Church, Pinole, at 8:30 o'clock a.m.; thence by 10:10 a.m. train to San Francisco. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"GOMEZ--Date of Death: 10 April 1926. Name: Theresa GOMEZ, female, white, Widow of Rafael GOMEZ. Date of birth: 1859. Age at death: 67. No occupation. Birthplace, Mexico. Father born in Mexico, name unknown [submitter's note: J. FLORES]. Mother born in Mexico, name unknown [submitter's note: Paula LOMAS?]. In California 40 years, in US 40 years. Informant: son Paul GOMEZ, same address. Death from acute bronchitis, complications of heart and asthma. Valente, Marini, Perata & Co., undertakers, SF. Services: at the "Spanish" Church [submitter's note: probably Our Lady of Guadalupe Church, SF]. Burial: 1926, Laurel Heights Cemetery, Lone Mountain Hill, San Francisco. Reburial: Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, California." Source: Certified copy of death record from San Francisco Bureau of Vital Statistics. Contact: Gloria Delgado

"GONZAG--Mary GONZAG." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

"**GONZALES**--Dr. M.E. **GONZALES** died suddenly in San Francisco last Sunday. He was a native of Monterey county where he had large property interests." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 11 Dec 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"GONZALEZ--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 22, Thomas GONZALEZ, Mexico, 42." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

**"GOODELL**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers,

and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: S.D. **GOODELL**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"GOODENOW--In this city, January 13, George V., beloved husband of Lena GOODENOW and father of G.V. GOODENOW, Mrs. G.W. CORNELIUS and Mrs. H. GUNDERSON, a native of Rochester, N.Y., aged 59 years, 2 months and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 610 1/2 Nineteenth street. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francsico Examiner*, 15 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"**GOODMAN**--In this city, March 7, Adele, beloved mother of Carrie, Hattie, Rebecca, Leon and Daniel **GOODMAN**, a native of Germany, aged 54 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday), at 12:30 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 412 Post street. Interment, Home of Peace Cemetery, by special train from Third and Townsend street at 1:30. By request no flowers." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 7 March 1895.

"**GOODMAN**--In this city, August 9, at his late residence, 1810 Ellis Street, Adolph **GOODMAN**, aged 53 years, a native of Prussia." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 10 Aug 1885.

"GOODMAN-BERLINER--In this city, March 21, Mrs. GOODMAN-BERLINER, dearly beloved mother of Sol B. GOODMAN of Fresno, Mrs. H. OPPENHEIMER and Harry, Phoebe, Jacob, Ray, and Annie GOODMAN, a native of Poland, aged 50 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"**GOODRIDGE**--At Elk Grove, Sacramento county, Dec 18th, Orrilla, wife of James S. **GOODRIDGE**, of Illinois, aged 30 years, 4 months and 1 day." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 20 Dec 1865.

"GOODRUM--In this city, January 3, Mrs. Rose Ann, widow of the late Captain George GOODRUM, a native of England, aged 51 years and 8 months. Funeral services will take place TO-MORROW (Monday) at 2 o'clock P.M. at her late residence, No. 45 Twelfth street. Interment private." Source: *The San Francisco Morning Call*, 4 January 1885, page 7. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"GOODSON--In Haywards, April 3, John G. GOODSON, a native of London, England, aged 56 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 April 1891. Transcribed by Carolyn Feroben.

"**GOODWIN**--In Sacramento, January 17, Mrs. Roxy L. **GOODWIN**, a native of Vermont, aged 69 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 21 Jan 1875, p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"GOODWIN--In this city, November 11, Thomas GOODWIN, a native of Ireland, aged 45 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"**GOODWYN**--Dr. P. **GOODWYN** by W.J. **GATEWOOD** in 1859, killed in duels as reported in the San Francisco 'Telegram." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 7 Oct 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"GOOS--Peter." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"GORDON--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 29, Capt. Chas. GORDON, Scotland, 39." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"GORDON--George F. GORDON, one of the older attorneys of the San Francisco bar, died yesterday at his home, Oak and Ashbury Streets, aged 51 years. His wife, the only surviving member of his family, died last Monday. Lately Mr. GORDON has been in partnership with E.B. YOUNG. For ten years he was actively connected with McALLISTER and BERGIN." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 16 July 1901, p5. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"GORDON--The S.F. Herald has the following in relation to the murder of Geo. GORDON a mulatto, at San Francisco, on the 29th inst. It was charged by the wife and sister-in-law of GORDON, who keeps an extensive millinery establishment on the corner of Minna and Second streets, that SCHELL came to their place on Monday afternoon, and while they were in the working room back of the salesroom, leaned over the counter and took \$11 from the drawer. They (as they assert) pursued him, and called for a policeman, but SCHELL made his escape at the time. The same evening GORDON and his wife met SCHELL in the street and charged him with the theft, which he denied. As this part of the subject has not been investigated SCHELL's guilt of the larceny may be doubled. He informed some friends of the accusation which had been made against him, and it is probable that they advised him to take the course which he afterwards did. Yesterday morning, about 11 o'clock, he went to GORDON's barber shop, (it appears that he had previously lurked around his house for an hour or two.) and said to him; "George that affair last night, was not correct." Some further words passed between them, when SCHELL struck GORDON over the head with his cane, breaking the cane. They then clinched, when Ralph **DORR**, who with E.A. **WILLETT** had accompanied **SCHNELL** to the shop, attempted to separate them. He was unsuccessful, but the employees of the shop succeeded. As soon as they were separated **SCHELL** drew a Derringer pistol, which he had borrowed from Levi SOLOMON, and fired, the ball passing through GORDON's breast. GORDON ran to the street, where he fell, and SCHELL followed and beat him over the head with the pistol. He was soon after arrested." Source: San Mateo County Gazette (Redwood City, CA), 2 Nov, 1861, Vol. 3 No. 31. Transcribed by jch.

"GORDON--TO BE INTERRED in SAN FRANCISCO -- The body of John GORDON, deceased, was sent to San Francisco yesterday for interment. Mr. GORDON had borrowed a horse of Mr. John DILLON to ride several miles in the country on Wednesday. The same evening the horse was found, about 5 miles from the city, by a vaquero, the saddle being under the animal's belly. Notice was given to Mr. C. McCLOUD of this fact, who shortly afterwards, while riding home,

discovered a body lying upon its back on the ground, his attention being attracted to it by a steer, which was scenting it. An inquest being held on the body, it was found to be that of John GORDON, and the horse mentioned, was the one he had borrowed from Mr. DILLON. The horse had evidently ran away, throwing his rider, whose foot hung in the stirrup, and was dragged until the animal became exhausted. From the marks on the ground the horse started a 2nd time, and after dragging the body about 10 feet, the foot was disengaged; but too late, as life must have been extinct. The deceased?s coat was found a distance off, his vest was drawn to the back of his neck, and his shirt drawn over his head. He was badly bruised upon his back, breast, and arms, but death evidently had been occasioned by the horse kicking him on the forehead, the hoof striking over each eve of the unfortunate man with force sufficient to occasion death. Near him was a \$2.50 piece, and several half dollars were upon the ground, and 1 half dollar lying upon his person. The singular distribution of money was somewhat puzzling. The deceased was a married man and his wife telegraphed from San Francisco that his body be sent there for interment. The horse he rode was a vicious one; having ran away with Mr. DILLON a short time since, frightening another horse which Mr. DILLON's son was riding at the time, which also ran away and occasioned the child?s death. GORDON was aware of the disposition of the horse, but urged Mr. **DILLON** to allow him to use it after being at first refused." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 18 May 1861. Transcribed by Dee.

"GORDON--The S.F. Herald has the following in relation to the murder of Geo. GORDON a mulatto, at San Francisco, on the 29th inst. It was charged by the wife and sister-in-law of GORDON, who keeps an extensive millinery establishment on the corner of Minna and Second streets, that SCHELL came to their place on Monday afternoon, and while they were in the working room back of the salesroom, leaned over the counter and took \$11 from the drawer. They (as they assert) pursued him, and called for a policeman, but SCHELL made his escape at the time. The same evening GORDON and his wife met SCHELL in the street and charged him which he denied. As this part of the subject has not been investigated with the theft. SCHELL's guilt of the larceny may be doubled. He informed some friends of the accusation which had been made against him, and it is probable that they advised him to take the course which he afterwards did. Yesterday morning, about 11 o'clock, he went to GORDON's barber shop, (it appears that he had previously lurked around his house for an hour or two.) and said to him; "George that affair last night, was not correct." Some further words passed between them, when **SCHELL** struck **GORDON** Over the head with his cane, breaking the cane. They then clinched, when Ralph **DORR**, who with E.A. **WILLETT** had accompanied **SCHNELL** to the shop, attempted to separate them. He was unsuccessful, but the employees of the shop succeeded. As soon as they were separated SCHELL drew a Derringer pistol, which he had borrowed from Levi SOLOMON, and fired, the ball passing through GORDON's breast. GORDON ran to the street, where he fell, and SCHELL followed and beat him over the head with the pistol. He was soon after arrested." Source: San Mateo County Gazette (Redwood City, CA), 2 Nov, 1861, Vol. 3 No. 31. Transcribed by jch.

"GORDON--The case of Willis CORSE, indicted for the murder of McCreary GORDON at the Sazerac Saloon, San Francisco, on the 5th July, has been concluded by a verdict of Not Guilty.

After the verdict of the jury, Judge **HAGER** remarked: You may consider yourself very fortunate in the verdict of the jury. I do not consider you guiltless; for you might have avoided a difficulty by retiring. Your escape now, I hope, may have the effect of warning you from getting into difficulties hereafter, and be a lesson to conduct yourself for the future as a good and virtuous citizen. You are discharged." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 18 April 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GORDON**--In this city, December 30, 1898, Patrick H., beloved husband of Maggie **GORDON**, and son of Patrick and Ellen **GORDON**, a native of El Dorado County, Cal., aged 36 years and 7 months." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 1 Jan 1899.

"**GORDORA**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: John **GORDORA**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"GORFINKEL--In this city, September 6, 1933. Jacob, dearly beloved husband of Carrie GORFINKEL, loving father of John GORFINKEL, brother of Hattie, Bessie and Meyer GORFINKEL. Funeral services will be held today (Friday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from the mortuary of Halsted & Co, 1123 Sutter street, near Polk. "Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 Sept 1933, p. 13.

"GORHAM--In this city, Sept. 6, 1933. Mae D. GORHAM, beloved wife of Henry F. GORHAM, loving mother of Douglas GORHAM, and sister of Mrs. Elsie G. ROBERTS and Robert W. DEWAR, a native of Winnipeg, Canada. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services today (Friday) at 11 a.m. at the chapel of H.F. Suhr & Co, 2919 Mission st nr 25th. Interment, Alta Mesa Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 Sept 1933, p. 13.

"**GORHAM**--In San Francisco, September 20, Joseph R. **GORHAM**, aged 56 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 22 Sept 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GORHAM**--In this city, Nov. 6, 1935, Martin, loving husband of Mary **GORHAM**, devoted son of Michael and the late Barbara **GORHAM**, devoted brother of Michael, John and Mary **GORHAM**, a native of Clifton, County Galway, Ireland; aged 35 years. A member of Div. No. 17 A. O. H., and Brotherhood of railway Clerks....Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 8 Nov 1935. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"**GORHAM**--In San Francisco, March 14th, Sarah **STODDARD**, wife of Charles M. **GORHAM**, of Marysville, aged 37 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 16 March 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GORMAN**--In this city, June 10, Elizabeth, beloved wife of Michael **GORMAN**, a native of [Carido??], County Donegal, Ireland, aged 45 years. [New York papers please copy.] TO OUR

DEAR MOTHER. We see the pale moon shining On mother???s white head-stone- The rose-bush round it twining, Oh here, like us, alone. And just like us are weeping The dew from off its brew. Oh weary was our parting- We have no mother now. Composed by her sons, Charles and William **GORMAN**. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o???clock p.m., from her late residence, No. 136 Tehama street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 June 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**GORMAN**--In this city, March 11, Mary Frances, dearly beloved wife of Simon **GORMAN**, a native of the city of Sligo, Ireland, aged 57 years and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday) at 10 o'clock a. m., from the parlors of H. F. Suhr & Co., 1209 Mission street, near Eighth; thence to St. Brendan's Church, corner of Fremont and Harrison streets, for services at 10:30 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 March 1899, p. 6. Transcribed by Lee Radigan.

"**GORMAN**--In this city, March 11, Mary Francis, dearly beloved wife of Simon **GORMAN**, a native of Siligo, Ireland, aged 57 years and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday), at 10 o'clock, from the parlors of H. F. SUHR & Co., 1209 Mission street, near Eighth; thence to St. Brendan's Church, corner of Fremont and Harrison streets, for services at 10:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**GORMAN**--In this city, March 11, Mary Francis, dearly beloved wife of Simon **GORMAN**, a native of this city of Siligo, Ireland, aged 57 years and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 10 o'clock, from the parlors of H. F. SUHR & Co., 1209 Mission street, near Eighth; thence to St. Brendan's church, corner of Fremont and Harrison streets, for services at 10:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"GORMLEY--Margaret GORMLEY, born March 20, 1894 in San Francisco; died Childrens Hosp. on June 29,1944, age 50 yrs., 3 mos., 9 days; Member of St. James Parish." Source: Inventory of McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Graves 4,5,6,7,8,9. Copies of Holy Cross Cemetery records, Colma, CA, in possession of submitter. [Submitter's note: Maiden name: **BEIRNE**; mother's maiden name: **MCCARTHY**; Cause of death: metastic liver cancer] Contact: weeour@yahoo.com

"GOSS--Interment in San Francisco, April 13, Edward A. GOSS, Paris, 5." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"**GOSS**--In Marysville, Sept. 18th, Martha G., daughter of Mary and Jacob **GOSS**, aged 2 years, 7 months and 28 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 22 Sept 1865.

"**GOTELLI**--In this city, March 11, Margherita, beloved daughter of Giovani and Teresa **GOTELLI** and sister of Joe, Earnest, Katie and Julia **GOTELLI**, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years 10 months and 11 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday) at 1:30 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, 946 Bryant street, between Seventh and Eighth. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 March 1899, p. 6. Transcribed by Lee Radigan.

"**GOTTSCHALK**--In this city, December 2, 1884, Fredericke **GOTTSCHALK**, a native of Germany, aged 60 years and 4 months. The remains will go to Napa City on the 8 A.M. train Thursday." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 3 Dec 1884.

"GOTTSCHALK--In this city, November 12, A. William GOTTSCHALK, a native of Holland, aged 52 years. Funeral services today at Cypress Lawn Cemetery, San Mateo of Halsted & Co, Sutter Street." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle,* 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"GOUGEON--In San Francisco, January 8, Charles GOUGEON, aged 46 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 12 Jan 1875. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GOUGH**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 12 - Mrs. E.F. **GOUGH** was found dead in her bed this morning; and an unknown man was found dead in his bed at the Hibernia House. A vial half full of prussic acid was found by his bed, and there is no doubt he committed suicide." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 12 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"GOUHL--A SINGULAR DEATH -- The Nevada 'Transcript' of May 7th relates the following singular occurrence: Several weeks ago we published an item of the death of H.C. SPIRELING, from paralysis. He was taken with a fit while at work, and never spoke afterward. He was conveyed by his partner to San Francisco for treatment, and died shortly after reading that place. Louis GOUHL, his partner, went with him to the Bay and remained with him until his death. GOUHL returned home and went to work, and on last Wednesday he was stricken down in the same manner as SPIRELING; and remained insensible up to Saturday night, when he expired. Both of these men were upright and industrious, and highly respected in the community. They were natives of Prussia and single men. Both men have resided on Deer Creek for several years, and were not known to be subject to paralytic fits. It is a singular coincidence that 2 such men, living in the same house, should die in precisely the same way, within so short a time." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 May 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**GOULD**--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 2, 1850: Betsey **GOULD**, 24,Lewiston Falls, Me. dysentery." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"**GOULD**--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 4 -- James G. **GOULD**, formerly of the firm of **GOULD** & **MARTIN**, of the Pacific Fruit Market, a California Pioneer, and a native of Boston, also died today. He will be buried by the Pioneer Society." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 6 Mar 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"GOULD--In Alameda, September 25, 1951, Laura GOULD, beloved wife of the late William M. GOULD, loving mother of William A. and Arthur H. GOULD, sister of Hannah PARKER, Katherine KEHL, Amelia UTSCHIG, Anna ZIMMER and the late Sophie McLATCHIE, Elizabeth BROWER and Pauline DILLON and grandmother of William A. Jr., and Dennis J. GOULD; a native of San Francisco; aged 79 years. Friends are invited to attend funeral services Friday, September 28, 1951, at 10:30 a.m. at the Chapel of Fowler-Anderson Funeral Directors, 2244 Santa Clara Ave., Alameda." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 27 Sept 1951. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"**GOULD**--In San Francisco, Aug. 19th, Stephen B. **GOULD**, aged 33 years and 4 months; a native of Vermont." Source: *The Daily Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 22 Aug 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GOULD**--William H., Oakland, March 22, 1945. Mortician: East Lawn Chapel. (Found in the Deaths Column: Nearby County Deaths, Alameda County.)" Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 24 March 1945, p. 9, c. 7. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"**GOWAN**--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 23, Geo. **GOWAN**, Kennebunk, Me." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"GOWLAND--In this city, February 2, Emma GOWLAND, beloved wife of the late Peter C. GOWLAND, and mother of Mrs. A.E. CROMARTY, Robert C. and George W. GOWLAND, Mrs. M.L. FORDHAM, Edith E. and Lewis P. GOWLAND, a native of Nelson, New Zealand, aged 69 years, 8 [might be 3] months and 16 days. (San Jose papers please copy). The funeral services will be held Tuesday, February 4, at 1:30 o'clock, at the chapel of the Truman Undertaking Company, 1919 Mission street, between Fifteenth and Sixteenth. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Contact: Noeleen Mulholland noeleen\_mul@hotmail.com

"**GRABE**--At rest, Gladys Smith, beloved wife of Frederick **GRABE**. Intrusted to the care of Julius S. GODEAU, Inc., 41 Van Ness ave." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 6 July 1937, p.9.

"**GRABER**--In this city, August 19, Elizabeth, beloved wife of Louis **GRABER**, aged 27 yrs., 5 mos., and 29 days. Also, August 19, infant daughter of Louis **GRABER**. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from No. 315 Clementina Street, off Fourth, between Fourth and Fifth." Source" *San Francisco Chronicle*, 21 August 1881. Contact: Beth Warner Perona beth@chem.csustan.edu

"**GRABER**--In this city, January 18, Louis, beloved father of Emma **GRABER**, and son-in-law of Matthias and Elizabeth **SCHRAMM**. A native of Wurtemburg, Germany. Aged 53 years. A member of Memorial Lodge, 174, A.O.U.W. Remains at the undertaking parlors of Theodor Dierks, 957 Mission Street. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 January 1894. Contact: Beth Warner Perona beth@chem.csustan.edu

"GRABER--In this city, January 18, Louis, beloved father of Emma GRABER and son-in-law of Matthias and Elizabeth SCHRAMM, a native of Wurtemburg, Germany, aged 53 yrs. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from the funeral parlors of Theodor Dierks, 957 Mission Street between Fifth and Sixth; thence to Shiel's Building, 32 O'Farrell Street, where the funeral services will be held under the auspicas of Memorial Lodge, No. 174, A.O.U.W., at 2 o'clock p.m. Interment, Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 20 January 1894. Contact: Beth Warner Perona beth@chem.csustan.edu

"**GRACE**--In this city, December 20, 1918, Mollie E., dearly beloved daughter of Sarah J. **GRACE** of Honolulu, and loving sister of Mrs. George **ARGUS** and John S., Lulu F., Lieutenand Willard R., Howard L., and Walter C. **GRACE** of Honolulu, a native of San Francisco. The funeral will take place today (Monday) at 9:15 o'clock, from the funeral home of Monahan & Co., 16th and Dolores sts.; thence to St. Paul's Church for services commencing at 9:45 o'clock. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Dec 1918.

"**GRADY**--In this city, August 7, Mary, wife of Michael **GRADY**, a native of Ireland, aged 34 years." Source: *Alta California*, 10 Aug 1887.

"**GRAEF**--In this city, February 19, Carl F. **GRAEF**, a native of New Jersey, aged 44 years, 9 months and 14 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 20 Feb 1895.

"**GRAF**-BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, July 18 - On Wednesday morning last, a musician and member of the department band stationed at Black Point, went into the bay near Point San Jose to bathe, and was seized with cramps and drowned. His name was Christian **GRAF**. He was a native of Alstedt, Saxeweimer Eisenach, and aged 27 years. His body had not been recovered up to noon today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 19 July 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"GRAF--In this city, September 14, 1912, Paul GRAF, beloved husband of Louise A. GRAF, loving father of Mrs. Minnie V. SCHAAP of Los Angeles and the late Mrs. Mabel C. GRAF-CHAMMBERS, grandfather of Paul A. SCHAAP and Mabel C. CHAMBERS, brother of the late Marcus GRAF; brother-in-law of Mrs. William COX of San francisco, and uncle of Rosamond COX, a native of Germany, aged 66 years 8 months 4 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Tuesday) at 2 p.m. from his late home, 1417 K street.

Interment city cemetery." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 17 Sept 1912. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GRAFF**--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 24, Anna **GRAFF**, Switzerland, 22." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"**GRAFF**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 20 - Joseph **GRAFF**, a grocer of this city, committed suicide in Alameda county a few days ago, by shooting himself through the head. He was found in a field. Some friends think he was murdered." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 21 Oct 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**GRAFF**--In this city, July 22, Louis **GRAFF**, a native of Germany, aged 39 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from Myrtle Hall, South San Francisco." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 24 July 1881.

"GRAHAM--In San Rafael, April 8, 1973, Albert S. GRAHAM; husband of the late Lolita GRAHAM; a native of California; a member of the San Francisco Pressman Union No. 24, Gamel Tribe No. 288 Order of Redmen, degree of Pocohantas. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Wednesday April 11 at 11 a.m. at Keaton???s Mortuary, San Rafael. Inurnment Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland. Order of Redmen, Gamel Tribe and Pocohantas will conduct services at 8 p.m. at Keaton???s Chapel Tuesday, April 10. Donations preferred to a favorite charity." Source: *Independent Journal* (Marin County, CA), 10 Apr 1973, p. 4. Contact: Margie Hinton marhinton@earthlink.net

"GRAHAM--Albert W. - In Santa Cruz, June 10, 1981, beloved father of Albert A. GRAHAM of Fairfield and Carmel B. (Mrs. Michael) **REITMAN** of Santa Cruz, loving grandfather of six, Eric, Steven, Theresa and Erin GRAHAM, Mark **REITMAN** and Erik CARLSON. Employed for 12 years at the Hilton Hotel of S.F. Security Dept., retired due to ill health in 1974, a resident of Santa Cruz since the....Catholic Blessing services Friday, June 12, 2 p.m. at Smith Chapel of the Four Seasons, 1050 Cayuga, Santa Cruz. Interment Soquel Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 11 June 1981. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"**GRAHAM**--At Goldfield, Nevada, May 7, 1905, Ernest M. **GRAHAM**, husband of Emma **GRAHAM**, father of Gayland K. **GRAHAM**, brother of Mrs. M.E. **ALLEN** of Sacramento and Mrs. R.M. **FITCH** of San Francisco, a native of Illinois, aged 44 years." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 8 May 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GRAHAM**--November 8th [1863] Captain Isaac **GRAHAM**, a pioneer who had resided in California for thirty years, died at San Francisco." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GRAHAM--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th.

She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: L. **GRAHAM**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"GRAHAM--Mrs. GRAHAM--Funeral for Lolita Winifred GRAHAM of San Rafael will be at 11 a.m. tomorrow at Keaton???s Mortuary in San Rafael. The Genessee Council of Pocahontas 180 of San Rafael, of which Mrs. GRAHAM was a past prophetess, will hold services at 8 o???clock at Keaton???s. Burial will be at Mountain View Cemetery in Oakland. Mrs. GRAHAM, 83, of 254 C Street, died Friday at a local convalescent hospital following a long illness. Mrs. GRAHAMwas a native of San Francisco, but lived in Oakland before moving with her husband, Albert S. GRAHAM, to Marin in 1921. They lived in Fairfax until moving to San Rafael 15 years ago. She worked at Albert???s Department Store in San Rafael during the 1940s. She was a charter member of the Genessee Council of Pocahontas and a member of the First Congregational Church of San Rafael. In addition to her husband, Mrs. GRAHAM is survived by three sisters, Adrien CARTER and Lucille VAN OSDOL, both of Auburn, Placer County, and Connie BROWN of Venice, Los Angeles County." Source: *Independent Journal*, (Marin County, CA), 25 Oct 1971, p.4. Contact: Margie Hinton marhinton@earthlink.net

"**GRAHAM**--Mackey **GRAHAM** was drowned in a reservoir at El Dorado, Baker county, Oregon, on the 9th instant." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record*, 26 July 1872, p.2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**GRAHAM**--In this city, June 2, Martin **GRAHAM**, beloved son of Thomas and Mary **GRAHAM**, a native of St. Paul, Minn., aged 10 years, 6 months and 20 days. [St. Paul papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances and those of the family, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 310 Tenth street, corner of Bryant; and thence to St. Joseph???s Church, where the service will be held at 2 1/2 p.m." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 5 June 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

**GRAHAM**--In this city, June 9th, Mary, daughter of Thomas and Mary **GRAHAM**, a native of this city, aged 1 month and 25 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 92 Ninth street, near Mission." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call,* 10 June 1875.

"**GRAHAM**--In this city, October 17, of consumption, R.J. **GRAHAM**, a native of Alleghany, Pa., aged 32 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 Oct 1873.

"**GRAHAM**--March 10, Richard **GRAHAM**, Sydney, 38." Source: *Daily Alta California,* 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"**GRAHAM**--In this city, May 18, Rose **GRAHAM**, beloved wife of the late John **GRAHAM**, a native of Ireland. \*\* Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral

to-day (Tuesday) at 9 o'clock a.m., from the parlors of McAvoy & C., 1230 Market street, thence to Sacred Heart Church, where a mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, St. Mary's Cemetery, Oakland." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 20 May 1901, pp. 6 and 7. Transcribed by Jennifer Crismon.

"**GRAHAM**--In San Francisco, March 11th, Teresa and Zack Montgomery **GRAHAM**, aged 6 and 4 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 March 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GRAHAM**--In San Francisco, from Sept. 29 to Oct 19, W.H. **GRAHAM**, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"GRAHAM--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 26 -- Willie GRAHAM, a little son of a man now in jail for an assault, was drowned at the corner of Mission and Market streets last night. The body has not been recovered. [From another part of the paper -- "A boy named William GRAHAM fell into the bay at San Francisco and was drowned on Tuesday evening."]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"GRANFIELD--In this city, November 12, Matthew L., beloved son of Mary and William II. GRANFIELD, brother of Madeline and the late William R. GRANFIELD and grandson of William and the late Jennie GRANFIELD and Jeremiah and Mary DILLON, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year and 3 months." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 14 Nov 1904.

"**GRANT**--In this city, July 7, Arthur, infant son of Alfred and Mary **GRANT**, aged 11 months and 9 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Friday), at 11 o'clock a.m., from the residence of the parents, 462 Stevenson street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 8 July 1875.

"**GRANT**--The Hon. Gilbert A., a distinguished citizen of San Francisco, died of erysipelas, in that city, Monday morning last." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 3 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**GRANT**--Dec. 1 [1860] - Colonel Gilbert A. **GRANT**, a well known politician, died in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union,* 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GRANT**--In San Francisco, Nov. 20th, John Frederick, son of L.T. **GRANT**, aged 1 year and 8 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 22 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GRANT**--In San Francisco, Jan. 21st, Lewis T., Jr., son of Capt. Lewis T. **GRANT**, aged 1 year, 11 months and 21 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 25 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GRANTLEY**--In San Francisco, Ocober 6, 1875, Mrs. Julia **GRANTLEY**, aged 36 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 Oct 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"GRAS--Waters of the Pacific About Dead Man's Rock Guard Body From Searchers. Otto GRAS, a middle-aged grocer of 235 Guerrero street, was drowned yesterday afternoon while fishing from the cliff at Land's End, near the Cliff House. He dropped into the water close to Dead Man's rock. Accompanied by his brother-in-law, William STEINER, GRAS left his home in the afternoon to try his luck with hook and line. The pair were fishing off Land's End when GRAS slipped and fell into the water. He drowned before aid could reach him. Up to a late hour searchers had not recovered the body. GRAS is married and leaves a family." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1912, page 20.

"**GRATTON**--In this city, December 14, Augusta Kate GRATTON (nee **MARSKE**), a dearly beloved wife of Harry H. T. **GRATTON**, a native of Michigan, aged 31 years 3 months and 10 days. \*\* Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at the parlors of the GANTNER & GUNTZ Undertaking Company, 1209 Mission street, between Eighth and Ninth." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**GRAVES**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 2 -- Joshua **GRAVES**, the 2nd engineer of the steamer 'Julia,' died at the County Hospital last evening." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 3 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GRAWE**--BAY GLEANINGS--The man who was found shot through the heart on April 26 (1882), has been identified as Andrew **GRAWE**, a brewers laborer." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 29 April 1882. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"GRAY--Annie L., 51 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"**GRAY**--In this city, December 10, George E. **GRAY**, a native of England, aged 44 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday) at 3 o'clock P.M., from Wm. H. **PORTER**'s parlor, 116 Eddy street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 12 December 1885, page 4. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"**GRAY**--September 24th [1863] - Dr. H.M. **GRAY**, a prominent pioneer, died at San Francisco." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GRAY, Captain L.E." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

"GRAY--A Prominent Man Dead. Matthias GRAY, a well known music dealer of San Francisco, died in that city at 7 o clock Wednesday morning last. One week ago Mr. GRAY was stricken with paralysis of the brain, which was followed by congestion of the lungs and heart. He gradually sank and Wednesday morning brought the termination which the attending physician foresaw as inevitable from the first. He leaves a widow and a son 11 years old. He was a prominent member and director of the British Benevolent Society and a member also of the Bohemian Club. \* \* \* Passed Away. Matthias GRAY, the well known and very popular music dealer of San Francisco, who passed from earth a few days ago was one of the most noble and

generous men on the Pacific Coast. His many charities were mostly of a private nature, and bestowed in such a manner that the receiver hardly knew whom to thank. A few years ago a lady who was in trouble concluded to get up a concert at Platts hall, San Francisco. The lady was not personally acquainted with Mr. **GRAY**; but that generous man had heard of her misfortune and distress, and when she called at his store to ask what he would charge for the use of a Steinway piano for the occasion, Mr. **GRAY** very politely informed her that she could have the use of the piano free of charge. During the brief conversation he said: Madam, I am in deep sympathy with you in your trouble and I wish to assist you; accept this little gift [twenty dollars], and turning to the head clerk he introduced the heart-sorrowing lady and said, I authorize you to give Mrs. five dollars every week while she is obliged to remain in the city. The lady said, I will not impose on your generosity by calling. But the lady through a friend received five dollars each of the four weeks she remained in the city. Such men as Matthias **GRAY** don't die they merely pass from this to a better land." Source: *San Joaquin Valley Argus* (Merced, CA), 2 Apr 1887. Contact: Priscilla Stone Sharp PriscillaSharp@cs.com

"**GRAY**--Lieutenant Colonel Thos. **GRAY**, United States army, recently placed on the retired list, died of apoplexy at the corner of Guerrero and Twenty-third streets this evening. He was about 45 years of age and has no relatives in the country. He was formerly Captain in the 2d artillery. His remains were taken in charge by the United States Provost Marshal, and the funeral will take place from the Presidio." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 Aug 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GRAYBACK**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, July 2 - Wm. C. **GRAYBACK** yesterday committed suicide at the Adams House by hanging himself to a bed post with a piece of packing twine. Deceased was in destitute circumstances and was driven to attempting the robbery of a fellow lodger on Tuesday night. He was detected in the act and begged off, but it appears he was unwilling to survive his disgrace." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 July 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"GRAZER--DIED--GRAZER - In this city, March 6, 1917, Sarah Agnes, beloved wife of Dr. Fred A. GRAZER; loving mother of Ethel, Arnold and Martel GRAZER; a native of San Francisco, California, aged 47 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Friday) morning at 9:30 o'clock from her late home, 1053 Crandall avenue, thence to Immaculate Conception Church, Oak Park, where requiem mass will be offered up for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment St. Joseph's cemetery. W.F. GORMLEY, director. Catholic Ladies' Relief society will attend the mass in a body. Signed, Mrs. B. HEALY." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 9 March 1917. Transcribed by Betty Loose

"**GREANEY**--Died in San Francisco, June 24, John T. **GREANEY**, a native of California, aged 41 years." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 26 June 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"GREEN--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She

sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: Mrs. A.T. **GREEN** and infant." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**GREEN**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Mar. 19 -- Elizabeth **GREEN** died suddenly at No. 731, Pacific street yesterday, of hemorrhage of the lungs." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 20 March 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**GREEN**--In this city, March 7, Alice C., wife of Joseph E. **GREEN**, a native of Oakland, aged 30 years, 3 months and 11 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 8 March 1895.

"**GREEN**--In South San Francisco, November 21st, Catherine **GREEN**, aged 80 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 22 Nov 1873.

"**GREEN**--In San Francisco, May 12th, Catharine, wife of Wm. **GREEN**, aged 32 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 14 May 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GREEN--In South San Francisco, November 21, Catherine, beloved relict of the late Samuel GREEN, a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged [?0] years. (New York and St. Louis papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 1 o???clock p.m. from the residence of her son, Samuel GREEN, Fourteenth near Railroad Avenue, adjacent to the Sisters of Charity Orphan Asylum, South San Francisco." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call,* 23 Nov 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"GREEN, Ella." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

"GREEN--At Lovejoy's Mill, Mariposa county, December 6th, Gardner GREEN, aged 52 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 16 Dec 1865.

"**GREEN**--In this city, December 30, 1898, Johana, beloved wife of Harris **GREEN** and dearly beloved mother of Mrs. B.J. **TRIEST** and Mrs. I. **LANDEKER**, a native of Germany, aged 72 years, 7 months and 22 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 1 Jan 1899.

"GREEN--In Napa, July 14, Henry W. GREEN, aged 29." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 21 July 1875.

"**GREEN**--In San Francisco, October 9, 1884, Horace **GREEN**, aged 45 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee,* 15 Oct 1884. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**GREEN**--In San Francisco, from Sept. 29 to Oct 19, J. **GREEN**, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"GREEN--Died in Hollister, Jan. 1, John W. GREEN, a native of New York, aged 81 years.

[While sitting in an easy chair, at his home 4 miles SE of Hollister, John W. GREEN died suddenly last Sunday. He was apparently in the best of health within a few hours of his death. He had taken New Year???s dinner with his daughter, and did not complain of feeling ill until shortly before leaving for home. When he arrived at his residence he was taken with a severe chill. Mrs. GREEN assisted him to his favorite chair, while she busied herself getting things ready to administer to his comfort. When she returned she found the old gentleman asleep in death. John W. GREEN was one of San Benito county???s oldest residents. For several years he successfully engaged in the sheep business in Priest valley. About 30 years ago he moved to Hollister, purchasing the property SE of town???He was a man of strong character, exceedingly energetic and of a saving disposition. He was born in New York. May 24, 1824. He leaves a widow and 4 daughters -- Mrs. D. MONROE of San Francisco; Mrs. J. REYNOLDS of Monterey; Mrs. Jacob LUTHER of Santa Clara and Mrs. W.K. GOFF of this place.] [By a deed, dated Sept. 1903, the late John W. **GREEN** conveyed the ranch property located near the county hospital to his wife, Grace E. GREEN.] [from 27 Jan issue -- Jacob LUTHER???has filed a petition for letters of administration on the estate of the late John W. **GREEN**???The will is dated June 10, 1899 and bequeaths 60ac???to his wife, Grace E. GREEN, ???to hold and enjoy as long as she remains my widow and unmarried, and in case she should not marry during her life, then during her natural life.??? One-fourth of the remainder of the estate is given to each of his 4 daughters: Mrs. Sarah MONROE; Mrs. H.A. REYNOLDS; Mrs. F.E. LUTHER and Mrs. Ella **GOFF.** Jacob **LUTHER** is named executor without bonds, but in a codicil dated Nov. 15, 1899, Grace E. GREEN and Jacob LUTHER are jointly named as executors???]" Source: The Free Lance (Hollister, San Benito Co), 6 Jan 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"GREEN--DEATH of a PIONEER -- Captain James M. GREEN, formerly well known as a successful whaling Captain out of the port of New London, Connecticut, afterward a resident of Honolulu, and more recently engaged in the ship chandlery business in San Francisco, died at the Insane Asylum on Wednesday last. Deceased was from New London, (Conn.), aged 51 years; first arrived on this coast in December, 1845, and was a member of the Masonic fraternity and California Pioneers. He was sent to the Asylum several months ago for treatment and his death leaves a wife and large family to mourn his loss." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 Nov 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**GREEN**--In this city, November 30, 1880, Mary **GREEN**, daughter of Daniel and Annie **GREEN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 years, 2 months, and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, NO. 3 Gilbert Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 Dec 1880. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"GREEN--In this city, August 10, Mary Ann Frances, beloved wife of John T. GREEN, a native of New York city." Source: *Alta California,* 12 Aug 1887.

"GREEN--In Sonoma, June 7th, Mary Esther, eldest daughter of William and Mary GREEN,

aged 19 years and 6 months. (New York papers please copy.)" Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 June 1875.

"**GREEN**--In this city, November 30, Mrs. Nancy **GREEN**, aged 90 years, 6 months and 15 days. Funeral Wednesday, at 1:30 p.m., from No. 14 Hill street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Dec 1885.

"**GREEN**--In this city, November 30 Mrs. Nancy **GREEN** aged 90 years, 6 months and 16 days. Funeral to-day at 1:30 p.m., from No. 14 Hill street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 2 Dec 1885.

"**GREEN**--In this city, April 9, at the City and County Hospital, William **GREEN**, a native of Ireland, aged 79 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Apr 1900, p. 10. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"GREEN--PIONEER PASSES AT EIGHTY-TWO YEARS--YUBA CITY (Sutter Co.), April 19 -William B. GREEN, a pioneer carpenter of Yuba City, died early this morning as the result of general breakdown due to old age. He was 82 years old, and a native of New York. Surviving him are his widow, Phirza J. GREEN, and five children, Mrs. N. ROBINSON, Mrs. Becky PELHAN and Annie GREEN, all of Yuba City, and Mrs. Albert WOLTHERS and Mrs. Phirza McRAE of San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 19 Apr 1916. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GREENBERG**--Minnie **GREENBERG** was found dead Tuesday morning [Oct 21, 1884] in a room of the house at 626 Hayes Street, with the gas jet fully turned on. It is believed she committed suicide." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 22 Oct 1884. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"GREENE--In this city, December 12, 1887, Mrs. Annie GREENE, widow of the late Samuel GREENE and mother of Mamie and Nellie KENNEDY, a native of Belfast, Ireland, aged 50 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 13 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"**GREENE**--Died in San Francisco, Dec. 29th, 1895, Arabella, wife of Harry A. **GREENE** of Monterey." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito County), 3 Jan 1898. Transcribed by Dee.

"GREENE--GENERAL'S BODY TO LIE IN STATE IN SAN FRANCISCO--Military Honors Will Be Paid Remains of Henry A. GREENE--Final plans for impressive funeral services to honor the late Major General Henry A. GREENE, former commander of the 91st Division, who dropped dead of heart trouble on the steps of the Oakland courthouse last week, were made yesterday. Officers of the Ninth Army Corps and city officials of San Francisco, former service men of the 91st division from around the bay and friends of the deceased will unite in the funeral services which will be held Saturday from St. Clement's Episcopal church, Berkeley. The remains will arrive in San Francisco from the family home in Berkeley at 10 o'clock Friday morning, and will be taken to the City Hall, where they will lie in state for twenty-four hours under military guard. The body will be escorted up Market street by a platoon of mounted police in command of Chief

of Police **O'BRIEN**. Next in line will come two battalions of the Thirty-second infantry and troops of the Coast Artillery. These will precede the casket, which will be borne on a draped gun caisson, following which will be a clack charger, General **GREENE**'S favorite mount, with boots reversed. Escorting the casket will be the body-bearers followed by the family and friends in automobiles. The body will be received by Mayor James **ROLPH**, who will speak on behalf of the city of San Francisco. Prayer will be offered by the chaplain of the Ninth Army Corps. Major E.J. **MITCHELL** will also speak." Source: *Oakland Tribune*, 24 Aug 1921. Transcribed by jch.

"GREENE--Dec. 30th, J.C. GREENE, Carlisle, Pa., aged 23, of diarrhea." Source: *Alta California*, 5 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"GREENAN--In Oakdale, April 11, Mrs. Rebecca GREENAN, beloved wife of Frank GREENAN, dearly beloved mother of Frank J., Grace L., Anita M., Dorothy J., Charles A., and Gertrude GREENAN, sister of M.J. O'DONNELL and S.F. O'DONNELL, and niece of Robert SHIELDS. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, April 15, at 10:30 o'clock, from the late residence, 151 Tremont avenue; thence to St. Agnes' Church, Page street and Masonic avenue, for services. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 Apr 1911. Transcribed by Dee.

"GREENBERG--In this city, August 31, Estelle, beloved wife of Charies GREENBERG, mother of Frank and Howard GREENBERG, sister of Mrs. A. ROSENSHINE, Mrs. M. GRUNAUER, Mrs. Celia ARENDT, Mrs. Leon LASARUS, Mrs. Leon MORGEN and Alex H., M. L. and Max Frank, a native of San Francisco. Funeral and interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"GREENLAW--In Sacramento, November 30th, Henry B., son of Charles E. and Mary E. GREENLAW, aged 2 years, 2 months and 4 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call,* 3 Dec 1873.

"**GREENLEY**--In San Francisco, December 29, 1865, Charles P. **GREENLEY**, aged 46 years, a native of New York." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Jan 1866. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"**GREENMAN**--Interment in San Francisco, April 23, J.D. **GREENMAN**, R.I., 42." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"**GREENWELL**--In this city, August 25, at his late residence, 701 Webster street, Harry S., beloved son of John and Annie **GREENWELL**, and brother of Frank, Alma, James, Grant, Fred, and the late Adelaide and John **GREENWELL**, a native of Amador county, Cal., aged 23 years 5 months and 15 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Sunday) at 12:45 o???clock p.m., from Christ???s Church, corner of Grand street and Santa Clara avenue, Alameda. Interment, Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 27 Aug 1904 p. 6. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"**GREENWOOD**--In this city, March 11, Hannah, widow of the late John **GREENWOOD** and beloved mother of Mary and Walter **GREENWOOD** and Mrs. **FARRANT**, a native of England, aged 79 years 10 months and 12 days. Funeral and interment private." Source:*San Francisco Examiner*, 13 March 1899, p. 6. Transcribed by Lee Radigan.

"GREENWOOD--In this city, March 11, Hannah, widow of the late John GREENWOOD, and beloved mother of Mary and Walter GREENWOOD and Mrs. FARRANT, a native of England, aged 79 years, 10 months and 12 days. Funeral and interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"GREENWOOOD--In this city, March 11, Hannah, widow of the late John GRENWOOD, and beloved mother of Mary and Walter GREENWOD, and Mrs. FARRANT, a native of England, aged 79 years, 10 months and 12 days. Funeral and Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**GREENWOOD**--In this city, January 31, William M. **GREENWOOD**, born in the city of New York January 16, 1819. (New Orleans, La., Nashville, Tenn. and New York City papers please copy.) The funeral services will be held to-day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clok p.m., at Grace Church, southeast corner California and Stockton streets. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 2 Feb 1886.

"GREENZWEIG--In this city, November 30, Minna, wife of George GREENZWEIG, foster-mother of Ruby R. FOGEL, sister of Mrs. Chas. SIMON, Mrs. Anrold POLLAC and Philo JACOBY of San Francisco, Conrad JACOBY of Los Angeles, Sigmund JACOBY and Gustav JACOBY of New York, and Ernest JACOBY of Chicago, a native of Lauenburg, Pommerania, Prussia, aged 48 years. (New York papers please copy.) The funeral will take place to-day, at 2 p.m., from the residence of the deceased, 417 Mason street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Dec 1885.

"GREER--In this city, October 9, Mrs. Eliza P. GREER, aged 84 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 11 Oct 1885.

"GREER--In this city, May 4, 1959, Emily M., dearly beloved wife of the late Walter J. GREER, loving mother of Lorraine GREER, Mrs. Alice GREEN, William and Delbert GREER, loving sister of Mrs. Ethel WITTNER and devoted grandmother of Ann and Corol GREEN and Anthony GREER; a native of San Francisco, aged 52 years. Funeral services Wednesday at 9 a.m. at Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1960 Market at Duboce ave. Interment, Presidio National Cemerery." Source: *San Francisco News*, 5 May 1959, p. 21. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"GREER--John GREER, a former resident of St. Helena, passed away in San Francisco, last Friday, December 12th. For several years deceased lived in Napa, where he followed the occupation of carpenter. A few years ago he went to San Francisco, where he engaged in the contracting business. Deceased was a native of California, and is survived by a widow, ETTA J.

**GREER**; also a son and daughter, W.J. **GREER** and Ethel **GREER**. He was a member of Mt. Veeder Camp, W.O.W., in Napa. The funeral took place in San Francisco Sunday, December 14th." Source: *St. Helena Star*, 19 Dec 1913. Transcribed by Diane J. Taylor. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"GREER--In this city. Dec 19, 1931, Mary Elizabeth GREER, dearly beloved wife of Thomas GREER, loving mother of Mrs. Fannie ANDREWS and Walter J. GREER, devoted sister of James G. MARSHALL; a native of San Francisco, California. Funeral announcement later. Friends may call at White's Service Chapel, 2200 Sutter st., N.W. corner of Pierce." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 20 Dec 1931. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"GREER--In this city, January 19, 1937, Thomas, beloved husband of the late Mary E. GREER, loving father of Fannie M. ANDREWS and Walter J. GREER, loving brother of Mrs. E. BASSETT and Clarence GREER; a native of St. Helena, California. Funeral services Thursday at 2 p.m. at McAvoy, O'Hara Co., Geary at 9th ave." Source: *San Francisco Chornicle*, Jan 20, 1937. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"GREER--In this city, February 11, 1940, Walter J., beloved husband of Emily GREER, loving father of Lorraine, Alice, William and Delbert GREER, son of the late Thomas and Mary GREER, brother of Mrs. Fannie ANDREWS; a native St. Helena. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Tuesday at 1:45 p.m. at McAvoy, O'Hara Co., Market st. near Church. Interment, National Cemetery, Presidio." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, Monday, February 12, 1940. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"GREER--In this city, Sept. 2, 1962, William J. GREER, beloved husband of Elizabeth GREER, loving father of Marion ALGEO, devoted grandfather of Perry and Sherrie ALGEO, brother of Ethel GUYNN. A member of the Santa Rosa Trail Blazers, the San Francisco and Contra Costa County Sheriff's Posse and past member of the San Mateo Sheriff's Posse and Mounted Patrol. Funeral services Wednesday at 11 a.m, at Ashley & McMullen's, 4200 Geary Blvd. at Sixth Ave. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park. Contributions to the American Heart Fund or fevorite charity preferred." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 3 Sept 1962, p.35. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"**GRE(I)FFIZ**--J.J., 55 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 28 April, 1906. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"GREGG--In Sacramento, Nov. 12th, Henry E. GREGG, a native of Virginia, aged 45 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 16 Nov 1865.

"**GREGG**--The steamer, 'Northerner,' Capt. W.L. **DALL**, plying between San Francisco, the North Coast and Victoria, struck a sunken rock when near Cape Mendocino, on the afternoon of the 15th inst., on the up trip, and shortly became a perfect wreck. Many passengers were saved, 32 lives were lost. Passengers lost: Samuel **GREGG** and sister, to Portland..." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 20 Jan 1860. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**GREGGAINS**--In this city, September 10, Mary Ann, eldest daughter of Thomas and Bridget **GREGGAINS**, aged 11 years and 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow (Friday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 23 Clinton street, between Bryant and Brannan, Sixth and Seventh." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 11 Sept 1873.

"**GREGGAINS**--In this city, September 10, Mary Ann, eldest daughter of Thomas and Bridget **GREGGAINS**, aged 11 years and 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday) at 2 1/2 o???clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 23 Clinton street, between Bryant and Brannan, Sixth and Seventh." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 Sept 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**GREGO**--In this city, March 1, George **GREGO**, a native of Austria, aged 65 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 2 March 1895.

"GREGOIRE--In this city, arched 10, Pauline GREGOIRE, be the wife of Joseph GREGOIRE, and mother of Rosie, Leonie, Joseph and Jean Baptiste GREGOIRE, and sister of Leon and Edouard WINAUT, and sister-in-law of Mr. and Mrs. L. LIEVRE, Jacques and Louis GREGOIRE, a native of Belgium, aged 26 years and 10 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday), at 1 o'clock, from the parlors of J. S. GODEAU, 305 Montgomery avenue; hence to French Church of Notre Dame des Victoires, Bush street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**GREGORY**--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 19, Antoine **GREGORY**, Italy." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"**GREGORY**--In this city, August 4, Elizabeth, beloved daughter of William and Bridget **GREGORY**, a native of San Francisco, aged 8 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, 36 Rausch street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 5 Aug 1885, p.4, c.4. Transcribed by Regina Gualco.

"GREGORY--Eugene J. GREGORY, Mayor of Sacramento from 1887-1891, and for 20 years a resident of this city, died yesterday at the home of his son Julius GREGORY, 900 Summit Avenue, the Bronx, in his 61st year. He was a native of San Francisco, and for many years was active in Republican politics on the Pacific Coast. Mr. GREGORY assisted in developing the great fruit industry of the coast, and sent the first car of California fruit to the East. In addition to his son, he is survived by his wife, Emma M. GREGORY." Source: *New York Times*, 27 March 1916. Contact: Ann Gregory Annogram@aol.com

"**GREGORY**--Minnie M." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 9 March 1915. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"**GREIF**--In San Francisco, Jan 9th, Julia Josephine, daughter of John **GREIF**, aged 3 years 4 months and 5 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 Jan 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GREMMINGER--C." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle,* 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"GREMMINGER--In this city, September 21, 1930, Chris, dearly beloved husband of the late Mary GREMMINGER, loving father of Joseph, Chris and Mae GREMMINGER, Mrs. Carrie BERTELSEN, Mrs. Nell GREEN, Mrs. Ida ZIMMERMAN and the late Mrs. Emily MOTE and Walter GREMMINGER, a native of Baltimore, Maryland, aged 79 years. A member of Court Star of the West No. 6936, A. O. of F., and charter member of Painters' Union, Local No. 19. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday) at 9 a. m. from the New Funeral Home and Chapel of United Undertakers, (2305/2596?) Howard st., at 22d st.; thence to St. Joseph's Church, 10th and Howard sts., where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 24 Sept 1930, p.17. Transcribed by Carol.

"**GRENZ**--In this city, November 24, Clara, daughter of M. and [C.?] **GRENZ**, aged 16 years and 4 months. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m. from No. 123 Langton street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 27 Nov 1885.

"**GRETTON**--In this city, March 5, George **GRETTON**, of the P. M. S. S. Co., a native of New York, aged 72 years and 6 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"**GRIBBINS**--In San Francisco, Nov. 23d, Mrs. Margaret **GRIBBINS**, aged 28 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 28 Nov 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GRIER**--In San Francisco, Mr. **GRIER**, late of Placer county." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 3 Apr 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GRIFALBA**--In San Francisco, January 10, Espirito **GRIFALBA**, aged 44 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 12 Jan 1875. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GRIFFEN**--In this city, February 13, Michael **GRIFFEN**, a native of Ireland, aged 64 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 15 Feb 1895.

"**GRIFFES**--Kate- San Francisco, July 1, 1883- At 11 o'clock this morning, Coroner **HUGHES** commenced the inquest into the death of Mrs. Kate **GRIFFES**, who was killed in the Grizzly

Bear Saloon by Martin **O'NEILL**. A large crowd was in attendance, many being attracted by a desire to see **O'NEILL** and hear his story of crime. He appeared in his shirt sleeves, attended by Robert **FERRAL**, his counsel. After the jury viewed the body, the remainder of the day was spent in examining witnesses." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 1 July 1883. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**GRIFFIN**--In this city, November 9, Abrena Jane, beloved wife of Clifford C. **GRIFFIN**, loving daughter of Captain J.J. and the late Josephine **MURRAY** and sister of Margarite, Fred, Arthur, Louis and John **MURRAY** and Mrs. Charles **HILL**, a native of Nova Scotia, Canada, aged 28 years 4 months and 5 days. (Nova Scotia papers please copy.)" Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 10 Nov 1904.

"GRIFFIN--Ann, 48 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"**GRIFFIN**--In this city, November 4, Bridget, beloved wife of the late Patrick **GRIFFIN**, beloved stepmother of Mrs. Kate **HURLEY** and grandmother of Harry and Charles **RYAN**, a native of County Waterford, Ireland." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Nov 1904.

"**GRIFFIN**--In [San Francisco harbor] Jan. 4th, of inflamation of the bowels, Capt. Geo. D. **GRIFFIN**, of Lynn, Mass." Source: *Sacramento Transcript*, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GRIFFIN**--[In San Francisco Jan 4] Capt. G.D. **GRIFFIN**, Lynn, Mass." Source: *Sacramento Transcript*, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GRIFFIN**--DEATH - in San Francisco, Oct. 21st, H.W. **GRIFFIN**, a native of Maine, aged about 40 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 27 Oct 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**GRIFFIN**--In San Francisco, July 15, Henry **GRIFFIN**, aged 45 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 17 May, 1874. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"**GRIFFIN**--In this city, October 18, Mary, beloved daughter of Michael and Annie **GRIFFIN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 3 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, corner of Geary and Broderick streets, Lone Mountain." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 19 Oct 1878, p.7.

"**GRIFFIN**--In this city, Sept. 15, 1939, Mary A., beloved wife of the late Michael J. **GRIFFIN**, loving mother of Maurice W. and Ethel C. **GRIFFIN** and sister of John **SPEILMAN**; a native of S.F. Funeral Monday, at 9 a.m. from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave.; thence to St. Ann's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Sept 1939. Submitted by Diane Tesene.

"**GRIFFIN**--In this city, Robert **GRIFFIN**, beloved stepson of Mrs. B. **McCLELLAN** and loving brother of John **GRIFFIN** and Mrs. T.P. **OWENS**, a native of California. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday), at 10 o'clock a.m., from the parlors of Valente, Marini & Co., 1524 Stockton street. Internment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 June 1902, page 6.

"**GRIFFIN**--In this city, March 31, Rosa, daughter of Bernard and Nellie **GRIFFIN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 3 April 1890, page 8.

"**GRIFFIN**--Stephen A. **GRIFFIN** was found dead in his room last night and appearances warrant the supposition that he committed suicide by taking laudanum." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 9 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**GRIFFIN**--In San Francisco, February 12, Thos.F., Infant son of Patrick and Mary **GRIFFIN**." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Feb 1873. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GRIFFIN**--William Francis, 2 years." Source:*San Francisco Examiner,* 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"GRIFFITH--Fred'k., 3 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"**GRIFFITH**--In this city, January 15, at 255 1/2 Clementina street, Frederic Louis, beloved son of H.J. and Lena M. **GRIFFITH**, aged 3 years, 3 months and 15 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francsico Examiner*, 15 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"**GRIFFITH**--In San Mateo, March 15, Hannah M., widow of John W. **GRIFFITH** and mother of Mrs. John H. **DOANE**, a native of New Jersey, aged 72 years. Funeral services will be held in San Mateo to-day (Sunday), at 11:30 o'clock a.m. Interment in I. O. O. F. Cemetery, San Francisco at 2 o'clock p.m." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Mar 1901, p.18. Transcribed by Linda McDowell.

"**GRIFFITH**--In this city, November 13, John J. beloved son of the late Morgan L. and Margaret **JONES GRIFFITH**, and devoted brother of Thomas J., Howard J. and Roderick J. **GRIFFITH** and Mrs. Fred **MERTENA** Jr., a native of Pennsylvania, aged 48 years, 4 months and 15 days. Funeral Wednesday at 1 p.m. from the parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, Valencia Street. Incineration, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"**GRIFFITH**--In this city, October 29th, Lydia, youngest daughter of Margaret and Alexander **GRIFFITH**, aged 8 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 30 Oct 1873.

"GRIFFITHS--Died at San Francisco, Mar. 2, 1882, Charles GRIFFITHS, father of W.L., of

Healdsburg; aged 68y; came to CA. in 1850; he also leaves a daughter, Mrs. S.A. **MARSHAL** and another son." Source: *Russian River Flag*, 16 Mar 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**GRIFFITHS**--September 15, E. S. **GRIFFITHS**, a native of Philadelphia, PA., aged 65 years. (Oregon papers please copy.)" Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"**GRIFFITHS**--In San Francisco, Feb. 15th, Elizabeth **GRIFFITHS**, a native of Ireland, aged 38 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 18 Feb 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GRIGGINS--In San Francisco yesterday, [1 March 1875] James NIHAN fatally stabbed Thomas GRIGGINS. The latter had driven his wife and children out of doors, and they took refuge at NIHAN's house, which angered GRIGGINS, so that he insulted and attacked the former." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 March 1875, p.1. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**GRIMES**--OBITUARY. Died, in this town, on Tuesday evening, 7th ult., Capt. ELIAB **GRIMES**, senior partner of the late firm of E. & H. GRIMES, aged 69 years. Capt. E. **GRIMES** was born in Fitchburg, Mass., A. D. one thousand, seven hundred and eighty, March 20th, he was a very efficient ship master for many years; and for nearly the last twenty years of his life, as a resident merchant in Honolulu, Oahu, Sandwich Islands. He was always looked up to as an honorable, upright and just man, and his death will be deeply felt and much lamented by his relatives and friends." Source: *The California Star*, 18 November 1848, page 3.

"**GRIMES**--In this city, September 2, Katie A., beloved daughter of Jane and the late James **GRIMES**, a native of San Francisco, aged 14 years and 10 months (New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the mother, corner of Pierce and Eddy streets." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 03 September 1884, page 4.

"**GRIMM**--With the identification of the body found in Golden Gate Park on Tuesday, as that of William **GRIMM**, a waiter, the fact is revealed that disappointment in love has added another chapter into its long history. **GRIMM** shot himself on Monday evening." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 April 1906, p.2. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**GRIMSHAW**--In Auburn, February 14, 1914, Robert, son of W.R. and Allee **GRIMSHAW**, and brother of W.R. Jr., Agnes **GRIMSHAW** of San Francisco, Mrs. **TREVASKIS** of Jackson, Amador County, and Mrs. Sadie **METCALFE**; a naive of Cosumnes, Sacramento County, Cal., aged 20 years, 2 month and 14 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow afternoon at 3 o'clock from residence of parents at Cosumnes, where funeral services will be held. Interment Slough House Cemetery." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 16 Feb 1914. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GRINNELL--Died at Guilicos Ranch, Feb. 4th, Charlie, infant son of Henry P. and Mary

**GRINNELL**, aged 7w. (San Francisco copy)." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat*, 7 Feb 1861. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**GRINNELL**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 20 -- Information was received by the police this morning that a young man about 24 years of age committed suicide by taking poison. He was a very fair-haired young man named Henry Wells **GRINNELL**, and gave out that he was a nephew of Moses **GRINNELL**, the well-known ship-owner of New York. He came to this city from China about 2 months ago and having lived very fast during the short time he was here, soon found himself considerably in debt. He tried to leave for the East by the steamer before last, but was stopped, and it is presumed that the pressure of his circumstances caused him to take his life. He had been treated for the heart disease, and that might have been the cause of his death." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 21 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GRINNELL**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 21 -- Coroner **HARRIS** held a post mortem examination on the body of Henry Wells **GRINNELL** yesterday, which developed the fact that he died from pulmonary apoplexy, and did not commit suicide." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 22 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GRINNELL**--In San Francisco, Nov. 20th, Henry W. **GRINNELL**, of New Bedford." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 22 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"GRISEZ--In this city, April 14, 1959, Mary Jane GRISEZ, beloved wife of the late Peter H. GRISEZ, devoted mother of Percy P., Cecil F. and Donald B. GRISEZ, Zetta K. CARRARA, Dorothy B. LUTTRELL and the late Marjorie G. NEARY and Reginald DETER of San Jose; survived also by five grandchildren and five great- grandchildren. A native of Little Shasta Valley, Siskiyou county, Calif. Aged 87 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service 10 a.m. Friday, April 17, at GRAY'S. Divisadero st. at Post. (Visiting hours until 9 p.m.)." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 April 1959. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"**GROSETTA**--In this city, March 20, Martin, beloved husband of Marietta **GROSETTA**, a native of Ternava, Austria, aged 65 years, 1 month and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday) at 1:30 o'clock p.m. from the Masonic Hall, corner Post and Montgomery streets." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"**GROSS**--SUDDEN DEATH in a BALL ROOM -- On Tuesday evening last, while in attendance upon an Assembly at Minerva Hall in San Francisco, a young man by name of **GROSS**, from Yreka, having just concluded a dance, and while handing his partner to a seat, fell from exhaustion into the arms of a friend, and almost immediately expired. Medical aid was quickly summoned but life was extinct. An inquest was held on the following day when it was discovered that death was caused by disease of the heart. Mr. **GROSS**, who was apparently in perfect health, and a large fine looking man, was a merchant at Yreka and was in San Francisco on business." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 29 May 1857. Transcribed by Dee. "**GROST**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 22 -- Christian **GROST**, a German, died yesterday under circumstances which lead to the belief that his complaint was hydrophobia. He was bitten about 4 years ago by a dog, supposed at that time to be mad, and the symptoms manifested upon his death were similar to those attendant upon hydrophobia." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"**GROTE**--Henry, 34 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"GROTHMAN--In this city, January 27, Richard, beloved husband of Emma GROTHMAN (nee KITZ), father of Lulu, Herman and Evelyn GROTHMAN, brother-in-law of Mr. and Mrs. C. W. CARTER, and nephew of Mrs. M. ALPERS and C. W. ALPERS, a native of Bremervorde, Hanover, Germany, aged 35 years and 4 months. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 28 Jan 1895. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"GROTHMANN--In this city, January 27, 1895, Richard, beloved husand of Emma GROTHMANN (nee RITZ) and father of Lulu, Hermann and Eelyn GROTHMANN, brother-in-law of Mr. and Mrs. C. W. CARTER and nephew of Mrs. M. ALPERS and C. W. ALPERS, a native of Bremervoerde, Hanover, Germany, aged 35 years and 4 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Tuesday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 2515 Folsom Street, near Twenty second. Interment I.O.O.F. cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"**GROVES**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: J. **GROVES**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**GROVER**--In this city, July 19th, Madame Caroline Helen **GROVER**, from England, wife of J.B. **CHEVALIER**, from France." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 20 July 1865.

"**GRUENELL**--In Oakland, March 11, Arthur, beloved husband of Virginia, father of Vina, and son of Mr. and Mrs. M. **GRUENELL** of Santa Clara, a native of California, aged 45 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"**GRUENHAGEN**--In San Francisco, Jan. 13th, J.F. **GRUENHAGEN**, aged 55 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**GRUENHAGEN**--A Merchant Dead ?? William **GRUENHAGEN**, a merchant of San Francisco, died yesterday. He was 62 years old and a native of Milwaukee." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 January 1906, p. 3. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"GRUNDELL--In this city April 9, Mrs. Catherine GRUNDELL, beloved mother of Charles Leonard, James Hubert, Richard Metcalf, Thomas Osweld and Frederick Joseph GRUNDELL, Mrs. Thomas CORBETT, Mrs. William SWABEL and Mrs. H. KRIEG, a native of St. John, New Brunswick, aged 68 years, 6 months, and 21 days. Funeral this day at 8:30 o'clock from her late residence 1213 Hampshire Street; thence to St Peter's Church where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment private. Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 April 1898. Contact: Marina Cole aquamar@earthlink.net

"GRUNDELL-- In this city Nov 26, Thomas Osweld GRUNDELL, beloved husband of Florence GRUNDELL and brother of Charles, Hubert, Richard and Frederick GRUNDELL and Mrs. CORBETT, Mrs. SWABEL, and Mrs. KRIEG. A native of Canada, aged 33 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 27 November 1903. Contact: Marina Cole aquamar@earthlink.net

"**GRUNER**--In this city, March 12, Ferdinand **GRUNER**, a native of Philadelphia, aged 40 years and 19 days. Remains at the parlors of Charles J. B. Metzler, 636 Washington street." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 March 1899, p. 6. Transcribed by Lee Radigan.

"**GRUNER**--In this city, March 12, Ferdinand **GRUNER**, a native of Philadelphia, aged 40 years and 19 days. Remains at the parlors of Charles J. B. Metzler, 636 Washington street." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**GRUNER**--In this city, March 12, Ferdinand **GRUNER**, beloved son of Elizabeth **GRUNER**, and brother of Frank and William **GRUNER** and Mrs. George **SCHAEFER** and Mrs. William J. **HERMANN**, a native of Philadelphia, aged 41 years and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock, from Eintracht Verein Hall, Twelfth street, near Folsom, where services will be held under the auspices of Eintracht Verein. By special request of the family, gentlemen will please keep their hats on at the grave, in the interest of health. Interment, Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**GRUNER**--In this city, May 28, Minnie H. youngest daughter of Frank and Helena C. **GRUNER**, aged 2 years, 6 months and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances are repsegfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence, No. 515 Vallejo street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 30 May 1886.

"**GRUNSKY**--In Stockton, Oct. 10th, Emma Mathilde, infant daughter of Charles and Clotilde **GRUNSKY**, aged 5 months and 10 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Alta California*, 16 Oct 1863, p. 6.

"**GRUNWALD**--In this city, October 31, 1872, after an illness of 15 years, Alexander **GRUNWALD**. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today

(Friday) at 1 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 1118 Howard Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"**GRUSH**--In this city, November 9, David, beloved husband of Isabella **GRUSH** and father of Clarence, William and Ethel **GRUSH**, Mrs. C. R. **HATCH** and Mrs. J. **CALLAHAN** of Seattle, a native of Ohio, aged 73 years 4 months and 6 days. A member of Piledrivers and Bridge and Structural Iron Workers Local No. 77." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 11 Nov 1904.

"HAAKE--J.C. HAAKE, a ship chandler living at 622 Twenty third Street, San Francisco, while attempting to board a Market Street cable car Thursday evening at Sixth Street, missed his footing and fell, one of the wheels of the car passing over the left leg below the knee, causing a compound fracture of the limb. The injured man was moved to the Receiving Hospital, where he was attended by the Police Surgeon. He was almost frantic with pain and grief at the thought of the trouble his misfortune would cause his wife and family of twelve children, one of whom is only a week old, He duid not seem to rally from the terrible effects of shock to his system and lingered in great pain, dying at 4:30 o' clock Friday morning [17 Oct 1884]. He was a German, 51 years of age." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 18 Oct 1884. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.\

"HAAS--DEATH -- in San Francisco, May 29th, Mrs. Charles HAAS, aged 31 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 31 May 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"HAAS--DEATH of MRS. HAAS -- Mrs. HAAS, wife of Charles HAAS, jeweler of this city, died at San Francisco on the 29th instant. She had been several weeks at the Bay on a visit. Her remains are expected to arrive this morning. Mrs. HAAS was a lady highly respected by a large circle of acquaintances, and her deceased is deeply mourned by many friends. She leaves 3 boys to mourn the sad loss of a loving mother." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 31 May 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"HAAS--In this city, October 4, 1893, Carrie H., only and beloved daughter of Henry N. and Carrie HAAS, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 months and 1 day." Source: *The Morning Call*, San Francisco, 5 Oct 1893, p. 10.

"HAAS--In this city, March 11, Henry HAAS, son of Fred and Emily HAAS, a native of Weaverville, Trinity county, Cal., aged 18 years and 8 months. (Trinity county papers please copy. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday), from the parlors of Charles J. B. **METZLER**, 636 Washington street. Interment, Masonic Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**HABER**--In San Francisco, August 13, 1874, Mrs. Esther **HABER**, aged 23 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 17 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"HABERLAN--In Oakland, December 14, Margaret Claries, beloved daughter of Mollie and

George **HABERLAN**, a native of Oakland, Cal., aged 4 months and 14 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"HABERLEN--In this city, October 30, Bessie, dearly beloved twin daughter of John and Bessie HABERLEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years, 8 months and 29 days. (Brooklyn and Albany N.Y. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Thursday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 426 Duncan street, between Church and Sanchez. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call,* 1 Nov 1888, p. 8.

"HABERLY--Fred HABERLY, a grocer's clerk, was found dead in the bathroom of his home in San Francisco, Tuesday morning with the gas turned on. He was asphixiated, but weather his death was accidental or suicideal is difficult to determine. Mr McCORMICK, the chief coroner investigated the death, but George HABERLY, the victim's brother, took him for a newspaper reporter and lent an air of mystery to the death by his action." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Nov 1900. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HACHETTE--Roy M. - 8 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 10 Apr 1900. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"HACK--In this city, March 14, Paul William HACK. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday), at 10 o'clock a. m., from Hermann Metzler's parlors, 636 Washington street. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Mar 1901, p.18. Transcribed by Linda McDowell.

"HACKE--In this city, April 30, Johanna HACKE, a native of Ireland, aged 39 years, 6 months and 10 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"HACKET--Internment in San Francisco, James C. HACKET, 35, Nov. 7, from New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 12 Dec 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"HACKETT--In this city, March 18, 1929, Edward E., dearly beloved husband of Margaret HACKETT (LYDON) and devoted brother of Mrs. M. FOLEY, Mrs. Ethel WORLEY, James, Thomas, and the late Jeremiah HACKETT and Mrs, Katherine ELVIN. A native of San Francisco. A member of the S.F.F.D.. Widows and Orphans' Mutual Aid of the S.F.F.D., David Scannell Club, Inc., Veterans Firemen's Assn., and Nelson A. Miles Camp, S.A.W.V. Friends are respetively invited to attend the funeral Thursday at 9 a.m. from the parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia st., between 25th & 26th sts., thence to St. Charles Church where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: Newspaper clipping in possession of submitter. Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"HACKETT--In this city, November 24, 1930, James W, beloved son of the late William and

Mary **HACKETT**, devoted brother of Mrs. Mamie **FOLEY**, Thomas **HACKETT**, Mrs. Ethel **WORLEY** and the late Jeremiah and Edward **HACKETT** and Catherine **ELVIN**, a native of San Francisco. Friends may call at the parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1485 Valencia St bet 25th & 26th sts. Notice of Funeral later." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 24 November, 1930 page 10. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"HACKETT--Margaret E.--In this city, July 26, 1976, Margaret E. HACKETT, dearly beloved wife of the late Edward E. HACKETT; loving aunt of Bernadette FURNANZ and William SALMON; a native of S.F.; aged 92 years. Friends are invited to attend funeral services Wednesday, July 28, at 10:30 a.m. from Duggan's Serra Mortuary, 500 Westlake Ave., east of Junipero Serra Blvd., D.C.; thence to Church of the Epiphany, where a Mass of Christian Burial will be offered at 11 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Tuesday 7:30 p.m. The Bud Duggan Family" Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 27 July 1976. Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"HADDERMAN--Died in San Francisco, Mar. 1, 1890, Herman HADDERMAN, formerly of Petaluma, nat. of Germany, aged 19y." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 8 March 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HADSELL--In this city, September 4, at the residence of his daughter, Mrs. J. LEFFIER, 867 Sutter street, George, beloved husband of Catherine E. HADSELL, father of Mrs. J. LEFFIER, the late Hiram E. HADSELL, Mrs. J.F. WEHMEYER and Luther L. HADSELL, a native of New York, aged 67 years, 1 month and 21 days. Friends and acquaintances and member of California Lodge, No. 1, A.O.U.W., are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, September 8, at 2 o'clock, from Alcatras Lodge, No. 244, F. and A. M. Interment Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland. Remains at the parlors of the California Undertaking Company, 713 Post street." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"HAFFORD--In this city, March 12, Elizabeth, wife of Samuel HAFFORD, a native of Germany, aged 55 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 13 March 1895.

"**HAGAN**--In San Francisco, Oct. 7, Patrick **HAGAN**, aged 31 years and 6 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 9 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HAGEN**--In this city, March 8, Henry **HAGEN**, a native of Germany, aged 58 years, 9 months and 3 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 9 March 1895.

"HAGER--San Francisco, Mar. 19th, Ex-Judge John S. HAGER, died of paralysis of the heart, at 3:50 o'clock this morning, at his residence, corner of Gough and Jackson Sts. His death was sudden and unexpected. A party was given at his house last evening, at which time he appeared to be in his usual health. At about 1:30 a.m., he complained of being ill and gradually growing worse, he died at the hour given." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 22 March 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**HAGGERTY**--In this city, December 11, Mary Ellen **HAGGERTY**, a native of California, aged 16 years, 8 months." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 13 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"HAGGERTY--In Berkeley, May 19, Michael, beloved husband of Hanora and father of Patrick John, Lawrence and George HAGGERTY, a native of parish Kilgalvin, County Kerry, Ireland, aged 55 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from his late residence on Adeline Street, Berkeley...." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"HAGIN--In San Francisco, March 26, 1902, Saidee L. HAGIN, beloved daughter of Mrs. S.J. HAGIN, and the late John B. HAGIN, a native of Cambridge, Ill., aged 24 years, 6 months, and 29 days." *Source: San Jose Mercury*, 30 March 1902, Page 12. Contact: Chris Havnar chris@havnar.org

"HAGIN--In San Francisco, March 26, 1902, Saidee L. HAGIN, beloved daughter of Mrs. S.J. HAGIN, and the late John B. HAGIN, a native of Cambridge, Ill., aged 24 years." Source: *The Evening News (San Jose, CA)*, 31 March 1902, Page 4. Contact: Chris Havnar chris@havnar.org

"HAGIN--FUNERAL OF MRS. HAGIN--The funeral of Mrs. Sarah HAGIN, who died in San Francisco on Sunday will take place from Woodrow???s undertaking parlors tomorrow at 11 a.m. The interment will be at Oak Hill." Source: *The Evening News (San Jose, CA)*,15 Mar 1909, Page 8. Contact: Chris Havnar chris@havnar.org

"HAGIN--In San Francisco, March 14, 1909, Mrs. Sarah J. Hagin, sister of the late C.R. SEELY and Mrs. J.P. STEWART of 68 Wilson avenue, San Jose. A native of Illinois, aged 70 years." Source: *The Evening News (San Jose, CA)*, 15 March 1909, Page 8. Contact: Chris Havnar chris@havnar.org

"HAHN--In this city, May 15, 1936, August HAHN." Source: *San Francisco Call Bulletin*, 16 May, 1936.

"**HAIGHT**--[Feb 24th 1866] - Judge Fletcher M. **HAIGHT** died in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HAIGHT--"Death of an Old Citizen. The numerous friends of Henry HAIGHT will be pained to learn of his sudden demise. He died at his residence in this city, yesterday. He was a brother of the late Hon. Fletcher M. HAIGHT, Judge of the Southern District Court of California, and uncle of Hon. H. H. HAIGHT, the present Governor of this State. He was born in Allegany County, New York, in 1820. When a young man he was a teller in the Bank of Monroe and secured hosts of friends by his affability, business capacity and unswerving integrity. He removed to St. Louis

in 1847 and became connected with the banking house of **PAGE** & **BACON**. In June 1850 he came to San Francisco with David **CHAMBERS** and F. W. **PAGE** to establish the house of **PAGE**, **BACON** & Co., those three being resident partners, and D. D. **PAGE** and H. D. **BACON** at St. Louis. The business of the firm was chiefly managed by Mr. **HAIGHT** and its California branch enjoyed several years of great prosperity; but the firm failed in 1855 owing to liabilities incurred by the house of Page & Bacon in St. Louis. For some years past Mr. **HAIGHT** has filled the office of Notary Public in this city, and been highly esteemed in all the social and business relations of life by every member of this community, acquainted with him. Of a noble and generous nature, a kind husband and father, he has gone down to the tomb leaving a widow, three fatherless children and a large circle of friends to mourn his loss."

"**HAIGHT**--In this city, 24th inst., Henry **HAIGHT**, aged 48 years. Notice of funeral will be given in this evening's papers." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 25 March 1869, page 4.

"HAIGHT--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 24, Infant son of Mr. Henry HAIGHT, 8 days." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"HAIGHT--In this city, February 7, 1906, Weltha A., wife of the late Henry HAIGHT, a native of Genesco, N. Y., aged 81 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services to-day (Thursday), February 8, at her late residence, 710 Leavenworth street, at 1:30 p.m. Interment private, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 8 Feb 1906, p.14.

"HAIN--In this city, March 29, Carl B. HAIN, a native of Germany, aged 48 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 31 Mar 1874.

"**HAINER**--In this city, September 15, Hartzell**HAINER** a native of Tennessee, aged 41 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Sept 1907, p. 6.

"HAINES--In this city, February 2, Emeline B., beloved wife of Henry M. HAINES, and mother of Edith C. and George A. HAINES, a native of New York. Funeral private Tuesday, February 4, at 10 o'clock, from the parlors of Ashley & McMullen, 325 Sixth Avenue, between Geary and Clement streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"HAINES--Sam. 30 years. Mortician, Pratt & Fherl Mortuary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"HAINES--In this city, July 6th, Virginia Lucy, only daughter of Capt E.W. and Johanna E. HAINES, aged 11 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 10 July 1865.

"HAIRE--Thayl L. HAIRE, 74, died Sunday at Holderman Hospital at the Veterans Home of California in Yountville. A native of Michigan, Mr. HAIRE served as an electrician's mate 3C in the U.S. Navy during World War I. Following his discharge, he became an accountant in San

Francisco and worked in the Bay Area until his retirement. He had been a resident of the Veterans' Home for the past 12 years. Mr. **HAIRE** is survived by his wife, Grace M. **HAIRE** of San Francisco. As Mr. **HAIRE** requested no funeral services will be held. Burial will take place in Monument Hill Memorial Park, Woodland. Arrangements are being handled by the Richard Pierce Funeral Service." Source: *Napa Register,* 20 Aug 1973. Transcribed by Evalou.

"HALEY--In this city, January 7, 1869, Esther Anne HALEY, infant daughter of William and Esther HALEY, aged 1 week, 1 day. Funeral, Friday 1 o'clock from residence of parents, Webster Street near Filbert." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 8 Jan 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HALEY,-In this city, Henry J. HALEY, beloved brother of Mrs..Wm. MAVERS and Mrs.Thomas O'CALLAGHAN, a native of San Francisco. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend funeral from his late residence, 607 Buchanan St; thence to Sacred Heart Church for services commencing at 10:30 o'clock a.m. to-morrow (Friday). Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 July, 1914. Contact: Julie Fontanacol@aol.com

"HALEY.-In this city, April 16, 1910, James HALEY, beloved son of the late Mary and Patrick HALEY, and beloved brother of Mrs. Wm. MAVERS and Mrs. T.H. O'CALLAGHAN and Henry HALEY. A native of San Francisco, aged 28 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 or 17 April 1910. Contact: Julie Fontanacol@aol.com

"HALEY--In this city, March 22, 1882, John HALEY, son of Thomas and Bridget HALEY, aged 5 months and 26 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 125 Shipley Street, between Fifth and Sixth." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"HALEY--Interment in San Francisco, April 22, Maria HALEY, St. Louis, 7." Source: *Alta California,* 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"HALEY--In the City and County Hospital, April 1, W. HALEY, a native of Ireland, aged 33 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 2 Apr 1891.

"HALEY--In this city, November 13, Mary E., relict of the late Captain Hobert HALEY, and mother of Mrs. C.M. **DOUGHERTY** and Ben **HALEY**, a native of Illinois, aged 57 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"HALEY--In this city, December 22, William Dennis, son of Patrick and Bridget HALEY, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years, 10 mos. and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 217 Bush street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 23 Dec 1873.

"HALINAN--In San Francisco, Nov. 19th, Kate, wife of Nathaniel HALINAN, aged 35 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 22 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HALL--Wednesday morning the body of a man hanging by his neck which had been fastened to a float off Harbor View. The deceased was identified as Edward B. HALL, at one time a carpet dealer in San Francisco, bur recently a salesman for William **McPHUN**. Six weeks ago he lost his position and became very despondent. He left a note declaring his intention to commit suicide." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 Mar 1886. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HALL--DISPATCH from San Francisco, Feb. 7 -- The body found in the bay at Meiggs' wharf last night is supposed to be that of Edward S. HALL, who was drowned with young WHITE at Sacramento about Christmas, though the boots do not correspond with those HALL is supposed to have had on." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 8 Feb 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HALL**--In San Francisco, June 29th, Horace **HALL**, son of Horace P. **JANES**, age 5 years and 3 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 July 1862, page 2. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"HALL--Death - Isabella HALL." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 26 Oct 1889, p. 8. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

'**HALL**--In San Francisco, June 29th, James **HALL**, aged 89 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 July 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HALL**--In this city, May 15, 1936, James F. **HALL**." Source: *San Francisco Call Bulletin*, 16 May, 1936.

"HALL--In this city, June 14th, Johanna, wife of C.E. HALL, aged 32 years and 9 months." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 16 June 1875.

"HALL--Mr. & Mrs. HALL have been arrested in San Francisco on the charge of infanticide. They were held to bail in the sum of \$5,000." Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., California), 26 Aug 1854. Transcribed by Dee.

"HALL--The will of Maria HALL has been filed for probate by her husband, Isaac R. HALL, of San Francisco. The estate is valued at \$32,000. and consists of two notes, one for \$15,000. and the other for \$17,000." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 5 Oct 1893. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HALL--March 1st, at Hall's Rancho, Miss Martha B. HALL, aged 15 years, daughter of the late Catherine HALL, of Vicksburg, Mississippi." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 20 March 1851.

Transcribed by John Ireland.

"HALL--Yesterday afternoon a boat containing Wm. **ROBINSON** and Mrs. Rebecca HALL was capsized near Hunter's Point and Mrs. HALL was drowned. Certain suspicious circumstances connects with the affair have caused the arrest of **ROBINSON**." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 13 March 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HALL--In San Francisco, Jan. 8, 1899, Richard B. HALL, husband of Olivia HALL, a native of Seneca Falls, N.Y., aged 82 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 10 Jan 1899.

"HALLANAN--In this city, December 17, Maggie Teresa, daughter of Nathaniel and Margaret HALLANAN, aged 1 year, 10 months and 14 days. Darling Maggie Teresa, you have left us, And you loss we deeply feel, For you are sleeping, darling angel, In your long bright happy home. Your Sister Marie. Friends and acquaintances are respectively invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from No. 8 Willow Avenue." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call,* 19 Dec 1873.

"HALLECK--DISPATCH from San Francisco, Feb. 15 -- The will of General Henry Wager HALLECK, dated Feb. 12, 1868, was filed for probate today. His wife, Elizabeth HALLACK [spelled 2 ways], is appointed his sole executrix and guardian of their son. He desires that his mother shall be allowed the free use of his old homestead in Oneida county, New York, during her life, and be paid \$5,000 from his estate as needed. All the remains of his estate of every description, goes to his widow and son in equal shares." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 16 Feb 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"HALLEY--In San Francisco, Oct. 4th, Frances M., wife of John C .HALLEY, aged 19 years. [Funeral at 2 o'clock, to-morrow afternoon, from the residence of C.C. JENKS, on K street, between Ninth and Tenth. Friends are invited to attend.] " Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 5 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HALLIDAY--In this city, Jan 10, 1939, Gordon (G.N.G.), beloved brother of Alexander HALLIDAY of Nova Scotia and the late J.C. HALLIDAY of Point Arena, Margaret HALLIDAY and Jessie M. PEARSON of San Francisco, a native of Nova Scotia. A member of Alta Lodge No. 205, I.O.O.F. Services Thursday at 2 p.m. at 2507 Pine St. Friends may call at the chapels of Gantner & Maison, 777 Valencia St., near 19th St., until noon Thursday. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park. (Lewis A. Maison, Director) Alta Lodge, No. 205, I.O.O.F. Brothers take notice. Funeral services for G.N. HALLIDAY Thursday, January 12th at 2 o'clock, Crocker Home Chapel at 2507 Pine St. H. Swanson, N.G." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 11 Jan 1939, p.9. Transcribed by Bill Halliday.

"HALLIDAY, John R. - In Napa City, July 11, John R. HALLIDAY, late of the Sandwich Islands, brother of Margaret J. HALLIDAY of San Francisco and Joseph C. HALLIDAY of Point Arena,

Mendocino County, a native of Pictou, Nova Scotia." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 July 1889, p.3. Transcribed by Bill Halliday.

"HALLIDAY--In Oakland, November 24, Joseph Henry, dearly beloved husband of Bessie HALLIDAY; loving father of Mrs. Clara CRISPIN, Mrs. Grace McMILLAN, Mrs. Gertrude FARNSWORTH, Mrs. Delia LUZZI and George, Rex, Joseph and Margaret HALLIDAY; son of Mrs. Kate HALLIDAY and the late J.C. HALLIDAY and brother of Mary E, J., A., D., G., F., T., W., and Florence HALLIDAY and Mrs. George P. SORENSEN and Mrs. Forrest MEAMBER. A native of Point Arena, CA. A member of Clayborne Lodge F, and A. M., Point Arena Chapter, E.S., Forrestein and Mendocino County Board of Supervisors. Funeral Tuesday at Point Arena, CA." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"HALLIDAY--In this city, January 31, Margaret J. HALLIDAY, beloved sister of Joseph C., G.N.G., Alexander T. and David HALLIDAY and Mrs. James **PEARSON** of San Francisco and Mrs. James **McGREGOR** of Providence, R. I., a native of Nova Scotia, aged 60 years 11 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are rspectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 3 o'clock p.m. from the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Company, 2475 Mission Street, near Twenty-First Street. Remains to be shipped to Point Arena, Cal. for interment." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 2 Feb 1913. Transcribed by Bill Halliday.

"HALLIGAN- In San Francisco, March 8, 1875, John HALLIGAN, aged 73 years [bad copypossibly 73, 76 or 78 years]." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 March 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**HALLMAN**--In this city, January 20, 1875, John A. **HALLMAN**, a native of Saulsburgh, Huntington County, Pa., age 34 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 22 Jan 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"HALLMAN--In this city, January 20, John A. HALLMAN, a native of Saulsburgh, Huntington County, Pa., aged 84 years. Notice of funeral in to-morrow's papers." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 21 Jan 1875, p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

**???HALLMEYER**--Antonie **HALLMEYER** died on April 3 in her 82nd year and was given Christian burial on April 6 at Cypress Lawn. She leaves to mourn her passing her sister Mrs. Lina **SCHUERER** and niece Mrs. Gus **KRAUS**.??? Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, May 1959. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"HALPINE--County Hospital, San Francisco, July 12 - James HALPINE, 33 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 13 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HALSEY**--In this city, February 2, Elizabeth, beloved wife of F.A. **HALSEY**, a native of Oakland, aged 28 years, 1 months and 5 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"HALSEY--James D." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"HALSEY--In San Francisco, on the 4th instant, Lewis T. HALSEY, of New York city, aged 22 years." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 12 Dec 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"HAM--In Visalia, Sept. 8th, J.T. HAM." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Sept 1865.

"**HAM**--In this city, January 17, James Harris **HAM**, a native of Portsmouth N.N., aged 44 years and 11 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 19 Jan 1875, p.4. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"HAM--DROWNED at ALAMEDA WHARF -- The San Francisco 'Herald' of April 27th says a German named Wm. HAM fell off the wharf at the landing of the Alameda ferry boat on the Alameda side this morning and was drowned. He was employed by E.M. **DERBY** in handling lumber at the edge of the wharf. Every effort was made to save him, by throwing over to him planks, but he seemed to have been somewhat stunned by the fall and did not take advantage of the facilities offered him for escape. He was about 40 years of age and formerly a sailor." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 30 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HAMBERGER--In this city, October 18, 1936, Anna Katherine HAMBERGER, beloved wife of Louis C. HAMBERGER, and loving mother of Mrs. Ruby SHAW and Mrs. Hazel ANDERSON, idolized grandmother of Elmer BOCKS and Vivian SHAW, a native of San Francisco, aged 76 years. A member of Alta Parlor N. D. G. W., and the Daughters of Liberty. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services, Tuesday, at 2 p.m. from the Morrison Funeral Home, 401 Baker St., at Hayes. Incineration, Olivet Memorial Park." Source *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Oct 1936. Contact: Emdunn0226@aol.com

"**HAMER**--In this city, June 24, Henry C. **HAMER**, a native of Massachusetts, aged 63 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from Alcazar Building, 112 O'Farrell Street." Source: *The San Francisco Morning Call*, 30 June 1889, p.7. Transcribed by Steven Miller.

**"HAMILTON**--THE DEATH OF A LEADING CITIZEN--COL. E.R. **HAMILTON** IN HIS 73D YEAR PASSES AWAY. A Man Greatly Respected - Was of High Character and Public Spirit. Colonel E.R. **HAMILTON**, one of the best known and one of the most esteemed citizens of Sacramento, died at his residence, 1221 L street, early yesterday morning, in the seventy-third year of his age. Colonel **HAMILTON** as a public and business man was closely identified with the interests of the city since the year 1857, and socially and hospitably he was noted for his breadth and liberality. He was born in Meadville, Pennsylvania, where his childhood and early growth were passed. In 1848 at the age of 16 he went to Pittsburg, and in four years apprenticeship learned the trade of steamboat coppersmith. He followed that vocation until April 1853, when he crossed the plains to California, reaching Sacramento in September of that year, without means but with the resolution and courage characteristic of his career. His first work here was as a shovel man

for a contractor on the banks of Lake Sutter for a meager wage and with such poor provision for comfort that he had not even blankets and had to sleep upon a bed of loose straw. In a fortnight, however, he secured a position as a porter in the store of E. AYRES, where he remained until January, 1854, when he secured employment at his trade in San Francisco and continued at it until late in 1855, when in partnership with J.L. SMITH, he set up in the stove and ironware trade at Placerville. In 1857 he sold out and came to Sacramento, forming a partnership with Mr. **PURDIN** in the stove business which was continued until 1866, when he was elected City Assessor as the nominee of the Republican party, of which political organization he was an ardent promoter. In 1867 his business capacity had commanded such attention that he was called to the Cashiership of the Sacramento Savings Bank, a position he held without interruption until less than two years ago, when he voluntarily relinquished it, but remained a director of the bank to his death. On the breaking out of the Civil War Colonel HAMILTON organized a company of sharp shooters and proffered its services to the government, but it was not called to active duty. Somewhat later he was chosen Colonel of the Fourth Infantry Regiment of the National Guard of California and in that capacity served the State well and won the confidence and high regard of all the men of his command. Colonel HAMILTON was twice married, and by his first wide had two children, a son, E.G. HAMILTON, in business at National City, San Diego County, and a daughter, Mrs. C.K. HOLIDAY, of Topeka, Kansas. His second wife, one of the leading public spirited women of the city, survives him. Colonel HAMILTON had been sick about five months, but was in that time often seen riding upon the streets. The immediate cause of his death was atheroma of the blood vessels induced by the processes of old age. Colonel HAMILTON was a man of high character, of unblemished integrity, public spirit and business capacity of notable breadth and vigor. He was esteemed one of the most substantial and influential citizens of Sacramento, devoted to its best interests and was by his love of social communion and his large hospitality and generous spirit, popularly and familiarly known to the people of the city. His friends he numbered by hundreds, and his death is deplored by them and people generally, with sincerity of mourning that is manifest only when a universally respected, a high minded and upright citizen passes away. The funeral of the deceased will take place this afternoon at the late residence and will be private. The remains will be taken to San Francisco for cremation." Source: Sacramento Union, 12 Oct 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HAMILTON--Gertrude S., 20 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"**HAMILTON**--In this city, December 14, Harry C., youngest and beloved son of Walter and Annie **HAMILTON**, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 months and 8 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"HAMILTON--In Merced, Jul 16, John C. A. HAMILTON, aged 58 years, 6 Months and 28 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 23 July 1879. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"HAMILTON--Mary K." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

"HAMILTON--In this city, February 11, Robert HAMILTON, a native of Scotland, aged 55 years."

Source: San Francisco Examiner, 13 Feb 1911, p.4. Transcribed by Carol.

"HAMILTON--In this city, January 25, Mrs. Sarah HAMILTON, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 65 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, on Sunday afternoon, January 30, at 2 o'clock, form the undertaking establishment of James McGINN, 733 Market street, between Third and Fourth." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 26 Jan 1870.

"**HAMILTON**--New is received of the death of W.B. **HAMILTON**, veteran actor, agent and theatrical manager." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HAMILTON--DEATH of an OLD MANAGER -- Mr. HAMILTON, Sr., whose sudden death was the cause of his son and daughter leaving this city last evening, thereby causing a temporary cessation in the operations of the Lockhart Dramatic Company, was one of the oldest members of the dramatic profession on this coast. He came to California in 1852 and first assumed the management of the Jenny Lind Theater in San Francisco. Previously he had been the manager of a company, who converting a flatboat into a theater, gave performances at the various river towns on the Mississippi. We believe at that period, the celebrated CHAPMAN family were associated in the same enterprise. Afterwards, with this family, he traveled in the palmy days of gold hunting through the mining towns of this State. Mr. HAMILTON, Sr., was one of the most respected and valued men in his business. Relative to the responsibilities of theatrical management, his name was a synonym for honesty. He leaves a wife and 3 children. He has played his part on this troublesome stage of earth and has made his entrance on one where the piece "works mo[illeg] smoothly." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HAMILTON--A CARD -- The following card from Miss Annie LOCKHART explains itself: "Stockton, Dec. 3, 1868. Editors, 'Independent:' In consequence of the news received today by telegram of the death of Mr. HAMILTON, Senior, father of Mr. and Miss HAMILTON, members of my company, I beg to state through your columns that I shall be unable to give the performances requested on Friday and Saturday next. The sudden affliction above mentioned necessitates the immediate departure of the lady and gentleman so nearly concerned for San Francisco. I intend as soon as possible to reorganize the company, and returning, give another series of entertainments in this city. Every encouragement to do so has been given by the liberal patronage and good will evinced by the public of Stockton; and to that public, on behalf of the company and myself, I beg to return our sincere thanks for the hearty manner in which they have appreciated our efforts to please. I also have to acknowledge with gratitude the many kind notices the press has given us. The players are always benefitted when the great intellectual lever is used for their good. Trusting that our future venture in this place may be worthy the recognition our past has received, I am, gentlemen, your obedient servant, Annie LOCKHART." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HAMILTON--The San Francisco Press Club intend to remove the remains of the late Wm. C. HAMILTON from Acapulco to the Lone Mountain Cemetery, at San Francisco. Mr. H. was at one time connected with the S. F. 'Herald.'" Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., CA), 28 Apr 1855. Transcribed by Dee.

"HAMILTON--Death of an Editor - The Boston Courier says that William C. HAMILTON, Esq., one of the editors of the San Francisco Herald, but better known here for several years an associate editor of the New York Herald, died at Acapulco, on his passage out, in the Golden Gate. He had been visiting New York and New England, on business connected with his California establishment, and started on his return on the 20th of January last. After leaving Panama, he was attacked by yellow fever, and the disease speedily proved fatal. He was buried near Acapulco, with a head and foot stone to mark his grave. Mr. HAMILTON was 37 years of age, and leaves a wife and three children in Brooklyn. He was generally esteemed by his acquaintances, and it will gratify them to know that his remains were interred with all proper respect by his fellow passengers." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 19 March 1853. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"**HAMILTON**---W.F. **HAMILTON** was found dead in his room on California street last evening. He was one of the oldest of the California Pioneers." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 16 June 1862. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HAMLIN**--Sept 30 Chester **HAMLIN**, Peori, III, 39. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"HAMMAR--In this city, August 10, Oliver HAM[MER], a native of Sweden, aged 37 years, 4 months and 13 days." Source: *Alta California,* 13 Aug 1887.

"HAMMEL--YOUNTVILLE VETERAN PASSES NAPA (Napa Co.), December 12 - David HAMMEL, veteran of the Civil War, who died at the Veterans' Home was a native Ohio. He located in Lake County in 1896. He is survived by J.L. and Frank V. HAMMEL of Stockton, William D. HAMMEL of San Francisco, Jesse and Mrs. J.O. FIFIELD, a daughter, living at Colusa. Funeral services were conducted by the G.A.R. of Napa." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 Dec 1919, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HAMMILL--Mrs. C.P. HAMMILL, nee Mary LIVCY, departed this life at her home in San Francisco last Friday, aged 30y 5m. Mrs. HAMMILL was born in Mo., and at a young age removed to Healdsburg with her parents. On June 11, 1882, she married C.P. HAMMILL and removed to San Francisco. She leaves her husband and two children, a daughter, 9 years, and a baby boy. The remains were interred at Oak Mound Cemetery, this place, last Sunday." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 19 May 1892. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HAMMILL--In this city, August 8, Charles, beloved son of Charles P. and Mary HAMMILL, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 moths. [Boston, Mass., papers please copy.] Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday) at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, 5 Hunt street, off Third, near Howard." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 9 Aug 1885.

"**HAMMIT**--Sudden Death - A man named John **HAMMIT**, who went from Columbia to San Francisco, on Sunday last, died suddenly on Tuesday at Sullivan's Boarding House. Deceased was a native of Cork county, Ireland, but latterly from Vermont." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 7 Feb 1856. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HAMMOND**--In this city, Oct. 23d, Ellen **HAMMOND**, daughter of John and Maria **HAMMOND**, aged 9 months and 7 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 24 Oct 1865.

"**HAMMOND**--In this city, April 29, James **HAMMOND**, a native of Cincinnati, aged 46 years and 3 months." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"**HAMMOND**--In San Francisco, March 7, 1865, Maria **HAMMOND**, wife of John **HAMMOND**, aged about 32 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 9 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HAMMOND--Died -- HAMMOND -- at Bitterwater, June 16, 1887, Mrs. Nellie P. HAMMOND, wife of C.S. HAMMOND, of San Francisco, aged 27 years." Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 1 July 1887. Transcribed by Dee.

"HAMMOND--Major Richard P. HAMMOND, President of the Board of Police Commissioners in San Francisco since 1878, died in that city of pneumonia, last Saturday, aged 71 years. He was a native of Maryland and a veteran of the Mexican war. He was a Democrat of the old school and an honorable man." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 3 Dec 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"HAMMOND--In Alameda, November 22, William HAMMOND, father of Mrs. R. and Mrs. J.H. GIBBONS, aged 76 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Nov 1885.

"HAMMOND--In this city, January 30, William HAMMOND, a native of Ireland, aged 56 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 January 1894, Page 4.

"HAMPSON--In this city, June 28, Olive A., beloved wife of the late Henry A. HAMPSON, and mother of John H., George H., R.I. and Mae E. HAMPSON, a native of Ohio, aged 54 years, 2 months and 14 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 June 1904.

"HANANER--In San Francisco, July 3d, Barbette, wife of B. HANANER [spelling iffy], aged 36 years." Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., CA), 21 July 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"HANCE--In this city, May 27, Jane, daughter of John and Annie HANCE, aged 22 years, 5 months and 19 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 29 May 1885, p. 4. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"HANCHETT--Death of Mrs. Lucy HANCHETT--Mrs. Lucy UPSON HANCHETT passed away this morning in San Jose. The news of the death was a sad shock to the relatives of Mrs. HANCHETT in this city, for although they knew she had been ill, it was not believed her ailment was of a serious nature. Deceased was born in Sacramento, and resided here until her marriage about ten years ago to Lewis HANCHETT, when she took up her residence in San Francisco. She was held in high **esteem** by the young people of Sacramento. A few months ago she moved to San Jose. She was the sister of L.S., **MILLER**, Burchell, Nellie and Marian **UPSON**, of this city, and Mrs. W.R. **ORMSBY**, of San Francisco. She leaves two daughters. The funeral will take place Friday morning from San Jose, and the interment will be made in the Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland." Source: *The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 13 June 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HAND--Dispatch from San Francisco Feb 21, 1871 -- The examination of Dr. Chas. O'DONNEL, on a charge of murder in causing the death of Mrs. HAND by procuring abortion, was commenced today but not concluded." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 21 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"HAND--From San Francisco, Feb. 21 -- Judge SAWYER today, after hearing the evidence for the prosecution, the same as given before the Coroner, in the case of Dr. Chas. O'DONNEL, charge with causing the death of Mrs. HAND by producing an abortion, dismissed the complaint, stating that he did not consider that the testimony established the charge, and thought that it would be a dangerous precedent to hold a physician for trial for so serious an offense without most direct and positive testimony. O'DONNEL's friends applauded him when the decision was made. O'DONNEL is still to be examined on a charge of causing the death of Eugenie CHAUVETTE in the same manner some months since." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 22 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

**"HANDCOCK**--Known in Yuba - Marysville (Yuba Co.), Sept. 22 - W.A. **HANDCOCK**, who died last Sunday in San Francisco, was quite well known and popular in this city. For several months while in the employ of the Bay Counties Power company he and his family were guests at the United State's hotel." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 23 Sept 1910. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HANDY--In this city, September 23, 1930, Fred C. HANDY of Ukiah, Calif., husband of the late Amy HANDY loving brother of Percy W. HANDY of Ukiah, Calif., Mrs. Ernest S. WHEELER of Honolulu, Florence M. HANDY nd Mrs. Hazel H. MELONE of San Francisco. Friends may call at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter st., near Polk, until 10 o'clock Wednesday evening, September 24th. Funeral services will be held at Ukiah, Calif., at 2 o'clock p. m., Friday, Sept. 26, 1930." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 24 Sept 1930, p.17. Transcribed by Carol.

"HANGLIN--In this city, January 9, Annie M. HANGLIN, daughter of Margaret SWEENEY and the late Jas. HANGLIN, and stepdaughter of Michael SWEENEY, aged 18 years, 4 months and 5 days. The funeral will take place to-day (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of her parents, 51 Second street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 11 Jan 1886.

"HANKS--In this city, July 8, James Patrick, son of J.M. and Kate HANKS, aged 1 year, 11 months and 20 days. The funeral will take place to-day (Friday) from the residence of the parents, 412 Minna street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 9 July 1875.

"HANLAN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 8 -- -The dead body found floating in the bay on Wednesday morning, was last evening identified as that of Henry HANLAN, a discharged soldier, who had been missing from the Western Hotel, on Broadway, for several days." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 9 Jan 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HANLEY--In San Francisco, March 3d, Fanny Maria, only chile of George W. and Mary HANLEY, aged 1 year, 17 months and 15 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 7 March 1859. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HANLEY--In this city, September 6, George H. HANLEY, beloved son of Nathaniel and Delia HANLEY, and brother of Alfred W. HANLEY and Mrs. James FARRELL, a native of San Francisco, aged 29 years, 9 months and 12 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, September 9, at 8:30 o'clock from his late residence, 8847 Twenty fifth street; thence to St. Paul's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"HANLEY--DEATH of an OLD MAN in the Station House -- An old man by name of Thomas HANLEY was found lying in the streets of San Francisco on Saturday night and taken to the Station House for safe keeping. The following morning he was found dead. He had been living with his son, who is said to be in affluent circumstances, but being accustomed to drink the son's wife ordered him from the house. The old man left the house, and for 2 nights previously to his removal to the station-house, he had slept exposed in the streets. He was a man apparently over 70 years of age. The following is the verdict of the Coroner's jury: We, the undersigned Jurors, convened to inquire into the cause of death of Thomas HANLEY, who died in the station house on the 12th June, 1859, do find that the deceased was from Limerick, Ireland, aged 75 years; and we further find that the cause of his death was from exposure, intemperance and debility. We feel it our duty to censure the conduct of his son, Thomas HANLEY, and that son's wife, for their cruelty, in refusing shelter to the deceased, compelling him to roam about the streets without shelter or means of subsistence." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 19 June 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"HANLON--HANLON, William J. beloved father of Willima J. Jr., John J., Margery POWERS

and Evangeline M. **CONE**, brother of Thomas P. b, also survived by 8 grandchildren . . . Mirabel Mortuary Chapel, Calvary Cemetery." Source: *Los Angeles Times*, 28 July 1968. Transcribed by Colleen Norby

"**HANNAN**--In this city, November 18, Mary, wife of Michael **HANNAN**, aged 33 years. Funeral Friday, at 8:45 a.m., from No. 9 Gilbert street; thence to St. Rose's Church." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 20 Nov 1885.

"HANNAN--Michael, 72 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"**HANNAN**--In this city, February 15, Willie, son of Martin and Maggie **HANNAN**, aged 9 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"HANNIGAN--In this city, October 22d, Winifred, wife of Edward HANNIGAN, a native of County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 32 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner,* 23 October 1878.

"HANNIVER--In this city, December 17, Mary, beloved daughter of William and the late Nora A. HANNIVER, and sister of Frank HANNIVER, granddaughter of Mr. and Mrs. John SULLIVAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years 5 months and 11 days. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Saturday), at 10:30 o'clock a.m., from the residence of the grandparents, 1122 Bryant street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 December 1903, p. 6. Contact: Susan Quinn quisus@gmail.com

"HANNIVER--In this city, July 12, William HANNIVER, a native of Mallow, County Cork, Ireland, aged 55 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 2 0'clock p.m., from his late residence, No. 1230 Sacramento street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 13 July 1880 p. 4/5. Contact: Susan Quinn quisus@gmail.com

"HANNOCK--Interment in San Francisco, April 17, Wm. HANNOCK, Prussia, 24." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"HANNON--In this city, December 30, 1869, Ann HANNON, beloved wife of Peter HANNON, a native of City of Dublin, Ireland, age 35 years. Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this afternoon, at 2 1/2 o'clock, from her late residence, 248 Tehema Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 Jan 1869, p.1. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HANRAHEN--In this city, December 31, John, son of William and Kate HANRAHEN, aged 6 months and 21 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Sunday) afternoon, at 1 o'clock from the residence of the parents on the San Bruno Road." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 2 Jan 1870.

"**HANS**--[In San Francisco Jan 4] John **HANS**, Oregon, 24, cholera." Source: *Sacramento Transcript*, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HANSEN--In this city, Nov. 18, Anthony HANSEN, a native of Drammen, Norway, aged 32 years and 23 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 20 Alvarado street, between Twenty-second and Twenty-third, Valencia and Guerrero. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 20 Nov 1888, p. 8. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"HANSEN--HANSEN, Charles A." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 April 1893. Transcribed by Joyce.

"HANSEN--At Mount Eden, March 14, Christian P. HANSEN, a native of Denmark, aged 77 years, 2 months and 4 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 15 March, 1895.

"HANSEN, In this city, February 8, Henry HANSEN, a native of Denmark." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 10 Feb 1880. Transcribed by jch.

"HANSEN--In San Francisco, March 11th, Henry P. HANSEN, a native of Germany, aged 32 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 12 March 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HANSEN--In San Francisco, March 31st, James HANSEN, a native of Denmark, aged 33 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee,* 2 Apr 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HANSEN--In this city, April 4, John, beloved husband of Margaretha HANSEN, and father Frida HANSEN and Adolph and Anna LACKMANN, a native of Haide, Holstein, Germany, aged 47 years, 2 months and 25 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 April 1891. Transcribed by Carolyn Feroben.

"**HANSEN**--John L. Hansen, the keeper of the big Dutch Windmill in Golden Gate Park, met his death last night by falling a distance of fifty feet from the guide-mill platform to the base of the tower." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 6 April 1906. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"HANSEN--Katie, 20 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"HANSEN--In this city, March 12, Mary, beloved wife of the late Peter HANSEN, and mother of Peter R. HANSEN and the late Mrs. Ella M. McGINNESS, a native of the parish of Anakissy, County Cork, Ireland, aged 77 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 8:30 o'clock, from the residence of her nieces, O'HALLORAN, 709 Howard street; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"HANSEN--In this city, March 12, Mary, beloved wife of the late Peter HANSEN, and mother of Peter R. HANSEN and the late Mrs. Ella M. McGINNESS, a native of the parish of Anakissy,

County Cork, Ireland, aged 77 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday), at 8:30 o'clock, from the residence of her nieces **O'HALLORAN**, 709 Howard street; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"HANSEN--In this city, December 6, Peter HANSEN." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner,* 6 Dec 1884.

"HANSEN--One month post-Earthquake Headline: Nine More Are Reported Dead and Total is 392...The other four victims were Theodore P. HANSEN, 102 First Street; Margaret E. FUNDENBERG and her fourteen-year-old son, Eugene G. FUNDENBERG, OF 172 Seventh Street, and Fred C. ORNDORFF, a former newspaperman. E. T. JOHNSON of 42 Prospect Avenue recovered the remains of HANSEN from the ruins of 102 First Street, where Hansen had kept a restaurant. (Theodore P. HANSEN perished in the April 18, 1906 earthquake in San Francisco. Resident of Fruitvale. Born March 28, 1864 in Ballum, Denmark. Married to Thea EYSTAD from Trogstad, Norway)." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 May 1906, page 2. Contact: Lianne Anderson Ithomsonanderson@aol.com

"**HANSON**--Died in San Francisco, Sept. 6th, Charles Albert, only son of Charles and Charlotte **HANSON**; of Redwood City, aged 11 months and 20 days." Source: *San Mateo County Gazette* (Redwood City, San Mateo County, CA), 8 September 1860, Vol. 2 No. 23. Transcribed by jch.

"HANSON--Passed out, November 19, 1916 Edward H. HANSON, son of the late Peter HANSON, a native of New York (Mendocino, Cal. papers please copy)." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 20 Nov 1916, p. 14.

"HANSON--Frank W. HANSON, of this city [Marysville, Yuba County], has received the sad news of the death of his brother, Everett C. HANSON, which occurred in San Francisco Saturday. Deceased was well known in the vicinity of Suisun, where he was born. He had been ill for some time. He was but 29 years of age. The burial took place to-day at San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 January 1906, p.6. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"HANSON--RECEIVED SAD NEWS--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), January 8 - Frank W. HANSON, of this city, has received the sad news of the death of his brother, Everett C. HANSON, which occurred in San Francisco Saturday. Deceased was well known in the vicinity of Suisun, where he was born. He had been ill some time. He was but 29 years of age. The burial took place to-day at San Francisco." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 8 Jan 1906, page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

**"HANSON**--Drowned.--On Sunday last, two men belonging to the brig Belfast, now lying in port, named Henry **HANSON** and John **BRATTON**, were passing from the shore to the vessel, when by some means the boat capsized and the men unfortunately drowned before assistance could

be rendered. Owing to the force with which the current runs in the Bay, it is impossible to recover the bodies of drowned persons." Source: *Californian*, 30 Sept 1848, p.2.

"HANTZE/KRALL--In Marysville, Yuba County, March 5, 1920, by Justice of the Peace J. M. MORRISSEY, Charles E. HANTZE of San Francisco and Lavina KRALL of Marshfield, Coos County, Oregon." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 6 March 1920, p. 20. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"HAPPERSETT -- A GOOD MAN GONE -- Rev. R. HAPPERSETT, D.D., for several years pastor of the Presbyterian Church in this city, died at 10 o'clock yesterday morning. He was seized with an attack of bilious fever a week ago, which terminated in typhoid fever and resulted fatally in defiance of all that medical skill could do to arrest its career. The sudden and unexpected decease of the reverend gentleman cast a cloud of sorrow and sadness over the minds of a large number of friends, who prized him highly, not only as a minister, but as one of those genial gentlemen who made good impressions on the minds of the people wherever he went and who. at all times, showed that practical consistency of life which ever marks the course and career of a truly honest man. He was a native of Chester county, Pennsylvania, and was 52 years of age. He was a graduate of Princeton College, New Jersey, and for a number of years was Secretary of the Board of Publication; likewise of the Board of Domestic Missions of the Presbyterian Church. At the time of his death he was Secretary and Treasurer of the State Insane Asylum, and was largely interested in real estate in San Joaquin county. Immediately after his decease the sad intelligence was telegraphed to San Francisco, likewise stating that arrangements were made to have the funeral services take place at the Presbyterian Church this (Wednesday) evening. In return, at 2 o'clock p.m., T.R. ANTHONY received the following dispatch: "San Francisco, Oct. 2 -- To T.R. ANTHONY: Sad news. Dr. WADSWORTH and Dr. HAPPERSETT's most intimate friends, earnestly desire that the funeral should be here, and that the remains should be placed in a vault, awaiting order of friends East. Bring remains down, if you concur, on this evening's boat." In accordance with this, services will be held at the Presbyterian Church precisely at 1 o'clock so that they may be concluded previous to the departure of the boat, when the remains of the deceased will be taken to San Francisco. Rev. Mr. DEAL will conduct services of the church and all the clergy of the city and vicinity are invited to attend. Thus in obedience to the despotic decrees of the Angel of Death, another good man fades from earthly vision; only, however, in spirit, to awake in a world of cloudless and eternal day." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 3 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"HARAHAR--In San Francisco, June 2, Patrick HARAHAR, aged 47 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 17 Nov 1877. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HARAZSTHY--Arped HARAZSTHY, a prominent viticulturist and wine merchant in this State, was found in dying condition on the sidewalk at the corner of Hyde and Washington Streets, San Francosci, early this morning. He died while being removed to the Receiving Hospital. Heart disease is the supposed cause. His father, Agaston HARAZSTHY, was one of the most noted viticulturists in America." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Nov 1900. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HARDER-- In this city, Jan. 3, 1950, Elsie HARDER, beloved wife of Henry J. HARDER, loving mother of Irvin and Evelyn HARDER, sister of Mrs. O.C. NELSON, Mrs. Paul VOGIER, Mrs. John WHITTNER of Tracy, Calif., Henry and Fred TIEDMANN. Funeral services Friday afternoon, 1 o'clock, at the Mortuary of Halsted & Co, 1123 Sutter St near Polk. Entombment, Woodlawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 6 Jan 1950.

"HARDGROVE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 10 -- The trial of John CAMPBELL, indicted for manslaughter for the killing of Anthony HARDGROVE over a year ago, was postponed by Judge Dwinelle this morning until the 19th instant, owing to the absence of important witnesses for defense. It will be remembered that CAMPBELL was convicted in the 12th District Court, but was granted a trial by the Supreme Court, and the case transferred to the 15th District Court for 2nd trial." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"HARDIN--In this city, October 9, 1893, Edwin HARDIN, a native of Kentucky, aged 37 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 October 1893, page 10.

"HARDIN--Ursula M." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

"HARDING--In this city, June 4, Ellie Sepantus, beloved and only daughter of William and Mary A. HARDING, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years, 5 months and 5 days. [Montana papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), ..." (copy incomplete). Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 5 June 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"HARDING--In Providence, R. I., Dec. 3d, 1857, Mrs. Mary HARDING, widow of the late Captain Benjamin HARDING, of Bristol, and mother of Mr. Samuel C. HARDING, of this city, aged 74 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"HARDING--In this city, December 20, 1918, William HARDING, beloved husband of the late Mary A. HARDING, and loving father of the late James I. HARDING, a native of Ireland, aged 73 years and 10 months. A member of Division No 6, A.O.H. and Court Zenith, no. 21, Foresters of America. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Monday) December 23, 1918, at 8:30 o'clock, from the parlors of Carew & English, 1618 Geary st.; thence to St. Paul's Church, corner of 29th and Church sts., where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Officers and members of Court Zentih, No. 21, F. of A., are requested to attend the funeral of our late Brother HARDING...By order of Raymond MUSANTE, C.R., L.A. RICHARDS, Fin. Secty." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Dec 1918.

"HARDMANN--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 3, 1850: Jacob HARMANN, 62, France, cholera." Source: *Alta California*, 4

Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"HARDMYER--In this city, December 30, 1868, Marie HARDMYER, wife of William HARDMYER, a native of Switzerland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this Friday afternoon from her late residunce, Southeast corner of Sutter and Leavenworth Streets." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 Jan 1869, p.1. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HARDY--Hon. James H. HARDY died in San Francisco on Thursday, June 11th, at the age of 42 years. Judge HARDY was a man of eminent ability, and, though not free from faults, possessed of those higher attributes of manhood which made him dear to a large circle of friends throughout the State." Source: *San Benito Advance* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 20 Jun 1874. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HARDY**--June 11, 1874 - Judge James H. **HARDY** died in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HARFORD--CAPTAIN HARFORD, of San Francisco, died last Sunday from the effects of eating mussels, and twelve others were poisoned at same time in the same manner." Source: *San Luis Obispo Tribune*, 9 July 1870." Transcribed by Jackie Lamorie.

"HARKIN--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: J. HARKIN." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HARKINGS--San Francisco, Oct. 17--Elizabeth HARKINGS, aged 6 years, was run over by a heavy truck, in front of Woodward's Garden, today and instantly killed." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"HARKINS--Dispatches from San Francisco, June 28 -- Michael HARKINS, formerly a constable, and an old resident of the city, died this afternoon." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 29 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"HARGAIN--RESPITED. Governor **DOWNEY** has granted Michael HARGAIN, who was to be executed in San Francisco on the 3d for the murder of his wife, a respite until the 14th of June next, to give time to examine applications for a commutation of sentence." Source: *San Mateo County Gazette* (Redwood City, CA), 4 May 1861, Vol. 3 No. 5. Transcribed by jch.

**"HARGRAVES** (nee **BARTOLD**)--In this city, February 1, Eleanor, dearly beloved wife of Herbert E. **HARGRAVES**, loving mother of Eleanor **HARGRAVES**, daughter of Christine O. **BARTHOLD** and sister of Mrs. Fred **SIEBE**, Robert, Bert, Agnes and Edna **BARTHOLD**, a

native of San Francisco, aged 28 years and 5 months. (Providence, R.I., papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Tuesday, February 4, at 2 o'clock at the parlors of H.F. Suhr & Co., 2919 Mission street, between Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth. Interment, Greenlawn Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Twenty-eighth and Valencia streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"HARLAN--In this city [San Francisco], October 16, Christina M., beloved wife of the late Jacob W. HARLAN and mother of Robert J. McDONALD, a native of Nova Scotia, aged 70 years. (Stockton papers please copy.) Remains at the parlors of McFadden, McBrearty & Green, 1171 Mission street, between Seventh and Eighth." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Oct 1903, p 6. Contact: Steve Harrison raleighwood@juno.com

"HARLEY--In San Francisco, March 28th, Francis J. HARLEY, a native of Virginia, aged \*9 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 31 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HARLEY--At Anderson Springs, Oct. 21, George HARLEY, a native of San Francisco, aged 35 years, 5 ,os. [Mr. HARLEY was the head of the well-known firm, the Chas HARLEY Co., with headquarters at New York. He has been a sufferer for years from chronic liver complaint and had sought all the relief that wealth and loving care could command. Arriving in San Francisco he was recommended to the San Benito Springs as a chance for prolonging his life a few days. At the time of his arrival he was past all hope???." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 28 Oct 1898. Transcribed by Dee.

"HARMAN--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 27, John HARMAN, England, 42." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"HARMEYER--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Mar. 2 - Louis **BERREGAS**, a native soldier, stabbed William **HARMEYER**, mate of the schooner Fortune, in a dance cellar a few evening ago and **HARMEYER** has since died. **BERREGAS** has been arrested." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 Mar 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"HARMON--In this city, August 3, Charles L. HARMON, a native of New York, aged 33 years and 11 months." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 5 Aug. 1884, p. 8.

"HARNEY--The will of Danielle HARNEY was filed for probate yesterday. He bequeathed a \$16,000 estate to his children - Charles S. HARNEY, Joseph G. HARNEY, Winnifred E. WHITE and the Mary E. O'HARA." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**HARNEY**--Dispatch from San Francisco, Nov. 27 -- The wife of County Clerk Wm. **HARNEY** died yesterday after a brief illness." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"HARNISCH--John C. HARNISCH, Age: 55, Occupation: Carpenter, Birthplace: Denmark, Place of Death: German Hospital, Date of Death: 6 May 1867 Cause: Peritonitis, Burial: Laurel Hill." Source: Mortuary Record of City and County of San Francisco, Volume 1, 8 May 1867, Cert. No 4605. Contact: M. Cole aquamar@earthlink.net

"**HAROLD**--In this city, June 3, Philip **HAROLD**, a native of Germany, aged 57 years and 7 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 6 June 1877. Contact: Emdunn0226@aol.com

"HARPER--In this city, October 15, Adelaide E., dearly beloved wife of Edgar R. HARPER and eldest daughter of Lucas and Kate **TULLY**, a native Roxbury, Mass., aged 30 years, 3 months and 12 days. Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Sunday), at ---o'clock A.M., from the residence of the parents, 313 Brannan street; thence to St. Rose's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 16 Oct 1886, p. 4, col. 8. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"**HARPER**--In this city, December 23, at the City and County Hospital, Charles A. **HARPER** a native of Philadelphia, Penn., aged 54 years. [Baltimore and Philadelphia papers please copy.]" Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 Dec 1880 p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"HARPER--In this city, Oct. 27, 1963, Gustavus D., beloved husband of Regina T. HARPER, loving father of Edward G., Dr. Harold A. HARPER and Mrs. Regina M. HARRIES, loving grandfather of Mrs. Ann H. SUTHERLAND, Mrs. Jean H. CORRIGAN and Teresa M. HARRIES; a native of San Francisco. A member of Presidio parlor No 194 N.S.G.W. Private services took place Oct. 29 with a Requiem Mass at Star of the Sea Church, followed by internment in Holy Cross cemetery. Spiritual bouquets or memorials may be sent to St. Mary's Hospital." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Oct 1963, p 52. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"HARRENBURG--In Alameda County, December 8, 1890, Ludwig Edward, beloved husband of Dora HARRENBURG, and father of Bertha HARRENBERG, a native of Vegesack, Germany, aged 5 years, 10 months and 13 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services TO-MORROW (Thursday), at 2 o clock P.M., from Eintracht Hall, 316 Post street. Interment, I.O.O.F. Cemetery. Remains at the undertaking parlors of Suhr & Becker, 1209 Mission street, near Eighth." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call,* 10 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"HARRENDEN--Mary J. HARRENDEN, 78, Aug. 24, Mass." Source: *New York Times,* 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland

"HARRIGAN--In this city, September 8th, Andrew HARRIGAN, a native of County Limerick, Ireland, aged 56 years and 19 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Wednesday), from his late residence, 1509 Powell street,

and thence to St. Francis Church, Vallejo street, where a solemn Requiem Mass will be celebrated at 10 o???clock a.m." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 9 Sept 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"HARRIGAN--At his residence, No. 1509 Powell street, Monday, September 8, Andrew HARRIGAN, a native of County Limerick, Ireland, aged 56 years and 18 months. A solemn Requiem Mass will be sung at St. Francis Church, at 10 o'clock, from which place the funeral will leave at 2 o'clock. Funeral to take place to-day (Wednesday) September 10th." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 Sept 1873.

"HARRIGAN--In this city, March 15, John Mathew, beloved son of John J. and Marguerite D. HARRIGAN, a native of San Francisco, age 4 years 1 month and 8 days. The funeral will take place to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p. m., from the residence of his grandfather, Mathew NUNAN, 422 Oak street. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Mar 1901, p.18. Transcribed by Linda McDowell.

"HARRIGAN--FUNERAL OF JAMES HARRIGAN TO-DAY--GRASS VALLEY (Nevada Co.), May 26 - The funeral of James HARRIGAN, who died at an early hour yesterday morning, will take place this afternoon from St. Patrick's Catholic Church, where services are to be held. Two weeks ago Mr. HARRIGAN was found lying by the roadside between this city and Forest Springs, his home. He had been to town, and when he did not return home at the hour expected a search was instituted for him by his family, with the above result. He continued to sink until his death. Mr. HARRIGAN was a highly esteemed pioneer, and leaves a wife and nine children to mourn his death." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 26 May 1904, Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HARRIGAN--Oct. 31 [1860] - Two murders were committed at San Francisco, one by Michael HARRIGAN, cutting the throat of his wife. Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HARRIGAN--In this city, January 22 [1912], William A., beloved husband of Olive E. HARRIGAN, brother of Michael, Joseph and George HARRIGAN, Mrs. W.W. [unreadable], Mrs. Thomas FLOOD, a native of San Francisco, aged 52 years, 7 months and 25 days. Member of California Parlor, No. I.N.S.G.W. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, January 25 at 9 o'clock from his late residence, 360 Eleventh av, thence to Star of the Sea Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for teh repose of his soul. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"HARRIMAN--In this city, 23d inst., George C. HARRIMAN, a native of Maine, aged 34 years, 2 months and 20 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attent the funeral this day (Thursday), at 11 o'clock A.M., from the First Congregation Church, corner of California and Dupont streets." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 25 March 1869, page 4.

"HARRIMAN--In this city September 8 age(?), relic of the late W. K. HARRIMAN and mother of

Daniel F. **CREED** and Mrs. Charles **WHIBACK**, a native of county Kildare, Ireland, aged 52 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Report*, Vol. XXXVIII No. 60, 9 Sept 1887. Transcribed by Adrienne.

"HARRINGTON, Agnes J.: Funeral services will be held tomorrow for Agnes J. HARRINGTON, 59, who died at her home, 1710 Wolfe Drive, San Mateo, Monday, suddenly. She was a native of San Francisco and had lived in this area for 24 years. Surviving is her husband, Daniel F. HARRINGTON of San Mateo; children, Henry E. HARRINGTON of Ukiah; Mrs. Arnold McKEOWN of San Jose; Richard D. HARRINGTON of San Francisco; Daniel F. HARRINGTON, also of San Francisco; Brian M. HARRINGTON, San Francisco; brothers and sisters, Richard FARLEY of Belmont; Mrs. Elsie BREGY of Redwood City; Edward J. FARLEY of San Francisco, and Mrs. Marcella HALLING of Redwood City, and five grandchildren. Funeral services will begin at 9:30 a.m. from the Patterson and O'Connell Chapel. A requiem mass will be said at the new St. Matthew's Catholic Church at 10:00 a.m. The rosary will be recited tonight at 7:45 p.m. at the chapel, interment will be at Holy Cross Cemetery in Colma." Source: San Mateo Times, 16 Oct 1968. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"HARRINGTON--In this city, January 13, [1912], Cornelius, dearly beloved husband of Julia HARRINGTON, and loving father of John M., Cornelius, and Thomas F. HARRINGTON, Mrs. M. PLOEBN [?] and Mrs. Thomas B. LLOYD, a native of Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, January 19, at 8:30 o clock, from the parlors of McBrearty & McCormick, 915 Valencia street, near Twentieth; thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"HARRINGTON, Rev. J.F." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"HARRINGTON--James I., 28 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 28 April, 1906. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"HARRINGTON--HARRINGTON, James J." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 April 1893. Transcribed by Joyce.

"HARRINGTON--[July 4th 1867] - John HARRINGTON was suffocated by gas while laying pipe in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HARRINGTON--In this city, January 24, Julia HARRINGTON, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 19 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Tuesday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from St. Mary's Hopsital." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 25 Jan 1870.

"HARRINGTON--In this city, October 17, Mary Anne, beloved wife of Patrick A. HARRINGTON and daughter of Samuel CARNDUFF, of Menlo Park, San Mateo County, a naive of San Francisco, aged 27 years. R.I.P. [Washington D. C., papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend her funeral today (Wednesday) at 2 o???clock p.m., from her late residence, No. 8 Hunt street." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 20 Oct 1880 page Y.

"HARRINGTON--In this city, November 8, Thomas HARRINGTON, a native of Ireland, aged 66 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 10 Nov 1904.

"HARRINGTON--In this city, September 2, 1883, Timothy HARRINGTON, beloved husband of Hannah HARRINGTON, a native of the parish of Coharah, County Cork, Ireland, aged 45 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, No. 66 Shipley Street." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 3 Sept 1883, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"HARRIS--A Pioneer Dead -- In San Francisco on Sunday last, Aaron HARRIS was found dead in bed. On that day a family reunion was to be held to celebrate the forty-first anniversary of the marriage of Mr. and Mrs. HARRIS. He was the first man to drive a stage into the Yosemite." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 9 Jan 1906, p.10. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"**HARRIS**--In this city, May 10, Cecilia Elizabeth, twin daughter of David and Mary Jane **HARRIS**, aged 2 years, 1 month and 18 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 11 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"HARRIS--D.T. HARRIS of San Francisco, who had been for several days at Preston, Sonoma Co., receiving treatments for cancer of the stomach, came to this city Friday evening in a buggy on his return home. He drove into the stable of E.H. **BECK**, on West St., and as he alighted from the buggy he was seized with a hemorrhage. Being a total stranger in the community he called for aid from the Knights of Pythias order, of which he was a member. All care and medical aid was given with promptness. He was taken to the Union Hotel and Iain in bed. He lingered in terrible agony until Tuesday morning, when he expired. The deceased was about 50y. His wife was at his side at the supreme hour. The remains were interred at Oak Mound." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 13 Oct 1892. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HARRIS--San Juan -- Daniel HARRIS, a former merchant of San Juan, died Tuesday at his residence in San Francisco???he leaves a wife and several children???he was 56 years old." Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito County, CA), 23 Nov 1888. Transcribed by Dee.

"HARRIS--A Man Burned to Death -- A fire occurred on Friday evening, at No. 4 Merchant street, San Francisco. Before the flames were subdued the horrid spectacle was presented of a

dead man being dragged out of the flames by the feet, by the firemen. The flames had encircled him and caused his death. The body proved to be that of David Calville **HARRIS**. He was formerly, says the S.F. 'Alta,' an influential merchant of Baltimore, and twice a candidate for Mayoralty of that city. He has a brother, a member of Congress from Maryland. He leaves a wife and 2 children in Baltimore. The loss by the fire was about \$11,000." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 31 Oct 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"HARRIS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 30 -Captain E. HARRIS, of the schooner 'Wild Pigeon,' died at his residence yesterday of consumption." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 31 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HARRIS--Near Sebastopel [sic.], Nov. 21st, Dr. E.D. HARRIS, aged about 50 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner,* 27 Nov 1865.

"HARRIS--Internment in San Francisco, F.H. HARRIS, 37, Nov. 3, from New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 12 Dec 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"HARRIS--Fanny - 51 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 July 1894, p. 7.

"HARRIS--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: G. HARRIS." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**HARRIS**--At San Francisco, Dec. 11th, George **HARRIS**, a native of Prussia." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 12 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HARRIS--March 9, H. B. HARRIS, Ohio, 48." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"**HARRIS**--At San Francisco, Dec. 31st, 1889, Harry, son of H.B. and Annie **HARRIS**, aged 18 years." Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 3 Jan 1890. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HARRIS**--Died on Sunday morning the 29th of August last, Lucretia, daughter of Stephen and Elizabeth **HARRIS** of this place, aged 2 years and 2 months. (New York papers please copy.)" Source: *Californian*, 4 Sept 1847, p.3.

"HARRIS--In this city, December 15, 1923, GladstoneHARRIS, beloved husband of Clara HARRIS and devoted father of George, Rose, Milton, Berniece and Clifford HARRIS, a native of Kingston, Jamaica, aged 54 years and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday at 11a.m. from the parlors of Muhr & Wieboldt. 1465 Valencia st., bet 25th and 26th st. Interment, Salem Cemetery." Source: Newspaper clipping in

possession of submitter. Contact: Debra Anderson kylea@jps.net

"HARRIS--DEATH at San Francisco, Feb. 9th, John HARRIS, aged 11 years, 9 days. [He was the son of James HARRIS, Esq., one of the oldest and most respectable citizens of Mokelumne Hill.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HARRIS--In this city, July 8, 1905, Mrs. Margaret HARRIS, mother of Thomas and Charles HARRIS and Mrs. H. CLINE of San Francisco, and Mrs. DUNCAN." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 10 July 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HARRIS--At the residence of his daughter, Mrs. Margaret M.G. HARDING, December 5, 1890, Peter HARRIS Sr., beloved husband of Helen TRUESDELL HARRIS, and grandfather of Mrs. Mary T. GAMAGE, a native of England. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Monday), at 3 o clock P.M., from 1415 Taylor street. Interment private. Kindly omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 8 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"HARRIS--San Francisco -- Mrs. Pheobe HARRIS relict of the late Mr. E. HARRIS died at her home in San Francisco Monday last. She was a former respected resident of San Juan." Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 26 Apr 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"HARRIS--In this town, at the residen of Mr. S. HARRIS, on the morning of June 28th, Henry William, only child of Henry and Mary HARRIS." Source: *Californian*, 14 Aug 1848, p.3.

"HARRIS--In Grass Valley, November 27, Wm. H. HARRIS, aged 44 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 3 Dec 1873.

"HARRISON--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, Sept. 4 -- A sailor named HARRISON was knocked overboard on Saturday last from the schooner William and Albert, on the Sacramento river. The body was recovered and brought down on the steamer Yo Semite last evening, and is now at the dead house. Deceased is said to have 2 brothers in this State." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 5 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"HARRISON--In this city, July 4?, [unreadable] Barnes HARRISON, a native of Rio Bueno, late of Brownstown, St. Anns, Jamaica, British West Indies, aged 34 years and 6 months. (Panama Star and Herald and Jamaica Guardian please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 1/2 o???clock p.m. from Bethel A. M?? Church, Powell Streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"HARRISON--In this city, April 17, 1926, Ellen (MAGNER), dearly beloved wife of the late Thomas C. HARRISON, loving mother of George T. and Genevieve H. HARRISON, Mrs. John

A. **RYAN**, Mrs. William J. **DAVIS** and the late Joseph D. **HARRISON**, a native of Ireland. The funeral will take place tommorrow (Tuesday) at 8:30 a.m. from the funeral home of Monahan & Co., 16th and Dolores sts., thence to Mission Dolores Church. Interment private Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 April 1926. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"HARRISON--Ethel M. HARRISON--Funeral services for Mrs. Ethel M. HARRISON, 59, will be conducted by the Rev. Irvin Engle at the Franklin and Crowe Mortuary at 2 p.m. Saturday. Mrs. Harrison died today at her home, 886 Shotwell St., San Francisco. Before moving to San Francisco six years ago, she lived in Redwood City for 12 years. A native of San Jose, she is survived by her husband, Albert H.; a daughter, Mrs. Charles VANNUCCI of Redwood City and two grandchildren, Valorie and Christine VANNUCCI of Redwood City." Source: *Redwood City Tribune*, 31 May 1945, p.2. Transcribed by jch.

"HARRISON--In San Francisco, May 31, 1945, Ethel M. HARRISON, dearly beloved wife of Albert HARRISON of San Francisco; adored mother of Mrs. Charles VANNUCCI of Redwood City; grandmother of Valerie and Christine VANNUCCI; sister of Mrs. Mary HARRISON of San Francisco. A native of San Jose. Aged 59 years. Funeral services will be conducted Saturday at 2 p.m. in the Franklin & Crowe Mortuary, 926 Middlefield Rd." Source: *Redwood City Tribune*, 31 May 1945, p.2. Transcribed by jch.

"HARRISON--Died on the 28th ult., Mr. John HARRISON, ex-Deputy Sheriff of San Francisco, and a man highly esteemed, committed suicide. A few minutes previous to his committing the deed, he was at Burr's Saloon, near North Point, drank a glass of liquor with a friend, walked a short distance from the house, sat down, took out his pistol, deliberately placed it in his mouth and drew the trigger; in a few moments after he was a corpse." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 4 Feb 1858. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HARRISON--Died, Sept. 7th, John HARRISON, another of California???s pioneers, gone to a new land. He was a native of Yorkshire, England and emigrated to America in 1847. He started across the plains for California and arrived at Los Angeles in Dec. 1849, from thence to San Francisco and from thence to Old Gilroy, where he remained until his death. He was engaged in the general mercantile business until failing health caused him to relinquish it. He was known throughout the country for his genuine, unassuming benevolence -- in fact, by his death, this vicinity lost one of God???s noblest works -- an honest man." Source: *San Benito Advance*, 16 Sept 1876. Transcribed by Dee.

"HARRISON--In San Francisco, June 24th, Mary HARRISON, aged 69 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 26 June 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HARRISON--In this city, June 3, 1911, Thomas HARRISON, dearly beloved husband of Ellen HARRISON, beloved father of Joseph, George, and Genevieve HARRISON, Mrs. John A. RYAN and Mrs. William J. DAVIS, a native of England. The funeral will take place tomorrow

(Tuesday) at 9:30 a.m., from his late residence, 1065 Dolores Street, between 23rd and 24th streets; thence to St. James Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 4 June 1911. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"HARRISON--6 MEN KILLED on BOARD the MOSES TAYLOR -- The steamer Moses Taylor, of the Webb line, arrived from Australia and New Zealand yesterday. The 'Bulletin' of last evening contains the following: It will be remembered that the vessel left San Francisco on the 24th of May, after having been handsomely christened by a banquet of prominent business men, and inspected by the general public. When about 4 hours' sail from the Heads, during the 1st Assistant Engineer's watch, the flue of the starboard boiler collapsed. The hot water and steam escaping, rushed down upon the doomed men below, killing 4 and fatally scalding the 1st Assistant Engineer and a water tender; the 2 latter survived but a few hours, although they received every attention from Surgeon WOODBRIDGE. Annexed are the names of the victims: Thomas HARRISON, 1st Assistant Engineer, age 32; Nicholas PENDERGAST, fireman, age 28; H. MOONEY, fireman, age 27; Paul NICOLSON, coal passer, age 29; Wm. YOUNG, coal passer, age 32; Oliver HAYS, water tender, age 28." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent, 26* June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"HARRISS--In this city, May 15, 1936, Mary HARRISS." Source: *San Francisco Call Bulletin*, 16 May and 18 May, 1936.

"HARROLGEN--March 29, J. J. HARROLGEN, 36, suicide, Sweden." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"**HART**--DISINTERMENT -- The body of an insane man by the name of Abraham **HART** who died in the Asylum on the 10th inst., was disinterred yesterday by Sexton **BOND**, and forwarded by Wells, Fargo & Co.'s Express to the friends of the deceased in San Francisco." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 18 May 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HART**--In San Francisco, May 9th, Ann, wife of John **HART**, aged 23 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 12 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HART--In this city, Oct. 18th, at the City and County Hospital, Charles HART, aged 36 years, native of Ireland." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 20 Oct 1865.

"HART--"F. J. HART, Banker, Dies: Private funeral services were held today for Francis J. HART, 62, a vice-prisident of the American Trust Company, who died Wednesday in a local hospital after a long illness. Mr. HART, a native of San Francisco, had lived in Oakland for 36 years. He made his home at 400 Perkins Street. His office was in the headquarters of the bank in San Francisco. He was a graduate of St. Mary's College, Class of 1908, and was a member of the Sequoyah Country Club, the Merchants Exchange Club and the Robert Morris Associates. Mr. HART is survived by his widow, Ramona, and two children, Mrs. Mary **MOSER** 

and Francis J. **HART** Jr. Services were at the Chapel of the Oaks." Death Notice: "**HART** - In Oakland, January 14, 1953, Francis J. **HART**, beloved husband of Ramona **HART**, loving father of Mrs. Mary **HART MOSER** and Francis J. **HART** Jr. A Native of San Francisco, California. A member of Sequoyah Country Club, The Merchants Exchange Club, and Robert Morris Associates. Private family services were held Thursday morning January 15, 1953, at the Chapel of the Oaks, Oakland Mortuary, 3007 Telegraph Avenue." Source: *Oakland Tribune*, 15 Jan, 1953, pg. 16. Contact: Glenda Frank Moser JoMa2991@aol.com

"HART--In this city, October 17, Miss Frances M. HART, a native of New York, aged 80 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 10 o'clok a.m., from the Powell Street M.E. Church." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 19 Oct 1878, p.7.

"HART--In this city, July 7th, John HART, a native of New York, aged 24 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner,* 10 July 1865.

"**HART**--In this city, February 18, John **HART**, a native of New York, aged 33 years, 6 months and 6 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 19 Feb 1895.

"HART--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, July 7 - A terrible tragedy occurred at the St. Francis Hotel, corner of Clay and Dupont streets, about 3 o'clock this afternoon. Billy MULLIGAN, who was expatriated by the Vigilance Committee in 1856, has been laboring under an attack of delirium tremens since yesterday. Today he threatened the lives of several persons and when the police attempted to arrest him he retreated to his room in the St. Francis Hotel, threatening to kill any one attempting to enter. Officer CHAPELLE entered the room, when MULLIGAN fired twice at him. CHAPELLE retreated without receiving any injuries. MULLIGAN then opened his window and fired shots down Dupont street. John HART, foreman of Eureka Engine Company, was coming up the street and received a ball in his heart, killing him instantly. Several parties essaved to enter MULLIGAN's room, but were intimidated by his threats. Jack MCNABB, a gambler well-known throughout this State, depending upon the friendship that existed by MULLIGAN and himself, attempted to reach MULLIGAN's room and pacify him, but was shot at the foot of the stairs leading to **MULLIGAN**'s room, the ball struck on the shoulder, ranging down and entering the stomach, he returned to the ground floor saying "Billy has killed me," and shortly afterwards expired. The excitement had now become most intense. Several policemen armed with muskets were stationed at the windows in the house on the opposite side of Clay street, one of them catching a glimpse of MULLIGAN, fired and missed him. MULLIGAN then came down to the 2nd story and peeped out at a doorway, when he was shot through the head and instantly killed by a policeman. MULLIGAN was arrested yesterday at the request of some of his friends and was confined in the station house all night. His friends say that he was delirious when discharged from custody this morning and they censure the police for setting him at liberty while in such a dangerous state." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 8 July 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HART**--In this city, December 26, Louis **HART**, a native of Germany, aged 66 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 19 Adeline place, off Taylor street, between Post and Geary." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 28 Dec 1873.

"**HART**--In this city, November 25, Samuel B. **HART**, aged 67 years and 5 months. Funeral to-day, at 9 p.m., from No. 118 Eddy street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 Nov 1885.

"HART--Passed away at his late residence at San Geronimo, November 13. Thomas Henry, dearly beloved husband of Catherine HART, devoted father of Mrs. L. G. ADAIR, Mrs. R. H. WEBSTER and Mrs. George POHLEY, beloved son of John and the late Catherine HART and living brother of the late Mrs. F. SAUNDERS and Mrs. J. CONROY, a native of San Francisco. A member of the Mutual Aid of the S.F.F.P. Funeral Wednesday at 9:15 from the parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, Valencia Street, thence to St. Paul's Church. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"HARTEL--In San Francisco, March 4, August HARTEL, a native of Germany, aged 22 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 March 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"**HARTER**--San Francisco, June 22, 1876, Leonora Belle, daughter of B. **HARTER** and wife, of Petaluma, aged 11y 10m." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 29 June 1876. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HARTLEY--In Oakland, April 19, Rev. Levi M. HARTLEY, late superintendent of the Anti-Saloon league, a native of Ohio, age 48 years, 9 months and 15 days. Friends and relatives are respectfully invited to attend the funeral service at the First Methodist Episcopal Church, corner of Fourteenth and Clay streets, Oakland. Internment Mountain View Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 22 April 1906. Transcribed by Phyllis Stengl.

"HARTLEE--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 23 -- The jury in the 12th District Court, case of Charles FLAGG, the boat-man, for the murder of Richard HARTLEY, alias Mickey FREE, a rival boat-man, went down to Long Bridge today to view the ground where the shooting took place. The trial will probably be concluded tomorrow." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 24 Apr 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HARTMAN**--In San Francisco, August 28th, Llewellyn, sn of G.C. M HARTMAN, aged 4 months and 20 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 30 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HARTMAN--In Livermore, December 14, Theresa Wilhelmina, beloved wife of Fred HARTMAN and mother of William, Henry, August, Annie, Amelia and Emma HARTMAN and Mrs. J. KIELEY, a native of Germany, aged 66 years 1 month and 7 days. \*\* Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 10 o'clock a.m., from St. Michael's Church, Livermore." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December

1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"HARTMANN--In this city, July 10, Charles, beloved son of George and Susanna HARTMANN and brother of Harry and George HARTMANN, a native of California, aged 28 years, 9 months and 22 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, July 13, at 12 o'clock, from Charles J.B. METZLER undertaking parlors, 636 Washington street thence to Eagle Hall, 731 Market street where services will be held, commencing at 1 o'clock, under the auspices of Aerie No. 5, F.O.E., Court Star of the West, No. 19. Internment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 July 1904, p 12. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"HARTMANN--In this city, Sept. 23, 1953, Hattie M., beloved wife of the late Harry HARTMANN, loving mother of Mrs. Bernice **DUNCAN**, sister of Mrs. Daisy **STOUGH** and the late Lillian **ODGERS**; a native of San Francisco, aged 75 years. A member of the Confraternity of St. Anne. Funeral Saturday at 9 a.m. from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market St. at Duboce Ave.; thence to St. Peter's Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated at 9:30 a.m. Entombment, Holy Cross Cemetery, Rosary Friday evening at 8 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 25 Sept 1953, p 27. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"HARTMANN--In this city, Oct. 26th, Johann Hinrich, son of Christoph and Elizabeth HARTMANN, aged 9 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner,* 28 Oct 1865.

"HARTMANN--In this city, April 8, 1921, Lottie E. HARTMANN, dearly beloved daughter of Harry and the late Effie HARTMANN, loving sister of Bernice HARTMANN, beloved grand-daughter of George and the late Susanna HARTMANN and cousin of George, Lottie and Dorothy HARTMANN, a native of San Francisco aged 18 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Monday), at 8:30 a.m., from her late residence, 1101 Rhode Island st., thence to St. Anthony's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated , commencing at 9 a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 6 April 1921. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"HARTMEYER--An infant aged 11 days, child of William HARTMEYER, died yesterday and its remains were taken to the Coroner's by the parents, who alleged that the infant was allowed to die of starvation by the woman who had taken it to nurse." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 July 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HARTUNG--William John. Mortician Patterson & O'Connell." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle,* 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"HARTY--In this city, May 25, at St. Teresa???s Church, Rev. Edward HARTY, aged 27 years. Funeral from St. Mary???s cathedral today (Thursday), where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o???clock a.m." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner,* 27 May 1886, p. 7. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik. "HARVEY--In San Francisco, August 14, Charles HARVEY, aged 19." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 August, 1874. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HARVEY--Joseph HARVEY Passes Away--Joseph HARVEY, the well-known sporting man, and owner of the pool-room in the Buffalo Building, passed away on Friday afternoon, August 9, from a severe attack of typhoid pneumonia, which he contracted while looking over his hunting preserves, near Suisun. He was sick ten days, and it was expected that his strong constitution would pull him through. His death was a severe blow to his wife and to his friends. The funeral took place Monday, from his residence on Franklin Street, San Francisco, Immense quantities of flowers and floral pieces were sent by his many friends. All the Board of Town Trustees attended the funeral. Dr. THOMAS, of Howard Street Presbyterian Church, officiated. The honorary pall-bearers were: Ed. SMITH, Captain SEYMOUR, John FARLEY, John GILIARDO, Chas. ASHER, Mayor THOMAS, Thomas FROST, Charles HEGGERTY, William DOHRMER, James CONWAY, Frank DAROUX and Max COHEN. The remains were interred alongside his three brothers, in Woodlawn Cemetery. The pool-rooms were closed until Tuesday, and Mayor Thomas had the plaza flag flying at half-mast out of his respect for Mr. HARVEY. HARVEY purchased a lot of provisions, chartered a steamer and donated the provisions to the local Relief Committee. In addition to the pool-room interests, he was heavily interested in mining, real estate, and other business propositions. By his shrewdness he amassed an estate worth over five hundred thousand dollars. A day before his death he left a will begueathing one-half his estate to his wife, and the other half to his brothers, sisters and close relatives, naming the widow, Louise A. HARVEY, Frank DAROUX and Frank MASKEY, as executors without bonds, to settle the estate. The **HARVEY** home place is County Tyrone, Ireland, where he was born fifty-one years ago. He wishes the executors to have it fixed so that a HARVEY could find a home there. Mrs.HARVEY will dispose of her interest in the pool-rooms. Frank DAROUX, in speaking of his death, said he was the fourth prominent pool-room man to pass away in the last year. They have been close friends and business associates for many years." Source: Sausalito News, 17 August 1907, page 3. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"**HARVEY**--**HARVEY**, Thomas-49 yrs." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"HASELTINE--In this city, Oct. 23, Hazen HASELTINE, aged 58 years, a native of Haverhill, Mass. Notice of Funeral in Monday's Alta." Source: *Daily Alta California* and *San Francisco Chronicle*, 24 Oct 1869. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"HASKINS--In Stockton, Nov 28th, James HASKINS, aged 33 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 4 Dec 1865.

"HASLEY--[HALSEY?] Internment in San Francisco, Lewis A. HASLEY, 22, Nov. 4, from New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 12 Dec 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"HASSELL--William E. HASSELL blew out his brains with a shotgun." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Bay Gleanings), 19 July, 1887, p.3. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HASSETT--In this city, January, 26, Elizabeth HASSETT, a native of Moneygall, King???s County, Ireland, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances, and those of her brother, Malicha R. HASSETT, and her brother-in-law, P.J. McKENLY, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 2 o???clock p.m. from the residence of her sister, Mrs. Catherine SMITH, corner Folsom and Twenty-third streets; thence to Mission Dolores, for interment, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call,* 28 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.\

"**HASSON**--JAMES C. **HASSON**, a California pioneer of '49, who had been for may years acting as delivery clerk for the California Steam Navigation Company, died at San Francisco on the 30th ult." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 5 Aug 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HASTINGS--At Washington, Yolo county, Nov. 14th, Thomas HASTINGS, a native of Veront, aged 57 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 17 Nov 1865.

"**HATCH**--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 26 -- **HATCH**, bookkeeper of the Amador Mine, shot in the Miners' League affray, died this evening. His remains will be brought here for interment." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"HATCH--In Sacramento, July 6, Mrs. Ann HATCH...." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 July 1875.

"HATCH--Prominent Dentist Dies--SAN FRANCISCO, Oct. 12 - Dr. James H. HATCH, 82, San Francisco dentist for the past 45 years and prominent in California Masonic circles, died here today after a short illness. Dr. HATCH was a past eminent commander of Golden Gate Commandery, Knights Templar." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 13 Oct 1921. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HATCH--P. HATCH, of San Francisco, was found dead in his room in the Union Hotel, Healdsburg, Friday morning. He was on his way to Ukiah to enjoy a short vacation from business duties, and on retiring to his room Thursday night, was apparently in good health. The coroner's jury rendered a verdict of death from heart disease." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 6 July 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**HATHAWAY**--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 2, 1850: E. P. **HATHAWAY**, aged 37 from Union Co., Ohio, cholera." Source: *Alta California,* 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"**HATHAWAY**--In San Francisco, June 25th, Mrs. Emma **HATHAWAY**, aged 35 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record*, 26 July 1872, p.2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"HATHAWAY--March 13, T. P. HATHAWAY, 50, dysentery, New York." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"HATHERTON--SAN FRANCISCO, March 27- The mystery of the disappearance on March 1 of Ex City Architect, E. A. HATHERTON, was solved today by the discovery of his body floating in the bay. He undoubtably comitted suicide. It is supposed that the loss of his money affected his mind. He spent most of the last five years in Tacoma and had he faced fortune a little longer would once more have been wealthy." Source: *Sacrmento Bee*, 27 March, 1896. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"HATTABAUGH-In this city, December 7, William Washington HATTABAUGH, a native of Indiana, aged 32 years, 9 months, and 4 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Dec 1876. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net [Submitter's note: Spelling should be HATTAB\_O\_UGH.]

"HATTABOUGH--In this city, March 22, Isaac L. HATTABOUGH, a native of Indiana, aged 29 years, 11 months, 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday), at 9 ?? o???clock A. M., from St. Francis??? Church, Vallejo street, where requiem Mass will be said." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 24 Mar 1876. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"HATTABOUGH--In this city, March 18, 1925, William F., dearly beloved husband of Rose HATTABOUGH, loving father of John A. HATTABOUGH, brother of Mrs. Laura SMITH, Mrs. Mamie DIAS and Mrs. Margaret DIAS, a native of San Francisco; a member of Bay City Parlor No. 104, N. S. G. W. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, March 21, at 9 a.m. from the modern funeral parlors of Jas. H. Reilly & Co., 29th and Dolores streets, thence to St. John???s Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Internment Holy Cross Cemetery. THE OFFICERS AND MEMBERS OF Bay City Parlor No. 104, N. S. G. W., are requested to attend the funeral of our late brother, William F. HATTABOUGH, Saturday, March 21, at 9 a.m. from Jas. H. Reilly???s funeral parlors, 29th and Dolores sts. By order: H. J. Frank, President. Max E. Licht, Secretary. Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 20 Mar 1925, p. 6. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"HATTON--Died in San Francisco, Feb. 2, 1889, Edward HATTON, aged 83y." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 16 Feb 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

**"HAUB**--In this city, October 23, Katherine, beloved wife of Philip **HAUB**, a native of Nieter Weisel, Germany, aged 26 years, 3 months and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are

respectfully invited to attend the funeral, SUNDAY, October 26th, at 1 o'clock P.M., from her late residence, 1633 Dupont street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 24 Oct 1879, p.4.

"HAUBRICH--In this city, January 22 [1912], F. William HAUBRICH, beloved husband of Pearl Davis HAUBRICH, loving father of Evelyn C. HAUBRICH, son of Adeline NEIMAN and the late Frederick William HAUBRICH, and brother of the late Matthew L. HAUBRICH, a native of San Francisco, aged 38 years, 10 months and 9 days. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at the parlors of Martin & Brown, 1368 Geary St." Source:*San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"HAUKE--Carl HAUKE, who was the prosecuting witness in the TREADWELL case at Woodland some time since, died at San Francisco on Tuesday, aged 84 years." Source: *The Daily Record-Union*, (Sacramento, CA), 2 July 1886. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HAUCK--In Centerville, March 15, May, beloved wife of George HAUCK, mother of Ernst, Henry and Grace HAUCK and daughter of Henry GREGORY of Centerville, aged 30 years 3 months and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday), at 1 o'clock p. m., from her late residence." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Mar 1901, p.18. Transcribed by Linda McDowell.

"HAUSER--In this city, November 1, 1872, Joseph Leonard HAUSER, a native of France, aged 40 years, 2 months, and 29 days. Friends and acquaintances and those of his brother and sisters, Frank Xavier HAUSER, Mrs. SCHUPPERT, Mrs. MAST, and Mrs. STADFELDT, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 1100 Stockton Street, corner of Jackson, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"HAUSMANN--In this city, July 6th, Frederick, youngest son of Frederick and Mary HAUSMANN, aged 1 year 7 months and 5 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner,* 7 July 1865.

"HAVENS--In San Francisco, Nov. 5, Catherine E., wife of Henry T. HAVENS, aged 49 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HAVILAND--Mr. Edward E. HAVILAND, was drowned in San Francisco Bay Sept. 10, in consequence of the upsetting of a boat." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 18 Oct 1850. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"HAVILLAND--Civil Engineer Dies--SAN FRANCISCO, Oct. 12 - Perry A. HAVILLAND, 56, well known California civil engineer, died here today. He was born in Iowa and was a graduate of [??mes] College. About 35 years ago Havilland was in business in Southern California and in late years he was connected with the engineering departments of several Sacramento valley irrigation projects." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 13 Oct 1921. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HAWKINS--Died at San Francisco, July 27, David E. HAWKINS, beloved husband of Mrs. Kate HAWKINS, and father of Miss Belle HAWKINS and Mrs. C.H. WAGNER, native of New York, aged 55 years. [David E. HAWKINS, father of Mrs. C.H. WAGNER, of this place, and well-known to all old residents of Hollister, met an awful death at San Francisco last Friday. We copy the ???Call???s??? account of the casualty: ???David E. HAWKINS, a bookkeeper, 60 years old, was hurled to an awful death yesterday by the big flywheel at the mill of the D.H. BIBB Lumber Co. at Stockton & Beach Sts. Plunging head first upon a rubber belt he was drawn with fearful rapidity between the belt and the wheel, which was

making 110 revolutions every minute. In a fraction of a second he was carried by the wheel and belt through a concrete lined aperture, the diameter of which below the wheel is not more than 6 inches. His head was crushed and nearly every bone in his body was broken???He was a bookkeeper and confidential man in **SMITH**???s cash store for 6 years preceding the change in ownership last March???He leaves a wife and 2 daughters.??? [Continued from the Hollister paper] Deceased was formerly in business here, conducting the Victor Flour Mills???After selling out here he went to San Francisco???The remains were brought to Hollister on the noon train last Sunday and were interred in the IOOF cemetery in the afternoon." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito County), 3 Aug 1900. Transcribed by Dee.

"HAWKINS--At San Francisco, Sept. 23, Hattie L., beloved wife of W. Irving HAWKINS, a native of

lowa, aged 22 years, 10 mos., 11 days. [???Deceased was a sister of Chas. E. **LATHAM**, formerly a teacher in the Hollister Public school???The funeral took place upon the arrival of the noon train, Tuesday???]." Source: *The Free Lance*, (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 29 Sept 1893. Transcribed by Dee.

"HAWKINS--Interment in San Francisco, April 13, Jas. HAWKINS, Genoa, New York, 30. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"**HAWKINS**--In San Francisco, March 1, Henry W. **HAWKINS**, aged 66 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"HAWKINS--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 8 -- John HAWKINS of the steamer *Newbern*, who died in the county hospital, was found under mysterious circumstances on the morning of the 2d instant lying helpless on Gold street. He said that he had been burned on board the steamer. He was not burned, but had evidently been struck with a sand bag or some other weapon. The Coroner's inquest elicited no facts throwing any light on the case." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 9 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"HAWKINS--In this city, January 1, John P. HAWKINS, a native of New York, aged 54 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Sunday) at 2 o???clock p.m. from No. 33 Geary street, without further notice. Deceased came

to California in 1847 with Stevenson???s Regiment." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 3 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"HAWKINS--Mary HAWKINS, died August 3, 1959, age 71." Source: Internment records, Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, CA. Contact: Bernadette Hoegerle-Ferriter ferriter1@yahoo.com

"**HAWKINS**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Second Cabin passengers] the lost are: R.T. **HAWKINS**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HAWKINS--William HAWKINS, a San Francisco boatman, took two young men out sailing in a small boat. A squall came up and HAWKINS hat was blown off while he was taking in the sail. In reaching for it, he fell overboard and was drowned." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 2 Aug 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HAWKS--DEATH of HON. W.W. HAWKS -- The San Francisco papers record the death of Hon. W.W. HAWKS. Before being prostrated by disease, he was one of the most eloquent orators in the State." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat,* 13 Mar 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HAWLEY**--In Benton county, O.T., Dec. 2d, Chapman **HAWLEY**, aged 54 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 4 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"**HAWLEY**--In this city, August 26, Mamie, only child of David N. and Gracie D. **HAWLEY**. Notice of funeral in evening papers." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 27 Aug 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"HAY--In St. Helena, July 5, Major J.S. HAY, beloved husband of Sarah HAY and brother of Edward B. HAY, of San Francisco and Thomas L. and George W. HAY, of St. John, N.B, a native of St. John, N.B., aged 69 years." Source: *The Free Lance*, (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 14 July 1893. Transcribed by Dee.

"HAYDON--In Monterey City, Dec. 9, 1894, Annie HAYDON, a native of San Francisco, aged 13 years, 1 month, 11 days. [Annie HAYDON, niece of Mr. & Mrs. Chas. J. JOHNSON, died at their residence on Franklin street on the 9th inst of consumption. The demise of the young girl, who was not quite 14 years of age, although not unexpected, was quite sudden, as she was in bed only 1 day previous to her death. She had been gradually wasting away and there was no hope of her recovery. The funeral took place from the JOHNSON residence on the 11th inst.]."

**"HAYES**--In this city, November 18, Alexander, beloved husband of Ellen **HAYES**, a native of Greenwich, Scotland, aged 43 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, November 20, at 2 p.m. from his late residence, No. 16 1/2 Boardman

place, between Bryant and Brannan and Sixth and Seventh." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 20 Nov 1885.

"**HAYES**--In this city, February 13, Geraldine, beloved daughter of Grace and George R.B. **HAYES**, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 months and 21 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 15 Feb 1895.* 

"HAYES, James, 69 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"HAYES--In this city, September 11, John A. HAYES, a native of New York City, aged 22 years. [New York, Paterson, and Cork papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances, and those of his brother, William J. HAYES, and those of his uncle, D.J. **MURPHY**, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Saturday) at 2 1/2 o???clock p.m. from the residence of his brother, No. 763 Howard street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 Sept 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"HAYES--In this city, Janurary 9, 1892 (of scariatina) John Richard, beloved son of Jeremiah J. and Elizabeth A. HAYES, a native of San Francisco, aged [12?] years, 6 months and 3 days. The funeral will take place this day (Sunday) at 8 o'clock a.m. from the residence of his parents, 1940 Ellis street. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery. No carriages." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 Jan 1892.

"HAYES--James McINERY has applied for letters of administration on the \$3000 estate of Kate HAYES." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**HAYES**--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Dec. 2 - The Mechanics' Hotel, Third street, was burned this morning. John **HAYES** perished in the flames." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 Dec 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"HAYES--At San Francisco, April 15, John M. HAYES, of Maine, 43." Source: *Boston Daily Evening Transcript*, 25 May 1853. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"**HAYES**--In San Francisco, January 8, Mary Ellen, daughter of David **HAYES**, aged 2 months, 17 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 January 1866. Transcribed by Sandy Bordelon.

"**HAYES**--In this city, October 4, Owen Eugene **HAYES**, aged 63 years. Funeral to-day at 2 p.m. from No. 422 Fulton street." Source: *Daily Alta California,* 6 Oct 1885.

"HAYES--In this city, March 20, at the residence of his aunt, Mrs. L. FITZGERALD, No. 633 Webster street, Thomas Van Ness, eldest son of the late Michael and Catherine HAYES, a native of San Francisco, aged 31 years 1 month and 9 days..." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 22 March 1892, p. 7. "HAYES--[Feb 6th 1866] - Michael HYNES, acquitted of the murder of Thomas HAYES, in the Fifteenth District Court at San Francisco, on the strength of his wife's testimony - the first case under the new law admitting the evidence of husband or wife in favor of the other, in criminal cases." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HAYES--At Fair Oaks, San Mateo County, at the residence of his son John, Timothy HAYES, father of the late Col. Thomas, John, and Mitchell HAYES, of this city, aged 84 years. (Troy and New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invted to attend the funeral, this (Sunday) afternoon, at 2 o'clk, from St. Mary's Cathedral." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 16 Jan 1870.

"HAYES--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 8 - Patrick HAYES, formerly clerk at the store of Kerby, Byrne & Co., fell dead yesterday while attending to some business at the City Hall." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 9 Oct 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HAYES--In this city, January 26, Timothy HAYES, a native of Rosscarcery, County Cork, Ireland, age 48 years. (Boston and Irish papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Friday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, No. 423 Stevenson street, between Fifth and Sixth." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 28 Jan 1870.

"HAYES--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 24 - The body of a murdered man was found yesterday afternoon at the eastern end of Goat Island, and identified as W.H. HAYES, formerly employed as a cabinet maker by W.G. WEIM, in Hayes Valley. He left 2 weeks since on a visit to Oakland, to procure a large sum of money. As no money or valuables were found on the body, it is supposed he was murdered and thrown into the bay." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**HAYFRON**--In this city, Dec 22d, Mrs. Esther **HAYFRON**, a native of the county Kildare, and late of Dublin, Ireland, aged 68 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 23 Dec 1865.

"HAYNE--In this city, February 26, Joseph HAYNE, a native of Ireland, aged 85 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 27 Feb 1895.

"HAYNE--In San Francisco, Thursday, Oct. 1, 1874, Kate HAYNE, beloved wife of Joseph HAYNE of Sonoma, a native of Ireland, aged 50 years." Source: *Sonoma Democrat*, 10 Oct 1874.

"**HAYNE**--Mrs. Kate of Sonoma, Oct. 1, 1874 in San Francisco, aged 50y." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 22 Oct 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HAYNES--In this city, Nov. 20th, Davidson King, son of John W. and Margaretta G. HAYNES,

aged 11 months and 17 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Nov 1865.

"HAYS--In this city, December 2, Catherine HAYS, a native of Ireland, aged 80 years." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 3 Dec 1884.

"**HAYS**--Dennis - In San Francisco, 7/20/1874, Dennis, infant son of E. and Mary **HAYS**." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 22 July 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"HAYS--Interment in San Francisco, April 15, John M. HAYS, Maine, 43." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"HAYS, John T." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"**HAYS**--In San Francisco, Jan. 2 - Nathan **HAYS**, Philadelphia, aged 26, cholera." Source: *Sacramento Transcript*, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HAYS--6 MEN KILLED on BOARD the MOSES TAYLOR -- The steamer Moses Taylor, of the Webb line, arrived from Australia and New Zealand yesterday. The 'Bulletin' of last evening contains the following: It will be remembered that the vessel left San Francisco on the 24th of May, after having been handsomely christened by a banquet of prominent business men, and inspected by the general public. When about 4 hours' sail from the Heads, during the 1st Assistant Engineer's watch, the flue of the starboard boiler collapsed. The hot water and steam escaping, rushed down upon the doomed men below, killing 4 and fatally scalding the 1st Assistant Engineer and a water tender; the 2 latter survived but a few hours, although they received every attention from Surgeon **WOODBRIDGE**. Annexed are the names of the victims: Thomas HARRISON, 1st Assistant Engineer, age 32; Nicholas **PENDERGAST**, fireman, age 28; H. **MOONEY**, fireman, age 27; Paul **NICOLSON**, coal passer, age 29; Wm. **YOUNG**, coal passer, age 32; Oliver **HAYS**, water tender, age 28." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 26 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"HAYWARD--In this city, September 11, James A., son of Alvinza and Charity HAYWARD, aged 28 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Saturday) at 11 o???clock a.m. from the Occidental Hotel." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 Sept 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"HEACOCK--In Oakland, Cal., September 16, 1909, Edwin G. HEACOCK, beloved husband of Carrie L. HEACOCK, and father of R. B. and Lester HEACOCK of Oakland, and Mrs. Berton KING of McCloud, Cal., a native of Sacramento, Cal., aged 55 years 6 months and 19 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 18 Sept 1909, p. 15.

"HEACOCK--In Pacific Grove, Cal., January 15, [1912], Mrs. Marta Abrahams HEACOCK, beloved wife of Rev. Henry B. HEACOCK, D. D., and mother of Miss Lulu HEACOCK. Funeral services Thursday, January 18, at 2:30 o clock at the Eighth-avenue Methodist Episcopal

Church, corner of Seventeenth street, East Oakland. Interment, Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"HEAD--Mrs. GRANVILLE HEAD PASSES AT TURLOCK--Mrs. Josephine M. HEAD, 49, of the Tegner district, a former resident of the Crows Landing Road, died at her home near Turlock, may 14th, following a paralytic stroke. Mrs. **HEAD** had made her home in the Tegner district the past three months. She was a native of Ireland. Besides her husband, Granville A. HEAD, she leaves her son, Granville W. HEAD, of Turlock; a sister, Mrs. Dora SULLIVAN, and two brothers, Timothy and Jack DUNDON, all of San Francisco. Funeral services was held in the Shannon Chapel, Wednesday, may 16th at 9:30 A. M. in the St. Stanislaus Catholic Church. Interment in the Holy Cross Cemetery, San Francisco, Cal. ?? Turlock Journal (3:2) In a social letter to Mrs. Mary HANSEN, Mr. HEAD writes: - "Josie passed away at 9:15 A. M. May 14th; she had a stroke about 10 P.M. Sunday just as Granville, Jr., and I were retiring for the night and Josie was putting out the puppy, I called and said, "Come on Josie and go to bed, we have all got to get up early in the morning??? and she answered and said, "My legs won???t work, come and help me." Jr. and I helped her on the couch, where she went right to sleep and never woke up. Of course, I immediately go the Dr. and trained nurse, but nothing they could do. It is all so terrible and sudden, we cannot realize she is dead. Am writing you because she loved you like her own mother." Source: Surprise Valley Record (Cedarville, Modoc County, CA), 30 May 1934. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"**HEAD**--Thaddeus **HEAD**, 79 years old, was run over by a butcher's cart yesterday in San Francisco. He died from injuries received." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 April 1906, p.12. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**HEAD**--In San Francisco, May 29th, William **HEAD**." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 June 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HEADLOCK--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 23, Hezron HEADLOCK, Lyman, N.H., 24." Source: *Alta California,* 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"**HEALEY**--San Francisco, October 13 - Mary Ann **HEALEY**, 20 years and 10 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 15 October 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HEALY**--In this city, March 22, 1882, John C. **HEALY**, a native of the city of Dublin, Ireland, aged 48 years. (Dublin Nation, New Orleans Picayune and Times please copy). Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco),* 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"**HEALY**--A solemn requiem mass will celebrated TO-MARROW (Saturday), at 8 o'clock a.m., at St. Ignatius Church for the repose of the soul of Mrs. Margaret **HEALY**. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 7 Aug 1885.

"HEALY--In this city, September 22, 1930, Thomas HEALY, brother of Mrs. M. SHORTEN and Mrs. A. ROBERTS, a native of San Francisco, Calif. The funeral will take place today (Wednesday), at 9 a. m., from the New Funeral Home and Chapel of United Undertakers, 2596 Howard st., at 22d st.; thence to St. John's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 24 Sept 1930, p.17. Transcribed by Carol.

"HEANEY--In this city, December 20, 1918, John, dearly beloved brother of Mrs. B. HUGHES, Bernard HEANEY and Mrs. Mary Ann CONLON, a native of County Longford, Ireland. The funeral will take place today (Monday) at 8:30 o'clock, from the parlors of J.C. O'Connor & Co., 532 Valencia st.; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Dec 1918.

"**HEANY**--In this city, Henry H., son of John and Jane **HEANY**, aged 11 months and 23 days. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Thursday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, Vallejo street, between Montgomery and Sansome." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 24 Feb 1869.

"**HEATH**--Entered into rest in this city, January 23, Mrs. Harriet M. **HEATH**, a native of Oxford, Eng., aged 80 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 24 January 1901, page 6.

"**HEATH**--In this city, December 31, 1865, Josephine, daughter of J.R. and L.J. **HEATH**, aged 6 years, 9 months and 10 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Jan 1866. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"**HEATH**--In this city, May 27, Mrs. Katherine **PORTER**, wife of Nathaniel **HEATH**, formerly of Charleston, Mass. Funeral from her late residence 2811 Pine Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 29 May 1885, p. 4. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"HEATHER--A PIONEER GONE--Death of Seton Heather in This City Yesterday--Seton HEATHER, one of the founders of the business conducted so successfully by WHITTIER, FULLER & Co. and now by W.F. WHITTIER, died in this city yesterday at the age of 71 years. Mr. HEATHER many years ago severed his connection with the business he and the elder Mr. FULLER started in Sacramento in 1850, but retained his interest in a paint mine in Pennsylvania, which, together with money invested in United States bonds, gave him a fortune estimated at a half-million dollars. For some years past he had been a sufferer from asthma, and as the climate of Sacramento agreed with him better than that of San Francisco he spent much of his time here. His daughters, Mrs. C.H. HEIATT and Mrs. C.B. YORK of San Francisco, were with him in his last illness and at the time of his death. Mr. HEATHER'S wife died her in early days and is buried in the City Cemetery. "Source: *The Daily Record-Union* (Sacramento, Cal.), 25 Sept 1896, Page 3. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HEATHER--DIED--In this city, September 24th, Seton HEATHER, father, of Mrs. H.C. HIEATT and Mrs. Charles B. YORK of San Francisco, aged 70 years, 9 months and 28 days. (San Francisco papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Sunday, at 3 p.m., from the Congregational Church, Sixth street, between I and J. kindly omit flowers. Interment private. Friends can view remains at the church Sunday from 1 p.m. to 2:30 p.m." Source: *The Daily Record-Union* (Sacramento, Cal.), 25 Sept 1896, Page 3. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HEBART**--**HEBART**, Walter S." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

"**HEBER**--In this city, January 25, 1893, John **HEBER**, a native of Germany, aged 53 years." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"HEBERLIE, Mrs. Minnie D." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"**HEBBRON**--**HEBBRON**, Jas. B., England, [aged] 2". Source: *Daily Alta California,* 11th October 1852, Page 2. Contact: Christopher Edward Hebbron chrishebbron@yahoo.co.uk [Researcher's Note - James's middle initial/name was actually E(dward).

"**HEDE**--In this city, August 2, Richard, beloved son of Richard and Mary **HEDE**, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 1415 Minna street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 Aug 1881.

"HEE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 31 -- LING HEE, a Chinese merchant of this city [San Francisco], and a member of the Chuck Slun Tong Company, was found dead in a bath room on Pacific street, near Stockton [street], where he had gone to bathe some 2 hours before his body was found." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HEESCH**--Carl A. **HEESCH**, the insurance solicitor who shot himself in Golden Gate Park on Saturday with suicidal intent, died yesterday from the effects of the wound." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 Jan 1906. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"HEEGAARD--In this city, January 4, 1899, Harriet, beloved wife of Steffan HEEGAARD, and mother of Mrs. G.H. WARNER, Mrs. C. HEEGAARD, Mrs. W.G. SCOTT, and Mrs. C.A. LEE, a native of England, aged 72 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, January 7, 1899, at 1:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 1001 Capp street. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Jan 1899, p. 3.

"HEEHAN--In San Francisco, September 6, Timothy HEEHAN, aged 4 years and 7 months."

Source: Sacramento Bee, 10 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HEFFERNAN**--In this city, July 2, Helen M., beloved daughter of Joseph and Essie **HEFFERNAN**, and sister of Raymond and Frank **HEFFERNAN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 months and 25 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 4 July 1901.

"**HEFFNER**--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 23 -- John **HEFFNER** died suddenly at the County Hospital, under circumstances which led the Coroner to take charge of the body for a post mortem examination." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 May 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"HEFFRAN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Mar. 19 - At 9 o'clock this morning, as some laborers were at work pulling down a brick building at the corner of Battery and California streets, a partition wall fell and buried 3 men. John LARNEY and Robert DONNELLY were killed, and Thomas HEFFRAN probably fatally injured." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 20 March 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**HEGNER**--In this city, January 29, 1894, Ida **HEGNER**, a native of San Francisco, aged 16 years. (Seattle papers please copy.)..." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 1 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"HEIM -- In this city, December 10, Rosine, beloved wife of Thomas HEIM and mother of Louis and Philip HEIM, Mrs. L. COEURE, Mrs. P. LUDEMAN, Mrs. J. HANCOCK and Mrs. H. CLEW; a native of Breissheim, Alsace, aged 64 years 5 months and 18 days. (German papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday), at 8 o'clock a.m., from her late residence, 306 Greenwich street, near Montgomery; thence to St. Boniface's Church, Golden Gate avenue, whree a mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 12 Dec 1897, page 19. Contact: Scott Trimble stst@stst.net

"HEIMRICH--Oscar, 39 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"HEINDENGER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 25 - This morning about 5 o'clock at the Tremont House, the wife of Charles **HEINDENGER** cut the throat of their little child with a razor and then cut her own throat. The child died in a few moments but the woman was saved by prompt surgical aid. She is thought to have been suffering from temporary insanity, caused by the contemplated departure of her husband from the city." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 26 Aug 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HEINE--Murder and Suicide - Self murder and the murder of his daughter, Charlotte, aged 14, was the culmination of Henry W. HEINE's efforts to prevent the daughter from engaging in a first romance of childhood, at their home in San Francisco. In the dead of the night the unnatural father crept to the little bedroom of his daughter and turned two of the gas jets on full. Then he lay down on the bed beside the sleeping girl, and with eyes wide open waited for death to come.

In the morning his little son, who romped into the room to wake his sister, found two corpses on her bed." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 5 July 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HEINE**--Murdered His Daughter - His mind unhinged by excessive indulgence in liquor, Henry W. **HEINE**, of San Francisco, on Monday night murdered his 14 year-old daughter and committed suicide." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 5 July 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HEINES--Died at the 17-Mile House, Mokelumne Hill road, San Joaquin county, March 14th, Robert HEINES, son of Mary E. HEINES, aged 11 months. [San Francisco papers please copy.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 17 Mar 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"HEINEBERG--In this city, February [16?], Abraham HEINEBERG, a native of Westphalia, Prussia. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 10 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, No. 7 Seventh street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 20 Feb 1874.

"**HEINICKE**--Paul, 43 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"HEINS--In this city, November 27, John Herman, only son of Herman and Louisa HEINS, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year and 23 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral. TO-DAY (Friday), at 1 1/2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, corner of Vallejo and Battery sreets." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 Nov 1879. Transcribed by Gene Murray.

"**HEINTZ**--In this city, May 17, 1936, Frank **HEINTZ**." Source: *San Francisco Call Bulletin*, 18 May, 1936.

"**HEINZ**--San Francisco, July 9 - Katy W. **HEINZ**, 13 months and 1 days." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Union*, 12 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HEINZ--In this city, August 6, Martin M., beloved son of Martin and Maria HEINZ, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 months and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of his parents, 3 1/2 Treat avenue, between Thirteenth and Fourteenth and Folsom and Harrison streets." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 7 Aug 1885.

"HEINZ--In this city, November 25, Susanna, wife of John J. HEINZ, aged 60 years, 4 months and 7 days. Funeral Sunday, at 1 p.m., from No. 628 Broadway; thence to St. Mark's Church. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 29 Nov 1885.

"HEINZE--In this city, July 1, William James, son of Louis and Ellen HEINZE, aged 2 years and

10 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the fureal, today (Friday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, southwest corner of Sansome and Greenwich sts." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 2 July 1875.

"HEINZENBERGER--In San Leandro, June 16, Charles A. HEINZENBERGER, a native of Nuerenberg, Bavaria, aged 38 [87?] years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from 651 Sacramento st." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 June 1881.

"HEISCH--THE FIRST - Emile HEISCH, who suicided in San Francisco yesterday, is the first victim of the Mercantile Library lottery, but he will not be the last. We may look for a round of suicide from this cause, and a large addition to the inmates of the Insane Asylum." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HEIZMAN--In this city, July 4, Theodore, infant son of John and Magdalena HEIZMAN, aged 2 weeks. The funeral will take place TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o???clock p.m. from the residence 302 Fell street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 6 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**HELCH**--Carl **HELCH** committed suicide in the Calvary cemetery, at San Francisco last week, by shooting himself with a derringer pistol." Source: *San Luis Obispo Pioneer*, 17 April 1869, Vol. 2 #16. Transcribed by Jackie Lamorie.

"**HELD**--In this city, January 7, 1869, Evangeline **HELD**, only daughter of George and Matilda **HELD**, and granddaughter of Mrs. **BAILEY**, aged 2 years, 21 months and 6 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 8 Jan 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HELDERBAUM--In the City and County Hospital, June 18, Fred. HELDERBAUM, a native of Germany, aged 36 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 19 June 1875.

"HELLER--Brian Louis HELLER, age 20 months, son of Mr. and Mrs. Leonard HELLER, 313 Masonic avenue, San Francisco, died early today at Community hospital from a croup attack after being stricken at the home of friends, Mr. and Mrs. Ben ISCOFF, 260 Portola drive, San Mateo. The infant and his mother were visiting here last night when he began to choke. The San Mateo fire department responded with an inhalator squad, but the youngster died six hours later. Funeral services are pending in San Francisco." Source: *San Mateo Times*, 15 Oct 1953, p.29. Transcribed by jch.

"**HELLER**--In this city, October 13, Moses **HELLER**, a native of Bavaria, Germany, aged 68 years, 11 months and 25 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Thursday at 1 p.m. from Masonic Temple. No flowers." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Oct 1885.

"HELLMAN--Grim Reaper At Work--Marysville (Yuba County) -- News has been received by the relatives here of the death of Mrs. Paul HELLMAN, of this city, which occurred in San Francisco. Deceased had gone East for medical treatment, and on her return trip became very ill on the train. Shortly after reaching San Fancisco [sic] she expired, her husband reaching her bedside but a short time before she passed away. Two sons and a daughter are the surviving children. It was the intention of the HELLMANs to make Chico their home as soon as Mrs. HELLMAN returned from the East." Source: Sacramento Bee, 11 January 1906, p. 3. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"**HELM**--To the many friend who participated at the funeral of our daughter Mollie **HELM**, we render out most heartfelt thanks for their sympathy shown us in our sad bereavement. Mr & Mrs. Gottlieb **HELM**." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 11 Feb 1895, p.15 (Vol LXL No 27). Transcribed by Adrienne.

"**HELMKE**--In this city, January 5, Henry **HELMKE**, a native of Germany, aged 24 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 January 1869, page 2. Transcribed by Sandy Bordelon.

"HELMER--In this city, September 30th, Mary Jane, daughter of Charels and Mary Jane HELMER, a native of this city, aged 1 year and 1 day. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, Sixteenth and Hampshire streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 Oct 1873.

"**HELMER**--In the City and County Hospital, December 30, 1898, William **HELMER**, a native of Canada, aged 61 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 1 Jan 1899.

"**HELPING**--In this city, December 4, Walter, infant son of Louis and Louisa **HELPING**, aged 10 months and 7 days. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 2 Hayward street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Dec 1885.

"**HEMBERG**--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 15 -- Levi **HEMBERG**, whose foot was cut off by the cars at Oakland yesterday, died this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 16 Apr 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"HENCKEN--In this city, June 4, 1891, Anna Margarethe, beloved wife of the late Claus HENCKEN, and mother of Mrs. A.F. HANJES, Mrs. J.A. WILKENS and Charles HENCKEN, a native of Sievern, Amt Lehe, Germany, aged 57 years, 6 months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Saturday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 2300 Mission street, corner Nineteenth, thence to St. Paul's Church, Mission street, between Fifth and Sisth, where the funeral services will be held at 2 o'clock p.m. Please omit flowers. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 6 June 1891. Contact: Susan Jella sjphdoc@hotmail.com

"HENDERSON--D. E. Henderson--Dorothy E. HENDERSON, 67, of 1417 Vail Ave., died Tuesday following a heart attack. She was born in San Francisco, June 10, 1901, the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. William J.C. GOLDHUHL. Her early education was received in San Francisco schools. Survivors include a daughter, Pauline POPLOWSKI, of Fairbanks, Alaska, husband, Florien HENDERSON of Napa; sons, Philip HENDERSON of Piedmont, Thomas and Roger HENDERSON of Napa, David HENDERSON of Bellingham, Wash., James HENDERSON of Portland, Ore., S. Sgr. William HENDERSON of U.S. Army on Formosa, and daughters Mrs. Florence ALLENWOOD of Vallejo and Judith HENDERSON of Piedmont. Funeral services will be conducted Saturday at 11 a.m. in the chapel of Napa Valley Memorial Gardens with the Rev. Warren Bonner officiating. Burial will be in Upper Lake Cemetery, Upper Lake." Source: *Napa Register,* 4 July 1968, p. 15A. Transcribed by Evalou. Contact: Dee Deegenie@aol.com Researcher's note: Correct spelling of GOLDHUHL should be GOLDKUHL. Dorothy is the daughter of William GOLDKUHL and Lola Emma DAY, the researcher's grandparents.

"**HENDERSON**--On the morning of 3d March, at Rose's Bar, Yuba River, Mr. Donald **HENDERSON**, aged about 42 years, of a disease of the lungs. He was a native of England." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 20 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"HENDERSON--Elizabeth - In this city Nov. 22, 1980; dearly beloved cousin of Mary Joe KRAEMER; dear friend of Cora JACKSON; retired after 30 years with Shell Oil Company. Services Tuesday, 1 p.m. at the Evergreen Mortuary of McAvoy O'Hara Co., Geary Blvd. at Tenth Ave. Contributions to Guide Dogs for the Blind; San Rafael, preferred. McAvoy O'Hara Co." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 November 1980, p. 11. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"HENDERSON--In this city, May 15, 1936, John HENDERSON." Source: *San Francisco Call Bulletin*, 16 May, 1936.

"HENDREAN--In this city, September 17, 1920, John H. HENDREAN. Remains at the chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Co., 2475 Mission st., near 21st." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 20 Sept 1920, p.4. Transcribed by Carol.

"HENDRICK--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 25, Wm. HENDRICK (colored), 39." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"**HENDRICKSON**--**HENDRICKSON**, John." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

"**HENDRY**--In this city, June 16th, John **HENDRY**, aged 22 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 June 1875.

"**HENDRY**--Yountville--Leslie C. **HENDRY**, 88, died Sunday at Holderman Hospital at the Veterans Home of California in Yountville. He was born in San Francisco, March 29,1896, and attended schools there. He served in the U.S. Army during World War I and following the war he

became employed as a customs officer. He retired after serving 29 years with that department. He had been a resident of the Veterans Home of California since 1969. Mr. **HENDRY** is survived by his son, James of Santa Clara. Friends are invited to attend funeral services Thursday at 9 a.m. under the auspices of Yount Lodge No. 12 F.&A.M., at the Memorial Chapel at the Veterans Home of California, Yountville. Inurnment will be at Golden Gate National Cemetery in San Bruno. Arrangements are under the direction of Richard Pierce Funeral Service, 1660 Silverado Trail." Source: *Napa Register*, 5 Sept 1984. Transcribed by Evalou.

"HENESEY--In San Francisco, Nov. 11, Mary Jane HENESEY, aged 5 months and 24 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HENLEY--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 14 --The boy Frank HENLEY, son of Col. HENLEY, who fell from a pigeon house on Prospect Place, this evening, is dead. He was the oldest and only son, the other having died about a month ago, and this accident renders him childless." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 15 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HENLY**--Oct 2 James **HENLY**, 2. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"HENN--Clara." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 3 Apr 1891.

"HENNE--In this city, April 10, 1916, John, beloved husband of Elizabeth HENNE, and father of Thelma, John and Evelyn HENNE, a native of Austria, aged 35 years. The funeral services will be held Friday, at Cypress Lawn Cemetery, on arrival of the 11:30 o'clock train from 3rd and Townsend sts." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 April 1916. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"HENNE--In this city, April 14, William A. HENNE, beloved son of the late William and Francisca HENNE, and beloved brother of Mrs. George HENNE, a native of San Francisco, aged 39 years, 1 month, 8 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 Apr 1911. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"HENNE--In this city, December 10, William, beloved husband of the late Franciska HENNE, and father of William A. HENNE and Mrs. George BENSON(? hard to read)[should be BERNTSEN], a native of Hanover, Germany, aged 64 and 6 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 11 Dec 1906. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"HENNESSEY--In this city, February 1, at her late residence, 369 Haight street, Catherine, beloved wife of the late John B. HENNESSEY, and sister of Martin Carroll HASSETT, Eliza F. STONE and the late Mrs. A.M. LEGOTT and Mary HASSETT, a native of County Tipperary, Ireland. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, February 4, at 8:30

o'clock, from her late residence, 369 Haight street; thence to Sacred Heart Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by automobile." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"HENNESSEY--In San Francisco, August 20, Mary E. HENNESSEY, beloved daughter of Michael and Mary HENNESSEY, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years, 11 months and 12 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 22 Aug 1883. Transcribed by Bev Stedman.

"HENNESSY--In this city, March 7, Richard HENNESSY, a native of Ireland, aged 58 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 8 March 1895.

"**HENNESSY**--In this city, June 30, Mary Tereasca, only daughter of Michael and Dellie **HENNESSY**. Poor Tereasca, you have left us, And your loss we do deplore; But 'tis God who has bereft you--We Shall never see you more. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from 627 Howard street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 July 1873.

"HENNIG--Alice HENNIG, wife of John HENNIG, a marine engineer in employ of the Alaska Commercial Company, committed suicide early last evening by swallowing carbolic acid. The HENNIG's have been married for two years and according to her husband's story, Mrs. HENNIG, had been drinking heavily. On returning home Tuesday night, HENNIG found his wife in an intoxicated condition, and after a few words, left the house. Mrs HENNIG went to the home of her grandmother, Mrs. BRAHAM, at 412 Minna Street and stepped into the bathroom and took poison. She was 20 years old." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 1 May 1902, page 8. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"HENNIG--In Oakland, January 14, at German Altecheim , Anna Marie HENNIG, beloved sister of Jacob BENDER [or BEADER] of Pennsylvania, a native of Germany, aged 70 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Wednesday, January 17, at 1 o clock, at Ernest A. Wollitz s Funeral Parlor, 1933 Webster street, between Nineteenth and Twentieth streets, Oakland. Incineration, Oakland Crematory. Remains at Ernest A. Wollitz s Funeral Parlor, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"HENRINKSON--In San Lorenzo, September 29, 1897, Antone, beloved husband of Karen HENRINKSON and father of Harvey HENRINKSON, a native of Denmark, aged 34 years and 10 months." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 30 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"HENRIOULLE-In this city, September 18, 1920, Josephine, dearly beloved wife of the late Joseph HENRIOULLE and beloved mother of Louise and Henry HENRIOULLE, a native of Belgium, aged 75 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral

today (Monday), September 20, 1920, ar 7:30 o'clock a. m., from the parlors of Barry & McDonnell, 776-770 Valencia st.; thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 8 o'clock a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 20 Sept 1920, p. 4. Contact: Carol ncweldon@sbcglobal.net [Submitter's note: One of the children's names different from Joseph's obit.]

"HENRIOULLE-In this city, Feb. 29, 1928, John B., beloved husband of Maria A. HENRIOULLE, father of the late Louis and Elizabeth HENRIOULLE, brother of the late Joseph, Griewald and Gustav HENRIOULLE, a native of Belgium, aged 77 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday), at 8:15 a.m., from the chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Co. (Prechtel & Mathieson), 1550 California st.; thence to Notre Dame des Victoires Church, Bush st., near Stockton st., where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 8:45 o'clock a. m. Interemnt, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 1 March 1928, p. 4. Contact: Carol ncweldon@sbcglobal.net

"HENRIOULLE--In this city, September 23, 1930, Louis J., dearly beloved husband of Nellie HENRIOULLE and loving brother of Henry HENRIOULLE, a native of Chicago,III. A member of Holy Name Society of Mission Dolores Church. Funeral Thursday,at 8:30 a. m., from Gantner-Felder-Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market st., at Duboce ave.; thence to Mission Dolores Church where a requiem mass will be celebrated at 9 a. m. Interment, Holy Cross." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 24 Sept 1930, p.17. Contact: Carol ncweldon@sbcglobal.net

"HENRIOULLE-In this city, February 11, Louis J. Sr., beloved husband of Josephine HENRIOUELLE [sic.], father of Louis J. and Henry J. HENRIOUILLE [sic.] and brother of John B. and Gregory HENRIOULLE, a native of Belgium, aged 68 years. \* \* Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 9:30 o'clock a. m., from his late residence, 406 B street, San Mateo, thence to St. Matthew's Catholic Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by electric car." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 13 Feb 1911, p. 4. Contact: Carol ncweldon@sbcglobal.net

"HENRY--Charles F.--In San Jose, Calif., Nov.20, 1971, Charles F. HENRY, beloved husband of the late Mrs. Ramona A. HENRY; loving father of Mrs. Alice R. NOLAN of Santa Clara and Father Charles E. HENRY, S.J. of San Francisco; loving loving brother of Harry H. HENRY of Oakland and Hareth HENRY of San Francisco; loving grandfather of Mrs. Lynne WHALEY, Francis NOLAN and Mrs. Michelle REED Jr., a native of Alden Mass.; aged 76 years; former Inside Guard of Knights of Columbus, Council No. 615 of San Francisco, past vice president of Western Graphic Arts Union, Local No. 14 of San Francisco. Funeral services Wednesday, Nov. 24, 1971 at 9 a.m. from the SANTA CLARA FUNERAL HOME, 1000 Ascott Blvd., Santa Clara, Recquiem Mass at St. Clare's Church, 807 Eashington St., Santa Clara commencing at 10 a.m. The Rosary will be recited at the above named Funeral Home." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 22 Nov 1971, p. 55. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"**HENRY**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: J. **HENRY**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HENRY--In Linden, San Joaquin county, Dec 23d, John HENRY, aged 30 years and 6 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 28 Dec 1865.

"**HENRY**--In this city, June 27, Dr. L.J. **HENRY**, a native of New York City, but a resident of San Francisco for the past 23 years, aged 54 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 June 1884, p. 6.

"**HENRY**--In this city, December 18, Mary Agnes, only daughter of Mary and the late Henry **HENRY**, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years, 9 months and 18 days. (Oakland papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday), at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of her mother, corner Thirty-second and Mission streets, near the Four Mile House." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 Dec 1873.

"**HENRY**--In this city, March 11, Michael **HENRY**, a native of Ireland, aged 26 years, 4 months and 27 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 13 March 1895.

"HENRY--Ramona Agnes--In San Jose, Calif. October 22, 1971, Ramona Agnes HENRY, beloved wife of Charles F. HENRY; loving mother of Mrs. Alice R. NOLAN of Santa Clara, Father Charles F. HENRY S.J. of San Francisco; loving sister of Washington McGEE of San Francisco and the late Sister Mary Mechtilde of Sisters of Mercy; grandmother of Mrs.Gary WHALEY, Francis NOLAN and Michelle NOLAN all of Santa Clara; a native of San Francisco, Calif., aged 76 years, a member of the Jesuit Mothers. Funeral services Tuesday, Oct. 26, 1971 at 9 a.m. from the SANTA CLARA FUNERAL HOME, 1000 Scott Blvd. Santa Clara. Requiem Mass at St. Clare's Church Church, 807 Washington, Santa Clara, commencing at 10 a.m. The Rosary will be recited Monday at 8 p.m. at the above funeral home." Source: *San Francisco Examine*, 25 Oct 1971, p 51. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"HENRY--In this city, July 31, 1919, Rev. Fr. Thomas P. HENRY, O.P., dearly beloved son of Mrs. Matthew HENRY of Stockton, Cal., and loving brother of Michael J., Patrick, J. and Rose T. HENRY, Mrs. Roland ROCHE, Mrs. Anne BAUMGARTEN of Stockton, Cal., and Mathew HENRY of Portland, Oregon, and the late Katherine P. HENRY, and Sister Mary BERTRAND, O. S. D., a native of California. A solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul today (Saturday), at 8:45 a.m., at St Dominic's Church, Bush and Pierce streets. Internment, Benecia, on arrival of train leaving San Francisco at 10:20 a.m." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 2 Aug 1919, p 4. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"HENRY--At Hillsdale, Mich, Apr. 2, Wendel P. HENRY, son of Mr. & Mrs. A.J. HENRY, aged 1 year, 9 months, 12 days. [???Wendell, youngest child of Mr. & Mrs. A.J. HENRY, died there of brain fever???Upon receiving the dispatch Mr. HENRY, who was in San Francisco, immediately left for the East.]" Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 24 Mar 1890. Transcribed by Dee.

"HENSELMANN--In this city, December 1, William HENSELMANN, aged 75 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Dec 1885.

"HEPBURN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 29 - Captain HEPBURN, who arrived lately from the China seas en route for New York, was found dead at the Cosmopolitan today. He died of apoplexy. He has a wife in New York." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 30 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HEPWORTH--In this city, Nov. 25th, John M. HEPWORTH, aged 42 years, formerly of Marlborough, Ulster county, New York." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 27 Nov 1865.

"**HERBERT**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: W. **HERBERT**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HERBERT--Missing Man Found Dead ?? The mysterious disappearance of Wallace Noble HERBERT, son of a wealthy banker of Niles, Ohio, has been cleared up by the discovery of his dead body yesterday in a lodging house at San Francisco. HERBERT, who is said to have spent \$40,000 in the past few years in riotous living was addicted to drink, and while intoxicated was given to despondency and suicidal tendencies. It is supposed he took poison." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 January 1906, p. 3. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"HERDSEN--In this city, Oct 29, Albert HERDSEN." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Nov 1884. Tranascribed by Jim Schmitz.

"HERLIHY--In this city, September 1, 1883, Nellie M. HERLIHY, beloved daughter of Maurice and Margaret HERLIHY, a native of Townsend, MA, aged 24 years, 6 months, and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Monday) at 9 o'clock a.m., from the residence of her parents, No. 1153 Folsom Street, thence to St. Joseph's Church, Tenth Street, where a mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment Mt. Calvary Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 3 Sept 1883, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"**HERMANSEN**--In this city, May 27, at City and County Almshouse, Delia **HERMANSEN**, a native of Ireland, age 72 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"HERMICK--In San Francisco, Nov. 4, William A. HERMICK, aged 56 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 6 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HEROLD--In this city, May 3, 1925, Fred W., beloved husband of Minnie HEROLD, father of Vernon and Sherman HEROLD, brother of Philip and Miss P. HEROLD, Mrs. A. HAMBERGER, Mrs. J. THOMAS, a native of San Francisco, Calif. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service Monday at 8 o'clock p.m. at the Bunker, Lunt & Rider parlors, 2090 Divisadero, corner Sacramento street." Source: *San Francisco Examiner* 4 May 1925. Contact: Emdunn0226@aol.com

"HEROLD--In this city, July 31, George, beloved son of Margaret HEROLD and brother of Charles, Philip, Philippine and Fred HEROLD, Mrs. L. C. HAMBERGER and Mrs. Arthur THOMAS, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 26 years and 9 months. (Boston, Mass., papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from Masonic Hall, South San Francisco. N. S. G. W.-- The officers and members of South San Francisco Parlor, No 157, N. S. G. W., are hereby notified to meet at their hall, Masonic Building, Fourteenth and Railroad avenue, South San Francisco, to-day (Sunday), at 1:30 o'clock p.m., to attend the funeral of Brother George HEROLD. Fines for non-attendance will be strictly enforced. By order of M. H. Squires, President. D. Harrington, Secretary." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 2 Aug 1896. Contact: Emdunn0226@aol.com

"HEROLD--In this city, November 6, Margaret HEROLD, beloved mother of Charles HEROLD, Mrs. Louis HAMBERGER, Mrs. Arthur D. THOMAS and Phillippine, Philip, Frederick W. and the late George HEROLD, a native of Germany, aged 79 years. Friends and acquaintances are repectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday), at 11 o'clock a.m. from the family residence, 28 Adam street. Interment, Greenlawn Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 Nov 1906. Contact: Emdunn0226@aol.com

"**HEROLD**--In Mill Valley, Cal., October 30, 1918, Oscar **HEROLD**, beloved husband of Marion A. and brother of Rudolph Jr, Roderick and Hugo **HEROLD**, a native of San Francisco, Cal." Source: *San Francisco Call & Post*, 1 Nov 1918.

"HEROLD--In this city, August 20, Ruth V., beloved daughter of Fred W. and Minnie HEROLD, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years 3 months and 29 days. Also, in this city, August 19, Albert F., beloved son of Fred W. and Minnie HEROLD, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 months and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday), at 1:30 o'clock p.m., from the family residence 314 Alabama street, between Twenty-first and Twenty-second. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 21 Aug 1899. Contact: Emdunn0226@aol.com

"**HERON**--In this city, August 7, Ellen Louisa, youngest and beloved daughter of Maurice and Hannah **HERON**, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years and 4 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2:30 o'clock

P.M., from the residence of the parents, 510 Third street, between Bryant and Brannan." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 9 Aug 1885.

"HERRERA--Mrs. Claudia HERRERA, a Mexican woman, died in San Francisco Tuesday, aged 120 years." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 26 Apr 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"HERRIN--OREGON PIONEER LEAVES A SON IN HAMMONTON ASHLAND (Ore.), Sept 8 -John S. HERRIN, prominent Oregon pioneer and former member of the state legislature, died here today. He was born near Lexington, Ky., on November 15, 1827, and came to Oregon in 1853. Mr. HERRIN is survived by the following children: WIlliam F. HERRIN, San Francisco; John W. HERRIN, Ashland, Ore.; Mrs. Silas KILGORE, Salem, Ore.; David C. HERRIN, Portland; Edward W. HERRIN, Hammonton, Cal.; Mrs. A.C. DIXON, Eugene Ore.; and Fred HERRIN, Ashland, Ore." Source: *Sacramento Union,* 9 Sept 1916. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HERRING**--CHICO MAN DEAD--CHICO (Butte Co.), April 1 - Word was received in this city last night of the death in San Francisco of N.J. **HERRING**, who had gone to a hospital in that city a few days ago to undergo a serious operation. Deceased leaves a widow, two daughters and a nephew in this city." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 1 April 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HERRING**--On board the Br. brig Fanny, on passage from San Francisco, Lewis **HERRING**, of New York City." Source: *New York Weekly Tribune*, 16 March 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"HERRON--Interment in San Francisco, April 17, Jennie J. HERRON, Pittsburgh, Pa., 17 mos." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"HERT--In this city, August 4, Anna, beloved wife of the late Benedict HERT, and mother of Mrs. J. KASTENDIECK, Mrs. L. KERN, Mrs. C.W. MARK, and Dr. B.S. HERT of Rochester, N.Y., a native of Switzerland, aged 80 years, 6 months, and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Monday) at 2:00 o'clock p.m., from the home of her daughter, Mrs. Louise KERN, 8646 Seventeenth street. Cremation at Odd Fellows' Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 5 Aug 1906, p.46.

"HERTZBERG, Isaac, 62 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"HERTLE--R. HERTLE, whose sad death in San Francisco last week was fully reported in the daily press, was formerly a resident of this place. He came to Healdsburg in 1857 and resided here for 20 years, where he was a prominent business man and identified himself with the early enterprises of the town. Although rather eccentric and strong in his likes and dislikes, he was faithful, honest and trustworthy, and at the time of his death had a large circle of friends among our older residents. The body was brought from the city Tuesday morning on the 11 o'clock train, and the funeral took place from the depot and was largely attended by friends, especially Masons, of which order he was a respected member. His body was interred in Oak Mound

cemetery beside his wife, who has been dead for some years. He was 62y and leaves a large family of grown children to mourn his death." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 30 Aug 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**HERVE**--In Alameda, March 1, Adolph J. **HERVE**, a native of San Francisco, aged 34 years and 6 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 4 March 1895.

"HERZBERG--In San Francisco, Nov. 8, Christian HERZBERG, aged 36 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HERZOG--in this city, July 26, 1892, Chala [Chaia Golda nee KRAGEN] HERZOG, beloved mother of Philip and Louis, and Mrs. S[amuel] **BASCH** and sister of S[amuel] **KRAGEN**, a native of Cracow, Austria, aged 70 years. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Thursday), at 10 o clock A.M. from her late residence, 611 Turk Street, near Polk. Interment New Salem Cemetery, San Mateo, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 27 Jul 1892. Contact: Pamela Schmidt pkschmidt@gmail.com

"HERZOG--Philip HERZOG Is Taken by Death--Philip HERZOG of Burlingame, retired lumberman, died in a San Francisco hospital yesterday following a short illness. Hed had been a resident of Burlingame for the past ten years, and resided at 804 Alpine avenue. The deceased is survived by his wife, Minnie HERZOG; a son, J. K. HERZOG of San Francisco; two daughters, Mrs. A. J. FAVRE of San Mateo and Mrs. John DIAS of Burlingame, and seven grandchildren, Georgena NIVAREL of Vallejo, Lillian SPOSITO of San Bruno, Henry and Louis FAVRE of San Mateo, Lucille SAMUEL of Burlingame, and Philip HERZOG and Helen BURRIS of San Francisco. HERZOG was a member of California chapter, Arbor Vitae Circle of Druids and Tamalpais Camp of W.O.W. Funeral services will be help from the late residence of the deceased tomorrow afternoon at 2 o clock. Interment will follow at Hills of Eternity." Source: San Mateo Times, 27 Jan 1934. Contact: Pamela Schmidt pkschmidt@gmail.com

"HERZER--In this city, November 15, Hugo HERZER, beloved husband of Elizabeth HERZER, father of Herman and Walter HERZER, Mrs. Emilie CARRERA and Mrs. Isabel Herzer MATHESON, a native of Germany, aged 75 years. Funeral private from the parlors of Ashley & McMullen." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"**HESSE**--Christien, 75 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"**HETTICH**--[June 11th 1866] - Child of Wm. **HETTICH**, at San Francisco, died from eating poisonous drugs left within its reach." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HEWES**--In this city, June 24, Joshua **HEWES**, a native of Lynfield, Mass, aged 62 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from

Plymouth Congregational Church, Taylor street, between Geary and O'Farrell." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 27 June 1881.

"HEWITT--In this city, January 22 [1912], Arthur G. HEWITT, dearly beloved son of the late William A. and Mary R. HEWITT, and loving brother of Edward F., William A., Mary A., and Margaret K. HEWITT and Mrs. R. W. HOBART, a native of London, England., aged 37 years, 3 months and 3 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, January 24, at 1:30 o'clock, from the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Co, 2475 Mission street, near Twenty-first. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by electric funeral car from corner of Twenty-eighth and Valencia streets, at 2 o'clock. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"**HEWITT**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: Jas. **HEWITT**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**HEWITT**--"Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 3, 1850: Norman **HEWITT**, 42, Kane co. III., cholera." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"**HEYFRON**--In this city, December 2, Joseph **HEYFRON**, a native of Ireland, aged 51 years and 9 months." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 3 Dec 1884.

"HICKEL--John, 42 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"HICKEY -- Phillip." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"**HICKEY**--In this city, November 25, William **HICKEY**, aged 29 years. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 1008 Hyde street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 27 Nov 1885.

"HICKEY--Wm. J., 1 year." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"HICKS--Victor Lucas, eldest son of Mrs. John S. HAZER, died on Saturday the 12th inst. In the twenth-seventh year of his age, of pneumonia. Friends are invited to the funeral ceremonies at St. Mary's cathedral TO-DAY, at 10:30 A.M. Inerment private at St. Louis, Mo." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 14 March 1887.

"HICKSON--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 4 -- O. HICKSON, formerly a street grading contractor, more recently lessee of the Alhambra Theater, died today at his residence on Bush street, at the age of 36. He was down yesterday, attending to business, but had been ill from

disease of the kidneys some time." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 6 Mar 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HIDE**--DIED -- at Kings river, Fresno county, April 13th, S.S. **HIDE**, aged 51 years. [San Francisco papers please copy.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 26 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**HIEGEL**--From last Thursday's Bradley 'Mercury' -- Mrs. C. **HIEGEL**, mother of Albert N. **HIEGEL**, of Indian Valley, died in San Francisco Dec. 9th, aged 58 years." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 24 Dec 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"HIGGINBOTHAM--Lillian Edna. Mortician, B. C. Wallace & Son." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"HIGGING--San Francisco, March 2 - Margaret HIGGING, 22 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 4 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HIGGINS**--In San Francisco, January 31, Edward **HIGGINS**, aged 50 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Feb 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HIGGINGS**--San Francisco, October 13 - William **HIGGINGS**, 4 years and 9 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 15 October 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HIGGINS--DEATH OF CAPTAIN EDWARD HIGGINS--Captain Edward HIGGINS, late Agent of the Pacific Mail Steamship Company, died yesterday afternoon at The Grand Hotel. Captain HIGGINS was a native of Norfolk, Virginia, was educated for the Navy and passed the necessary examination to enter the Navy as midshipman. He served in the Navy during the Mexican War, and at it's close, came to California, being the second in command when the United States took possession of Monterey in 1847. After that, he went to New York and entered the merchant marine, and was placed in command of large ships plying between New York and foreign ports. At one time, he was master of the steamer, Vanderbilt, now the ship, Three Brothers, and made the guickest trip on record on her between New York and Havre, the American residents at the latter port presenting him with a service of silver plate. At the beginning of the war, he cast his lot with the Confederate Navy and obtained guite high position. At one time he was in command of the blockade runners, made good his escape to New Orleans and went to Mobile. That city was placed for a time under martial law by the Confederacy and he was placed in command of the land and naval forces. Soon after the close of the war, he returned to New York and found employment with an insurance company. About two years ago on the recommendation of ship owners in whose employ he had been, he was appointed Agent of the Pacific Mail Company at this port, which position he held for a number of months. Latterly, he has been engaged in business as a stock broker. He was about 53 years of age, and leaves a wife and brother in this city." Source: Daily Alta California, 1 February 1875. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"HIGGINS--DROWNED -- We learn from the Clipper that Mr. Elliott HIGGINS, a miner of Yankee Hill, was drowned a few nights since, while on his way to Columbia, by falling into a shaft containing about 8 feet of water. He leaves a family in the States. His remains have been ordered to San Francisco by his brother-in-law, Mr. LECOUNT, of the firm of Messrs. LECOUNT & STRONG." Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., CA) 19 May 1855. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HIGGINS**--In this city, December 5, George W. **HIGGINS**, aged 24 years and 10 months. Funeral to-day, at 9 a.m., from the Chapel of St. Mary's Hospital. Interment private." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Dec 1885.

"**HIGGINS**--In this city, November 4, infant son of John and Jennie M. **HIGGINS**, a native of San Francisco." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Nov 1904.

"HIGGINS--In this city, January 4, Thos. HIGGINS, beloved brother of Catherine RUSSELL, a native of County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 70 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow (Friday), at 9:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 730 Natoma street, thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin,* 5 Jan 1899, p. 3.

"HIGGINS--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Apr. 12 - The jury in the case of William HIGGINS, charged with manslaughter in killing Patrick **KELLY** at Sportsman's Hall, rendered a verdict of acquittal." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 13 April 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"HIGGS--Blanche HIGGS (widow of DOUGLAS, nee BELLEAU) wife of Thomas HIGGS, died age 56 in Alameda City July 15, 1913." Source: Office of Vital Records & Statistics, Sacramento, CA, certificate #21336. Contact: Sylvia Mast slyviam@gte.net

"HIGGS--In Oakland, July 15, Blanche Ann, beloved wife of Thomas HIGGS, and loving sister of Mrs. Zoe B. CORYELL, Mrs. Cora B. MITCHEL and Mrs. Zulena McLOUGHLIN, a native of San Francisco. Daughter of Eusebe and Ann BELLEAU of Quebec and Louisiana." Source: An Alameda (CA) newspaper, name unknown, 16 July 1913. Contact: Sylvia Mast slyviam@gte.net

"HIGGS--In Oakland, July 15, Blanche Ann, beloved wife of Thomas HIGGS, and loving sister of Mrs. Zoe B. CORYELL, Mrs. Cora B. MITCHEL and Mrs. Zulena McLOUGHLIN, a native of San Francisco. Daughter of Eusebe and Ann BELLEAU of Quebec and Louisiana." Source: An Alameda (CA) newspaper, name unknown, 16 July 1913. Contact: Sylvia Mast slyviam@gte.net

"HIGGS--In this city, April 10, Elizabeth, wife of Henry William HIGGS and daughter of Captain William JOHNSTON of Liverpool, England, aged 49 years and 9 months. Liverpool and Manchester (England) papers copy. Mother of Thomas, Elizabeth COFFEE, Annie L. KIMBALL

and Mary Ann (Marianne) **PRESTON**." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 11 Apr 1876, p. 6. Contact: Sylvia Mast slyviam@gte.net

"**HIGGS**--In this city, May 9, Henry George **HIGGS**, aged 13 years and 6 months, son of Henry William and Elizabeth **HIGGS**. Funeral from No. 17 John Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 11 May 1869, p. 3. Contact: Sylvia Mast slyviam@gte.net

"HIGGS--In London, England, Henry William HIGGS of San Francisco and previously Australia, a native of London, aged 65 years and 7 months. Husband of the late Elizabeth HIGGS, father to Thomas, Elizabeth COFFEE, Annie L. KIMBALL and Marianne PRESTON." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 29 May 1885, p. 4. Contact: Sylvia Mast slyviam@gte.net

"HIGGS--In this city, December 4, James H. HIGGS, father of Mrs. WESTOFF, a native of England, aged 69 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today at 3 o'clock from his late residence, No. 9 Stockton Street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 Dec 1875. Contact: Sylvia Mast slyviam@gte.net

"HIGGS--Thomas HIGGS, died age 64 in San Francisco City, September 1, 1915." Source: Office of Vital Records & Statistics, Sacramento, CA, certificate #28551. Contact: Sylvia Mast slyviam@gte.net

"HIGGS--In this city, August 31, Thomas, beloved husband of the late Blanche **BELLEAU** HIGGS, and brother of Mrs. Elizabeth **COFFEE**, a native of Australia, aged 64 years, 10 months and 27 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Friday, at 2 o'clock at the chapel of Halsted & Co., 1122 Sutter Street. Interment strictly private. Cypress Lawn." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Sept 1915. Contact: Sylvia Mast slyviam@gte.net

"**HIGHLANDS**--Mary **HIGHLANDS**, 37, Aug. 24, Scotland." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"**HILDEBRAND**--[June 30th 1866] - August **HILDEBRAND**, of Napa Valley, committed suicide in San Francisco, by taking strychnine." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HILDEBRANDT**--In this city, February 15, Auguste **HILDEBRANDT**, a native of Germany, aged 69 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"HILDEBRANDT--In this city, September 19, Edward C. HILDEBRANDT, beloved brother of Mrs. Harry **BERGMAN** and William J. **HILDEBRANDT**, a native of San Francisco, aged 42 years. A member of Court Seal Rock No. 45, F. of A. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday), at 10 o'clock a. m., from the parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia st., between 25th and 26th sts. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 20 Sept 1920, p.4. Transcribed by Carol.

"HILDEBRANDT--In this city, February 18, Henry, beloved husband of Margaret HILDEBRANDT, and father of William H., Mamie M. and Anna G. HILDEBRANDT, a native of Leeste, Germany, aged 54 years, 11 months and 22 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, Thurdday, February 21st, at 2 o'clock p.m from his late residence, 2028 Mission street, between Sixteenth and Seventeenth. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 19 and 20 Feb 1895.

"HILES---In this city, April 26, Harold, beloved son of John and Katie HILES brother of the Janet HILES, grandson of Andrew LAWSON, and nephew of Mrs. M. COAKLEY, Andrew, James and Charles LAWSON, a native of San Francisco, aged 14 years and 1 month." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1 May 1906, page 9. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"**HILL**--In this city, September 6, 1933. August **HILL**, a native of Finland. Funeral services will be held today (Friday) at 3 o'clock p.m. at the mortuary of Halsted & Co, 1123 Sutter street near Polk. Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 Sept 1933, p. 13.

"**HILL**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: C.H. **HILL**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HILL--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Mar. 15 - The dead body of Charles T. HILL was discovered last night near the Mission. Appearance indicated that he had been murdered by a blow from a slung shot or club. The body had been dragged to the spot and buried in the sand. HILL had recently arrived from St. Louis." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 16 Mar 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"HILL--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, Aug. 30 -- Thomas **BYRNES**, the murderer of Charles T. HILL, will be hanged on Monday next, unless respited or his sentence commuted to that of imprisonment for life. Strong efforts are being made in his behalf, to induce Governor Low to grant commutation of his sentence. A petition to this end, numerously signed, has been sent to the Executive. The signers are mostly those who are opposed to capital punishment, and others who believe it wrong to hang a man on circumstantial evidence." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 31 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"HILL--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Mar. 16 - A young man named Thomas **BURNS**, who was yesterday held to answer on a charge of burglary, has since been charged with the murder of Charles **HILL**, whose body was discovered at the Mission. The evidence against **BURNS** is wholly circumstantial, but is of the strongest character. They rode out together on the evening when **HILL** was last seen. **BURNS** returned alone with the buggy smashed and gave no satisfactory account of **HILL**'s absence. **HILL**'s jewelry, keys, etc., were found on **BURNS**' person and **BURNS**' clothes, covered with blood, were found in **HILL**'s trunk, where **BURNS** 

acknowledged to have placed them after returning to town. A halter strap, by which **HILL**'s body had been dragged over the ground, has been identified as one taken from the stable by them." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 17 Mar 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"HILL--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, Sept. 3 -- Thomas **BYRNES**, the cold blooded murderer of Charles T. HILL, and the perpetrator of numerous other crimes, suffered death by hanging in the County Jail today. From the moment of his being brought suddenly and unexpectedly face to face with the corpse of his victim, down to the morning of the execution, the prisoner preserved the appearance of most complete and heartless indifference, never admitting his crime and never expressing himself in terms of kindness or forgiveness toward the witnesses or jury in the case. He was 26 or 28 years of age, of Irish parentage and came here from Illinois..." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"HILL--Christian." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"HILL--In this city, May 3, Eliza R., wife of George A. HILL, aged 57 years. Source: *Alta California* 6 May 1880.

"HILL--[July 30th 1867 - Henry HILL and J.M. **BACHELDER** died suddenly at San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union,* 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HILL--In this city, March 18th, Major John HILL, a native of Rochester (N.Y.), aged 52 years and 9 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 19 March 1870. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com [Ken's note: I have further obituaries for Major John HILL, ranging in length from one to five paragraphs.]

"HILL--In Skyland, January 10, Mary E., beloved wife of the late Major John HILL, loving mother of Mrs. J.J. **BAMBER**, Mrs. Adelaide A. **DAVIS**, Mrs. Wm. T. **DUNN** and the late Joseph S. and William H. HILL and sister of Mrs. E.C. **WRIGHT** of Alameda, a native of Dublin, Ireland, aged 82 years, 8 months, and 17 days. A member of the Third Order of St. Dominic. Interment, Los Gatos, Ca." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 11 Jan 1904. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com [Ken's note: Skyland was a community on the west side of Loma Prieta on the old San Jose-Soquel road.]

"HILL--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 10 -- On New Years' evening Robert O'MALLEY got into a quarrel with Wm. HILL and shot him, wounding him in the head. HILL was taken to the hospital and died this afternoon from the effects of his injuries. A charge of murder was preferred against O'MALLEY, who was arrested at the time." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"HILL--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, June 24 - Thomas HILL, a member of the Board of Stock Brokers of this city, died yesterday, aged 41. Mr. HILL was formerly a prominent member of the Republican party, and in the years 1861-62, held the position of Secretary of the

California Senate." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HILL--In this city, Nov. 7th, Willie, infant child of Rev. J.B. and M.R. HILL." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 9 Nov 1865.

"HILL--In Sacramento, Nov 30th, Wm. HILL, aged 37 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 4 Dec 1865.

"HILLEBRANDT--In this city, July 8, Heinrich Carl, son of Carsten and Lucie HILLEBRANDT, aged 7 years, 5 months and 9 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Saturday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, Middle street, between Pine and California, Fillmore and Webster." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 9 July 1875.

"HILLER--In this city October 7, Adolph HILLER, beloved husband of Amelia HILLER and loving father of Mrs. Fannie WIEMAN and Bennie and Henrietta HILLER, a native of Germany aged 54 years 10 months and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances and members of Unity Lodge of IOBB Golden Gate Lodge, O.R.A. and Court Golden West No. 20, F of A are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday October 9 at 2 o'clock from the funeral parlors of Theordor Dierk and Co. 900 Devisadero Street corner of McAllister where services will be held under the auspices of San Francisco Aerie No. 5 FOE. Incineration Odd Fellows Cemetery." [Researcher's Note: Odd Fellows Cemetery is now the Neptune Collumbarium at 1 Lorraine Court San Francisco.] Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 Oct 1908, p.13. Contact: Lee Neilsen, Rt 1 Box 1338, Roosevelt, Utah 84066 lloydi@ubtanet.com

"HILLER--In this city March 10, 1965, at rest, Benjamin HILLER, dearly beloved husband of Clara HILLER of San Francisco, beloved father of Dr. B.W. HILLER, loving grandfataehr of Barry, Brad, Brent and Bruce HILLER of Salinas; devoted brother of Henrietta GATTO and the late Fannie STEWART. A member of Ancient and Accepted Scottish Rite of Freemasonry, International Footprint Assoc. Argonaut Lodge No 461, F & AM Islam Temple A.A.O.N.M.S. and United Commerical Travelers. A native of San Francisco Calif. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Monday at I p.m.at the Chaple of Valente, Marini Perata & Co. 4840 Mission St. under the auspices of Argonaut Lodge No. 461 F.&A.M. Inurnment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park. Friends may call after 2p.m. Saturday. Visting hours until 9 p.m." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 12 Mar 1965. Contact: Lee Neilsen, Rt 1 Box 1338, Roosevelt, Utah 84066 lloydi@ubtanet.com

"**HILLER**--San Francisco Dispatch, Feb. 23 - A boy 10 years of age, named John R. **HILLER**, fell from a Turk street car yesterday and was so badly inured that he died this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 Feb 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"HILLFERTY--Died at the Union Hotel, San Francisco, 21st inst., consumption, Charles A.

**HILLFERTY**, formerly of Brewer, Me., aged 28y." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 24 June 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HILLIKER--In Woodland, May 16, 1894, Nelson. H., husband of Daisy D. HILLIKER and son of L. W. and Annie E. HILLIKER, aged 26 years, 6 months and 28 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 20 May 1894.

"HILLMAN--In this city, October 29, 1917, Claretta, dearly beloved wife of Robert R. HILLMAN, loving mother of Raymond Sepulveda and Julie C. HILLMAN, daughter of Mrs. M. BROSIUS and beloved sister of A.F. and P. BROSIUS, Mrs. H. MOLTZEN, Mrs. Robert R. RUSS, Mrs. William B. SWETT and Mrs. H. RICKERT, a native of Oakland, Cal. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Wednesday) at 2:30 o'clock, at the chapel of H.F. Suhr & Co., 2919 Mission st., between 25th and 26th sts. Incineration, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by automobile." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle,* 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"**HILLS**--This morning about 2 o'clock a man named **HILLS**, who has been living 2 or 3 years at the New England House, fell out of his bed and died in a few minutes. He had been ill for a year." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 31 July 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HILSENDEGER--Joseph - In this city Dec. 26, 1983; beloved husband of Catherine HILSENDEGER; devoted father of Ethel COOK, Milo, Richard, Gordon, Victoria and Violet HILSENDEGER and Beverly COLEN; loved by eleven grandchildren and three great-grandchildren; loving brother of Pat HILSEN; a retired member of Teamsters Union Local #85. Friends may call the chapels of Arthur J. Sullivan and Co., 2254 Market St. bet. 15th and 16th Sts. on Wed. and are invited to join in the recitation of the Rosary Wed. at 8 p.m. Interment Towner, No. Dakota." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 28 Dec 1983. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"**HILSON**--In San Francisco, Henry Dunlap, son of E.H. and Joanna **HILSON**, aged 3 months and 1 day." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 28 March 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HILTON--In this city, August 27, 1942, Franklin C. HILTON, husband of Kate HILTON, father of Mrs. Arthur F. **PETTY** and the late Franklin C. **HILTON**, grandfather of Lloyd F. and Mildred **PETTY**. A life member of Mission Lodge No. 169, F. & A. M. Private funeral services were held Saturday from Anderson???s, Valencia St. at 25th St." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"HINCKLEY--In this city, July 5, John Wesley, son of N. N. and Elizabeth E. HINCKLEY, aged 4 years, 1 month and 26 days. Friends and acquaintance are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday), at 11 o???clock, a.m. from the residence of the parents, Twenty-fourth and Castro streets, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 7 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**HINDS**--In this city, January 3, Bessie, daughter of Hiram and Emma **HINDS**, aged 12 [could be 13...copy hard to read] years, 3 months and 25 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 4 Jan 1885, page 7. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"HINE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 3 -- Dr. Marcus L. HINE, of San Jose, Costa Rica, died at his residence, Jan. 28th. He was for many years United States Consul in that Republic." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 4 Feb 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HINES--Charles - 42 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 22 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Melody.

"HINES--Mary - 21 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 July 1894, p. 7.

"HINES--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 19 -- Some 10 days ago, Michael HINES and James SMITH had a fight in a saloon on Pacific street, kept by the former, in which HINES was terribly beaten. Yesterday morning he died of his injures and SMITH was arrested and locked up on a charge of murder." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 20 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"HINES--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 22 -- Coroner HARRIS commenced holding an inquest yesterday on the body of Michael HINES, who is said to have died from injuries received at the hands of James SMITH, who is charged with his murder." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HING**--Last Friday afternoon, Harm Geb **HING**, proprietor of a wood yard, at 839 Clay Street, was arranging a belt used in moving a circular saw, when he was caught by the revolving belt, whirled around, and before he could be rescued, received injuries which resulted in his death half hour after the accident." Source: *Sacramento Bee,* 1 Mar 1886. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HINIKER--George, 43 years. Near Modesto March 1, George loving husband of Marie C. HINIKER and father of Armand, Ensign, Ranard and Arnita HINIKER aged 43 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Sunday) at 10:30 o'clock a.m. from his late residence in Larkspur, Marin County. Interment Mt. Olivet Cemetery, San Rafael, Cal." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford. Submitted by Jerry Hiniker.

"HINKEL--In this city, October 8, Charles HINKEL, aged 69 years. Funeral to-day at 1 p.m. from No. 322 Fell street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 11 Oct 1885.

"HINKLE--Died in San Francisco, Feb. 8, 1887, Mrs. M.M. HINKLE, aged 29y, daughter of D.C. **RUPE** of Sonoma." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 19 Feb 1887. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HINKLE--DIED - In San Francisco, Dec. 23d, Wm. C. HINKLE, aged 45 years, of Calloway county, Missouri." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 Dec 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"HINCKLEY--Mildred HINCKLEY, a 16 year old girl who had been attending Horace Mann School, San Francisco, took her life yesterday in Golden Gate Park by swallowing carbolic acid. Her reason for wanting to die is that for some time past she has been compelled by her mother to collect alimony from the latter's divorced husband, the girl's father. The girl seems to have had a very sensitive disposition and she imagined she was in a manner disgraced." Source: *Sacramento Bee,* 23 Oct 1900. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"**HINMAN**--In Sacramento, August 3, 1878, Eda T., daughter of J. W. and Alice **HINMAN**, aged 2 years." Source: *Alta California*, 7 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"HINTON, Henry, 88." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Dec 1903.

"**HIRSCH**--Near Sonoma, Aug. 16th, of consumption, Adolph **HIRSCH**, a native of Hamburg, aged 41 years, for the last twelve years a resident of this city." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 20 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"HIRSCHBAUM--Although he was to be married before the end of the month, David HIRSCHBAUM of San Francisco, took his life yesterday by locking himself in his room and turning on the gas after a quarrel with his sweetheart, Nellie **POWELL**, of San Geronimo." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 24 Feb 1906, p.5. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HIRSCHFELDER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 31 - The human remains found a few days since on Alameda shore have been identified as those of A. HIRSCHFELDER, of this city [San Francisco], who disappeared mysteriously on the 18th of July last from his home in this city. He was supposed to have committed suicide. The funeral took place today at Alameda and was attended by his friends and relatives of this city." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"HIRTH--In this city, February 7, Jules HIRTH, a native of Paris, aged 53 years, 8 months and 1 day. [New York papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday), at 2 o???clock p.m. from his late residence, 411 Post st." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 9 Feb 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"HITCHCOCK--DECEASE of an OLD STOCKTONIAN - Alfred HITCHCOCK, Jr., whose death at Geneva, New York, on June 12, 1867, was noticed yesterday, was formerly employed as a clerk in the boot and shoe store of Nash & Fogg, in this city. Mr. HITCHCOCK, in 1863, left San Francisco and returned to his early home, with the intention of returning to his San Francisco home at no distant day; but the death of his father soon after determined him, though at a great sacrifice of his worldly interests in California, to remain. He had many friends in Stockton, who

will regret to learn that his many form now lies low in the grave." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 7 Aug 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**HITS**--In San Jose, Jan 2d, Mary, wife of R. C. **HITS**." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 17 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"HITTELL--In this city, December 14th, at the age of 18 months and 23 days, John Jacob, youngest son of Theodore H. HITTELL." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 14 Dec 1865.

"HITZ--From last Saturday's Monterey 'Cypress' -- Mrs. Johanna HITZ, formerly of Monterey, died of blood poisoning on the 3rd of April, in San Francisco. The poor old lady is said to have suffered greatly during her illness, and death was a great relief. Mrs. HITZ was well known in Monterey, having lived here with her daughter, Amelia, for about 12 years. The shell store kept by Mrs. HITZ used to be quite a feature in town." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 13 Apr 1893. Transcribed by Dee.

"HITZEROTH--In this city, October 1, Lorenz D., beloved husband of Mary HITZEROTH and father of Lorenz C. HITZEROTH, a native of Utica, N.Y. Remains at Gray's Chapel, Geary and Devisadero streets." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 2 Oct 1912, p.4. Contact: Randy W. Hitzroth rwhitz@interlog.com

"HITZEROTH--In this city, Oct. 1, Lorenz Davenport HITZEROTH, beloved husband of Mary HITZEROTH, and loving father of Lorenz C. HITZEROTH, a native of Utica, N.Y. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Thursday, Oct. 3, at 2 o'clock, at Mission Masonic Temple, 2668 Kission Lodge, N. 169 F. and A.M. Interment private. Please omit flowers. Remains at Gray's Chapel, Geary and Divisadero streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle,* 3 Oct 1912, p. 17, c.6. Contact: Randy W. Hitzroth rwhitz@interlog.com

"HITZEROTH- In this city, January 21, 1951, Mary HITZEROTH, beloved wife of the late Lorenz D. HITZEROTH, loving mother of Lorenz C. HITZEROTH; a native of Ireland. The funeral will take place Thursday, January 25, at 9 a.m. from the Memorial Chapel of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate Ave., thence to Star of the Sea Church, Geary Blvd. at 8th Ave., where a Requiem Mass will be offered for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Wednesday evening at 8 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 23 Jan 1951, p. 15. Contact: Randy W. Hitzroth rwhitz@interlog.com

"HIXON--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 28 -- This evening the coroner's jury found a verdict in the case of O.M. HIXON, aged 36, and a native of Canada, to the effect that he came to his death from narcotic poison, viz. morphine. Prof. **HOWDEN** testified that he had analyzed a sample of the chloral hydrate and found no morphine in it. The case has made considerable noise, from the fact that a direct charge had been made by a daily paper to the effect that his death was caused by a dose of chloral hydrate." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 29 Mar 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"HJELM--In San Francisco, Cal., December 10, 1924, Allen HJELM, devoted husband of Anna HJELM, dearly beloved son of Axel HJELM and the late Anna HJELM and loving brother of Clarence, Floyd, Hilding and Elmer HJELM, a native of California, aged 30 years, 11 months and 21 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Saturday), December 12, 1924, at 2 o'clock p.m. from the new funeral chapel of Thomas Monahan, 174 West San Carlos street, between Market and Orchard. Interment in Oak Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 12 Dec 1924, p. 32. Transcribed by jch.

"**HOADLEY**--In the town of Sonora, May 19, at 10 p.m., Milo **HOADLEY**, a native of Plymouth, Conn., aged 77 years and 10 months. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 21 May 1887, p.8.

"HOAG--Dr. L.B. HOAG, uncle of O.H. HOAG, of this city, died in San Francisco last Thursday, at the age of 73y. The deceased was among the earlier practitioners of this county. He came here in 1869 and located in Bloomfield where he practiced his profession for ten years. His death was the result of a general breaking down of the system, incident on old age. The funeral was held in Bloomfield Friday. From O.H. HOAG, who with his family, attended the funeral, it is learned that the death was very sudden. He had risen in the morning apparently suffering none of those symptons premonitory of death, and made a number of calls among his patients. On returning from his professional visits, he was overcome by a sudden weakness and death shortly ensued. He had one of the largest practices in the metropolis and despite his old age, was as energetic in his ministerings to the needs of suffering humanity as many of the younger practitioners. The funeral was held under the auspices of the Odd Fellows Lodge of Bloomfield, with which he had affiliated for 20 years." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 19 Jan 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**HOAG**--Died in San Francisco, Jan. 9, 1889, Dr. L.B. **HOAG**, native of Washington, Duchess Co., N.Y., aged 73y 9m 4d." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 19 Jan 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**HOAG**--San Francisco, Oct. 28, 1872, Solomon Cushing **HOAG**, late of Bloomfield." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 31 Oct 1872. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HOAR--In this city, April 2, 1890, at his residence, 68 Natoma street, Michael HOAR, a native of Ireland, aged 49 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 3 April 1890, page 8.

"**HOBART**--Walter Scott **HOBART** died in San Francisco, CA 2 June 1892." Source: *DAR Records of Families of California Pioneers*, Vol 21 p 214-216. Contact: Julie Stone rangerstone@hotmail.com

"**HOBEN**--Death in San Francisco, April 4th, Samuel V. **HOBEN**, a native of Maine, aged 35 years." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 11 April 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HOBENTHAL**--**HOBENTHAL**, Henrietta." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"HOBSON--In San Francisco, Dec. 30, Lydia A., wife of Henry B. HOBSON." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 3 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HOBSON--In Victoria B.C., January 10, J. B. HOBSON, beloved husband of Julia HOBSON, beloved father of Robert, Frederick and Richmond HOBSON, Mrs. H. J. HOLLINGS, Mrs. O. GOODMAN, Mrs. Blanche CUDWORTH and J. B. HOBSON, Jr., and beloved brother of H. B. HOBSON, a native of Ireland, aged 67 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, January 17, at 2 o clock, from Golden Gate Commandery Hall, 2137 Sutter street, under the auspices of California Lodge, No. 1, F. and A. M. Interment, Woodlawn Cemetery by automobile. Remains at the chapel of Halsted & Co., 1122 Sutter street." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle,* 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"HOCH--In this city, August 28, 1942, Catherine, loving mother of Frank and Joseph HOCH, mother-in-law of Henry **BIADOS**, grandmother of Rose Marie HOCH and Joseph **BIADOS**; a native of France, aged 74 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Monday at 8:30 a.m., from the Peter Magendie Mortuary, 1340 Golden Gate Avenue, nr. Fillmore, thence to the Church of Notre Dame des Victoires, where at 9 a.m. mass will be celebrated. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"HOCHHEIMER--WILLOWS MOURNS PIONEER'S LOSS--WILLOWS (Glenn Co.), Nov 13 -The death of Moses HOCHHEIMER at his home in San Francisco, early Sunday morning, has cast a gloom over the entire city. HOCHHEIMER was founder of the house of HOCHHEIMER & Co... and was the pioneer merchant of Willows, coming here about the time the town was laid out in 1878, and opened a general merchandise store, the first in the new town, and from that beginning, the present large business of HOCHHEIMER & Co. has grown. Mr. HOCHHEIMER was married in 188- to the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. F.G. CRAWFORD, the founders of the CRAWFORD hotel of this city, and his wife, together with an only daughter, now the wife of Henry SCHEELINE, a wholesale merchant of San Francisco, are left to mourn his loss. Mr. HOCHHEIMER, in 1902, bought out a large general .erchandise store in Bakersfield, Cal., and he became the manager of this store, giving it his personal attention for several years. When his health broke down and he was forced to leave and seek a cure by traveling he visited the leading health resorts of the world, but never fully recovered his health. At the time of his demise he was the representative of the firm in their San Francisco office. He was a native of Pennsylvania and 58 years old." Source: Sacramento Union, 14 Nov 1911. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HOCK--In Napa City, Nov. 24th, Bernard HOCK, aged 32 years and 3 months." Source: San

Francisco Daily Examiner, 28 Nov 1865.

"HODGDON--At Halfmoon Bay, September 28, Hannah, wife of the late George HODGDON, daughter of Patrick BURKE and sister of Mrs. WIGGINGPON, Mrs. GLYNN, Mrs. ROBERTS and Michael BURKE, aged 34 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 29 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**HODGES**.-Died in San Francisco, July 8, Milton Shirley, beloved son of Mr. & Mrs. Oscar P. **HODGES**, a native of California, aged 2 years, 1 month, 13 days." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 10 July 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"HODGKINS--In San Francisco, Nov. 1, William HODGKINS, aged 38 years." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 3 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HODGKINSON--In San Francisco, September 25, 1903, James J. HODGKINSON, beloved husband of Louise HODGKINSON, father of Thomas HODGKINSON, brother of W.J. MORRISON, Albert and Walter HODGKINSON, aged 30 years. Funeral private." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 26 Sept 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HOD[?]KINS--In San Francisco, Aug. 15, Thomas Joseph, son of Wm. HOD[?]KINS, aged 5 years and 24 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 17 Aug 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HODKINS**--Elsa K. and Frederick L. - Oct. 29 and Nov. 12, ages 90 and 92. The memorial services will be held at the Chapel of the Salem Lutheran Home, 2361 East 29th St. Oakland, CA at 2 p.m., Saturday, Nov. 29, 1980." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 November 1980, p. 11. Transcribed by Bev Colgin.

"HOELSCHER--In this city, July 19th, Bernard HOELSCHER, a native of Germany, aged 53 years, 4 months and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, northwest corner of Hyde and Green streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 21 July 1875.

"**HOERNER**--In this city, September 28, 1897, Michael, beloved husband of Louise **HOERNER**, a native of New York, aged 42 years 5 months and 6 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 29 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"HOEY--In this city, November 27, Thomas HOEY, aged 38 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 Nov 1885.

"HOFFACKER--Theodore HOFFACKER, died on July 28th in his 66th year and was give Christian burial on July 31st at Cypress Lawn. He leaves to mourn his death two sons and two daughters.??? Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, August 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"**HOFFMAN**--In this city, August 22, Hugo, son of Julia and Lazarus **HOFFMAN**. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, go-day (Sunday) at 10 o'clock a.m., from the residence of the parents, 724 Geary street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call,* 24 Aug 1873.

"HOFFMAN--In Oakland, Sept. 15, 1939, Lance HOFFMAN, beloved husband of Gertrude HOFFMAN, loving father of Barbara and Laura HOFFMAN, brother of Michael KROWLEY, Mrs. W.E. McTIGHE, Roy P. and Lester G. HOFFMAN; a native of Oakland. Friends are invited to attend the funeral from his late residence, 856 38th st., Oakland, Monday, Sept. 18, 1939, at 9 a.m., thence to Sacred Heart Church, 40th and Grove Sts., Oakland, where a mass will be offered up for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, St. Mary's Cemetery, Julius S. Godeau, Inc., 2110 Webster St., Oakland, in charge." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Sept 1939. Submitted by Diane Tesene.

"HOFFMAN--In this city, July 13, 1875, Lazarus HOFFMAN, of the firm HOFFMAN and Company, a native of Germany, aged 40 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tommorrow (Sunday)at 2 o'clock, from his late residnce, 721 Geary." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 16 Jan 1875, p. 4. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**HOFFMAN**-- In San Francisco, January 23, 1890, Lucie, only daughter of Charles **HOFFMAN**, aged 9 years." Source: *Marysville Democrat*, 23 Jan 1890. Transcribed by Kathy Sedlar.

"HOFFMAN--In this city, August 31, Maria, beloved wife of Joseph J. HOFFMAN and mother of Joseph HOFFMAN Jr., daughter of August and Augusta **MOEBES** and sister of August**MOEBES** Jr., a native of San Francisco, aged 27 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Thursday at 10 o'clock at her late residence, 1266 Eighth Avenue, Sunset. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery by automobile." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"HOFFMAN--In Corte Madera, April 9, Sarah A., beloved wife of H. K. HOFFMAN, mother of George W. HOFFMAN Jr., daughter of John C. and L. A. PERRY, and sister of Jennie L., Harry, John and the late Minnie and Rose PERRY, a native of San Mateo. The remains at the funeral parlors of Porter & White, 122 Eddy street. Interment, Halfmoon Bay to-morrow (Wednesday) via the 9 o???clock train from Third and Townsend streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Apr 1900. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**HOFFMAN**--In San Francisco, January 1, Mina **HOFFMAN**, formerly of Philadelphia, aged 45 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee,* 3 January, 1866. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"**HOFFMAN**--"Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 3, 1850: Wm. M. **HOFFMAN**, 35, New York, cholera." Source: *Alta California,* 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"HOFFMANN--In this city, January 30, 1920, Fred E., dearly beloved husband of Emma HOFFMANN and loving father of Marguerite HOFFMANN, beloved son of Mrs. Lena HOHNE and brother of Arthur SAMUEL and Marie HOFFMANN, a native of Bazil, Switzerland, aged 37 years, 10 months and 14 days. A member of San Francisco Grutli Verein." Source: *San Francisco Call and Post*, 31 Jan 1920. Transcribed by jch.

"HOFFMANN--In this city, May 2, 1888, GEORGE HOFFMANN, beloved son of Karl and Katherine HOFFMANN, and brother of Charles, Phillip, Minnie, Louisa, and Emma HOFFMANN, a native of Germany, aged 22 years, 2 months, and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of his parents, 1227 Broadway. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 May 1888. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"**HOFFMANN**--In this city, May 18, Maria, wife of the late Joseph **HOFFMANN**, a native of Germany, aged 42 years and 11 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from 651 Sacramento street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 May 1875.

"**HOFMANN**--In this city, February 16, of scarlet fever, Herman Hollo, son of Joseph A. and Amelia W. **HOFMANN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 1 month and 3 days. The funeral services will be held this day (Sunday) at 1:30 o'clock, at his parents residence, 1219 Bush street. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle,* 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"HOGAN--Bette M. - In S.F., Nov. 20, 1980; dear wife of the late William S. HOGAN Sr.; loving sister of Marie HUBACHEK, Anne GARNER, Hugh, Frank, Martin and Thomas BELL and the late John and Gilbert BELL; beloved aunt of 19 nephews and nieces, 32 great-nephews and nieces and five great, great-nephews and nieces. Bette was also loved by the HOGAN Family and many dear friends; a native of San Francisco; aged 64 years, a former vice president of the Book Binders International Union and member of the Graphic Arts Int'l Union Local 3-B. Spiritual bouquets or flowers preferred. Rosary Sunday 3 p.m. Comisky Roche, Dolores & 16th Sts., SF, Mass Monday 10 a.m., St. Brendan's Church, Burial Holy Cross Cem., Ronald Brown, Director, 861-7170, new off street parking." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 November 1980, p. 11. Transcribed Bev Colgin.

"HOGAN, Catherine, 83 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"**HOGAN**--In the City and County Hopsital, December 28, 1898, Dennis **HOGAN**...." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin,* 29 Dec 1898.

"**HOGAN**-- In this city, January 14, 1892, Ellen, beloved wife of Patrick **HOGAN**, and mother of Fannie, Eugene, Ella, Annie, Thomas and May **HOGAN**, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged

49 years. We mourn our loss. Friends and acquanances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Saturday), at 9:30 o'clock A.M., from her late residence, 1717 Hyde street; thence to St. Bridget's Church, where the funeral services will be held. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call* (San Francisco, CA), 16 Jan 16, 1892 p. 8. Contact: Debra Anderson kylea@jps.net

"HOGAN--In this city, December 25th, Ellen, beloved wife of the late John HOGAN, devoted mother of John and George HOGAN, and aunt of Mrs. George WOOD and Mrs. P. MULLIN; a native of Ireland, aged 63 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday) at 12:15 p.m. from the oarlors of H.F. Suhr & Company, 2919 Mission street, between 25th and 26th, thence to St. Joseph's Church for services at 1 p.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 Dec 1907, p.6.

"HOGAN--In this city, December 25, Ellen HOGAN, beloved aunt of Mrs. Nellie CARY, a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged 80 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of the United Undertakers, 866 Mission street; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 12 March 1906, p.6.

"HOGAN-- In this city, August 27, 1893, Eugene M., belovd son of Patrick and the late Ellen HOGAN, and brother of Fanny; Ella, Annie, Thomas and Mary HOGAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 22 years 7 months and 25 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *The Morning Call* (San Francisco, CA), 28 Aug 1893, p.10. Contact: Debra Anderson kylea@jps.net

"HOGAN--In this city, August 27, 1893, Eugene M., beloved son of Patrick and the late Ellen HOGAN, and brother of Fannie, Ella, Annie, Thomas and Mary HOGAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 22 years 7 months and 25 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Wednesday), at 8:30 o'clock A.M., from his late residence, 1717 Hyde street, thence to St. Bridget's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock A.M. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call* (San Francisco, CA), 28 Aug 1893, p.10. Contact: Debra Anderson kylea@jps.net

"HOGAN, John A." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"HOGAN--John Ignatius HOGAN, a well known and respected citizen of Colma, died in San Francisco on Thursday of last week, aged 39 years and 25 days. The funeral took place Saturday and a requiem high mass was celebrated for the repose of his soul at St. Ann's Church, Colma, at 9:30 a.m. after which the remains were followed to Holy Cross by a very large circle of friends and relatives." Source: *Daly City Record*, 16 May 1913. Transcribed by jch.

"HOGAN--In this city, September 5, Margaret Whittlesley HOGAN, beloved wife of the late T.G. HOGAN, and mother of Howard W. HOGAN, Mrs. D.E. F. EASTON and Mrs. T.C. EASTON, and Mary Frances HOGAN, a native of New York. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, September 8, at 1 o'clock, from the residence of her daughter, Mrs. D.E.F. EASTON, 900 Haight street. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"**HOGAN**--In this city, October 19, Martin **HOGAN**, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 39 years and 4 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday) at 2 o???clock p.m., from the residence of his mother, No. 228 Langton street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 20 Oct 1880 page Y.

"HOGAN--In this city, March 12, Mary, beloved wife of the late Michael J. HOGAN, and beloved mother of Richard, Ryan, a native of Thurles, County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 57 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock P.M., from the undertaking parlors of James McGinn, 39 Eddy street, near Mason." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 15 March 1887.

"HOGAN--Merwyn J." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"HOGAN--In Napa, July 14, Patrick HOGAN, aged 60." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 21 July 1875.

"HOGAN--In this city, March 15, Patrick HOGAN, beloved father of Mrs. Fanny P. STANTON, Mrs. Annie IFFLER (IFFLA), Thomas P. HOGAN and the late Mrs. Ella EVANS and Mrs. May T. SWIFT. a native of Ireland, aged 66 years, 11 months and 28 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday. March 18, at 8:30 o'clock, from his late residence 191 Elsie Street, near Eugenia Avenue: thence to St. John's Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 18 March 1905. Contact: Debra Anderson kylea@jps.net

"HOGAN--In San Francisco, April 2d, Peter J. HOGAN, a native of Ireland, aged 46 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Evening), 3 April 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HOGAN--Thomas J. HOGAN has applied for letters of administration upon the estate of John I. HOGAN, who died at San Francisco on May 8, 1913. The entire value of the estate does not exceed the sum of \$2500. The heirs at law are Thomas Thos. (sic) HOGAN, Mary HOGAN, Kate DONOVAN, Clara and Chas. F. HOGAN." Source: *Daly City Record*, 20 June 1913. Transcribed by jch.

"HOGAN--In this city, September 17, William HOGAN, dearly beloved brother of Patrick and

Thomas **HOGAN**, Mrs. M. **DEMPSEY**, Mrs. J. **SULLIVAN**, Mrs. C. **KELLEHER**, a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged 25 years. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday) at 9 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 2014 Greenwich street; thence to St. Vincent de Paul's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the respose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Sept 1907, p. 6.

"HOGE--In this city, February 26, inst., Octavia Mary, wife of Hon. Joseph P. HOGE, and daughter of the late Hon. Thomas C. **BROWNE**. The funeral will take place this (Sunday) afternoon at 2 1/2 o'clock, from Trinity Church, Post street. Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call,* 28 Feb 1869.

"HOHENCHILD--In San Francisco, March 25, Mrs. Elizabeth HOHENCHILD, aged 77 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 29 March 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HOHENSCHILD--In this city, August 19, Alice, only child of Henry and Susan HOHENSCHILD, aged 7 months and 26 days. (St. Johns, N.B. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from the residence of the parents, 416 Natoma street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 20 Aug 1873.

"**HOHNS**--John F. **HOHNS** was drowned while gathering mussels at the Cliff House on Saturday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Feb 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"HOLBECK, Matt, 29 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 11 Dec 1903.

"**HOLBERT**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: T. **HOLBERT**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**HOLBROOK**--DEATH in San Francisco, June 24th, Katie, daughter of Dr. C.B. and H.C. **HOLBROOK**, aged 13 years, 4 months." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HOLCOMB--In San Francisco, January 8, Samuel R. HOLCOMB, a native of Illinois, aged 35 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 January 1866. Transcribed by Sandy Bordelon.

"HOLCOMB--Died San Francisco, Nov. 14, Mrs. Sarah HOLCOMB, mother of Isaac W. HOLCOMB and Mrs. J.A. OWENS, formerly of this place, native of Missouri, aged 92 years." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 16 Nov 1900. Transcribed by Dee.

"HOLCROFT--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 27, James HOLCROFT, Ireland, 32." Source:

Alta California, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"HOLDEN--Martin, 78 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"HOLFELD--In this city, July 21, Charles Adolph HOLFELD, a native of Germany, aged 49 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the I.O.O.F. Hall, Montgomery street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 24 July 1881.

"HOLL--Pioneer S.F. Shoe Man Succumbs: A pioneer San Francisco shoe man died yesterday. He was George HOLL, 77, whose shoe house at 3020 Mission street has been known to old timers for half a century. HOLL died at St. Joseph's Hospital after an illness of a few months. His funeral will be held Friday at 9:30 o'clock from a chapel at 1965 Market street. Six sons survive." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 11 Dec 1935, p. 36. Contact: Tim Holl timothy\_holl@hotmail.com

"HOLL--In this city, August 17, Rosalia, dearly beloved wife of George HOLL, Loving mother of George E., Albert F., Edmund J., Arthur E., Fracisc J., Dr. Walter E., and the late Ernestine HOLL and sister of Micheal LUSTENBERGER, and the late Matilda SCHWEITZER, a native of San Francisco, aged 71 years." Source: *San Francisco Monitor,* Aug 1927. Contact: Tim Holl timothy\_holl@hotmail.com

"**HOLLAND**--In this city, March 11, at the City and County Almshouse, Andrew **HOLLAND**, a native of Ireland, age 73 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"HOLLAND--In this city, March 11, Andrew HOLLAND, a native of Ireland, aged 73 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"HOLLAND--In this city, January 8, 1892, Annie S., beloved wife of Daniel HOLLAND, and daughter of Mrs. Julia COOGAN, and sister of Mrs. Mary GARVEY, John L. COOGAN and Mrs. Josie MURRAY and sister-in-law of David S. GARVEY, a native of Kilkenny, Ireland, aged 35 years, 8 months and 1 day. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 1112 Kearny street; thence to St. Francis Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10:30 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 Jan 1892.

"HOLLAND--In this city, April 26, Nicholas, dearly beloved husband of the late Mary HOLLAND, and beloved father of Annie J. O'DONNELL and John A. HOLLAND, a native of Meath, Ireland, aged 83 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, April 29, at 8:30 o'clock from his late residnece, 3070 Twenty-third street: thence to St. Peter's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross

Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 27 April 1907. Submitted by Susanna O'Donnell.

"HOLLAND--In this city, July 26, 1922, Rose C. HOLLAND, dearly beloved wife of the late John A. HOLLAND, loving sister of Daniel G., John H., KINGSLEY and Mrs. B. O'BRIEN, a native of California. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Saturday), at 8:30 a. m., from her late residence, 3061 23rd st.; thence to St. Peter's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, under the direction of Duggan & Carroll." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 21 July 1922, p. 6.

"HOLLAND--In this city February 9, Wm.,beloved husband of Lena HOLLAND a native of Germany, aged 51 years O.C.F member of America Council, Order of Chosen Friends & other acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday) at 1:30 o???clock, from the undertaking parlors of Craig Cochran & Co. Mint Ave. T. M. MORRIS, Sec???y (Chicago papers please copy)." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 11 Feb 1895, p.15 (Vol LXL No 27). Transcribed by Adrienne.

"HOLLENBECK--In this city, July 6th, Emma S., daughter of Jas. C. and Emma HOLLENBECK, aged 1 year and 10 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 7 July 1865.

"HOLLERAN--In this city, January 10, Agnes, beloved daughter of Patrick and Winifred HOLLERAN, a native of Virginia City, Nev., aged 3 years, 10 months and 17 days...." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 11 Jan 1886.

"HOLLEY--In this city, Nov. 3d, John Coffing HOLLEY, aged 27 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 4 Nov 1865.

"HOLLIDAY--The flag on board the moniter Commanche floated at half mast Sunday as did all the flags of the Navy batallion on account of the burial of Albert HOLLIDAY, who expired of heart disease last Friday, was one of the most popular members of the Second Division. He was intered at Laurel Hill cemetery with full naval honors." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 3 Jan 1898. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HOLLIDAY--In this city. Dec. 14, 1946, Fannie, beloved wife of the late William HOLLIDAY, devoted mother of Mrs. Emily **GREER** and Mrs. Delbert **WITTNER**, loving sister of Mrs. Mary **CAMERON**, Mrs. Net **BODEN**, Edward, John and William **EGAN**; a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday at 9 a.m., from the Evergreen Mortuary of McAvoy, O'Hara Co., Geary blvd. at Tenth ave., thence to St. John's Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated at 9:30 a.m. Interment. Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Dec 1946, p. 15. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"HOLLIDAY--In this city, Oct. 28, 1948, Joseph L. HOLLIDAY, husband of Rebacca (nee

**KOPKE**) **HOLLIDAY**, father of Hazel **JOHNSON** and Howard **HOLLIDAY**, brother of David **HOLLIDAY**. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services at 2:00 p.m., Saturday, Oct. 30, at Gray's, Divisadero Street." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 29 Oct 1948, p.19. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"HOLLIDAY--Laura HOLLIDAY, born 1880, San Francisco. [Submitter's note: Daughter of Margaret HOLLIDAY nee O'BRIEN]. (SF, 27 March 1946) (age 66)." Source: Calvary Burial transfer records to Holy Cross, April 1929 at Holy Cross Cemetery. Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

"HOLLIDAY--Margaret HOLLIDAY (nee O'BRIEN), born 1834 [Submitter's note: probably London, England as her brother William O'BRIEN], wife of John HOLLIDAY. (15 May 1887) (age 53)." Source: Calvary Burial transfer records to Holy Cross, April 1929 at Holy Cross Cemetery. Contact: Mike O'Brien obrienm@netwiz.net

"HOLLIDAY--In this city, March 13, 1921. William, beloved husband of Fannie T. HOLLIDAY, loving father of Emily and Ethel HOLLIDAY, devoted brother of Jospeh, David HOLLIDAY, Mrs. H. McCAFFREY and the late John and Laura HOLLIDAY, a native of San Francisco. A member of Haven Camp, No. 740, W.O.W. The funeral will take place Wednesday, at 8:30 A.M., from the residence funeral parlors of Samuel McFadden, 1070 Haight st.,near Baker; thence to St. Agnes Church, were a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul at 9 A.M. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1921, p. 4. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"HOLLINGSWORTH--Samuel HOLLINGSWORTH, of San Francisco, died at Mark West Springs, Thursday morning, of consumption. Deceased spent some time at the Springs last summer and returned there on Saturday last in a feeble condition. He was 30 years of age, native of Ohio, leaving a wife and child in San Francisco." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 25 Jan 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HOLLINSEAD--Sarah - 74 ys." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 July 1894, p. 7.

"HOLLOWAY--In Santa Rosa township, Sept 21st, John HOLLOWAY, aged 89 years, 8 months and 21 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 3 Oct 1865.

"**HOLLOWAY**--L. H., aged 38 years, in SF, 8/6/1878, of heart disease. Funeral tomorrow (Thursday) at two o'clock P. M. from No. 7 Glen Park avenue." Source: *Alta California*, 7 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"HOLLOWAY--In San Francisco, Sept. 2, 1894, Miss Phenie HOLLOWAY, daughter of Creed HOLLOWAY, formerly of Salinas, aged 19 years. [The funeral of Miss Phenie HALLOWAY [spelled 2 ways], who died in San Francisco last Sunday, took place from the Catholic church in Salinas on Tuesday and was attended by a large concourse of sorrowing friends. The deceased

was the daughter of Creed **HALLOWAY** formerly of Salinas.]" Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 6 Sept 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"HOLLY--In San Francisco, February 11, 1901, Martha J. HOLLY beloved mother of Elmer CORBETT, Nellie McDERMOTT, Nettie, Alice, and Elizabeth THOMPSON, aged 62 years and 4 months. Funeral from the residence of her son-in-law, Eugene M. THOMPSON, Fourth and Julian street, at 2 p.m. to-day (Wednesday). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited." Source: *San Jose Daily Mercury*, 13 Feb 1901. Transcribed by jch.

"HOLLY--Mrs. Martha J. HOLLY -- A tribute to the Worth of a Christian Woman. -- Mrs. Martha J. HOLLY of this city, beloved mother of Mrs. E.M. THOMPSON, died February 11th in San Francisco, where she had gone for medical treatment. Her body was brought to San Jose yesterday for interment, and she will be buried from her home, the residence of her son-in-law, Eugene M. THOMSON. Mrs. HOLLY was a native of Illinois, but a resident of this city for nine years, where she has been a member of the Central Christian Church, and where by her cheerfulness and kindness of heart she has won many friends who will mourn her loss sincerely. Though a sufferer for many months, she was of a patient, sunny disposition, and no one ever hear from her lips a word of complaint or of weakness. Her memory will be held in loving and grateful remembrance by her children and by all who knew her life. "Of faithful service rendered, Duties done in charity, Kind speech and stainless thought." Source: *San Jose Daily Mercury*, 13 Feb 1901, p. 3. Transcribed by jch.

"**HOLLZER**--[In San Francisco,] November 12, at 9:30 o'clock p.m., Joseph **HOLLZER**, a native of Austria, aged 38 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 Nov 1890, Page 7. Contact: Eric Thomsen blacksox@eudoramail.com

"HOLM--In this city, January 27, George W., infant son of Carl and Mary Ann HOLM, a native of San Francisco, aged 10 months and 26 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day, (Friday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, Thirtieth street, between Noe and Sanchez." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1886.

"**HOLM**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: J. **HOLM**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HOLMAN--In San Andreas, Nov. 9th, Mrs. E.B., wife of Charles F. HOLMAN, aged 38 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 16 Nov 1865.

"HOLMAN--In this city, February 28th, Harry HOLMAN, Jr., only child of Harry and Margrete HOLMAN, aged 1 month. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funaral to-day (Sunday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, corner of Greenwich

and Powell street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 March 1874.

"HOLMAN--In this city, Dec 24th, Thomas W. HOLMAN, aged 30 years, a native of Lebanon, Wilson county, Tenn." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 26 Dec 1865.

"**HOLMES**--In San Francisco, Aug. 24th, Charles R., son of John **HOLMES**, aged 8 years and 16 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 27 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HOLMES--In this city, February 18, John HOLMES, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 53 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 19 Feb 1895.

"HOLMES--On Saturday last, Mrs. Lucy T. HOLMES, a much beloved old lady, died at the breakfast table. Aged 70y, native of Mass.; Mother of, Albert, William, Henry and Ed., also Mrs. W.W. MAIN of San Francisco." Source: *Russian River Flag*, 2 Mar 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HOLSON--[On 10 May 1873] Miss HOLSON of San Francisco run over by locomotive at Alameda, and instantly killed." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

**???HOLSTEAD**--Othella Helene **HOLSTEAD** died on March 26 in her 57th year and was given Christian burial on March 30 at Woodlawn Memorial Park. She leaves to survive her husband and her son who formerly attended St. Paulus School.??? Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, May 1959. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"HOLT--In this city, May 17, 1936, Minna HOLT." Source: *San Francisco Call Bulletin*, 18 May, 1936.

"HOLTON--IS FATALLY SHOT WHILE OUT HUNTING - James HOLTON, of San Francisco, Lies At Little Grass Valley In Dying Condition From His Wounds - OROVILLE (Butte Co.), September 7 - James HOLTON, a resident of San Francisco, who has been hunting and prospecting in the Brown's Hill country, will probably lose his life through the accidental discharge of his gun while out hunting on Tuesday near Camel's Peak. While crawling through thick undergrowth the gun was discharged, the charge fearfully mangling his left arm and crushing the shoulder blade. By great exertion he managed to crawl to a sheepherder's camp a short distance away and there the herder staunched the flow of blood the best he could under the circumstances. HOLTON then walked to Grass Valley a few miles distance and, securing a horse, rode to La Porte and got a physician. HOLTON was nearly dead from loss of blood when the doctor arrived, but he rallied somewhat and was removed to Little Grass Valley, where he now lies to point of death. Relatives in San Jose were notified and a brother is now on his way to that place." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 7 Sept 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HOLZMAN**--[April 20, 1873] - Joseph **HOLZMAN** of San Francisco found dead on steamer Amador." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA) 1 Jan 1874, Record of Notable Events of 1873. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HOMFRAY**--At Forest City, Sierra county, Clara **HOMFRAY**, the beloved wife of P. **HOMFRAY**, aged 31 years. [San Francisco papers please copy.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 2 May 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HOMER--In this city, November 4, James Lord HOMER, brother of Harriet A. HOMER and uncle of J.H. and Grace L. LIVERMORE, a native of Amesbury, Mass., aged 76 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Nov 1904.

"**HOMES**--Dispatch from San Francisco, Oct. 7 -- Peter J. **HOMES**, from Brunz, a German, aged 44 years, was found dead in bed at 611 Pacific street. Cause, congestion of the brain." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 Oct 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"HOMES--W.O. HOMES DEAD - Chico (Butte Co.) November 30 - Willard HOMES, aged 56 years, a resident of Chico for eight years, died late Saturday afternoon from Bright's disease at the home of Mrs. Emma SHAND. Willard Oliver HOMES was a native of Iowa, and when a boy came West to California and located in Sacramento County, where he married. He later lived in Newcastle. He leaves a brother, Samuel L. HOMES, of Sacramento, and a daughter in San Francisco, who, however, has not been located since the April fire. The funeral took place from the residence of Mrs. SHAND this afternoon at 2 p.m., Rev F.O. HARTMAN, of the Broadway Methodist Church, officiating." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 30 Nov 1908. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HOMMELL**--George, 10 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"HONAN--In this city, December 2, Mary, widow of PatrickHONAN, a native of Ireland, aged 47 years." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 3 Dec 1884.

"HONG--CHINESE MURDER -- A Chinaman was brutally murdered on Monday evening, in an alley, in San Francisco, by 2 of his countrymen. The 'Chronicle' contains the following account of the affair: Officer SCHIMP, in attempting to arrest one of the parties, was shot in the hand, the ball passing obliquely through the ball of the index finger, and glancing off the bone. The 2 men who did the shooting, and are supposed to have stabbed the victim, were arrested by Officers HARROLD and SCHIMP, and brought to the Station-house, where they gave their names as AH KEE and SAM QUONG. Upon AH KEE was found a revolver, with 2 chambers discharge. AH HONG, the wounded man, was brought to the City Prison, where he died in about 10 minutes after. Dr. JOHNSON found that 4 balls had entered AH HONG's body, 2 of which had passed through his heart. Beside the bullet wounds, there were several knife stabs in different parts of his body. These 3 Chinamen belong to the SAM YUP Company, and AH HONG keeps a

cigar store on the corner of Washington street and Washington alley. The trouble is supposed to have arisen about money matters, although nothing definite can be ascertained. Charges of murder have been entered against AH **KEE** and SAM **QUONG**, and a little Chinese boy has been held as a witness and supposed accomplice." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"HOOKE--At Saratoga, Cal., November 18, at the residence of James E. **GORDON**, William Henry **HOOKE**, aged 61 years, 7 months and 17 days. Funeral Saturday at 1 p.m., from No. 318 First street. Interment private." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 20 Nov 1885.

"HOOKE--In Saratoga, November 18, Wm. Henry HOOKE, aged 61 years, 7 months and 17 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 22 Nov 1885.

"**HOOKER**--In Sacramento City, Sept. 25th, at 5 P. M. after a long illness, Mrs. Charlotte W., wife of L. W. **HOOKER**, aged 25 years, formerly of Lowell, Mass." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 27 Sept 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"HOOKER--Henry B., 52 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 24 Nov 1892. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"HOOPER--In this city, February 6, Edward M. HOOPER, beloved husband of Margaretta HOOPER, a native of Philadelphia, Pa., aged 67 years and 14 days. [Philadelphia papers please copy.] ???" (Funeral: 9 Feb 1893; residence: 309 Waller; Interment: Masonic Cemetery) Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 9 Feb 1893. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"HOOPER--Frank HOOPER, the pioneer lumber merchant of San Francisco, died suddenly at his home at 2522 Green Street last night from heart failure. Mr HOOPER was going home on the street car at 7:15 o'clcok when the attack seized him. He asked a friend to accompany him to his house, where he immediatly went to bed. Dr. HOUSTON, of 2735 Vallejo Street was called to attend him, but when the physician arrived at the house five minutes later, he pronounced Mr. HOOPER dead." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 July 1904. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HOOPER--In Suisun City, July 28th, Lovinia D., wife of T.T. HOOPER, aged 49 years, 4 months and 11 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 12 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"HOOPER--In this city, February 7, at 6 o'clock a.m., Richard HOOPER, aged 3 years; and at 6 o'clock p.m. John HOOPER, father of the above, a native of St. Austell, Cornwall, England, aged 33 years. The funeral will take place this (Tuesday) afternoon at 2 o'clock from the residence of his widow, corner of Harrison and Eighth streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 9 Feb 1869.

"HOOVER--Death of W.L. HOOVER -- On Tuesday last the startling news reached Hollister that

W.L. **HOOVER**, the Secretary and Trustee of the Gilroy Tobacco Co., had committed suicide the previous night about 10 o???clock at the Cosmopolitan Hotel, San Francisco. [from Gilroy correspondent -- the body was brought down to Gilroy & taken in charge of by the Odd Fellows to the Presbyterian church???after the funeral service, the procession proceeded to the Masonic & Odd Fellow???s cemetery???]." Source: *The San Benito Advance*, 4 July 1874. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HOOVER**--June 30, 1874 - Wm. S. **HOOVER**, of Gilroy, committed suicide at the Cosmopolitan Hotel in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HOPE--Paso Robles 'Leader' -- Jimmie HOPE, a well known character about town and throughout southern California, died at Paso Robles hotel from a complication of mixed drinks swallowed too often. Jimmie's great fault lay in the fact that his father died and left a large estate from which Jimmie had the spending of a large sum. He shortly afterwards became so incompetent to care for his fortune that it was necessary to have a guardian appointed for him. He had a monthly allowance of \$500 which he found no trouble in spending. His body was sent to San Francisco Tuesday for interment." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 24 Mar 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"HOPKINS--In this city, August 11, Annie, only daughter of Annie and the late Edward HOPKINS, a native of San Francisco, aged 10 years, 2 months and 13 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 729 Brannan street, between Sixth and Seventh." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 13 Aug 1881.

"HOPKINS--In Campo Seco, Tuolumne county, Aug. 8th, Geo. H., son of Charles M. and Caroline HOPKINS, aged 6 years." Source: *Daily Alta California,* 20 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"HOPKINS--In Campo Seco, Calaveras county, August 8th, George H., son of Chas. M. and Caroline HOPKINS, aged 6 years and 7 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"HOPKINS--In San Francisco, Aug. 30th, Mary HOPKINS, aged 6 months and 16 days." Source: *The Daily Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 22 Aug 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HOPKINS--In San Francisco, Cal., August 4, 1928, Nellie B. HOPKINS, dearly beloved sister of Mrs. Sarah STONE, R.D. CLEARWATER of San Jose, and Mrs. Dora WINFLOW of Honolulu, a native of Iowa, aged 58 years, 10 months 3 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services today (Monday), August 6, 1928, at 2 o'clock p.m. at the new modern funeral chapel of Thomas Monahan, 174 West San Carlos street. Interment private in Oak Hill cemetery." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 6 Aug 1928.

"HOPKINS--In this city, September 12, 1939, Peter, beloved husband of the late Bridget

**HOPKINS**; a native of County Galway, Ireland. Private funeral and interment took place Thursday, Sept. 14. (Leary Bros.)" Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Sept 1939. Submitted by Diane Tesene.

"HOPPE--Catherine--May 14, 1985. Dearly beloved wife of Carl HOPPE, loving mother of Virginia & Richard HOPPE. Barbara, Stacey and Karen **BRIZZOLARA**. Loving grandmother of Tina & Matthew HOPPE, loving sister of Emma, Barbara and William **BROWNRIGG**, a native of San Francisco. Friends may attend the Funeral Services 1pm Thur May 16 at Anderson's Valencia St at 25th St. Internment at Olivet Memorial Park. Anderson's Funeral Parlor's Visitors Parking." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 May 1985. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"**HOPPE**--Interment in San Francisco, April 17, J.B. **HOPPE**, San Jose, 37. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"HOPPE--In this city, September 5, Kate Ellen, beloved wife of Adolph HOPPE, and mother of Charles Frederick, Mrs. Charles **CRUMLEY**, Isabella **FRANK**, Tillie and Irene **HOPPE**, a native of Norwalk, Conn, aged 51 years, 10 months and 11 days. (Norwalk (Conn.) and New York city papers please copy. Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services this day (Wednesday) at 11:30 O'clock, at her late residence, 1814 Polk street. Internment Mountain View Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 7 Sept 1892, p 10. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"HORAN--In this city, April 27, Edward, beloved husband of Mary HORAN, father of Philip J., Nellie F., Edward E., Peter D., Margie, William W., Mary J., Pearl and Leo HORAN and brother of Peter HORAN, a native of County Westmeath, Ireland." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 30 April, 1902. Submitted by Julie Gallaher.

"**HORAN**--In this city, October 16, Josie, beloved daughter of Patrick and Mary **HORAN**, aged 7 years, 8 months and 9 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the fueral, to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from No. 7 Alger street, off First and Bryant." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 19 Oct 1874, p.7.

"HORAN--Mrs. Mary HORAN quickly follows him to the grave.--Five hours before the time set for the funeral of her husband, Edward HORAN, 1520 Bryant Street, Mrs. Mary HORAN, aged 50 years, passed away yesterday morning. Her ailment was gastritus. Edward HORAN died suddenly of a fatty heart Sunday. All arrangements were made for his burial yesterday when Mrs. HORAN, who has been in ill-health for some time, sickened and died. A few hours before she had asked her physician if he considered her well enough to attend her husband's funeral. Mrs. HORAN's death compelled the posponement of Mr. HORAN's funeral. Both will be buried this morning in the Holy Cross Cemetary." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 April, 1902, page 2. Submitted by Julie Gallaher.

"HORAN--In this city, April 29, Mary, beloved wife of the late Edward HORAN and mother of Philip J, Nellie F, Edward E, Peter D, Margie, William W, Mary J, Pearl & Leo HORAN, a native of Ballycatto, County Cork, Ireland." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 30 April 1902. Submitted by Julie Gallaher.

"**HORAN**--In Boston Highlands, April 20, Mrs. Mary **HORAN**, a native of Boston, aged 74 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 11 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"HORGAN--In this city, December 31, John HORGAN, a native of the Parish of Glownthorne, County Cork, Ireland, aged 43 years. [Boston papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from his late residence, No. 1 Columbia plac, off Boardman place, between Bryant and Brannan, Sixth and Seventh streets." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 2 Jan 1879. Transcribed by Linda Zutlas.

"HORGAN--John HORGAN--Requiem mass was offered Monday at St. Mathias church, Redwood City, for John H. HORGAN, 83-year-old native of Woodland and a retired San Francisco police sergeant, who died Thursday at San Mateo county general hospital. The Rosary was recited Sunday night at the Redwood chapel of Coehio, Lind, Roller and Hapgood. Burial was in Holy Cross cemetery, Colma. Mr. HORGAN was born and reared in the Woodland area. His death was due to cancer. He had had been in failing health for four months. He retired from the San Francisco police department in 1947 and for the last 14 years had lived at 492 Topaz street, Redwood city. He was a member of the San Francisco police department widows and orphans association. Survivors include the widow, Mary; two sons, Joseph of Redwood City, and John of San Francisco; one daughter, Mrs. Marie GARRATT of Redwood City; a brother, Cornelius HORGAN of Tracy; a sister, Gerturde WRIGHT of Redwood City, and five grandchildren." Source: *Woodland Daily Democrat*, 23 November, 1964. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"HORIGAN--In San Leandro, July 2, [unreadable] of Jeremiah HORIGAN, deceased, a native of the Parish of Kilmichael, County Cork, Ireland, aged 26 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Friday), at 10 o???clock a.m. from her late residence." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"HORL--In this city, August 11, of consumption, Charles J. HORL, a native of Sacramento City, aged 19 years, 4 months and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances, and those of his aunt, Mrs. E. **KELLETT**, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of S.A. **McDONNELL**, 621 Lombard street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 13 Aug 1881.

"HORLE--In Sacramento, October 22d, John George HORLE, a native of Germany, aged 54

years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Oct 1869. Transcribed by John Ireland.

???**HORN**--We learn that Charles **HORN**, lately a clerk in Pine street, was drowned at San Francisco on the 19th alt.??? Source: *New York Herald*, 28 July 1849. Trans. By JI.

"HORN--In this city, March 22, 1940 Henry F.., beloved husband of Alice HORN, devoted father of Mrs. Alice HARRINGTON, Mrs. James F. SCHOU, Mrs. Marion E. BOLINGER, Mrs. Richard STERN, and the late Harriet HORN. Loving brother of the late Mrs. Anna M. REEDY; a native of Stockton, Cal. A member of Widows and Orphans Mutual Aid; David Scannell Club and the Veteran Firemen's Association of San Francisco Fire Dept. Funeral Monday at 10 a.m. from the Memorial Chapel of Jas. H. Reilly & Co., 29th and Dolores Sts., thence to Star of the Sea church for a blessing at 10:30 a.m. Interment at Holy Cross Cemetery. A requiem mass will be celebrated Tuesday, March 26th at 8 a.m. at Star of the Sea church." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 March 1940. Contact: Julie Collins fontanacol@aol.com

"HORN--In this city, March 12, Joseph P. HORN, beloved husband of the late Kate C. HORN, and father of W. C. and the late Alexander HORN and the late Mrs. Emma VAN DeWATER, and grandfather of Emma and Irene VAN DeWATER, a native of Massachusetts, aged 63 years and 9 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**HORNE**--In this city, September 14, Thomas **HORNE**, a native of Ireland, aged 46 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*,16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"**HORNER**--Horatio G - In this city, July 18, 1874, Horatio **HORNER**, late Secretary of Commercial Insurance Company. Friends are invited to attend the funeral on Tuesday, at 2 o'clock from Trinity Church." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 21 July 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"HORNICK--In this city, November 17, 1916, Charles W., beloved husband of Julia B. HORNICK, and loving father of Frederick B. HORNICK, a native of New York, aged 61 years, 2 months and 17 days. A member of Summit Lodge, F. and A.M. of St. Paul, Minn. Past Potentate of Osman Shrine and St. Paul Lodge No. 51, B.P.O. Elks." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 20 Nov 1916, p. 14. Contact: Brian Keogh Usaf@tinet.ie

"HORNUNG--Gustave E. HORNUNG died on July 21st in his 78th year and was given Christian burial on July 24th. He leaves his wife, Katherine, two sons, two daughters, grandchildren and great-grandchildren. Mr. HORNUNG was an active member of the congregation, of the Concordia Society and the Aid Association for Lutherans Branch. He served his church as treasurer of the Junior High School Loan Fund and in many other capacities. He could always be counted on whenever his services in any capacity were required. He will be missed by the members of the congregation.??? Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, September 1959. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"HORSTMAN--In this city, Nov. 23d, at the City and County Hospital, John C.H. HORSTMAN, aged 27 years, a native of Germany." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 24 Nov 1865.

"HORSTMANN--In this city, March 15, Henry HORSTMANN, a native of Germany, aged 66 years, 2 months and 3 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 18 March, 1895.

"**HORTON**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: Mrs. **HORTON**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HORTON--Horace A. HORTON, a steamfitter employed in San Francisco, was electrocuted last evening in Oakland while attempting to disconnect the telephone wire leading to his house that had become crossed with an arc light curcuit carrying 5,000 volts. The bell of the telephone was ringing continuously. In order to stop the noise, **HORTON** determined to cut the wires outside the house. When the curcuit was broken, **HORTON** who was standing on the damp ground, received the entire force of the current through his body. The shock was instantly fatal." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 July 1904, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HORTON--In this city, September 19, 1920, James W. HORTON, beloved husband of A. Violet HORTON, loving brother of William S. HORTON, Mrs. Ida MOROW of Ione, Cal.; Mrs. Mary STULZ of Legrange, Cal.; Mrs. Margaret BRENNEN and Mrs. Rosa BROWN of Sacramento, Cal., native of Jackson, Cal., aged 39 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service, at 1 o'clock tomorrow (Tuesday) afternoon, September 32, at Gray's, Divisadero at Geary. Interment private. Friends may call at Gray's." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 20 Sept 1920, p.4. Transcribed by Carol.

"**HORTON**--**HORTON**, Rena G.-28 yrs." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"HOSKING--Solomon HOSKING, a former resident of Salinas, died in San Francisco on the 5th of April last. He was known as ???Sam??? HOSKING and was a genial, kind-hearted man." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 12 June 1890. Transcribed by Dee.

"HOSKINS--In this city, May 14, 1936, Adelaide HOSKINS." Source: *San Francisco Call Bulletin*, 16 May, 1936.

"**HOSKINS**--In this city, January 1, Ethel L., beloved and only child of J.W. and Amelia **HOSKINS**, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 4 days..." [copy incomplete] Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 3 Jan 1886. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"HOSKINS--In Folsom, Oct. 1st, Ira W., son of E.D. and S.A. HOSKINS, aged 17 months and 4

days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Oct 1865.

"HOSMER--In Marysville, Nov. 12th, James L. HOSMER, aged 23 years and 7 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 17 Nov 1865.

"HOSS--In this city, January 20, Frederick, beloved husband of Mary HOSS, and brother of John B. HOSS, a native of Neuffeu, Wurtemberg, Germany, aged 39 years, 1 month and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Sunday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from the undertaking parlors of Haisted & Evers, 946 Mission street. Interment Odd Fellows??? Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call,* 23 Jan 1886. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"HOSSEFROSS--The funeral of George H. HOSSEFROSS, a distinguished fireman and popular citizen, took place yesterday at and from St. Mary's Cathedral, San Francisco, was largely attended. According to the dying request of the deceased, no music proceeded the procession, and thus in silence was he borne to the deeper silence of the grave. Mr. HOSSEFROSS fell a martyr to his duty as a fireman, for the disease of which he died (consumption) was contracted by exposure at one of the great fires which the city has endured." Source: *The Petaluma Journal and Argus*, (Petaluma, Sonoma Co., CA) 24 March 1864. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HOTCHKISS--LAID TO REST--The remains of Mrs. Orville HOTCHKISS, who died in San Francisco, April 25th, were interred in the Lake City Cemetery Thursday afternoon, Rev. W. A. HEARD conducting the services. The funeral was attended by a large concourse of sorrowing friends." Source: *Surprise Valley Record* (Cedarville, Modoc County, California), 5 May 1926. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"HOUCHE--In Stockton, August 2, 1878, J. B. HOUCHE, aged 51 years." Source: *Alta California,* 7 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"**HOUGH**--In San Francisco, September 18, Mary **HOUGH**, aged 41 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 20 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HOUSE--In this city, may 6, John Leslie, only child of Artel and Mary HOUSE, aged 5 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 May 1887, p.8.

"**HOUSE**--In this city, May 6, John Leslie, son of Artel and Mary **HOUSE**, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 7 May 1887, p. 8.

"HOUSELY--Jan. 1st, Thos. HOUSELY, of Lafayette county, Wis., aged 53, of fever and diarrhea." Source: *Alta California*, 5 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"HOUSER--A German by name of Carl HOUSER attempted to commit suicide on Meiggs' wharf,

in San Francisco, on Saturday night last, by shooting himself through the head. The ball glanced, or immediate death would have been the result." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 12 June 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"HOUSH--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), November 23 - The remains of Mrs. George HOUSH, an old resident of this county, have arrived from Broderick, Yolo County, for interment in the Indiana Ranch Cemetery. Mrs. HOUSH, who was a native of Illinois, came to California in 1852 with her father, James EVANS, who is now 90 years of age, a resident of Brownsville, this county. She is a sister of "Doc" EVANS, the well-known stock raiser of Gridley, of Frank P. EVANS, of Frenchtown, of Mrs. RICHTER of Gridley, of Mrs. SHATTUCK of Port Townsend and of Mrs. J.A. BROYLES of Chico. Four daughters - Mrs. W.E. TURNER of Broderick, Mrs. William NELSON of San Francisco, Mrs. Geo. OSLAND, of Broderick and Mrs. Henry CLEMMONS of Challenge - and one son, Thomas J. HOUSH, survive her." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 23 Nov 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HOUSTON--Agnes B." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"**HOUSTON**--In San Francisco, July 2, 1891, of brain fever, Albert E. **HOUSTON** of Madera, Fresno county, aged 17 years." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 9 July 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HOUSTON**--In this city, January 3, Michael, a native of the parish of Raphoe, County Donegal, age 50 yrs, 6 mos." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 5 Jan 1884. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"HOVEY--At Lower Lake, Lake county, Dec 14th, Justus HOVEY of Sacramento, aged 56 years, a native of Warsaw, N.Y." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner,* 19 Dec 1865.

"HOWARD--CORONER'S INQUEST in the CASE of CATHARINE HOWARD -- An inquest upon the body of Catharine HOWARD was held at San Francisco on Friday. The story of her life as revealed in the evidence, breathes a warning in every word, and the heart grows sick in contemplation of the misery and wretchedness consequent upon a career in which every hope of future happiness is sacrificed, and life becomes a burden too heavy to be borne. Among the papers of the deceased was found a letter supposed to be from her father, addressed to 597 Houston street, New York; but nothing was brought to light by which that father will ever come to knowledge of the sad fate of his daughter. Let the mantle of Charity fall upon the erring dead. and the living learn a lesson, "taking heed lest they fall." We append the evidence of a principal witness in the case: ELLEN TAFFTS, sworn -- I knew the deceased; she was named Kate MARSHALL; only name I ever knew her by; have known her nearly 4 months; roomed with her in the same house for 2 weeks previous to her death; she was on a spree for 10 days; ate nothing, drank all the time; about 10 ago I brought her 3 letters from the Express office; one of the was from her husband, Mr. MARSHALL, so she said, asking for money, \$60; she felt very bad because she had not the money to send and she said "that letter will kill me;" she dressed herself and went out in the street; I followed her; she went to the grocery after liquor; I told the man not to give it to her; she came back -- gave the money to Mrs. Caroline E. LONG, who

keeps the house, and asked if she would lend her the money; she answered yes, if Kate would stay in the house; she did so for 2 or 3 days; after that she ran about among the neighbors and got drunk, and kept so for several days; complained of being low spirited, and said she would die with a broken heart; at 12 o'clock on Tuesday night, we were in the bed together, and I saw her about to take something out of a vial; I said, "Kitty, what are you doing?" she answered "I am taking a little laudanum, to get to sleep," she told me she got it out of Mrs. Caroline's armor; I grabbed the bottle, and called for Mrs. Caroline and Miss **PAGE**; they came and took it away from her; I then went to bed in the next room; about 7 o'clock I woke up and found the deceased lying on her face on the bed, with her hands doubled up under her; I turned her back on the pillow, and called for Mrs. Caroline, and told her that Kate was dying; Mrs. Caroline sent me for the doctor; I went right away; the doctor came and attended her; she died at half past 11 o'clock on Wednesday." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 22 June 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HOWARD**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Apr. 10 - E.H. **HOWARD**, formerly of the Miners' Foundry, and a man of reputed wealth, fell dead last night while suffering from an attack of delirium tremons." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 April 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**HOWARD**--Elizabeth C., 52 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 26 March 1891. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"**HOWARD**--In this city, October 12, George W. **HOWARD**, a native of Maine, aged 53 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of J.M. **NOYES**, No. 708 McAllister street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 19 Oct 1874, p.7.

"**HOWARD**--Mrs. Irvine **HOWARD**, mother of Mrs. Geo. R. **BUTLER**, of Salinas, and a highly respected resident of San Francisco, died last Friday." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 17 June 1898. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HOWARD**--In Oakland, March 1, James Henry **HOWARD**--a native of Chicago, aged 39 years and 10 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 2 March 1895.

"**HOWARD**--In San Jose, March 14, Maria, wife of John **HOWARD**, a native of Massachusetts, aged 57 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 15 March, 1895.

"**HOWDEN**--February 6, 1874 - James **HOWDEN**, a well-known chemist in San Francisco, died." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HOWE**--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 2 -- The Coroner will hold an inquest tomorrow on the body of A.R. **HOWE**, bell hanger, who fell down the steps in front of his residence. The examination of the premises leave no doubt as to his death being accidental." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 3 Jan 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HOWE**--In Auburn, Placer County, June 29, Lizzie Augusta, wife of Montgomery **HOWE**, of Oakland, aged 36 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 2 July 1875.

"**HOWE**--In this city, July 29th, Martha Jane, infant daughter of Robert and Mary Ellen **HOWE**, aged 4 months and 21 days. New Haven, Conn., papers please copy. Friends are requested to attend the funeral from the residence of her parents, Howard street, between Twenty-first and Twenty-second streets, to-morrow (Sunday) at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 29 July and 3 Aug 1865.

"HOWE--In this city, November 20, Patrick Henry, oldest son of Mary, and brother of James E. HOWE, a native of the Parish of [Kill?mor], County Galway, Ireland, aged 26 years. (Boston Herald, Transcript and Pilot, and Sacramento papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Sunday), at 1 1/2 o???clock p.m., from the residence of his mother, 221 Tehama st." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call,* 23 Nov 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**HOWES**--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 14, Freeman **HOWES**, Lynn, Mass, 59." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"**HOWES**--In San Francisco, Jan. 23rd, Mercy G., widow of the late Peter S. **HOWES**, aged 65 years and 6 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 25 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HOWES**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, June 19 - William **HOWES**, a stevedore engaged at the Mechanics' Pavilion, fell this morning a distance of 50 feet to the ground and was instantly killed." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 20 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**HOWLAND**--Died near Healdsburg, Apr. 4, 1880, L.L. **HOWLAND** of cancer. Aged 54y. He died Tuesday last; came to Ca. 20 years ago and to Healdsburg 2 years ago, settling on the **WERTZ** place, 2 miles North of town. Member of I.O.O.F. The funeral was conducted at his residence with burial in San Francisco, he leaves a wife and friends." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 6 May 1880. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**HOWLAND**--In this city, March 3 (of diphtheria), Lillyph H., beloved daughter of Charles W. and Hattie **HOWLAND**, and loving sister of Cecil and Sibyl **HOWLAND**, a native of San Jose, Cal., aged 7 years, 1 month and 22 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"**HOWRY**--At Clackamas county, on the 10th of Dec., of typhoid fever, Jas. W.M. **HOWRY**, late immigrant from Pike county, III." Source: *Alta California*, 12 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"**HOY**--In Lodi, July 4, Mabel, only daughter of Charles and Mattie **HOY**, aged 2 years and 10 months. (San Francisco papers please copy.)" Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 5 July 1882. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HOYER--In San Francisco, Feb. 13th, Mrs. Mary A. HOYER, aged 60 years, 11 months and 15 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 16 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HOYER**--In San Francisco, Feb. 13th, Mary Allen, wife of Capt. Cornelius **HOYER**, aged 60 years, 10 mos and 15 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 16 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HOYT**--In this city, July 16, Dallas M. **HOYT**, aged 23 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 19 July 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"HOYT--June 16, Georgiana M. HOYT, mother of May UNDERHILL HOYT and daughter of Jane CARTER, a native of New York." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 June 1902, page 6.

"**HOYT**--In Los Angeles, July 23d, Mrs. Gertrude **HOYT**, widow of the late Rev. Albert **HOYT**, of Walden, Orange county, New York, aged 60 years. New York and Baltimore papers please copy." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 19 August 1863, p. 6.

"**HOYT**--In this city, July 18, Major James T. **HOYT**, aged 51 years. Funeral will take place to-morrow (Sunday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from the Universalist Church, on Mission street, between Third and Fourth. Relatives and friends are invited to attend, withour further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 20 July 1879.

"HROMADA--FORMER SACRAMENTAN RESPONDS TO THE CALL--Adolph HROMADA, who had been a resident of California since the close of the Civil War, died at his home, 1256 Masonic Avenue, San Francisco, at 6:30 Monday evening, after a lingering illness. Death was due to a complication of troubles. Mr. HROMADA was 58 years of age and a native of Austria. He came to this county during the Rebellion and enlisted in the Ninty-sixth New York infantry. At the close of the war he came to Sacramento and engaged in the confectionery business. Later he went to San Francisco and took up the same occupation...." [Rest of article cut off.] Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 7 Dec 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HU**--In this city, November 18th, Eliza B., wife of Henry **HU**, a native of New York, aged 40 years and 6 months. [New York papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances invited to attend the funeral at 11 o???clock, Monday, 21st instant, from Grace Cathedral, corner California and Stockton streets." Source: *Alta California*, 20 Nov 1870.

"HUARD--In this city, June 13, Alexandria HUARD, aged 29 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 14 June 1875.

"HUBBARD--In this city, April 10, Allan S., infant son of N.A. and Grace M. HUBBARD, aged 1 month and 10 days. Source: *San Francisco Call*, 11 Apr 1876, p. 6. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"HUBBARD--In this city July 9, Caroline W. HUBBARD, youngest daughter of Warren and Caroline M HUBBARD, a native of this city, aged 3 years, 2 months and 1 day (Sacramento Union paper please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this Friday afternoon at 2 o'clock from the residence of the parents, East side of Larkin Street, first house south of Sacramento." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 10, July, 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"HUBBARD--[May 29th 1866 - Charles HUBBARD, a prisoner in the County jail, San Francisco, suddenly fell dead from heart disease while talking to a companion." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HUBBARD--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, May 29 -- Charles HUBBARD, sailor, in the County Jail on the charge of having stolen a trunk from a shipmate, died suddenly in the Jail this morning. He was talking with his companion in the cell, when his head suddenly dropped back and he expired almost instantly. His death is supposed to have been caused by heart disease." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 30 May 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"HUBBARD--In this City, Nov. 29, 1944, Mary Moore **NOBLE**, beloved wife of the late Henry Calvin **NOBLE**, loving mother of Ralph Noble **HUBBARD**, sister of Annie **COEY** and the late William **NOBLE**, aunt of Irene **TRACY**; a native of San Francisco, aged 82 years. Funeral services Friday morning, 10 o???clock, at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter Street, near Polk." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 30 Nov 1944. Transcribed by John Ireland. Contact: Heather feedback@mccaskie.org.uk

"HUBBARD--In this city, on the 24th instant, Wm. T. HUBBARD, late of Springfield, Mass., aged 23 years." Source: *Alta California*, 29 Nov 1849.

"HUBER--In this city, July 19, Casper HUBER, a native of Switzerland, aged 56 years, 9 months and 29 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday) at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m., from Odd Fellows' Hall." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 21 July 1875.

"HUBERT--In this city, December 4th, Contstance HUBERT, a native of France, aged 50 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 5 Dec 1865.

**"HUBLER**--Died near Paicines, Sept. 13, James N. **HUBLER**, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 75 years, 4 months, 1 day. [After an illness of several years James N. **HUBLER**, a pioneer of California, died at his home at Mulberry last Sunday. He was a native of Pennsylvania, where he first saw the light of day on May 12, 1828. His parents, Moses and Sarah **HUBLER**, were both

natives of the Keystone State, the parents of 6 sons & 6 daughters, the deceased being the only one of the family immigrating to

California. He arrived in San Francisco in June, 1854, and 2 days later went to work at his trade, that of a blacksmith, at Sacramento. He was one of the early settlers of this county where he followed his tradeexclusively until 1882, when he settled at Mulberry dividing his time between blacksmithing and farming. Mr. **HUBLER** was first married in 1854 in San Francisco to Miss Eugene **LAURENT**, an intelligent lady of French parentage. This union was dissolved by death in 1864. Three years afterwards, he married Cayatana **PENIA**, an estimable lady of Durango, the capital of the State of the same name, Mexico. The result of this union was 9 children. The funeral took place last Tuesday and the remains were interred in the Odd Fellows cemetery at this place. He was an honored and respected citizen.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 18 Sept 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"HUCK--In this city, June 14, John HUCK, a native of Holstein, Germany, aged 47 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 June 1875.

"HUCK--In this city, June 14th, John HUCK, aged 47 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 June 1875.

"HUCKFIELD--A wagon driven by Jasper HUCKFIELD was run into by a Southern Pacific train near Cypress Lawn Cemetery, San Francisco last night as it was crossing the track. HUCKFIELD and his two horses were killed and the wagon wrecked." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 23 Oct 1900, p. 5. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HUDSON--In Melbourne, Australia, at the home of his daughter, Mrs. Otto C. SCHUMACHER, Nov. 23, 1891, Harry HUDSON, aged 56 years. Death of Harry HUDSON -- The steamer Monowai which left Sydney, Australia, on Nov. 30th and arrived at San Francisco on Christmas day, brought a letter containing the sad news of the death of Harry HUDSON at the home of his daughter, Mrs. Otto C. SCHUMACHER, in Port Melbourne, Australia, Nov. 23, 1891, after an illness of nearly 4 weeks. The malady to which he succumbed was cancer of the stomach. Three skillful physicians attended him and everything possible was done to save him; but medical skill and kind nursing were of no avail. Mr. HUDSON went to Australia about a year ago and was followed by his son Bert a few months later, his wife and daughter Lena remaining in Salinas. On the 10th of Nov. Mrs. HUDSON received a cablegram from her son-in-law, Mr. SCHUMACHER, saying, "Husband ill -- come," and 2 days afterwards (Nov. 12th) she and her daughter Lena sailed from San Francisco for Australia on the steamer Alameda, cherishing the hope that the life of the loved one might be spared, at least until they could reach his bedside across the sea. But they were doomed to disappointment. The voyage would take nearly a month, and the spirit of Harry HUDSON winged its flight from earth when wife and daughter were 11 days out from San Francisco speeding across the broad Pacific as fast as the good ship Alameda could take them. Ere this their tears have fallen like rain on the mound neath which he sleeps. Harry HUDSON was a genial gentleman, a loving husband, an affectionate father and a true friend. The deceased was a member in good standing of Salinas Lodge, No.

204, F.&A.M. and the A.O.U.W., carrying a policy of \$2000 in the latter order in favor of his wife. A host of friends here will drop a tear to his memory and deeply sympathise with the near and dear ones who mourn his departure to that "undiscovered country from whose bourne no traveler returns." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 31 Dec 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HUDSON**--In San Francisco, of typus (sic) fever, Nov. 1, Martin **HUDSON**, aged 47 years, of the firm of Hudson & Brothers, New Yark (sic), of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 12 Dec 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"HUDSTATH--In this city, March 13, Nellie, wife of John HUDSTATH, a native of Massachusetts, aged 34 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 14 March, 1895.

"HUEFNER--In this city, February 13, William, beloved husband of the late Louise HUEFNER and beloved brother of O. C. HUEFNER, a native of Cassel, Germany, aged 57 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock, from the Odd Fellows Hall, Montgomery Street." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle,* 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"HUELSS--IDENTIFIED -- The body of the man found some 3 weeks since at the Arroya Calientura, 20 miles from Fresno city, in the Coast Range, has been identified as that of Mr. C.L. **HUELSS**, who has friends residing in San Francisco." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 18 May 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"HUFFMAN--Leaves Half to Widow - The will of C.H. HUFFMAN, of San Francisco, was filed at the County Clerk's office yesterday. The document disposes of about \$20,000 of property; half of which is given to his widow, Lura E. HUFFMAN, and the balance divided among various nieces and nephews." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 14 July 1905, page 2. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HUFFMAN--THE GRIM REAPER TAKES AWAY ONE OF OUR BRIGHTEST YOUNG WOMEN IN THE PRIME OF HER LIFE. Last Saturday evening the entire community were grieved to learn that the spirit of Mrs. Fred H. HUFFMAN had passed away to that bourne from, which no traveler returns. The entire community mourns with the bereaved husband and relatives and many kind friends hastened to offer their sympathy and assistance to the home of the heart broken parents, Mr. and Mrs. F. M. JAMISON, at which Mrs. HUFFMAN had lingered on a sick bed for the past month. The cause of death was childbed fever, Mrs. HUFFMAN having given birth to an infant, which died at the time of its birth and since that time, Mrs. HUFFMAN has been in a critical condition, until finally death ended her sufferings. On Monday morning, her remains were taken to San Francisco by Mr. HUFFMAN, to be interred in the family plot. Mr. and Mrs. JAMISON, the parents and Mrs. Mabel BIGLEY, a sister of the deceased, and Mr. BIGLEY also accompanied the remains, the party making the trip in a special car. Mrs. HUFFMAN was a highly accomplished lady and her genial deposition and kindly nature made her highly esteemed by all who knew her. We join the entire community in

extending sincere sympathy to the bereaved ones." Source: *The New Era* (Alturas, Modoc County, CA), 29 May 1912. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"HUGGINS/WILSON--Married in San Francisco, Jan. 24, 1889, Eri HUGGINS, Fort Bragg, and Hattie R. WILSON, San Francisco." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 9 Feb 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HUGHES--Ann." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

"**HUGHES**--In San Francisco, Nov. 12, Mrs. Anne **HUGHES**, aged 71 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 15 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HUGHES--In this city, March 21, 1882, Annie HUGHES, daughter of John and Julia HUGHES, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 1 month, and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of her parents, 168 1/2 Clementina Street." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco),* 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"HUGHES--In this City, September 13, Bridget HUGHES, beloved wife of the late Thomas HUGHES, and the mother of John J., Annie, Frank and Patrick H. HUGHES, Sister Mary St. Michael, Mrs. H. McCARTHY, Mrs. Ed HURKIN, Mrs. J. HANAMAN and the late Mrs. J. MURPHY. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Saturday), at 9 o'clock, from her late residence, 41 Tehama street; thence to St. Brendan's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, St. Mary's Cemetery, Oakland." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Sept 1900. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"**HUGHES**--In this city, October 6th, Charles, son of Charles G. and Catherine **HUGHES**, aged 2 years and 10 months. The funeral will take place from 320 Post streets this day (Wednesday) 7th inst., at 2 p.m. Friends and acquaintances fo the family are invited to attend without further notices." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Oct 1863, p. 6.

"HUGHES--In this city, April 6, Charles HUGHES, Sheriff of Del Norte County, a native of San Francisco, aged 35 years." Source: *San Francisco Evening Bulletin*, 8 April 1887; *Alta California*, 9 April 1887; *San Francisco Chronicle*, 9 April 1887 Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"HUGHES--The body of Charles E. HUGHES arrived on the steamer of last Monday. Upon the steamer coming in sight the vessel's flag being at half mast indicated this fact, and the flagstaffs of our city soon bore evidence of mourning. The remains had been embalmed at San Francisco and when the casket was opened were found to be present a very life like appearance. The casket was taken charge of by the Undertaker of this city and conveyed to the late residence of the deceased, where the remains were viewed by the heart broken family and relatives. The

funeral took place on Tuesday at 9 A.M. from the Catholic Church, where a solemn mass of requiem was celebrated for the repose of his immortal soul. Notwithstanding the stormy weather, the rain fell in torrents, the church was crowded with the relatives and friends of the deceased, to take their last look and pay their respects to one who was a kind father, a good husband and a true friend. His remains were then borne to the Catholic Cemetery followed by a large concourse of people, and deposited beside the grave of his mother who died about a month ago." Source: *Del Norte Record*, Crescent City, CA, 27 Apr 1887. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"**HUGHES**--In this city, July 18th, John, son of John and Margaret **HUGHES**, aged 1 year and 2 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 19 July 1878.

"HUGHES, Margaret--Died November 1, 1927. Grandmother of Edward C. HUGHES, Marie MOGAN, Mrs. M. SMITH; devoted great-grandmother of Margaret SMITH; native of Columbus, Ohio. Aged 82 years." Source: *The Monitor, Archdiocese of San Francisco*, 12 Nov 1927. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"**HUGHES**--In San Francisco, Feb. 2d, Patrick **HUGHES**, a native of Ireland, aged 35 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 Feb 1866, p. 3. Transcribed by Janet.

"HUGHES--Roena C., 69 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"HUGHES--In San Francisco, Calif., December 4, 1944, Rowland R. HUGHES; devoted husband of Mrs. Evelyn HUGHES; dearly beloved father of Miss Betty and Richard HUGHES, all of San Francisco; loving brother of Mrs. Catherine MARTINEZ of San Jose, Leonard HUGHES of Oakland; and Mrs. Etta McABEE of San Jose; loving son of the late Rowland and Rachel HUGHES. A native of Paso Robles, Calif. Aged 45 years, 3 months, 21 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services on Friday, December 8, 1944, at 2:00 p.m. at the "Chapel of Flowers" Denegri-Geoffroy-Origlia), 900 South Second street, corner of Martha. Then to Oak Hill Memorial Park. Parking provided at all times in paved area at rear of our chapels." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 6 Dec 1944, p. 17.

"HUGHES--In this city, October 6, Thomas HUGHES, beloved son of Mr. and Mrs. John HUGHES, brother of Mary, James, John, Jenette , Margaret, Catherine, Anna, Francis, and Peter HUGHES, a native of Santa Clara, Cal., aged 22 years, 6 months and 5 days. Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral from the family residence at Agnew, Santa Clara county; thence to the church, where a requuiem mass will be celebrated Interment, Santa Clara." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Oct 1914. Contact: Meg Hughes meghughes53@yahoo.com

"**HUGHES**--Thomas Breckenridge **HUGHES** died April 23, 1939, San Francisco, CA." Source: State of CA Death Certificate #39-026436.

"HUGHES--In this city, December 11, 1887, William H. HUGHES, eldest and beloved son of John F. and Rosanna HUGHES, a native of San Francisco, aged 22 years and 6 months. (Fitchburg papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Tuesday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from the residence of the parents, 2428 Bryant Avenue; thence to St. Peter's Church, Alabama Street, between Twenty-fourth and Twenty-fifth, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 13 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"**HUGHES**--At Benicia, December 9th, Wm. John, son of Terence and Rosanna **HUGHES**, aged 5 years, 8 months and 5 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 13 Dec 1865.

"**HUGHES**--In San Francisco, Nov. 5, Wm. Thomas **HUGHES**, aged 3 years, 1 month and 8 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HULL--Patrick P. HULL, formerly husband of Lola **MONTEZ**, died in Marysville a few days since. He was one of the proprietors of the Commercial Advertiser (newspaper) of San Francisco, in 1853, at which time he married her." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 28 June 1858. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"HULLER--In Milwaukee, August 19, Joseph, beloved husband of Dena HULLER, late of San Francisco." Source: *San Francisco Daily Report,* Vol. XXXVIII No. 60, 9 Sept 1887. Transcribed by Adrienne.

"**HULS**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Second Cabin passengers] the lost are: J.L. **HULS**, wife and child." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HUMPHREY--Charles Franklin HUMPHREY--The death, after several month's illness of Charles Franklin HUMPHREY, well-known attorney of San Francisco, on Friday, the 17 August 1945, ends a vibrant and colorful personality of old San Francisco. His adventurous life began when his pioneer mother, forced to flee from marauding Indians, held the child for hours in her arms above a Kansas stream. His father, James C. HUMPHREY, established the first newspaper in Republic and Decatur Counties, Kansas. As a boy he worked as a printer's devil on the widely-quoted Belleville Telescope, owned and edited by his father, and founded by him in 1870. Later he earned his way through college as a reporter on the Kansas City Star and Topeka Capital, and was graduated by the University of Kansas, with the degree of L.L.B. After leaving college he practiced law for about a year in Portland, Oregon, under the late W. W. COTTON, brother of Judge Aylett R. COTTON of San Mateo County. In 1895 Mr. HUMPHREY moved to San Francisco, where with thirty-five cents in his pocket after furnishing his office, he began his long and able career in the law.

Never acknowledging defeat, all his cases were interesting to him all his clients "innocent victims" for whom he was a fiery partisan. In 1899 he married Miss Elizabeth WARREN, a native of England. Two sons, James W. HUMPHREY and Jack C. HUMPHREY, were born to them on Washington Street where they lived until widening interests took him to Europe, where he was instrumental in consolidating many of the California oil properties of Shell Oil Company. Subsequently business required him to make frequent trips to various parts of the world, but he always maintained his San Francisco law office as his headquarters. In 1919 he became interested in the agricultural possibilities of San Mateo County and purchased a large ranch which was a part of the Old Spanish Grant Punta del Ano Nuevo, near Pescadero, growing artichokes on a large scale and dairy cattle feed, and maintaining a herd of 500 dairy cows. which is said to be one of the largest herds in the state free form tuberculosis and Bang's disease. At the ranch, and at his Berkeley home Mr. HUMPHREY, being hospitable inclined and a jovial host spent many happy hours entertaining a wide circle of friends with stories of his experiences abroad and in old San Francisco. Recently he entertained with great pleasure a group of our wounded boys from Dibble General Hospital, and only last week was host to the "Queens Bench," an association of women lawyers of San Francisco. Mr. HUMPHREY was a member of the Bohemian Club for over fifty years, a life member of B.P.O. Elks, the Commonwealth Club, California State Chamber of Commerce and a director of Associated Farmers of California. He was a member of the American Bar Association, State Bar of California, San Francisco Bar Association, Phi Delta Phi Legal Fraternity, a trustee of the Kansas Pioneer Memorial Society, San Mateo County Historical Association and E Clampus Vitus. A 32 degree Mason, and a member of Knights Templar, Shrine and past patron of Golden Gate chapter of Eastern Star, he was signally honored in 1944 when he was presented with the Masonic Gold Button by Excelsior Lodge No. 166 F. & A. M., and in the same year Islam Temple, in recognition of his half century of membership in the Masonic order, dating back to April 17, 1893, at Laurence Lodge F. & A. M. No. 6. He is survived by his widow, Elizabeth W. HUMPHREY; a son, James W. HUMPHREY of Oakland; four grandchildren and a sister, Adela G. HAYNES of Mountain View. His younger son, Jack C. HUMPHREY, preceded him in death two years ago. Funeral Service were conducted by Excelsior Lodge No.166 F.& A.M. at 1:00 P.M. August 21st at the mortuary of Halstead & Co., 1123 Sutter St., near Polk, San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Chronicle (notices also appeared in the San Mateo Times, Santa Cruz Tribune, Kansas City University Magazine, The Pacific Dairy Review Magazine, and the Belleville (Kansas) Telescope, the newspaper his father founded in 1870. Contact: Beth GlassbyBeth@aol.com

"HUNCKEN--In this city, May 1, John Hinrichs, beloved husband of Marie HUNCKEN, a native of Kuhstedt, Germany, aged 43 years and 5 months. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 1719 Post street, between Buchanan and Webster. Intement, I.O.O.F. cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 3 May, 1887, p. 8.

"HUNCKLER--January 12, 1874 - Trial of Antone HUNCKLER for the murder of his mother, commenced in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed

by Betty Loose.

"HUNDESSER--In this city, August 20, Sophia, beloved wife of Charles HUNDESSER and mother of Otto HUNDESSER, a native of Hamburg, Germany, aged 69 years, 10 months and 24 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 22 Aug 1893. Transcribed by Diane Dworzack.

"HUNKE--In this city, January 25, Frederick HUNKE, a native of Germany, aged 28 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Wednesday) morning, at 10 1/2 oc'clock, from the German Hospital, Brannan street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 26 Jan 1870.

"**HUNT**--In San Francisco, Dec. 30, Augusta Maria, daughter of Henry and Louisa **HUNT**, 1 month, 4 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 3 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HUNT--In this city, Sept. 27th, at the City and County Hospital, Elias **HUNT**, aged 50 years, a native of Massachusetts." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 28 Sept 1865.

"HUNT--A duel took place on the morning of 21st ult., between George T. HUNT, an attorney of San Francisco, and N. HUBERT, ex-member of the Assembly. At the third fire Mr. HUNT received his adversary's ball in the abdomen and died during the day. A warrant was issued for Mr. HUBERT." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 24 June 1854. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"**HUNT**--DEATH of a PROMISING YOUTH -- The Bay papers chronicle the death in San Francisco on Thursday last of Grove **HUNT**, a promising lad of 15 years of age, who has for a number of years acted as page in the Legislature. His untimely death is generally regretted." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 March 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"HUNT--In this city, March 31, by accident, Harry, beloved son of D.D. and Mary HUNT, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 1 Apr 1891.

"**HUNT**--In this city, February 18, Mrs. Jane G. **HUNT**, a native of England, aged 73 years, 3 months and 7 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 19 Feb 1895.

"HUNT--Jonathan HUNT, a pioneer insurance man, died in Oakland Monday [4 July 1887]." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 July, 1887 . Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HUNT--In this city, June 4, 1891, John Henry, beloved husband of Fannie HUNT, and father of John H. Jr, Eugenia and Richard HUNT, a native of Massachusetts, aged 55 years. (Boston and Lowell, Mass, papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from Masonic Temple, corner Post and Montgomery streets, under the auspices of Mount Morish Lodge, No. 44, F. and A.M." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 6 June 1891.

"**HUNT**--At Newark, N. J., of scarlet fever, Feb. 13th, Julia Hedges, aged 5 years and 4 months; and Mary Lydia, 11 months on the 21st of the same month; only daughters of the Rev. T. Dwight **HUNT**, of this city." Source: *Daily Alta California,* 30 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"HUNT--In this city, January 14, Julia E. HUNT, widow of Amos O. HUNT, and only daughter of William H. HOGAN, a native of Bath, Maine, aged 32 years, 4 months, and 14 days. (Maine papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) afternoon, at 2 o'clockk, from the residence of E. G. KEITH, No. 351 First street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 Jan 1870.

"HUNT--In this city, October 9, Mary Elizabeth, daughter of J.G. and Mary HUNT, a native of Victoria, V.I, aged 5 years, 9 months and 17 days. (Victoira papers plese copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day, (Friday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 28 Freelon street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 Oct 1873.

"HUNT--San Francisco, March 17 - Michael HUNT, 57 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 20 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HUNT--At Sawyer's Bar, Thomas James HUNT, aged 38 years, a native of Baltimore, Md." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 28 Dec 1865.

"HUNT--In this city, Nov. 5th, William, youngest son of J.D. and S.C. HUNT, aged 21 years, 5 months and 2 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner,* 6 Nov 1865.

"HUNTER--HUNTER, Nathaniel." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 April 1893. Transcribed by Joyce.

"**HUNTER**--[Apr 14th 1866 - Sheriff Alexander **HUNTER** of Storey county, Nevada, died in San Francisco from wounds received at an outbreak of prisoners at the former place last year." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HUNTER--In this city, August 28, 1942, Orie, beloved husband of Mary HUNTER, loving father of Calvin P., William J. HUNTER. A member of Carmen???s Union, Local 1004. Funeral services Monday at 1 p.m., at Ashley & McMullen???s, 4200 Geary Blvd., at 6th Avenue." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"HUNTER--Near this city, November 2, 1905, Robert P., father of William and Estelle HUNTER and Mrs. Emma **GATZ** of San Francisco, a native of Germany, aged 66 years. Funeral private." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 3 Nov 1905, page 5. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HUNTER**--In this city, Sept. 23d, at the City and County Hospital, Thomas **HUNTER**, aged 19 years, a native of England." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 25 Sept 1865.

"HUNTSMAN--In this city, November 29, 1880, at his residence, 84 Sutter Street, George H. HUNTSMAN, aged 50(?) years and 2 months. The funeral will take place today (Wednesday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from Trinity Chapel, corner Post and Powell Streets. Friends are respectfully invited to attend." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 Dec 1880. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"HUOT--In this city, January 26, 1920, Emma M. *HUOT*, beloved mother of Mrs. Charles **PEUCHET**, Mrs. T. J. **ROE**, Albert L., and Arthur H. **HUOT**, a native of Canada, aged 69 years. Formerly of Maine." Source: *San Francisco Call and Post*, 31 Jan 1920. Transcribed by Chris Havnar.

"HURD--In this city, June 28, Elsie May, beloved wife of George H. HURD, and daughter of M.B. and the late Jennie C. SCHOFIELD, and sister of W.F. and Ida G. SCHOFIELD, a natvie of Canada. (Montreal and Sherbrooke, Quebec, Canada and Petaluma papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully inited to attend the funeral services Thurday, June 30, at 1 o'clock, at her late residence, 1726 Divisadero street, between Sutter and Bush streets. Interment, private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 June 1904.

"HURLBERT--In this city, January 12, Sarah HURLBERT. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, January 18, at 10 o clock, at the chapel of Halsted & Co., 1122 Sutter street. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"HURLEY--In Crockett, October 31, 1918, Anna L., dearly beloved daughter of Mary and the late Jeremiah HURLEY and sister of Josephine, Dorothy, William and Daniel HURLEY, Mrs. J.L. JOSEPHS, Mrs. J.E. SMITH, Mrs. L.J. SELESKA, Mrs. G.C. BROWN, a native of San Francisco." Source: *San Francisco Call & Post*, 1 Nov 1918.

"HURLEY--In this city, Feb. 28, Charles James, only child of James and Mary A. HURLEY, age 14 months and 1 day. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Friday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, form the residence of the parents, on Clinton street, between Bryant and Brannan, near Sixth, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 March 1867.

"HURLEY--In this city, July 11, Dan, son of James and Mary Ann HURLEY, aged 5 years 9 months and 22 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, Canton street, between Bryant and Brannan." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 13 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"HURLEY--Sept 28 J. HURLEY, Ireland, 30. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"HURLEY--In this city, January 8, James, son of John and Nora FITZPATRICK HURLEY, aged 11 months and [?] days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Sunday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, Lincoln Avenue, between Post and Sutter streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 8 Jan 1870.

"HURLEY--In this city, Aug. 27, 1942, John J., devoted husband of Elsie Hurley, loving father of John W. and Frank R. Hurley, brother of Nellie **DIGNUM** and Mrs. A. **HOFFMAN**. Funeral Monday at 10:30 a.m., from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Avenue. Inurnment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"HURLEY--James HURLEY, husband of Julia, age 39, died 5/21/1892 of Phthisis, 1205 Steiner St." [Submitter's note: Buried at Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, Section G, Row 3, Area 28 along with Julia O'CONNOR HURLEY, John Joseph HURLEY, and Ellen O'CONNOR.] Source: Records of Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, California. Contact: Arthur Hurley hurley-a@sbcglobal.net

"HURLEY--James HURLEY--In this city, May 21, 1892 James, beloved Husband of the late Julia HURLEY, father of Mamie, Willie and Timothy HURLEY, and brother of William HURLEY. A native of the Parish of Kinneigh, County Cork, Ireland, aged 38yrs, 11months & 21 days. Friends & acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Tuesday) at 8:45 o'clock A.M. from the undertaking parlor of J.C. O'Connor & Co., 767 Mission St. Thence to St. Patrick's Church where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock A.M. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, May 23, 1892. Contact: Arthur Hurley hurley-a@sbcglobal.net

"**HURLEY**--In this city, March 13, John **HURLEY**, a native of Banry, County Cork, Ireland, aged 78 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from his late residence, 21 Sherwood place." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 16 March 1887.

"HURLEY--John Joseph HURLEY, infant of 5 wks, died 5/8/1888 at 911 18th St., son of James and Julia HURLEY." [Submitter's note: Buried at Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, Section G, Row 3, Area 28 along with Julia O'CONNOR HURLEY, James HURLEY, and Ellen O'CONNOR.] Source: Records of Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, California. Contact: Arthur Hurley hurley-a@sbcglobal.net

"HURLEY--Julia O'CONNOR HURLEY, wife of James HURLEY, aged 29yrs 10 mos., died 11/30/1889 of Phthisis at 1205 Steiner St." [Submitter's note: Buried at Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, Section G, Row 3, Area 28 along with John Joseph HURLEY, James HURLEY, and Ellen O'CONNOR.] Source: Records of Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, California. Contact: Arthur Hurley hurley-a@sbcglobal.net

"HURLEY--Julia HURLEY--In this city, November 30, Julia, Beloved wife of James HURLEY, a native of Dunlow, parish of Toohey, Cpunty kerry, Ireland, aged 29yrs 10 mos. (Providence RI papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-Morrow, (Monday) at 10:30 o'clock A.M., from her late residence 1205 Steiner St. between Turk and Eddy. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, December 1, 1889. Contact: Arthur Hurley hurley-a@sbcglobal.net

"HURLEY--In this city, March 19, 1893, Julia HURLEY, beloved aunt of Mrs. Kate TULLY, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 70 years. (Boston Papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-Morrow (Wednesday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 313 Brannan street between Second & Third, thence to St Rose's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Internment at Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call,* 21 March 1893, p 8, col 7. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"HURLEY--In this city, October 17, Mary Ellen, youngest daughter of William and Ellen HURLEY, a native of San Francisco, aged 11 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY, (Tuesday), at 1?? o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, No. 4 Tennessee street, Potrero." Source: *Alta California*, 20 Oct 1880, p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"**HURLEY**--In San Francisco, January 9, Patrick **HURLEY**, aged 50 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 12 Jan 1875. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HURLEY**--In this city, November 24, Patrick **HURLEY**, aged 32 years. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 1110 1/2 Hyde street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 Nov 1885.

"**HURLEY**--In this city, March 5, Patrick **HURLEY**, a native of Ireland, aged 35 yrs." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"HURLEY--In this city, January 22 [1912], Sarah, dearly beloved wife of James HURLEY, a native of New York. The funeral will take place Wednesday, January 24 at 3:15 o'clock from the parlors of J.C. O'Conner & Co., 532-534 Valencia street; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"HURLING--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 30 -- The trial of Joseph HURLING for the murder of Claus KLOCK, who had refused him credit at his store in San Mateo in April last, is now going on in the 12th District Court. The usual defense of insanity is set up." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 31 Aug 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HURTADO**--[In San Francisco Jan 3] Camillo **HURTADO**, Peru, 51, diarrhea." Source: *Sacramento Transcript*, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HURTON**--Louis E. **HURTON**, Aug. 15, 3 months, San Francisco." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"HUSBAND--FATAL FALL FROM CAR--SAN FRANCISCO, September 28 - Charles HUSBAND, a hostler, was found last night lying near the car tracks on Sutter, near Laguna Street, with a badly fractured skull and a severe wound across the top of the head. His injuries will probably result fatally. He is supposed to have fallen off a car." Source: *Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 28 Sept 1906, Page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HUSSEL**--January 11, 1874 - A young man named **HUSSEL** committed suicide in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HUSSEY**--In San Francisco, Feb. 6th, suddenly, of croup, Henry Bond, youngest son of Frederick A. and Charlotte F. **HUSSEY**, aged 3 years and 12 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 11 Feb 1856. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HUSTED--In Oakland, August 13, 1949, Julia beloved wife of the late Peter HUSTED, loving sister of the late Catherine TULLY; a native of San Francisco. Funeral on Tuesday, 9:30 a.m., from the Comisky-Roche Funeral Home, 16th and Delores Sts.; thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be offered at 10 a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 Aug 1949, p 25. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"HUSTED--In this city, Nov. 1, 1932, Peter R., devoted husband of Julia HUSTED, father of Frederick HUSTED and Mrs. Nellie **GRAHAM**, a native of Iowa. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Thursday), Nov. 3 at 11 a.m., from the mortuary of O'Shaughnessy & Roche (Monahan & Co.) . 3300 16th st., at Delores. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 2 Nov 1932, p 13. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"HUTCHINS--Died in San Francisco, Feb. 13, 1887, Rev. C.J. HUTCHINS, a native of Erie Co. Pa., aged 61y." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 26 Feb 1887. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**HUTCHINSON**--Died in San Francisco, May 11, 1869, Chas. A. **HUTCHINSON**, Petaluma, 23y." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 20 May 1860. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HUTCHINSON--In Alviso, March 29, Robert HUTCHINSON, a native of Maine, aged 79 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 2 Apr 1891.

"HUTCHINSON--ONE BY ONE THE PIONEERS ARE GOING TO THEIR GRAVES--VALLEJO (Solano Co.), December 1 - W.A. HUTCHINSON, a member of California Society of Pioneers and a resident of Vallejo for thirty-seven years, suffered a stroke of paralysis on Thanksgiving Day while sitting at dinner with his daughter, Mrs. Dora A. HEATH, of San Francisco, and died Tuesday evening in a sanitarium in that city. Mr. HUTCHINSON came to California in April, 1846, and was one of the oldest pioneers in the State. He was one of the party on two occasions that went on an exploring expedition to try and discover some trace of the Arctic explorer, Sir Benjamin FRANKLIN, and was the possessor of a medal from Lady FRANKLIN. His funeral will take place Friday from Pioneer Hall, San Francisco, under the auspices of the California Society of Pioneers." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 1 Dec 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"HUTH--In Santa Clara, Aug. 6, 1948, Balthasar HUTH, beloved husband of the late Katharina HUTH, loving father of Philip C., William P., George H. and Harry W. HUTH, devoted brother of Mrs. L. WICKSTROM, William HUTH, and the late Mrs. P. HOFFMAN, Mrs. Elise GIMBEL, Mrs. Augusta DORN, and Karl HUTH, grandfather of Lawrence R. SWARTZ and Charlotte HUTH, great-grandfather of Gene SWARTZ, Craig LAMAR, and Douglas HUTH; a resident of San Francisco; aged 84 years. A member of St. John Evangelical and Reformed Church, 2041 Larkin St." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 9 Aug 1948, p. 7. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"HUTH--In San Mateo, Cal., November 8, 1941, Charles, dearly beloved husband of the late Marie HUTH, loving father of Otto C. and Carl W. HUTH, Mrs. Margaret **SUMETZ** and Mrs. Lillian **WESTERGARD**, brother of Dalthasar [Balthasar] and William HUTH, Mrs. Earl **WICKSTROM** and Mrs. A. **DORN**, brother-in-law of Albert H. **YOUNG**; a native of Germany, aged 72 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Monday, November 10, at 2 p.m. at Wieboldt's Funeral Parlors, 835 Valencia at bet. 19th and 20th sts. " Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 9 Nov 1941, p. 17. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"HUTH--Christopher A. - At rest October 30, 1988; husband of the late Pearl HUTH; uncle of Edith, Nancy, Carl, Bob and George; a native of San Francisco; aged 86 years; a member of Operating Engineers Union Local #3. Friends may visit from 6:00 P.M. to 9:00 P.M. Wednesday, November 2, 1988, at Garden Chapel, 885 El Camino Real, South San Francisco. Private internment. Contributions to American Cancer Society preferred." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1 Nov. 1988, p. B7. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"HUTH--George H. -- At rest in Los Altos, Monday March 14, 1966, George H. HUTH, brother of Phillip HUTH of San Francisco, William and Harry HUTH of Los Altos: a native of California; aged 71 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 Mar. 1966, p. 41. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"HUTH--In this city November 17, 1941, Katharina, dearly beloved wife of Balthasar HUTH, loving mother of Phillip C., William P., George H., and Harry W. HUTH; a native of Germany. A

member of St. John's Frauen Verein and St. John's Evangelical Church of 2041 Larkin st. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Wednesday November 19 at 2 p.m., at Weiboldt's Funeral Parlors, 835 Valencia st., between 19th and 20th sts. Internment Mt. Olivet Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 19 Nov. 1941, p. 9. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"HUTH--In this city, December 28, 1921, Marie, dearly beloved wife of Charles HUTH, devoted mother of Mrs. Margaret **SUMETZ**, Mrs. Betty **THIES** and Otto, Lillian and Carl **HUTH**, and loving sister of Mrs. C. **SCHNEIDER** and Albert **YOUNG**, a native of Germany, aged 43 years. A member of Edelmuth Lodge, No. 13, Ord. H. S. Schwestern, and St. John's Evangelical church. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, December 31, at 2 p.m., from Wieboldt's funeral parlors, 835 Valencia st., bet. 19th and 20th. Internment, Mount Olivet cemetary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 Dec 1921. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"HUTH--Otto C. - In San Francisco, November 2, 1990; beloved husband of Pearl D. HUTH; loving uncle of Gertrude SCHIPPER, Carl SUMMETZ & Warren SUMETZ; also survived by many grandnieces & grandnephews; a native of San Francisco; age 87 years; past Master of Golden Gate Speranza Lodge #30 F. & M. and a member of S.F. Chapter #1 & California Chapter #5 Royal Arts Mason, California Commandery #1 Knights Templer, S.F. Pyramid #1 Order of Sciots & Seal Rock Brillian Star Chapter #396 O.E.S. Friends may visit Wednesday, 7-8 pm., and are invited to attend the Funeral Thursday, 1 pm. under the Auspices of Golden Gate Speranza Lodge #30 F. & A.M. at HALSTED N. GRAY-CAREW & ENGLISH, 1123 Sutter St. Memorial contributions to Shriners Hospital for Crippled Children. Complimentary Parking." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Nov 1990, p. B6. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"HUTH, Philip C.--In Sunnyvale, Wednesday, August 31, 1983; husband of Irene HUTH of Mountain View; father of Phyllis **MOORE** of Sunnyvale, Irene B. **LaMAR** of Fair Oaks, Lawrence R. HUTH of Clayton and Charlotte A. HUTH Mountain View; grandfather of 6 and great-grandfather of 9; a native of San Francisco; aged 92 years; a member of The California Greys, Nation Parlor of Golden West and Sirs #4 of San Francisco. Services Friday September 2, 1983 at 11:00 a.m. at the Los Altos Chapel of Spangler Mortuaries, 399 So. San Antonio Rd. Entombment Olivet Cemetary, Colma. Friends may call at the above chapel from 1:00 to 9:00 p.m. Thursday. Donations to Shriners Crippled Childrens Hospital, 1701 19th Ave., S.F. preferred." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle* 1 Sept 1983, p. 46. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"**HUTLAND**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: Miss **HUTLAND**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"HUTTON--Interment in San Francisco, April 16, E.H. HUTTON, 14." Source: Alta California, 27

April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"HUTTON--In this city, Harry W. HUTTON, died 12 6, 1940 in San Francisco, loving brother of Mrs Annie TERRILL, Arthur F. HUTTON, both of San Francisco, Mrs Catherine MATTSON of Bremerton, Washington, Mrs. Alice C. BUCK of Seattle, Washington; a native of Tring, England. Funeral from Cathedral Mortuary, 1724 Sacramento St.at Polk. Entombment Mt. Olivet Mausoleum. (Joseph Hagan & Sons, Directors.)" Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 Dec 1940. Contact: J. Guest syrah@bigfoot.com

"HUTTON--In this city, September 23, 1926, Richard Harold HUTTON, son of H.W. and Viola HUTTON, a native of San Francisco, aged 12 years, 1 month and 25 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Saturday at 2 p.m. from the mortuary chapel of Joseph HAGEN & Sons, Sacramento St at Polk. Notice of interment in Saturday's paper." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 24 Sept, 1926. Contact: J.Guest syrah@bigfoot.com

"**HUTZ**--In San Francisco, Jan. 13, George **HUTZ**, aged 36 years." Source: *The Hollister Freelance* (Hollister, San Benito County, CA), 16 Jan 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HYATT**--In San Francisco, July 9, 1874, Alexander **HYATT**, aged 37 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 13 July, 1874, p. 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"HYDCLIFF--In this city, July 31, Ida Elma, eldest daughter of M.J. and H.S. HYDCLIFF, aged 5 years, 11 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 2 Aug 1865.

"**HYDE**--In this city, May 15, 1936, Ada Lee **HYDE**." Source: *San Francisco Call Bulletin*, 16 May, 1936.

"**HYDE**--Dispatch from San Francisco, Nov. 8 -- H. **HYDE** was found dead in his house on Pacific street today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"**HYDE**--In this city, January 7, 1869, Patrick James **HYDE**, a native of Nevada, aged 2 years, 8 months and 20 days, Funeral tomorrow afternoon from residence of parents, 553 Natoma Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 8 Jan 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"HYDE--On the 2d inst., William C. HYDE, of the firm of **DIBBLEE** & HYDE, of this city, aged 33 years and 10 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 3 Nov 1865.

"HYLAND--In this city, September 27, 1897, John, beloved son of the late Michael and Mary HYLAND, and brother of Mrs. James **AMBROSE**, a native of San Francisco, aged 32 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 29 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"HYLAND--In San Francisco, Nov. 1, Mary, wife of Michael HYLAND, aged 34 years." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 3 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**HYMAN**--Henry W. **HYMAN** died at San Francisco May 29th, 1905." Source: **STODOLE** Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"**HYMAN**--Henry W. **HYMAN**, born September 6, 1839, died March 29, 1905." Source: **HYMAN** Crypt Records, Plot F., Sec. 4, Lot 3 and 4; Home of Peace Cemetery at 1299 El Camino Real, Colma CA. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"HYMAN--Henry W. HYMAN--On the 26th of March, 1905, there died in San Francisco a man of sterling character. Henry W. HYMAN, with a host of friends who loved him for his goodness, and his great-hearted charity which was always given in a quiet way. Of a deeply religious nature, he kept much to himself, but it was only for the purpose of inward study that he did so. Prussia was the land of his birth, in the year 1842. His education was obtained in his native land. When he became a young man the spirit of pioneering caused him to journey to the United States and for a time he lived in Portland, Ore. Later he moved to the Hawaiin Islands, where he engaged in a mercantile business. He never really established a residence in the islands, but called San Francisco his home. Here he maintained offices connected with his business. Associated with him were his brothers and with their united effors and shrewdness the business developed to huge proportions. Four years before his death he retired. On the 3d of March, 1867, Miss Julia STODOLE became his wife. She was a woman of exceptional qualities, fine character and noble spirit. Her death took place in 1915. Henry HYMAN was a member of Temple Emanu-El and at one time a director of Mount Zion Hospital. He was also connected with the various Jewish charitable organizations and the work he did in association with them will be long felt and remembered. Seven children were born to this worthy man and his wife. Those surviving are: Mrs. Theresa STONE, Walter L. HYMAN, Samuel L. HYMAN, Mrs. Fred BARUCH and Robert H. HYMAN." Source: Newspaper Clipping (source unknown) in STODOLE Family Bible, in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"**HYMAN**--Jane Elise **HYMAN** died at San Francsico May 23, 1929." Source: **STODOLE** Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"HYMAN--In this city May 23, 1929, Jane Elise HYMAN, beloved daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Samuel Lane HYMAN of San Mateo, CA. A native of California, age 13 years 9 months and 11 days. Funeral services and internment strictly private." Source: Newspaper clippings in files of Home of Peace Cemetery at 1299 El Camino Real, Colma CA (HYMAN Crypt Records, Plot F., Sec. 4, Lot 3 and 4.) Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"HYMAN--Jane E. HYMAN, born Aug. 12, 1915, died May 23, 1929." Source: HYMAN Crypt Records, Plot F., Sec. 4, Lot 3 and 4; Home of Peace Cemetery at 1299 El Camino Real, Colma CA. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"**HYMAN**--Julia **HYMAN** died at San Francisco Feb. 19, 1915." Source: **STODOLE** Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"HYMAN--In this city [San Francisco, CA] February 29, [1915] Julia, wife of Henry W. HYMAN, demure mother of Theresa H. STONE, Mrs. Emilie BARUCH, Walter G., Sanuel L., and Robert H. HYMAN [late Hattie BARUCH]. A native of New York." Source: Newspaper clippings in files of Home of Peace Cemetery at 1299 El Camino Real, Colma CA (HYMAN Crypt Records, Plot F., Sec. 4, Lot 3 and 4.) Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"**HYMAN**--Julia **HYMAN**, born September 23, 1850, died February 19, 1915." Source: **HYMAN** Crypt Records, Plot F., Sec. 4, Lot 3 and 4; Home of Peace Cemetery at 1299 El Camino Real, Colma CA. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"**HYMAN**--Marcelle L. **HYMAN**, January 19, 1970." Source: **HYMAN** Crypt Records, Plot F., Sec. 4, Lot 3 and 4; Home of Peace Cemetery at 1299 El Camino Real, Colma CA. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"HYMAN--Samuel L. HYMAN, June 11, 1962." Source: HYMAN Crypt Records, Plot F., Sec. 4, Lot 3 and 4; Home of Peace Cemetery at 1299 El Camino Real, Colma CA. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com